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(f) Except as provided in sections 102 and 105 (f) of this Act,
the Chairman shall receive and the Commission shall dispose of
requests to subpena additional witnesses.

(g) No evidence or testimony taken in executive session may
be released or used in public sessions without the consent of the
Commission. Whoever releases or uses in public without the
consent of the Commission evidence or testimony taken in execu-
tive session shall be fined not more than $1,000, or imprisoned
for not more than one year.

(h) In the discretion of the Commission, witnesses may sub-
mit brief and pertinent sworn statements in writing for inclusion
in the record. The Commission is the sole judge of the per-
tinency of testimony and evidence adduced at its hearings.

71 Stat. 635.

Witness fees,

(i) Upon payment of the cost thereof, a witness may obtain
a transcript copy of his testimony given at a public session or,
if given at an executive session, when authorized by the
Commission.

(3) A witness attending any session of the Commission shall
receive $4 for each day’s attendance and for the time necessarily
occupied in going to and returning from the same, and 8 cents
per mile for going from and returning to his place of residence.
‘Witnesses who attend at points so far removed from their respec-
tive residences as to prohibit return thereto from day to day
shall be entitled to an additional allowance of $12 per day for
expenses of subsistence, including the time necessarily occupied
in going to and returning from the place of attendance. Mileage
payments shall be tendered to the witness upon service of a
subpena issued on behalf of the Commission or any subcom-
mittee thereof.

(k) The Commission shall not issue any subpena for the
attendance and testimony of witnesses or for the production
of written or other matter which would require the presence
of the party subpenaed at a hearing to be held outside of the
State, wherein the witness is found or resides or transacts
business.

COMPENSATION OF MEMBERS OF THE COMMISSION

Sec. 103. (a) Bach member of the Commission who is not
otherwise in the service of the Government of the United States
shall receive the sum of $50 per day for each day spent in the
work of the Commission, shall be reimbursed for actual and
necessary travel expenses, and shall receive a per diem allow-
ance of $12 in lieu of actual expenses for subsistence when
away from his usual place of residence, inclusive of fees or tips
to porters and stewards.

(b) Each member of the Commission who is otherwise in
the service of the Government of the United States shall serve
without compensation in addition to that received for such
other service, but while engaged in the work of the Commission
shall be reimbursed for actual and necessary tfravel expenses,
and shall receive a per diem allowance of $12 in lieu of actual
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COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS

JUNE 10, 1959

The Commission met in the New York Room, Statler Hotel, Wash-
ington, D.C,, at 2 p.m., Wednesday, June 10, 1959, Chairman John A.
Hannah presiding.

Present: John A. Hannah, Chairman; Robert G. Storey, Vice
Chairman; John S. Battle, Commissioner; Rev. Theodore M. Hes-
burgh, Commissioner; Doyle E. Carlton, Commissioner; and George
M. Johnson, Commissioner.

Also present: Gordon M. Tiffany, staff director ; Harris L. Wofford,
legal assistant to Commissioner Hesburgh ; Eugene R. Jackson, legal
assistant to Commissioner Johnson ; Robert Amidon, housing team at-
torney ; Rufus Kuykendall, Director, Office of Laws, Plans, and Re-
search; James H. Denison, administrative assistant to Dr. Hannah;
and Mrs. Glenda Sloane, housing team attorney.

PROCEEDINGS

Chairman Hax~ax. The meeting will come to order.

I have an opening statement for the record.

As you know, the Civil Rights Act of 1957, under which this Com-
mission was established, assigned us the specific duty to investigate
voting complaints alleging the denial to register or vote because of
race, creed, or color. In addition to this particular legislative man-
date, this act authorized us-to collect information concerning & denial
of the equal protection of the laws and to appraise Federal laws
and policies with respect to the equal protection of the laws. It was
under this general legislative authority that the Commission decided
to conduct studies in the field of education and housing.

After our housing-study staff had conferred with many of the of-
ficials of the housing agencies here in Washington and conducted sev-
eral preliminary field-survey trips, the Commission decided that the
best way to obtain firsthand information on the problem of discrimina-
tion in housing would be to hold hearings in selected cities. 'We have
held three hearings—the first in New York City in February of this
year, the second in Atlanta in April, and the last one in Chicago in
May.
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Administration’s program has ranged from as little as 8 or 9 percent to
almost 30 percent.

The Public Housing Administration administers the public low-
rent-housing program which serves families in the lowest income
groups. Under this program, the Federal Government may provide
development loans and annual subsidies to local communities for devel-
oping and operating public low-rent dwellings. Preference in
federally aided low-rent public housing is provided by law for eligible
low-income families displaced by urban renewal and other public
action. Under both Federal and State statutory authorities, the pub-
lic low-rent housing program is a locally owned and administered
program. Currently, the nation’s public-housing inventory consists
roughly of approximately 2,400 federally aided public low-rent-hous-
ing projects with approximately 451,000 units under management of
more than 1,000 local housing authorities. Public low-rent housing
has historically provided a substantial amount of standard housing for
eligible low-income minority families, with about 45 percent of the
units now occupied by nonwhites.

Urban renewal, about which you’ve heard so much in your hear-
ings—is carried out by the Urban Renewal Administration. The pro-
gram reflects the urgent need to revitalize our cities. One of the
significant milestones of housing progress occurred in passage of
the 1954 Housing Act, which vastly expanded the scope of urban
renewal and provided new concepts and tools for attacking urban
blight. This legislation authorizes planning advances, and loans and
grants to local communities carrying out title I projects, for clearance
and redevelopment, and for rehabilitation, or for a suitable combina-
tion of these treatments. Prevention of blight is a major emphasis in
the legislative authority. Urban renewal projects are carried out by
local public agencies under powers granted by State and local enabling
laws. An important part of urban renewal takes place under the
locality’s workable program.

Urban renewal unquestionably presents a historic opportunity to
increase and improve housing opportunities for minorities. In practi-
cally all communities, Negro and other minority group families are
concentrated largely in the very areas most in need of renewal. Cur-
rently, urban renewal activities span across the country ; 877 localities
have adopted workable programs. Six hundred forty-five title I
projects are being carried out in 386 localities.

The Federal National Mortgage Association serves as a secondary
market facility and provides supplementary assistance for FHA-in-
sured and VA-guaranteed home mortgages. FNMA works directly
with private lending institutions. FNMA also renders special assist-
ance by buying certain loans at the determination of the Congress or

N
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of the President. These loans make financing available in new and
unproven fields.

The Community Facilities Administration administers three pro-
grams—advance planning, public facility loan, and college housing.
Under the advance planning program, CFA may advance funds to
States, municipalities, and other public agencies to help finance the
planning of various public works. The public facility loan program
aids States and local governments in building essential community
facilities where financing is not available elsewhere on reasonable
terms. Under the college housing program, loans may be made to
educational institutions for student and faculty housing and related
facilities.

You can thus see the broad scope and variety of our major programs
and operations in the Housing and Home Finance Agency. Within
this setting, the Office of the Administrator carries out broad overall
functions, including supervision and coordination responsibilities.
Statutory authority for the public low-rent-housing program and for
the Federal mortgage-insurance program inheres in the Commissioners
of these two constituent agencies. For other programs, statutory
powers inhere in the Administrator. Many of these powers can be,
and are, delegated by the Administrator to Commissioners of constit-
uent units. The law specifies that certain powers cannot be delegated
but must be performed by the Administrator.

Without getting ourselves ensnarled in the leoahsms of the Admin-
istrator’s statutory powers, let me state my belief that by mutual
agreement we can and must take needed action in all our programs
to assure equal treatment and opportunity in their benefits to all our
citizens, irrespective of race, color, or creed. I believe it is my respon-
sibility to give leadership and guidance in both policy development
and its implementation in this field. To be effective in any overall
sense, the directions throughout our programs and the actions taken
must be both unified and coordinated, as between constituents, as
between the Office of the Administrator and constituents, and in terms
of-our manifold interrelationships with local and State officials, private
enterprise, and public-interest groups.

Now I want to make a few observations about our national com-
munity. We are living in a growing America, a changing America,
and one in which its people are “on the move.” T am told that one
out of every five American families moves each year. These trends
can be a great factor in helping us learn mutua) understanding and
acceptance of each other on merit. N

Our greatest population growth is occurring in large urban centers.
Well over half our people now live in 168 standard metropolitan areas.
Within these areas, between 1950 and 1956, there has been a marked
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grams are administered so that there is unhampered. participation in
their benefits, regardless of racial and ethnic identity.

It gives me hope in undertaking my new functions as Administrator
to recall the effectiveness that we were able to exhibit in FHA in our
joint efforts with the building industry in their production program to
serve minorities—with the mortgage bankers in their study and find-
ings to overcome mortgage finance impediments faced by Negroes—
and perhaps, most of all, to remember the 41 or more open occupancy
projects insured by FHA that demonstrated what can be done by the
fine teamwork of industry, local community groups and officials, and
the FHA.

I am convinced that the broad relationships involved in carrying
out our varied housing programs, not only across the country with
local and State public officials, but also with the private building and
lending industries and with public-interest organizations, gives the
Federal agency a fine opportunity to lead. The effective joint efforts
of all these forces are required to move ahead further and faster. The
Federal Government, however, has inherent basic responsibilities in
administering its programs equally to its citizens. It also has at
hand an inventory of national experience that belongs to the people
and must be made available as a significant tool for moving forward
in this field. There are many ways to lead—by cooperating, by en-
couraging, by stimulating. It is sometimes necessary to prod, but
whatever the method, it is my view, we must lead. I must have help
in developing specific actions to give this leadership scope and
effectiveness. '

I am now engaged in plans to bring together in the Office of
the Administrator a leadership nucleus of informed intergroup-
relations specialists drawn from various racial backgrounds. These
must be people knowledgable with respect to housing programs and
the many complex intergroup adjustments involved in this field. The
directing head of this group will report directly to me. I expect to
look to this staff nucleus for specialized advice and assistance. I will
extend their usefulness where needed throughout the Agency. This
staff must be of recognized stature and competence with understanding
of developments within the Federal Agency and outside. I will expect
them to recommend, for my consideration, specific programs and
steps for continuously increasing the effectiveness of Federal pro-
grams in serving this market. My hope is that they can operate on a
rather flexible basis. Assignment of an intergroup-relations specialist
to a specific operation can often help “key in” a significant program
phase to our overall efforts.

In addition to this staff nucleus, it is my conviction that one of our
most needed steps is to bring successfully into our efforts sympathetic
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understanding and the affirmative participation of the entire personnel
throughout the housing agencies—for the Agency responsibility on
this front can be fully discharged only to the degree that every em-
ployee discharges his full measure of the responsibility.

I am convinced that urban renewal offers real potential for moving
ahead. Earlier, I commented on the extent to which minorities were
migrating into our central cities in search of better cultural and em-
ployment opportunities, and how they were occupying the areas most
inneed of renewal. Urban renewal must result in adding to the living
space available to the people being displaced.

An important relocation tool is FHA’s section 221 program. This
program provides low-cost housing to displaced families with a mini-
mum downpayment of $200 including closing costs. There have
been comments that a relatively low proportion of the housing units
insured under section 221 are actually being occupied by eligible dis-
placees, especially minorities. To find out whether or not this is
true or whether the program might be serving well by simply adding
to the housing supply, I am having Mr. Albert Thompson, of FHA’s
intergroup-relations staff, do a full review to find out in addition to
these questions how much 221 housing is being produced—whether or
not it is available to minority groups—whether or not it is being pro-
duced in proper locations—and whether or not buyers and renters
find it adequate for living as American citizens expect. Mr. Thomp-
son has now completed careful groundwork for the study and ques-
tionnaires are on the way out to OA. Regional and FHA field offices.
To round out the full picture as to how this program is operating at
the local level, field visits are planned to select localities, with 23
cities spread geographically throughout the country now on the list.

Mr. Thompson is presently in the field on his first visits seeking
information concerning community attitudes from local public offi-
cials, private enterprise, and public-interest groups. We feel this
comprehensive study will provide essential clues for strengthening
the 221 operation. This action obviously is significant to displaced
minorities.

Another important program I’'m currently looking at very hard
is the workable program. I am convinced it has highly significant
untapped possibilities in serving this field. Under the 1954 Housing
Act, communities are required to develop workable programs as a con-
dition to receiving certain Federal aids. They must be certified by
the Administrator and renewed each year. Thisstatutory device is an
“umbrella” of local aims and action—planning, city administrative
tools, code enforcement, neighborhood analysis, rehousing, and citizen
participation.

513401 0—59——2
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TESTIMONY OF GEORGE W. SNOWDEN, ASSISTANT TO0 THE COM-
MISSIONER, FEDERAL HOUSING ADMINISTRATION

Mr. Svowpen. Mr. Chairman, I am George W. Snowden, assistant
to the Commissioner of the Federal Housing Administration, Com-
missioner Julian H. Zimmerman, whom I am representing. Com-
missioner Zimmerman had hoped to be here, but, as you know, we
are celebrating 25 years of FHA and in the activity of this celebra-
tion we find our Commissioner many times in the field. That is the
case today. I wish so much that you could see him and meet him.
He is a young man, perhaps the youngest in the history of FHA ad-
ministration, and one of the great enthusiasts for the area that we
are discussing here today.

We appreciate the opportunity to appear before this Commission
and to submit for the record a statement regarding the Federal Hous-
ing Administration’s role in helping to make decent standard housing
available to all qualified citizens regardless of race, color, national
origin, or ancestry.

Our statement will cover an appraisal of the dimensions of the
minority group market for private housing; some of the difficulties
inherent in the market ; policy, organization, and procedures in FHA ;
some observations in reference to results to date; some recent changes
designed to strengthen the role of FHA in this field; and some con-
siderations with respect to future steps.

We have attached several documents to illustrate some aspects
of our policy and program in this area.

Perhaps the comments made in the HHFA’s prepared statement

respecting the structure, objectives, and programs of the several con-
stituent agencies, including the Federal Housing Administration,
suffice for the purposes of this hearing.
. We would, however, take this occasion to reemphasize that inherent
in all the objectives of the FHA is a philosophy which views its role
as that of an aid and a stimulant to private enterprise to meet-the
nation’s housing needs.

Within recent years, FIXIA has been increasingly aware of an ex-
panding market for standard housing for minority groups.

Numerous factors have influenced this growth :

1. Extensive and rapid population shifts of minority groups from
farm to urban areas.

2. Growing improvement in economic status of minority group
workers.

Better jobs and improved incomes since World War IT have placed
many more nonwhite families in a position to afford standard homes
of good quality.
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In 1957, for instance, approximately 29 percent of the nonwhite
families residing in urban areas outside the South had incomes above
$5,000 a year. For urban areas in the South the ratio was 18 percent
and for the Nation, as a whole, it was 26 percent.

In 1946, only 9 percent of the nonwhite families of the country
residing in urban areas outside the South and 3 percent of those liv-
ing in urban areas of the South had incomes above $5,000.

In order to assist in bringing the supply of adequate housing more
nearly in line with this expanding and diversified demand, the FHA
has taken various steps to stimulate private enterprise so that they
may serve this segment of the market. This policy is in keeping
with all efforts of FHA to serve the total housing market.

The basic problems which the nonwhite encounters in seeking a
good home are (1) restrictions on his acquisition and use of desirable
land; (2) limitation of available housing in an open housing market;
and (3) restricted availability of mortgage financing.

Definite measures have been taken to keep industry informed of
the growing importance of this segment of the housing market and the
available tools within FHA to serve it.

The Federal Housing Administration has an established field staff
of intergroup-relations advisers whose objective is to serve the minor-
ity-group segment of the housing market.

Each adviser is assigned to one of the six FHA zones. They assist
local insuring-office directors in obtaining greater availability of hous-
ing to minority groups.

The aid of builders and lenders is sought in the planning, produc-
tion, and financing of housing suitable to the market.

These advisers give assistance in making the most effective use of
Federal, State and local aids available to meeting housing needs.
They interpret FHA rules and regulations, seek new sources of
mortgage loans for nonwhite borrowers and attempt to clear up mis-
conceptions about the market.

INTERGROUP RELATIONS SERVICE

The work of the intergroup-relations advisers is coordinated
through the office of the assistant to the Commissioner (Intergroup
Relations). The responsibilities of this office include:

1. Serve as consultant and adviser to the FHA Commissioner and
his central-office staff.

2. Maintain contacts with financing institutions, builders, and
brokers and develop means of utilizing FHA programs for minority
groups.

In order to develop more comprehensive data and information re-
lating to this market, FHA insuring offices maintain a file of data and
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last year which we think reflect significant national trends toward
improved intergroup relations.

The former Racial Relations Service was changed to Intergroup
Relations Service with a corresponding change in title of personnel
in this work. The change was made because the former title seemed
outdated and perhaps gave the connotation of racial separateness in
both thinking and performance.

A new position of specialist in intergroup relations was established
to work especially in States and localities over the nation where non-
discrimination housing laws have been enacted.

By way of further implementing FHA’s philosophy of full equality
of opportunity, qualified intergroup-relations advisers have been pro-
moted to other operating sections within the agency. One of them
now is serving as market analyst and another as insurance-programs
adviser.

Also, in this connection, FHA has given considerable attention to
President Eisenhower’s Government-employment program reaffirming
the policy of the Government that equal opportunity in employment
be afforded all qualified persons. We in FHA look upon the enforce-
ment of this policy as a reflection of our efforts to provide equal
opportunity for all, regardless of race, color, or creed.

Employment of members of minority groups has had steady in-
crease in FHA in the last 4 or 5 years. Our field offices report that
members of various minority groups are serving in such technical
positions as appraisers, loan examiners, attorney advisers, architects,
construction examiners, and chief closing clerks in several programs.

In conclusion, we would like to point to the fact that the changing
national scene necessarily requires continuing examination of certain
phases of FHA operations in order to assure their most effective use.
In this regard, and especially pertinent to the availability.of housing
and home financing to members of minority groups, we spent con-
siderable time and effort during 1957-58 in examination of our pro-
gram benefits along three important lines:

1. FHA’s appraising techniques as they relate to race.

2. Downpayment requirements, aimed at effecting a larger
volume of participation of racial minorities with medium and
lower-than-medium “incomes.

8. Policies and procedures regarding secondary earnings in
mortgage-credit examination.

The results of this Administration’s efforts in all three of these
areas represent a significant milestone in the march toward a fuller
supply of decent housing available to minority groups.

We are drafting further correspondence to all FHA directors,
urging them to take all possible steps to increase the supply of good
housing for minority groups.
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We are convinced that sound progress in the intergroup-relations
field will depend increasingly on education and understanding.
FHA is stepping up its program in intergroup relations through
some reorganization along functional lines and some augmentation
of staff. Major aspects of this reorganization will, of course, have
greatest impact in communities with antibias housing legislation
and in urban renewal, especially the section 221 relocation program.

We can assure this Commission that in this connection we will
continue to encourage the production of FHA-insured open-occu-
pancy housing.

Chairman Hannau. Thank you very much, Mr. Snowden.

Mr. Mason. Mr. Chairman, Dr. Snowden has told you about the
private-industry approach. The Federal Housing Administration,
that agency of government whose services are used by individuals,
is paid for by them. This agency accumulates each year added re-
serves of upward of $100 million, so it is an agency which depends
upon the people it serves for its expenses.

We now have the other side of this picture, Mr. Sadler, who is
the adviser and Director of the Intergroup Relations Service of the
Public Housing Administration. He will tell you about his program.

TESTIMONY OF PHILIP G. SADLER, DIRECTOR OF INTERGROUP
RELATIONS, PUBLIC HOUSING ADMINISTRATION

Mr. Saprer. Mr. Chairman and members of the Commission, I
am. Philip G. Sadler, Director of Intergroup Relations for the Public
Housing Administration. I consider it a privilege to appear before
the Commission to assist in your considerations of Federal '‘Govern-
ment housing programs.

Public housing first came about as a sort of byproduct of a made-
work program back in 1934. This more or less experimental pro-
gram showed there was a real need for public housing as a program,
in itself, and in 1937 the first Public Housing Act was passed. You
will remember there were many thousands of people in this country
of ours who did not live in decent homes and could not afford them.
The Federal Government recognized the fact that it had responsibil-
ity to provide housing for this segment of our population.

Public Law 412, enacted by the 75th Congress, provided the legis-
lative impetus to a broad program designed to combat urban blight
and slums and provide decent, safe, and sanitary dwellings for
families in the low-income groups. To carry out this program, Con-
gress created the U.S. Housing Authority, forerunner of the Federal
Public Housing Authority and the present Public Housing Ad-
ministration.



18

Today, the Public Housing Administration provides assistance
to local housing authorities in the development, financing, construc-
tion, and operation of their low-rent homes. The program, however,
is a local one. Public housing may be developed only where—

(1) the State legislature has enacted enabling legislation pro-
viding for the establishment of a local housing authority;

(2) the local government has established such an authority;

(3) the’housing authority has demonstrated a need for low-
rent housing units; and

(4) a formal application, initiated by the housing authority
and approved by the local governing body, has been submitted
for the needed units.

An explanation of the organization of a loca] housing authority is
attached as exhibit A, and 2 more detailed description of PHA, “Cur-
rent Work,” is attached as exhibit B.*

Public housing serves a real need. It helps American families
with substandard incomes have decent housing and build toward the
future. It is the force that many times helps the family stricken by
illness or death of the wage earner. Public housing also helps the
aging and those who cannot earn an economic wage. In a country
as large as ours we must have a program of housing that provides
for people who for one reason or another cannot pay an economic
rent.

Not only is this Government’s responsibility, but it is an investment
that pays dividends in making better citizens.

Thousands of families have been moved from dilapidated housing,
the only kind they could afford, into clean, new, standard housing
which, paradoxically, they can afford, thanks to public housing.
And T can assure you that the agency is constantly at work attempt-
ing to improve its operations.

Let me tell you of some of the areas in which we are making real
progress. Particularly in large metropolitan cities, housing projects
have tended to be many-storied and to cover great areas of land.

"This is because of the scarcity of vacant larid and the desire of local
authorities to clear sprawling slums, replacing the slums with publie
housing. Although,the purpose has been accomplished, the resulting
project may look more like an institution than good housing.

To get away from this institutionalized appearance, the ideas of
scattered sites and rehabilitation of existing housing have recently
come to the fore. Instead.of using one large site for a. prOJect some
local authorities are clearing out substandard housing on several small
sites in their communities and replacing them with units of public
housing. This housing thus becomes a part of the community, not

_apart from it. Other localities are contemplating the rehabilitation

1 Exhibits referred to are printed in the appendix.

‘
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In the very early days of public housing, a formula was devised
and adopted to insure the equitable employment of Negroes in the
construction of projects, and this formula has been in use ever since.

In this agency, implementation of the procedures has been handled
by a professional in the Intergroup Relations Office. When the
President’s Committee on Government, Contracts was established, we
believe it was found that this agency was the only one with established
procedures and operations in this field.

The procedure has worked well, and reports show that it has, in
fact, minimized discrimination against Negro construction workers..

In addition to construction labor, Negroes are employed by local
housing authorities in central offices and on projects, and a number
of Negroes are members of local housing authorities and/or advisory
committees.

As to open occupancy, the decision, like others I have cited, is up
to the local housing authority. When a locality decides on open
occupancy, PHA offers every assistance. Results of our leadership in
this field are shown in the attached document, “Open Occupancy in
Public Housing” (exhibit ¥, attached). Annually, we issue a com-
pilation called “Trends Toward Open Occupancy” (exhibit G,
attached).* Even if a locality decides on projects separated by race,
we require that there be equity.

As of March 31, 1958, 385 of 1,964 public housing projects were
integrated. Eleven of 42 States with federally-aided public housing
had nondiscrimination laws governing public housing and in 19 other
States some localities had open-occupancy policies in public housing.
In all, 810 of 879 localities had such open-occupancy policies and/or
practices. The copy of “Trends,” attached, gives details as to these
localities, their policies, practices, and projects, along with several
comparative tables.

We believe we are making real progress—progress that is gaining
momentum.

Chairman Han~au. Thank you very much, Mr. Sadler.

Mr. Mason. Mr. Chairman, may we proceed with Commissioner
Steiner, of the Urban Renewal Administration?

TESTIMONY OF RICHARD L. STEINER, COMMISSIONER, URBAN RE-
NEWAL ADMINISTRATION, HOUSING AND HOME FINANCE
AGENCY

Mr. SteiNer. Mr. Chairman and Members of the Commission; I
very much appreciate the opportunity to appear this afternoon and
talk with you regarding the Urban Renewal Administration’s
program.

4 See appendix.
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I am very happy to have with me Mr. George B. Nesbitt, the Urban
Renewal Administration’s intergroup-relations officer.

The urban renewal program, like the other Housing and Home
Finance Agency programs, is making real progress in helping to
achieve decent homes and better living environments for all Ameri-
can families. We believe that our careful concern for the effects of
urban renewal activities upon minority families—as well as the simi-
lar concern of many very competent and sincere local public agencies
engaged in this program—helps make for this progress.

The urban renewal program must wotk toward the national housing
objective in a distinctive manner, for the urban renewal program is
neither directly a housing program, nor is it a direct Federal-action
program. It is, instead, a program for the prevention and elimina-
tion of slums and -blight through- financial and technical assistance to
local undertakings, conceived and carried out by local public agencies.
Moreover, the actual redevelopment of cleared land is usually carried
through by private builders. These builders purchase or lease the
land from the local public agencies. The rehabilitation of houses is
undertaken by private owners. The Urban Renewal Administration
does not directly deal with either.

‘While each project must and does improve the living environment,

the reuse of the project area cannot always include housing, for the
law requires that the reuse be consistent with the general community
plan as it applies to the area. Moreover, while some rehabilitation-
type renewal projects involve little or no demolition of shelter, the
local renewal program as a whole cannot move ahead without some
larger scale destruction of wornout dwellings and displacement of
families.
. Early in the program it was realized that urban renewal activities
must take fully into account the large numbers of Negro and other
minority families, with limited opportunities in the housing market,
living in the very areas most in need of renewal. We have, therefore,
stressed policies and practices designed to. help assure equal treatment
and opportunity for all citizens in the conduct of the program.

Under one of our most important requirements, local public
agencies must carry out their projects so as not to reduce the supply
of housing available to minority groups in the community. Proposed
projects likely to result in a substantial reduction of housing available
to them can be undertaken only if standard housing in replacement
of the loss is provided elsewhere in the community. Moreover, in
this situation, representative leadership of the affected minority group
must be afforded adequate opportunity for consultation during the
planning of the project.

In addition, official urban renewal plans cannot contain provisions
racially restrictive of use or occupancy in the project area. Before
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the disposition of land in project areas, any restrictive covenants
based on race or creed must be removed. Morever, disposition docu-
ments must prohibit the establishment of any agreement or other
instrument restricting use of the land on such basis.

In administering the familiar section 105(c) standards for reloca-
tion of all families displaced by projects, we require that information
as to their rehousing needs and rehousing resources be collected, ana-
lyzed, and reported by color. Special analyses of any problems an-
ticipated in rehousing minority-group families are also required.
Where new housing is needed, the local agency must indicate the
steps being taken to achieve it. Thé intent of these requirements,
based on recognition of the character of the housing market, is to
assure that displaced minority families can be offered rehousing ac-
commodations meeting the standards provided by law.

Administrator Mason has emphasized his intention to take further
steps to assure that the interests of all Americans are protected as
urban renewal is carried forward. He has also asked each HHFA
constituent Commissioner independently to review operations with a
view to improving participation for all our citizens in the housing
market.

As Commissioner of the Urban Renewal Administration, I have
promptly met this request. We are reexamining our operations and
policies in detail. While we are proud of our accomplishments in
this area, we are convinced that more can be done.

For example, we certainly agree with the Administrator that the
workable program requirements can be strengthened especially to
help avoid the hampering of its objectives by overcrowding and
restricted living space. Measures more certainly assuring that
project boundaries are determined on the basis of housing conditions
and natural geographic features rather than racial considerations
are under examination. We are seeking means for achieving more
rehabilitation in racial transition areas suitable for such treatment.
More adequate measures for assuring citizens, including minority
group representation, a voice in the development of local renewal
programs are of active concern. We are endeavoring also to devise
better arrangements for cooperation with local and State agencies
working to eliminate race tensions and discrimination in housing.

The last 2 years have seen an ever-broadening use of our inter-
group-relations service, both inside the agency and in the field. We
recently initiated action to increase the use of FHA and PHA inter-
group-relations specialists, stationed in the field, to assist HHFA
regional administrators with urban renewal matters. Our constant
canvass of locality experience for constructive approaches to the
racial-minority aspects of urban renewal has led to a recently released
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Mr. Maso~. Now we would like to hear from Mr. Stanley Baugh-
man, who is the President of the Federal National Mortgage Associ-
ation, which is also a part of the Housing and ‘Home Finance Agency.

TESTIMONY OF J. STANLEY BAUGHMAN, PRESIDENT, FEDERAL
NATIONAL MORTGAGE ASSOCIATION

Mr. Baveaman. Mr. Chairman and members of the Commission,
the Federal National Mortgage Association is a business-type cor-
poration that purchases and sells residential mortgages of the types
that have previously been insured by the Federa]l Housing Commis-
sioner or guaranteed by the Administrator of Veterans’ Affairs.

All of FNMA’s purchases and sales are conducted with financial
institutions that are lenders or investors. Individual homeowners,
who are the mortgagor-borrowers, are not parties to any of such
purchases or sales of the mortgages.

The requirements that are preseribed in connection with FNMA’'s
acquisition of mortgages provide for analysis of the mortgage
security against uniform objective standards. Limitations in respect
to race, color, creed, or national origin, whether in favor of minorities
or majorities, could have no proper place among such requirements.

‘When a mortgage that has been created by a local lending institu-
tion has been purchased by FNMA, it may be concluded that the mort-
gage has met the criteria of the insuring or guaranteeing agency of
Government, FHA or VA, and also the purchasing criteria of FNMA.

In that connection, the Association has adopted a positive position
with respect to race restrictions imposed upon titles—a position similar
to that taken by the FHA and VA. FNMA declines to purchase
any mortgage if the title-evidence review, made at the time the mort-
gage is delivered, discloses that any such restriction has been created
and filed of record subsequent to February 15, 1950.

At the time applications are made for FNMA’s commitments or
when mortgages are delivered for purchase, most mortgage files do not
contain any information which would point to or identify the mort-
gagor’s race, color, creed, or national origin. Also, when title to a
property covered by an Association-owned mortgage is transferred
by the original mortgagor to some other home purchaser, FNMA
does not and could not control the transaction. In no case does the
Association initially or at any time thereafter make any effort to pro-
cure the particular type of data that would be required to provide
identification of the homeowner. This is in line with FNMA’s posi-
tion that every qualified American citizen should have equal right
and opportunity to seek the benefits provided by this federally spon-
sored corporation.

Chairman Han~aH. Thank you, Mr. Baughman.

bk s
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Mr. Mason. Mr. Chairman, there is just one more of us. This is
Mzr. Joseph B. Graves, Jr., who is the Executive Secretary of the Vol-
untary Home Mortgage Credit Program. This is a program sup-
ported by the Housing and Home Finance Agency and actually run
by private lenders.

TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH B. GRAVES, JR.,, EXECUTIVE SECRETARY,
VOLUNTEER HOME MORTGAGE CREDIT PROGRAM

Mr. Graves. Mr. Chairman and mémbers of the Commission; I
appreciate the opportunity to appear before your Commission today
to discuss the Voluntary Home Mortgage Credit Program.

The VHMCP, without cost to applicants, helps make mortgage
money available to people in small communities and for minority
groups in any area who cannot obtain FHA-insured or VA-guaranteed
loans on terms as favorable as are generally-available to others in the
same locality. Remoteness from the centers of mortgage capital has
always created difficulty in providing adequate mortgage funds for
home buyers in small towns and cities. Difficulty has also frequently
attended the efforts of members of minority groups, even in larger
places, to obtain the consideration generally available to other home-
loan borrowers. Created by the Housing Act of 1954 at the instance
of the mortgage-investing institutions of the country, the VHMCP
provides a practicable method to help overcome these difficulties.

The VHMCP has a committee form of organization. The program
is operated by a national committee, with the Housing and Home
Finance Agency Administrator as Chairman and five regional com-
mittees. The membership of these groups consists of two representa-
tives of each of the five principal types of mortgage-lending
institutions, of the real-estate industry, of the home-building industry
and of the retail lumber industry. Each of these members is ap-
pointed by the HHFA Administrator and serves voluntarily, without
compensation. Advisory members from Government agencies asso-
ciated with the field of mortgage finance are also appointed to the
national and regional committees.

The regional committees are operating committees charged with
carrying out the policies set by the National Committee. Each com-
mittee has a small staff headed by an executive secretary, a Govern-
ment official appointed by the HHFA Administrator upon the
recommendation of committee members.

All loans made under the program are made by private lenders with
their own investment funds. An individual member of a minority
group who is unable to obtain an FHA -insured or VA-guaranteed loan
from local sources or a builder séeking commitments for Government-
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Chairman Han~as. Before we open this up for questioning, I am
wondering if we should have a statement for the Veterans’ Adminis-
tration. Would that be desirable?

Mr. Amipon. Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman.

Their home loan guaranty program is somewhat similar to the
FHA’s, although it is directed specifically to veterans. Perhaps the
Commission would like to hear their testimony first so that they might
direct questions to them at the same time as it directs them to the FHA.

Chairman Hannan. If thatis agreeable to you, Mr. Mason.

Mr. Mason. It certainly is.

Isuggest he come over to the middle where he can be heard.

Mr. Ammon. Representing the Veterans’ Administration is the
Associate Deputy Administrator, Mr. Robert Lamphere. Accompany-
ing him are Mr. P: N. Brownstein, Director of the Loan Guaranty
Service, and Mr. P. J. Maloney, the Chief of the Legislative and
Regulatory Staff.

Chairman Han~au. Mr. Lamphere, we would be interested in hear-
ing from you.

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT LAMPHERE, ASSOCIATE DEPUTY ADMIR-
ISTRATOR, VETERANS' ADMINISTRATION

Mr. Lameeere. My name is Robert Lamphere.- I am the Associate
Deputy Administrator of the Veterans’ Administration.

This is Mr. Brownstein and Mr. Maloney. Mr. Brownstein is the
Director of our Loan Guaranty Service and Mr. Maloney is one of his
assistants.

Our Administrator, Mr. Whittier, asked me to extend to you his
personnal regrets at not being here today. It so happens that the
scheduled budget hearings for the Veterans’ Administration in the
Senate fall at the same time this afternoon.

Chairman Hanwau. That could be of some importance.

Mr. Lampuzere. It is to us,sir.

I am pleased to have the opportunity to appear before the Com-
mission and tell you the Veterans’ Administration’s position regard-
ing discriminatory practices in the sale of housing to veterans when
the purchase is to be made with a loan guaranteed, insured, or made
by the Veterans’ Administration. The Veterans’ Administration be-
comes concerned with housing in the guaranteed-loan program and
the direct-loan program.

In the guaranty program the loan itself is made by private lending
institutions and the Veterans’ Administration guarantees or insures
the repayment of the loan by the veteran borrower. In the direct-loan
program the Veterans’ Administration loans the money to the veteran
to assist in the purchase of housing.
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All of the programs administered by the Veterans’ Administration
are, in a sense, class legislation, that is, the direct beneficiaries of our
legislation are limited to veterans or their dependents. No others are
entitled to the benefits afforded by the statutes we administer. Con-
sequently, our requirements for eligibility are directed solely to a de-
termination that the beneficiary is a veteran or a dependent of a
veteran. We have no basis for inquiry into the race, creed, or color of
claimant. The forms for establishing eligibility or for applying for
loan benefits are not now, and never were, designed to elicit such
information. We have no basis for making an inquiry into such mat-
ters. We have no statistical breakdown of the recipients of these
benefits which will indicate the number of beneficiaries who are mem-
bers of a particular race, creed or color.

Insofar as our housing loan programs are concerned, we have reg-
ulations relating to restrictions on property prohibiting sale or occu-
pancy based on race, creed, or color. These were promulgated in 1950
at the time similar action was taken by other Federal agencies con-
cerned with housing. The action was designed to bring the policy of
Federal agencies fully in line with the policy underlying the Supreme
Court decision in the Shelley v. Kraemer case which held that the
enforcement of racial restrictions was against public policy.

In our GI loan program we do not refuse to issue guaranty on a
loan made by a private lender if the property is encumbered by racial
restrictions created and recorded after February 15, 1950. However,
the lender who makes a GI loan on such property does not, under our
regulation, have the option which would otherwise be available, of
conveying the property to the VA in the event of default and fore-
closure. This removes a very desirable option from the lender’s use
and has the effect of causing lenders to refrain from making the loan
in the first instance. That has an additional effect of making it vir-
tually impossible for the developer, who has placed the racial restric-
tion on the property, to market his product to veterans. So far as
we know, no loan has been guaranteed on a property covered by the
proseribed restriction.

In addition, our regulation provides that if the title to real property
or a leasehold interest which secures a home loan guaranteed or
insured after February 15, 1950, is restricted against sale or occu-
pancy on the ground of race, color, or creed, by restrictions created
and filed of record by the borrower subsequent to that date, such
action may be considered by the holder of the loan as constituting an
event of default. Under such circumstances, the lender could declare
the entire unpaid balance of the loan immediately due and payable.
If foreclosure then followed, the restriction would be cut off by op-
eration of law and the lender would have protected his right to the
option to convey to the Veterans’ Administration.
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The General Counsel of the Veterans’ Administration has held that
because of the automatic-guaranty feature provided by the law these
regulations represent the limit of the Administrator’s authority under
the: basic statutes to regulate against the use of such restrictions.

In our direct-loan regulations we provide that no loans will be made
to purchase any residential property which is encumbered with a
racial restriction against sale or occupancy which was created and
filed of record subsequenrt to February 15, 1950. Likewise, the sub-
sequent recording of such a restriction by the borrower can be an
event of default.

As of April 30, 1959, we had made 133,638 direct loans to veterans.
We have found it necessary to waive the requirement in: only three
cases in order to relieve undue hardship to the veterans involved.
One case involved a paraplegic veteran who had received a grant for
a speeially adapted house and who acquired the land and became
heavily obligated before the title was examined and the restriction
revealed. The other two cases were inadvertently approved by Vet-
erans’ Administration employees who overlooked .the restrictions and
the veterans, on the basis of Veterans’ Administration commitments,
would have sustained substantial losses and hardship. These have
been the only waivers granted during the 9-plus years that the regu-
lation has been in effect. To avoid recurrences we now advise the
veteran in our loan-approval letter that we will not make the loan if
the property is subject to the proscribed racial restriction.

We have cooperated with four States in their efforts to enforce
antidiserimination laws relating to the sale of newly constructed
housing. They are New York, New Jersey, Washington, and Oregon.
These were the only States which had requested such cooperation,
until we received a similar request from Connecticut last week. Their
State law is not effective until October 1, 1959, and we anticipate
having a cooperative agreement with Connecticut at that time. Our
agreement with the four States mentioned is that we will advise the
enforcement agency of the new housing developments which are sub-
mitted to our office for approval. The agency, in turn, advises the
builder concerned of the requirements of the local statute. If a
builder is found in violation of the local law and given a cease-and-
desist order after appropriate hearing by the State, we will make
inquiry regarding the violation or violations and if they involve the
sale of housing to veterans we will undertake suspension of the builder
from our program.

‘While we have had no occasion to date to suspend a builder for
the violation of a State antidiscrimination law, our offices have co-
operated fully with the State enforcing agencies.

_The question has been raised as to why we have not included in
our mortgage forms a clause warning the mortgagor that if he places
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We will now make it possible for the Commissioners to raise any ques-
tions they may care to.

I will turn first to the Vice Chairman of the Commission.

Mr. Storey, do you have any questions you wish to raise?

Vice Chairman Storey. I would like to ask Mr. Mason a few ques-
tions.

Mr. Mason, as I understand, you are the head of these various
organizations insofar as administration is concerned.

Mr. Mason. Excepting the Veterans’ Administration.

Vice Chairman Storey. I mean of the ones you introduced.

Mr. Mason. Yes,sir.

Vice Chairman Srtorey. In other words, the Housing and Home
Finance Agency is your office; the Federal Housing Administration,
Public Housing Administration, Urban Renewal Administration, Fed-
eral National Mortgage Association, all come under your jurisdiction.
Am I correct in that ?

Mr. Mason. Yes;they do. There are varying degrees of authority,
sir, as I pointed out in my statement, but the policymaking is mine.

Vice Chairman Storey. I recognize that and that is what we want
to get at.

There are varying degrees of authority but the top policy admin-
istration is centered in your office and under your direction; am I
correct?

Mr. Mason. That is correct, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. You say there are varying degrees of au-
thority. Without going into too much detail, what are the limita-
tions on your authority with reference to your own and these other
agencies?

Mr. MasoN. The Public Housing Administration and the Federal
Housing Administration are both independent agencies set up and
operating under Commissioners appointed by the President with
definite authority going to them from the Congress.

My agency was created as a coordinating and policymaking agency
for all these agencies.

Vice Chairman Storey. Including FHA and PHA; am I correct
in that ? )

Mr. Mason. Yes.

The Commissioners of the Federal Housing Administration and the
Commissioners of the Public Housing Administration have direct
responsibility to the Congress for enforcing certain laws or carrying
out certain laws.

Viee Chairman Storey. Does that include the policymaking author-
ity, also, for their administrations?
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Mr. Mason. In general, I believe you could say, so far as this matter
under consideration is concerned, the policymaking is done by the
Administrator of the Housing and Home Finance Agency, which is
myself. We do this by cooperation, may Isay.

Vice Chairman Storey. Erecognize that.

You are a coordinating officer for those respective administrations?

Mr. MasoN. Yes,sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. You made certain suggestions here and you
have promulgated certain policies. What have you actually done in
the way of promulgating policy to carry out these ideas that you have
expressed in your very fine paper?

Mr. Mason. You will understand, or you probably know, that I
came into this job and was confirmed in the tail end of January.

Vice Chairman Storey. I realize that. When I say “you,” I mean
the Administrator.

Mr. MasoN. Tknow. Thatisme.

Vice Chairman Storey. As well as your predecessors.

Mr. Mason. What I was trying to say was that I came into this job
late in January, following Mr. Cole, who had been the Administrator.
T had certain more positive policies, perhaps, or different policies that
I felt were important to pursue, but it takes a little time in government
to accomplish some of the changes that one wishes to make.

Vice Chairman Storey. Iam very cognizant of that.

Mr. Mason. I am in the process of doing these things, which makes
it somewhat embarrassing for me to appear before you gentlemen at
this time and talk about anything but what I am planning to do.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you able fo give us, within the area
under inquiry, any definite proposals that you are free to talk about
now relating to policy matters?

Mr. Mason. One of the things that I have done recently was to have
each of the constituent Commissioners review his program to see
whether there were ways that could implement the policy which I
believe is important in accomplishing more understanding and more
cooperation with all the factors that are interested in this problem.

To this end, Mr. Steiner spoke in his paper about certain facets there.
In the Fedeml Housing Administration we cooperated very exten-
swely with the State of New York in its program and have in that
agency a man currently working and studying that program. The
results of his study will certainly be available to your Commission
if he gets the report done in time. He is studying the operation of
thatlaw. '

As you know, the enforcement of it is largely done by persuasion,
or at least the first steps are done by persuasion, to see whether the
cooperation we have is adequate and functioning properly. This is
something that is actually being done at the present time.
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Vice Chairman Storey. In other words, you are more or less like
we are. You are in the factfinding business at the present time,
personally.

Mr. Mason. I think all of us in this field are in the factfinding ,
business, because I believe we are progressing to find answers and
that the answers we have today may not be the answers we will find
next year or year after next.

Vice Chairman Storey. In other words, your major attention now
is in the factfinding process, looking toward the promulgation of cer-
tain policies based upon facts and a proper evaluation of them.

Mr. Masox. I would say that was correct; yes sir.

You will note that I said that one of the things I believe in strongly
is that we accomplish the most in this field by giving rewards rather
than punishments. Most of our programs are not now geared that
way. Some of them are.

Our workable program, which is, in my estimation, one of our
most potent forces to accomplish the good we are trying to accomplish,
is one which offers rewards. If you as a city will adopt -2 workable
program, a program in which you review where you stand as a city
and where your zoning and building and safety ordinances are, and
tell us that you are going to do something about a better implemen-
tation of these, then we will make available to you the facilities of the
Federal Housing Administration, Public Housing Administration
and the loan-and-grant program of the Urban Renewal Administra-
tion. We don’t make these available without this. This is the kind
of incentive that I talk about as an objective to go further in our
program.

Vice Chairman Storey. Ibelieve thatisallI have, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Han~an. Father Hesburgh, do you have any questions?

Commissioner HesBureH. Yes.

I was wondering what were your reactions to the thought of a
Presidential Commission to study this whole program and come up
with some suggestions.

Mr. Mason. Father, with your Commission working on this, I felt
the proper thing to do was to wait until your Commission had made
its findings rather than to have two groups working simultaneously.
I would say this is not only my opinion but it is also the opinion of
the Administration.

Commissioner Hespurew. I think those of us who have been work-
ing directly with this in the hearings have often felt that we wind up
with a lot of peripheral knowledge and what this-really needs is an
expert group that knows the field perfectly and that has some com-
petence beyond what we have in housing, as such, that could perhaps
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this group together and to have gotten the foundation to supply the
money. Thiskind of thing wakes us up to problems.

‘We have been working on this, of course. It is one of our worries
all the time. We have found that an increasing number of our real-
tors whom we think of as the great opponents of some of this type of
program, the informed leaders of this group, are changing their
minds. This is the thing that has given us the greatest hope. This
is why I think it would be helpful to have such a continuing group
as you speak about.

Commissioner Hespuren. I admit this may sound like floundering
on my part, but it is just that simple open question of the rather
widespread use of Federal money for the benefit of a special class.

Are there any statistics on how much federally aided or financed
new building is restrictive ¢

Mr. Mason. When you talk about federally financed, this would be
public housing.

Commissioner HessureH. Even in insured mortgages.

Mr. Masown. This is quite a stretch from federally financed. It
does have, for one thing, the faith and credit of the United States
back of the applications. How much is produced for minorities and
how much is not, I don’t know.

Dr. Snowden, do you have any fixed figures on that?

Mr. Sxowpen. In FHA we don’t keep figures on this. In my
statement I alluded to the fact that several years ago we made some
attempt to look at what was being produced, but we ran into some
difficulties with respect to our local offices keeping tab on this mat-
ter. First of all, applications are submitted by lenders to our local
offices. All of the lenders did not necessarily designate on the appli-
cation blanks the question of race, so we weren’t able to keep accurate
statistics there.

Secondly, we ran into the difficulty, as FHA always runs into it, of
having such a load in some of our offices that we just didn’t have the
necessary personnel to keep these figures. We simply abandoned the
whole idea.

Mr. Mason. I think we had this in the Voluntary Home Mortgage
Credit Program. One of the things that interests me greatly is the
fact that this program, which is made available and specifically avail-
able to minority groups—to the fullest extent of our ability to
make peaple understand it is available—is the fact that we find
that the number of loan applications we get is not as big as we thought
it should be.

Commissioner HespureH. This is very strange, because we did run
into many minority groups saying they had difficulty in getting fi-
nancing for housing.
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Mr. Mason. Yes. Some of these, of course, are for substandard
housing. This is another one of the problems. The Federal Gov-
ernment has standards that it thinks are important. I think we all
agree to that.

There is not much point in lending money to buy inferior housing.
In the neighborhood of Detroit, for instance, we had a very real
problem with the second-mortgage business for minority people. It
was done on the basis of selling substandard housing at terrific fi-
nancing rates to these people. -

Our approach is to get builders to build good housing for these peo-
ple. Ome of the interesting things tome has been the growing number
of builders—there are 29,000 of them in this country, or something like
that—who have suddenly awakened to the fact that the minority-
group need is one of the most profitable fields there is. There is a big
number of potential customers there, and they are potential customers
now. They are not just poor people who can’t afford housing. We
have lots of them in public housing, but we still have more white
people in public housing than colored people.

Commissioner HespurgH. Jim Scheuer made this point very
strongly in New York. The exact thing which currently we can’t get
is what percentage of FHA insured loans, particularly for new
houses, has gone to non-whites.

Mr. Mason. We have no such figure.

Dr. SnxowpeN. Mr. Mason, may I make one additional clarifying
statement to Father Hesburgh?

There is a great difference between an application which comes to
the FHA and final endorsement. There are a series of commitment
stages,and soon. While the applications involved may be large, when
you get down to commitments, that is considerably reduced and then
the endorsed mortgages are even further reduced, so you can see the
number of steps there really eliminates the real possiblity of taking
a tabulation by race as well as by other indices.

Mr. Mason. We hope to get these figures through the Census
Bureau. The Census Bureau is always running up against what Mr.
Brownstein is talking about in this budget business.

Commissioner HespureH. I have a few questions regarding public
housing projects. -

There was a lot of testimony on this in our hearing in Chicago.
I am sure you have had some indications of it. Practically all of the
public housing went into the already tightly knit Negro ghetto area.
There was practically no public housing in the white area. I was
wondering what the race-relations group in the public housing unit
had to say about this, because apparently this could be looked upon as
a bypassing of the equity clause. There is a much higher proportion
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of public housing for Negroes by reason of the fact that the housing
was put right in the middle of the Negro areas and the only ones mov-
ing-in were Negroes.

Mr. Sabrer. I would like to speak on that.

First, you asked what the racial-relations people do.

‘We have written quite a bit about Chicago.

Then, let me clarify for you this whole responsibility as far as the
selection of sites is concerned.

The Chicago Housing Authority—and I don’t know why this didn’t
come out in the testimony—has selected sites in other parts of the city,
but the City Council of the City of Chicago has the right to approve
or disapprove and theirs is the final word on it. The City Council did
not approve those sites. Consequently, we have had this concentration
of public housing on the South Side of Chicago and in many instances
this public housing has been used for clearing the slums. You will
find the slums, as is usually the case, in highly concentrated Negro
areas.

Commissioner Hespurew. I think that point was brought out, but
our thought was: Could there be any leadership on the part of the
Public Housing Administration and Urban Renewal to this extent—
that this is really creating a further problem in other areas that we
are concerned about, such as education, by further concentrating the
Negro populatlon in this one section? You get, then, the result that
also came out in our hearing that two-thirds of all the youngsters in
double-shift schools are Negro children and are nowhere near this
proportion of population simply because of this high concentration
in this one area, and, therefore, the necessary high concentration of
theschools in the area.

There is a lot of property on the outskirts of Chicago where public
housing could be put up in those areas that are now neither white nor
black. It would give a better “scatteration” and wouldn’t produce the
tenseness of the problem that now exists in the city of Chicago.

Mr. SapLer. All of that has been pointed out to the city of Chicago,
but for some reason it has not been acceptable to them. I can recall
not too long ago that a couple of sites were selected by the Chicago
Housing Authority on the North Side of Chicago, which were turned
down by the city council. Of course, by the council having final ap-
proval of these sites, it naturally gets into the area of politics and
pressures coming from the surrounding communities ‘which, in many
instances, are opposed to having Negroes live in the area.

As a matter of fact, we have had racial trouble in certain projects in
Chicago, as you probably know. T believe that, too, has contributed
to the selection of sites in the Negro areas.

Commissioner Hessurea. Wouldn’t you have a comeback on your
equity principle? We were told that 85 percent of all occupants of
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areas, where the experience has been that the first building to be
rented was almost entirely Negro occupancy. As successive buildings
have been completed and rented in the combined areas, the experience
has been that an increasing percentage of white occupancy has been
attained.

I think that is a tremendously interesting demonstration of what
can be done when people of good will and good spirit really put their
minds to what are the basic problems involved.

Commissioner HessureH. If this can be done by a private financing
group, it seems to me the governmental financing group, given ‘the
assistance of the Constitution, ought to be able to do more, by way of
leadership, to say there is a limit as to how much funds will be given
to an area that will not cooperate, getting back to your awards system.
It is not merely the housing, but this affects the school system also.

Mr. Mason. Juvenile delinquency, and so on.

Commissioner Hesporer. I don’t want to take up all the time of
the Commission.

One last thing was brought out in the New York hearing, and I will
close on that for the time being.

‘We were told there by Mr. Keen that there were $250 million Fannie
May special assistance funds which had been authorized but which
weren’t released. If this could be released to help builders who are
willing to build on an open-occupancy basis, this would be a tremen-
dous assistance. - ~

I was wondering what is the status of these funds. Are they actually
authorized and waiting for release, or was he misinformed ?

Mr. Masown. I will let Mr. Baughman talk about his funds, but I
will say, to start, we have a law in the State of New York which says
that all housing built shall be for open occupancy. This applies to all
federally assisted building, and certainly to FHA.

‘We have a system of cooperating with these people to see that this
is carried out, where we will deny to builders who violate the law the
right to further participate in the program. It seems to me that,
having this, we should not go out and give these people who live up
to what they are supposed to do any incentive. This is my own feeling
about it.

I am very well acquainted with Mr. Keen. He is a very fine builder
and a banker. I think he is trying very hard to find answers to this
problem. This particular one I don’t think would be an answer.

Stan, do you want to comment about special assistance money that
may be available?

Mr. BaveHaN. To clear that up, in connection with our special-
assistance programs, the Congress authorized the President of the
United States to spend up to $950 million for special housing pro-
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grams. The President, at his discretion, does designate the particular
programs in effect. Everybody has the same privilege of enjoying
those programs. He has allotted funds for approximately all but
about $400 million of the $950 million for urban renewal housing,
housing for the elderly, programs in Guam and Alaska, and so forth.
The balance of the funds have not been allocated for any specific
purposes.

The programs he has allocated for, in line with what Mr. Mason
says, are for the benefit of everybody in connection with those pro-
grams. There is no diserimination at all in connection with them.

Commissioner HeseureH. Mr. Mason, that is all I have.

T have come to the same conclusion. I have been very much heart-
ened by your whole approach to this problem. I don’t want to make
it sound on my part as though I think it is a problem of any easy
solution or any universal solution that will be created tomorrow
morning. These were questions that were raised in the course of
our hearings, and I was just looking for a little enlightenment.

Mr. Mason. Father, I think we find answers by throwing questions
toeach other.

Commissioner Hessurer. Thank you very much, Mr. Mason.

Chairman Han~nan. Dean Johnson, do you have a question ¢

Commissioner Jounson. I have a couple of questions that came up
during the course of the testimony. I am not sure to whom they
should be directed. Perhaps one general question would be directed
to Mr. Mason or to the person who was testifying with respect to the
Voluntary Home Mortgage Credit Program.

As T listened to the testimony, that seemed to be a rather helpful
program. I just came up from the staff on this Commission. At the
staff level, where we were studying, we got the impression that that
agency goes out of existence at the end of this month, unless you can
suggest that it should not. Are you in favor of it:2

Mr. Mason. Both the Administration and the Democratic Party
have sponsored legislation for the continuance of this agency. It is
in both sides of the housing bill which is currently in the hands of
a conference committee. If the housing legislation is passed, the
program will continue. We think regardless of anything else that
such programs will be continued because they are not controversial.

Isthat right, Mr. Graves?

Mr. Graves. Yes, indeed. I think the program has awakened pri-
vate industry to the fact that we can make investments and mortgage
loans to minorities and they can be safe investments. I think every-
one generally recognizes that. This program provides the machinery
by which minorities can get a fuller participation in the housing
market.
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Mr. Mason. We have, I think, Mr. Johnson, demonstrated in this
program to a lot of people who didn’t know it before that loans to
minorities are good loans. People have learned this and they come
back for them.

Commissioner Jomysox. There is another general concern that I
have that Father Hesburgh touched upon, and that is: How can we
minimize the participation of the Federal Government in practices
that seem to be against the national policy ?

I believe it was Dr. Snowden who said something about some early
period, such as 1951, that there was an announcement that went out
that all repossessed FHA-insured housing would be administered on a
nonsegregated basis.

Dr. SxowpeN. That is correct, Dean Johnson.

Commissioner JounsoN. That is a very interesting figure. You may
not have the figures now. I was wondering if you could make avail-
able to the staff just how much of this property is now available
on a nonsegregated basis. I don’t know how much‘of it is repossessed.
Since 1951, that is a considerable period of time, and it should -even-
tually put a lot of property on the market in an unsegregated form.
If you don’t have the figures now, I would like it if you would supply
them. ’

Mr. Masox. 'Mr. Johnson, I am sure Dr. Snowden can furnish those
figures.

Dr. SxowpeN. There are no figures in FHA with respect to how
they are occupied, but they are available. This is a basic policy.

Commissioner JorNsoN. Fine.

Mr. Mason. I think it is important to explain, too, that this applies
only while this is owned by the Federal Housing Administration.

Dr. SnvowpeN. Dean, you understand that we take back property
and recondition it and put it back on the market and it is sold back to
the private owner.

Commissioner JornsoN. When you put it back on the market, it goes
on the market on a come one, come all basis?

Dr.S~xowpen. That is right.

Mr. Maso~. And itis frequently sold for eash, too.

Dr. SxowpeN. And there perhaps isn’t as much of that as you
might think. There are some States that have a great many units of
repossessed properties, but there are some States, I believe, Mr. Admin-
istrator, where we don’t have any at all.

Mr. Mason. It is a wonderful condition if it is true.

Commissioner JounNsoN. I have one other question having to do
with the relationship of the Federal Government’s housing agencies
to this general problem, particularly in States that have nondiscrim-
ination housing statutes.

~
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Let’s take Levittown. That was a federally assisted project.

Mr. Mason. You are talking about Levittown, New York, New
Jersey, or Pennsylvania ?

Commissioner Jornson. New Jersey. Assume that was federally
assisted. Then the builder announced in open defiance that he does
not intend to abide by the law. Do you cut off his assistance or do you
continue to assist him?

Mr. Mason. Mr. Johnson, in the first place, the builder is quoted in
the newspaper as saying this. He doesn’t advertise'this, that this is an
all-white-occupancy project.

Commissioner Jounson. But it is enough to raise some question.

Mr. Mason. This, as you say, is in New Jersey, and there is an anti-
discrimination law with which the Federal Housing Administration
cooperates. The FHA met with the committee against discrimination
in general, the national committee, on this matter, and explored pos-
sibilities with them and has met with Dr. Milligan, from New Jersey,
who administers the program, and reminded him of our cooperation.
Unfortunately, Dr. Milligan has not been able to take the steps that he
should have been able to take because of legal obstacles thrown in his
way by the builder.

Isthatcorrect?

Dr. S~vowpen. That is correct. )

Mr. Mason. Unfortunately, Mr. Levitt did not go out and advertise
this fact. He is merely quoted this way in the paper. We think he
probably said this, but it is not established. He is an American citizen
with rights, too, until he is convicted of something.

Commissioner Jomnson. Is there a point short of conviction where
you have a prima facie case?

Mr. Mason. I would say that we had this case come up and your
organization was just newly studying housing, and I went over and
talked with your staff and tried to get them to give me their ideas in
this matter. Legally, our basis is clearly established. When there is a
violation of the law, we can cut a builder off. We then have a legal
right to do so. It has been established repeatedly in the courts. This
is what we promised the States.

But we can’t, promise to go out just because somebody says somethmc
which is unsubstantiated '1nd unproven yet.

Commissioner JornsoN. So that, conceivably by appropriate court
delays, he could continue to get Federal assistance ?

Mr. Mason. He has gotten Federal Housing Administration com-
mitments.

Commissioner Jornson. And can continue to get them while he
delays in the courts the eventual determination ?
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Mr. Mason. Yes, sir. Whether the Federal Housing Administra-
tion commitment is a Federal participation or not is another matter
which has never been proven in the courts yet. That is beside the
point, I think. The point is that the FHA is ready and willing to
take any legal step that it can.

Let me say I discussed this very thoroughly, then being Commis-
sioner of FHA, with people who were interested in this problem. The
decision was that we would lose ground if we took actions which we
could not substantiate effectively in the courts. It was thought that
this would not be a wise move. Whether this was a right decision or
not, this was the decision that we made. We felt it was better to go
ahead effectively as we were doing in New York and other States
where the law was not being challenged and not get ourselves into
where we lost the case.

Commissioner JounsoN. I do not want to pursue that any further.

Mr. MasonN. I would say to you, sir, that the builder who is presently
in this case is building integrated housing in Puerto Rico.

Commissioner Jornson. He could hardly do otherwise.

Chairman Han~awm. Governor Carlton, do you have questions?

Commissioner CarLToN. No questions.

Chairman Han~aH. Governor Battle?

Commissioner Barrre. Nojthank you.

Chairman Hannam. Mr. Tiflany ?

Mr. Tirrany. Mr. Chairman, may I make one statement in connec-
tion with Mr. Mason’s previous statement about his conferring with
our staff in connection with Levittown, N.J.

He came over early in the spring when we were in the process of
organizing. Prof. Paul Sanders, I believe, was with us at the time. As
a result of that conference, and in the course of our study of legal de-
velopments, this Commission has had an observer in attendance at the
Levittown hearings and has followed the developments step by step.
I just wanted to insert-that in the record.

Mr. Mason. Our General Counsel worked with Mr. Tiffany and his
group in bringing it to his attention.

Chairman Hannan. Are there any further questions?

Commissioner Hesporeu. Is there any possibility of a prior ar-
rangement in the contract with the builder so that if in the event that
later on he abdicates his responsibility in this matter, there can be
action against him in reference to those funds and repossession of them
or something?

Mr. Masox. These are private funds.

Liyman, would you think it possible to have anything like that
written into an FHA contract?
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Mr. Browxrierp. The only thing that could be repossessed would
be the premium he had paid us.

Mr. Masox. It is worth exploring. We will look at it and tell you
what we think.

Commissioner Hessurea. The theory is that a man could take the
funds on the assumption that he was going to follow the law as you
and the State understand it, build the houses, fill them on a non-open-
occupancy basis, and then say, “Go ahead and take action; I can’t
kick people out of these houses.”

Then he defeats the law by chicanery.” “There ought to be some ar-
rangement, prior arrangement, that in that event he would be obligated
to something.

Mr. MasoN. My General Counsel, Father Hesburgh, points out that
these are private funds going in. In order for the private lender to

‘be interested, the mortgage has to be incontestable. After a mortgage
is recorded, FHA cannot back out. We will have to explore this, but
your question is an interesting one.

Chairman Han~xas. Mr. Mason, we are very grateful to you and
to your colleagues for the amount of time you have given us this after-
noon. It has added greatly to the knowledge of this Commission and
will be valuable to us. We may have some further questions we may
want to address to some of the members of your staff. I assume you
would be glad to make availdble such information as you have.

Mr. Mason. Certainly, we would be glad at any time to do anything
at all.

I notice that we have Mr. Albert Robertson, of the Federal Home
Loan Bank Board, here, in case you didn’t see him.

Chairman Hax~as. I saw him, and we are going to have his state-
ment before we take a recess.

Thank you, Mr. Mason, very much.

Mr. Robertson, we would be very interested in any statement you
would care to make to us. You know the problem we are pursuing.

TESTIMONY OF -ALBERT J. ROBERTSON, CHAIRMAN, FEDERAL
HOME LOAN BANK BOARD

Mr. RoBerrsoN. Dr. Hannah, I don’t know what kind of initial
statement you want.

Chairman Hanx~a#. I think it would be interesting if you would
just take it for granted we know very little and you will not be far
from thetruth.

Mr. RoBerrson. Why don’t I just run over the functions of the
Federal Home I.oan Bank Board, and then I think you can pursue it
from there.




46

z/

Chairman Han~an. I should say in introducing Mr. Robertson that
he is the Chairman of the Federal Home Loan Bank Board.

Mr. RoserrsoN. The activities coming within the jurisdiction of
the Flederal Home Loan Bank Board are:

First, the Federal Home Loan Bank System~—Federal Home
Loan Bank Act of 1932;

Second, the Federal savings and loan system—Home Owners’
Loan Act of 1933, as amended ; and

Third, the Federal Savings and Loan Insurance Corporation—
title IV of the National Housing Act of 1934.

The Federal Home Loan Bank System is a network of 11 district
banks strategically situated throughout the United States which pro-
vide a reservoir of reserve credit for their members. The members of
the Federal Home Loan Bank System are savings and loan associ-
ations. These banks make advances to all qualified members within
lines of credit established by the boards of directors or executive com-
mittees. There is no uniform policy as to the period of time for which
an advance may be made, nor the interest rate that will be charged.
The period for which loans are made and the rate charged are set by
the individual banks at the time advarices are made.

Advances may be made to members to provide funds to meet with-
drawal demands or for expansion purposes. The maximum advance
for meeting withdrawals is 50 percent of an association’s net assets,
and for expansion purposes up to 15 percent of withdrawable accounts.

In establishing lines of credit, the member’s most recent statement
of condition 'and statement of earnings are reviewed and analyzed
by the bank. Consideration is given to the present borrowings from
the bank, outside borrowings, reServe ratios, earnings, delinquencies,
character of management, liquidity, and so forth. Those are advances
by the district banks to the banks of the association.

The Federal savings and loan system is comprised of savings and
loan associations holding Federal charter issued by the Federal Home
Loan Bank Board. There are also State-chartered savings and loan
associations.

The criteria for consideration of applications for permission to
organize a Federal savings and loan association are set forth in section
5(e) of the Home Owners’ Loan Act of 1933, as follows:

No charter shall be ‘granted except to persons of good character and respon-
sibility, nor unless in the judgement of the Board a necessity exists for such an
[Anstitution in the vommunity to be served, nor unless there is 2 reasonable prob-
ability of its userulness and success, nor unless the same can be established
without undue injury to properly conducted existing local thrift and home-
financing institutions.

While these associations are supervised by the Federal Home Loan
Bank Board within the framework of applicable law and regulation,

~
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the responsibility for the safety and soundness of their operations rests
with the management. These associations are authorized to make
loans for the financing of homes, under certain conditions, up to as
much as 90 percent of the value of the real estate and for as long »
period as 25 years. They also make GI and FHA loans. Conventional
loans in excess of 80 percent of the value of the real estate security may
only be made by those members who have reserves and surplus equal
to at least 8 percent of their savings capital, and the total of such loans
that any association may make may not exceed 10 percent of its capital.
That refers to loans above the 80 percent.

In passing upon applications for loans, it is the responsibility of
the board of directors of each Federal association to evaluate the real
estate security and the individual risk to determire which, in their
judgment, assure safe investment of the funds for which they are
trustees. Basic factors that enter into these-considerations are—

(@) type,age,and condition of property ;

(6) location of property, whether in good, fair, or declining
neighborhood ; -

(¢) amount of loan and ratio of value to security;

(d) amount of investment or equity of borrower in the prop-
erty; and

(e) present and prospective financial means and responsibility
ofthe borrower.

The Federal Savings and Loan Insurance Corporation, as you
probably know, insures the accounts of all savers, in amounts up to
$10,000, in insured savings and loan associations.

That is a skeleton outline of the activities in the Federal Home
Loan Bank Board.

Chairman Han~Nas. Dean Storey, do you have any questions?

Vice Chairman Storey. I don’t believe so. .

Chairman Han~NaH. Do youhave any, Father Hesburgh ?

Commissioner HesBureH. One that the staff was interested in was
the possibility of new banks being started in areas where the present
banks helped by the Federal Home Loan Bank Board do not loan
to nonwhites, especially in areas where there is blockbusting going on
and so forth.

Mr. Roserrson. I don’t believe I understand your question, Father.

Commissioner Hespurer. The staff had this question. We found at
our hearing in Chicago there were a number of banks who would not
loan on mortgages to nonwhites moving into areas that had previously
been white.

The question was: Would it be possible to establish banks backed by
your organization that were perhaps run by nonwhites for the benefit
of their own people unable to get financing from the normal outlets?
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Mr. RoerrsonN. That has been done occasionally. The number
of applications that we receive from Negro groups is relatively small,
but each one is examined on its merits. I think there are now 28
entirely colored associations. Omne was chartered last year in Jamaica,
Queens County, N.Y., and two this year—one in Houston, Tex., and
another in Greensboro. There are not many applications that come
exactly in that form.

Commissioner HessureH. There seem to be many more opportuni-
ties for Negro financing in Atlanta than we found in Chicago. That
is where this question originated.

Mr. RogertsoN. There is one mutual savings and loan association
in Atlanta now.

Chairman Haxwam. They have considerable insurance-company
money that is available to them.

Dean Johnson, do you have any questions?

Commissioner JouNson. Probably just an auxiliary question that
Father Hesburgh asked.

You listed certain criteria for determining whether property was
approriate for lending money. Would you take into consideration
the fact that the property was being purchased in an area by nonwhites
where they had not been before?

Mr. RoBertsoN. That would not be a matter that would come under
our observation. That would be a matter within the jurisdiction of
the local association ; but I am sure they do.

Chairman Han~au. Governor Carlton, do you have any questions?

Commissioner Carrron.- No questions.

Chairman Hanvau. Mr. Tiffany, do you have any questions?

Mr. Tirrany. I have no questions of the present witness, Mr.
Chairman.

I would like to insert a statement in the record before the hearing is
closed, if this would be the proper time.

Mr. RoeerTsoN. I would like to be sure that I understood your ques-
tion, Mr. Johnson, and that'T answered it affirmatively.

Commissioner Jounson. That is right.

Mr. RosertsoN. You asked me whether they would make loans.

Commissioners JounsoN. No; I asked you whether they would take
that fact into consideration asa criterion.

Mr. RoeerTson. I am sure they would; yes. I don’t know that it
would necessarily be a negative one.

ChairmanHax~aH. Governor Battle, do you have any questions?

Commissioner Bartre. No; I have none.

Chairman Haxnan. Thank you very much, Mr. Robertson. We
are very grateful to you. We know you have many responsibilities,
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and we appreciate your coming over this afternoon and your patiently
waiting.

Mr. Rosertson. I was glad to have an opportunity to hear a little
of the discussion before my turn came.

Chairman Haxxax. We appreciate your coming.

Mzr. Tiffany, do you want to make a statement?

Mr. Trrraxy. Mr. Chairman, I would like to have the record show
that before Mr. Mason’s departure I asked him three questions. He
agreed that he would give me the specific answers to them in writing.
I would like to ask that they might be made a part of the record when
those answers are received.

The first question was this: Shortly before Mr. Albert Cole’s retire-
ment as Administrator of FHA, he was widely quoted in the public
press about a speech which he made in California in which he indicated
that the local policies and attitudes with reference to restricted hous-
ing were not the concern of the Federal agencies in this field. Mr.
Mason indicated that the attitude prevailing at the present time has
changed and he agreed that he would specify in what respects.

Secondly, there recently appeared a notice that Mr. Moses in New
York had made extensive plans in housing in the Gramercy Park
area which would involve large Federal guarantees, if not funds, and
that this was done entirely without the knowledge of any of the Ad-
ministrators that we have heard from this afternoon. It came, in
fact, as some surprise to them.

In view of Mr. Mason’s statement relative to Federal-State rela-
tions, or city and local relations, it appeared to me it might be helpful
to clarify this particular incident.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I asked him if he would be good enough
to specify for us what, in his opinion, might be a deficiency in existing
Jaw with reference to his authority in this particular field and if, like-
wise, there was any deficiency which might be remedied merely by
Executive order.

These three questions, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Mason has agreed to
answer.

Chairman Hanw~am. Unless there is objection, we will include them
in the record.

It is understood, Mr. Amidon, that if the staff has additional ques-
tions they would like to address to Mr. Mason or his staff, this will
be done in a matter of days and can be included in the record. I think
we interpreted that in the statement I made in closing.

The hearing will be closed.

We will adjourn until 7:30 in the Commission’s offices.

(Whereupon, at 4 :30 p.m., the hearing was concluded.)
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Supplementary Information Furnished by the Housing
and Home Finance Agency and Its Constituent Agen-
cies in Response to Requests by the Staff of the Com-
mission on Civil Rights

Part 1. OFFICE OF THE ADMINISTRATOR

What is the history of HHFA’s racial policies and programs since its establish-
ment of 19)7? How has the staff been set up to handle these policies and
programs? What variations, if any, have there been in these programs,
their operations, their stafiing, etc.? Give number of employees handling
program by year

Since the establishment of the Housing and Home Finance Agency in 1947,
as well as in its forerunner agencies, the Agency has had on its staff top
advisers on intergroup-relations problems.

In the historical development of the intergroup-relations function in the
Agency, there have been normal administrative changes from time to time.
The use of such specialists, however, has been continuous. Both in the Office
of the Administrator and the major constituents of the Agency, intergroup-
relations staffs give specialized assistance in carrying out Agency policy to
assue equitable participation by minorities in the Agency's programs and oper-
ations. A current effort is to intensify and further emphasize the importance
of bringing into efforts toward this objective, understanding and affirmative
participation of the entire personnel at all stages of policy development and
operations—so that each employee discharges his responsibility in his normal
day-to-day operations. The intergroup-relations specialists will be fully used
to help accomplish this goal.

In terms of organizational structure, an assistant to the Administrator is
responsible for the coordination of racial considerations in assisting the Admin-
istrator with his overall supervision and coordination of programs operated
by the Agency. He advises the Administrator on intergroup considerations in
the development and execution of the Agency’s policies and programs; main-
tains liaison with organizations and leadership interested in the minority-
group aspects of Agency activities; and functions in close coordination with
the intergroup-relations staffs of the constituents of the Agency. As indicated
in the Administrator’s statement to the Commission, plans are being drawn
to strengthen this function in the Office of the Administrator.

The Federal Housing Administration, Public Housing Administration, and
Urban Renewal Administration each has on its central office staff an intergroup-
relations adviser to advise the Commissioners and other top staff in the central
offices of those constituents on problems affecting minority groups; and to
provide technical advice and assistance to staff in the field offices. In FHA,
10 zomne intergroup-relations advisers are stationed in the field to serve the 6
FHA zones, and in PHA there is an intergroup-relations adviser in each of 6
field offices.

Tield operations for the Urban Renewal Administration and community
Facilities Administration programs are carried out in 7 HHFA regional offices
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headed by regional administrators reporting to the Administrator. Each of
‘these offices has on its staff a relocation adviser who is responsible for advising
and assisting local public agencies in the development and execution of plans
concerned with the relocation of families displaced from urban renewal areas.
Since a. substantial portion of these familles are members of minority groups,
the relocation advisers are constantly concerned with the minority-group aspects
of relocation. In addition, the HHFA regional offices call upon the intergroup-
relations advisers in the central offices of the Office of the Administrator and
the Urban Renewal Administration for assistance on problems and policies
relating to minority-group aspects of program administration; and they are
instructed also to utilize the services of FHA and PHA field intergroup-relations
officers on any problems in which these specialists can assist. A copy of the
pertinent instruction—currently in process of updating—is Attachment 1.

As of December 31, 1958, there were in the Agency 33 specialized intergroup-
relations personnel. Of this total, 19 are professional and 14 clerical, with 4
employed in the Office of the Administrator and the Urban Renewal Administra-
tion, 14 in the Federal Housing Administration, and 15 in' the Public Housing
Administration. A table showing employment in this activity for the years in
which data is available starting with the year 1949, is Attachment 2.

To provide historical perspective on the development of the intergroup-relations
function in the Agency, see Attachment 8 which is a copy of an article entitled
“Special Problems and Approaches in Housing of Minorities.” This article is
an excerpt from the Sixth Annual Report of the Housing and Home Finance
Agency, 1952.

Attachment 1

HousiNg AND HoME FINANCE AGENCY
OFFICE OF THE ADMINISTRATOR
‘Washington, D.C.

Regional Representative Letter No. 70—General—March 10, 1952

Subject: FHA and PHA racial-relations advisers.

1. The purpose of this letter is to set forth instructions to regional representa-
tives for obtaining the benefit of consultation and assistance by FHA and PHA
racial-relations advisers in connection with defense housing or-other matters
involving minority groups.

2. The Administrator maintains an OA racial-relations staff at central Office
to advise and assist him on minority-group considerations in all HHFA programs.
‘While the services of this staff are available to regional representatives, it is not
possible at this time to station advisers on minority-group matters in the OA
regional offices. However, the OA racial-relations staff works closely with the
staffs of the constituent agencies and these staffs provide coverage insofar as the
HHFA field responsibilities are concerned. The Federal Housing Administration
is concerned with matters relating to private housing available to minorities and
nas a direct responsibility in the programing and administration of private
defense housing under delegation from the Administrator. The Public Housing
Administration is similarily concerned with racial considerations in the field of
public housing and has a particular responsibility at the present time in connec-
tion with public defense housing. The field problems of the entire Agency, of
course, tend to focus in situations requiring broad, concerted action—such as the
problems involved in slum clearance and urban redevelopment programs and in
defense housing.

3. In the field, FHA racial-relations advisers are assigned on a zone basis. In
the PHA field organization racial-relations officers are stationed in each field of-




fice. In matters involving private housing where special assistance on minority-
group problems is advisable, the regional representative will communicate with
the FHA director having jurisdiction where the problem exists and ask for the
benefit of any assistance the FHA director may be able to render. In the event
that the FHA director concurs in the need for obtaining the services of the racial-
relations adviser, the FHA director will make arrangements therefor. In matters
involving public housing the regional representative will address a similar request
to the PHA field-office director having jurisdiction. In some cases it may be
advisable to request that arrangements be made for the adviser to attend meet-
ings. In other cases it will suffice to obtain the recommendations of the PHA or
FHA directors following their consideration of the findings of the racial advisers.

Attachment 2

Housing and Home Finance Agency, specialized intergroup relations personnel}
actual employment

0A FHA PHA
‘Total
HHFA
Depart-| Total |Depart-| Field | Total |Depart-| Field | Total
mental mental mental
Feb, 28, 1949:
Professional__...____.___ 13 3 3 O] Q] 5 ?) ] 5
Clerieal ooeooe o 9.5 2 2 ® @ 4.5 @ (O] 3
BN 7 ) SR 22.5 5 5 G | OO 251 G [ OO 8
Jan. 31, 1950:
Professional ... 15 4 4 [Q ® 4 4 3 7
Clerleal aunecceue - 9 2 2 (O] (@) 4 1 2 3
Total oo 24 6 6] OO | ®E 8 5 5 10
Dec, 31, 1052: !
Professional.______._____ 25 4 4 1 7 8 4 9 13
Clerieal oo _.____... 20 2 2 1 7 8 3 7 10
Total o ceecaae 45 6 6 2 14 16 7 16 23
Dec, 31, 1953:
Professional ...__.__..... 23 5 5 1 9 10 4 4 8
Clerleal. oo 20 3 3 1 9 10 2 5 7
Total.ooooaaoa ~o..| 43 8 8 2 18 20 6 9 15
Dee, 31, 1954:
Professional ....__._._... 24 5 5 1 9 10 4 5 9
Clerical .. __._.._... 20 3 3 1 9 10 2 & 7
Total oo 44 8’ 8 2 18 20 6 10 16
Dec, 31, 1955: 4
Professfonal ...__.._.._._ 20 4 4 1 7 8 4 4 8
Clerieal.oooooooooo .. 18 3 3 1 8 9 2 4 6
Totale oo 38 7 7 2 15 17 6 8 14
Dee. 31, 1956: 4
Professional__._...._.___ 22 3 3 1 9 10 4 5 9
Clerical ... .__ 19 2 2 1 8 9 2 6 8
Total e 41 5 5 2 17 19 6 11 17
Dec. 31, 1957: 4
Professjonal_.._______.__ 22 4 4 2 8 10 2 6 8
erfeal ___________._... 16 3 3 1 5 6 1 6 7
Totale o iimeeee 38 7 7 .3 13 16 3 12 15
Dec. 31, 1058: 4 )
Professional ... _..______ 19 2 2 1 8 9 2 6 8
Clerieal 14 2 2 1 4 5 1 6 7
Total. e 33 4 4 2 12 14 3 12 15

! Does not.include technical and operating staff who may devote a substantial part of thelr time to activ-
ltlFNigzglgxgngterm011p relations but do not spend fulltime in spectalized intergroup-relations work.
vallable,
3 Breakdown between departmental and field not available for this period.
4+ Includes 1 professionsl and 1 clerlenl in URA. *
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Attachment 3—Excerpt from 6th Annual Report, 1952, Housing and Home Finance
Agency, Office of the Administrator, Racial Relations Service

Special Problems and Approaches in Housing of Minorities and
the Role of the Racial Relations Service

THE PROBLEM

In acquiring decent housing, Negro and other racial minorities experience
special difficulties beyond those which confront others. Census data of 1950,
while indicating significant improvement in the housing conditions of nonwhites
since 1940, reveal that 26.6 percent of nonfarm homes of nonwhites were dilap-
idated as compared to 5.4 percent for whites. Not only was the proportion of
overcrowding in dwellings occupied by nonwhites four times as high as that for
whites in 1950, but the extent of overcrowding among nonwhites had actually
increased in-1950 over 1940. Meanwhile, annual incomes among nonwhites
trebled, according to Census data, and their economic and cultural status im-
proved substantially. Census data also atfest that nonwhites have usually re-
ceived less housing value and less home-financing service per dollar spent by
them for shelter than do whites and also less favorable home-financing terms.
These are the inevitablé resulfs of practices which have differentiated local
housing markets and supplies on the basis of race and have tended generally to
restrict or exclude nonwhites from the better housing and newly developed
neighborhoods and thus constrict them generally into the poorer housing and
largely within the more crowded, blighted, and slum areas.

These factors and their consequences are intensified wherever, and to the
degree that, housing is in short supply. In the defense program, for example,
employment practices often shift under pressing requirements of defense mobi-
lization and thus render it extremely difficult at the time of programing defense
housing to foresee the extent of raci‘al-minority need that will later appear for
such housing by the time it is ready for oecupancy. Also, in the typical local
slum-clearance program, Negroes and other racial minorities usually constitute
the larger proportion of the families to be displaced; housing available to them
in the community needs improvement in both quantity and quality for the local
relocation plan to be carried out in conformance with the statutory requirement
for “decent, safe, and sanitary housing.”

Concerted effort to expand and improve the housing and home financing avail-
able to racial minorities has increasingly become recognized as a major area of
housing stress during the past decade, as well as one of the most complicated
problem areas. A prime objective of this effort is more nearly to equalize housing
opportunities to all groups by securing more extensive efforts of private enterprise
in expanding and improving the supplies of housing and financing available to
minority-group families commensurate with their effective market demand—
an area of the market most generally neglected in the past.

RAcCIAL RELATIONS SERVICES

To meet these special problems and assure equitable distribution of beneflts
to all racial groups, the housing agencies of the Federal Government have uti-
lized the skills of specialized personnel experienced in intergroup adjustment and
the application of sound planning and economics. In the central offices, some of
this specialized personnel serve as integral parts of the top administrative
office; other elements of it assist the field office staffs to carry out agency poli-
cies. This activity maintained in the Washington and field offices of HHFA
and constituent agencies has come to be considered as the racial relations services,
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How SucH SERVICES FUNCTION

Generally ‘headed by an assistant to the top official of the agency or unit, a
racial relations staif in the central office assists in the formulation and execution
of the basic policies, procedures, and operations of the Agency to assure equitable
participation of minority groups. This staff participates in top-level adminis-
trative meetings where policies are formulated, reviews policy and procedural
revisions to improve operations, implements the Federal nondiscrimination em-
ployment policy, assembles and disseminates facts and experience in the housing
of minorities, interprets Agency activities to minorities, and reflects the minority
group considerations to Agency personnel. x*

In the field offices, racial relations specialists assist in the execution of the
Agency programs in a manner to achieve equitable participation of minorities.
They supplement and evaluate analyses of local housing markets and pertinent
economic and social data; review and pass upon the selection of sites, and
evaluate employment in the planning, construction, and management of federally
aided projects, appraise plans and advise in carrying them out for the relocation
of families displaced by slum clearance; as requested, assist local officials,
builders, lenders, and community leadership in the planning and distribution
of housing; identify needed revisions in Agency policies and procedures; an-
ticipate and preclude the rise of racial problems and overcome them when they
do arise.

Raciar RELATIONS SERVICES IN CoONSTITUENT UNITS oF HHFA

In HHFA, the Office of the Administrator, the Division of Slum Clearance
and Urban Redevolpment, the Federal Housing Administration and the Public
Housing Administration, respectively, maintain their own racial relations staffs
as integral parts of their own administrative structures and operations.

From experience since the late 1930’s in the public housing program, there
has developed an extensive body of policy, procedure, principles, and techniques
in the fleld of racial relations which constitute integral components of overall
Agency operations. The purpose of the racial relations function in the central
and fleld offices of HHFA and its constituents is to adapt and apply the prinei-
ples and techniques so developed and to assure equitable participation by minori-
ties in Agency programs and operations. As of December 31, 1952, for example,
Negro families occupied 84,869 of the 222487 permanent public housing
dwellings—or some 38 percent of the total program completed. Another esti-
mated 50,000 of such dwellings, then under annual contribution contracts, will
be available to Negro families. Further, as of December 31, 1952, Negroes em-
ployed at both skilled and unskilled trades in the construction of these projects
have been paid over $107 million in wages, largely due to the implementation of
gpecific nondiserimination employment policy and procedures adopted by the
Agency in the 1930s.

Acting as the Agency laison with the Fair Employment Board of the Civil
Repvice Commigsion and the President’s Committee on Government Contract
Qorypliance, the OA Racial Relations Service is able further to facilitate em-
ployment gains of minorities in the various operating units., There are, for ex-
ample, some 5,000 Negroes employed now at all levels and types of positions in
the administration, management, and maintenance of public housing programs
all over the Nation.

Initiated in publie housing, racial relations personnel in housing have gradu-
ally been augmented and such services extended in the central and field offices

513401 O—59——F5
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of FHA, as well as OA and DSCUR. In these units the emphasis is upon mo-
bilizing private financing, planning, and building resources to meet the housing
needs of the expanding middle-income market among Negroes and other racial
minorities and increasing the employment of other qualified nonwhites in all
levels and types of positions throughout the operating staffs. Stimulated by the
Federal agencies, assisted by racial-relations services, private capital and enter-
prise have stepped up invwestment in and production of homes available to
Negroes. In fact, more new private housing has been built for sale and rent to
Negroes in the past 4 or 5 years than in an entire generation before.

Specialists in racial relations in DSCUR participate in the review of applica-
tions for Federal assistance and aid the Division field staff in advising local
public agencies on the preparation and execution of plans for relocating dis-
placed persons in housing meeting the statutory require}nents.

Co0OPERATION WITH INDUSTRY AND CONSUMER-GROUP ORGANIZATIONS

One of the chief functions of the racial relations services is to interpret the
potentialities of the Government housing programs to national organizations and
their affiliates interested in minority-group aspects of housing and to reflect the
problems and viewpoints of these organizations/to the Federal housing agencies.
Among both industry and consumer groups, there has resulted an increasing
understanding of the techniques and efficacy of coordinated attack upon the
housing needs of racial minorities as an integral part of the total locality
needs and of the proper role of Federal agencies in supplementing local and
private resources as part of this unified attack. In many instances these organi-
zations have undertaken specific financing and production programs calling for
closely coordinated activity by their local affiliates and the racial-relations per-
sonnel in the Federal housing agencies.

COORDINATING F'UNCTIONS AND ACTIVITIES

In the Office of the Administrator, HHFA, the Racial Relations Service, com-
prising a small specialized staff headed by an assistant to the Administrator of
HHFA, is responsible for coordination of racial considerations in assisting the
Administrator with his overall supervision and coordination of programs oper-
ated by the constituent units of the Agency. It also maintains close coordina-
tion with the counterpart services in comstituent units, as well as liaison with
organizations and leadership interested in minority-group aspects of Agency
activities.

The very nature of its operations in aiding to assure equitable participation of
minorities throughout all phases of Agency activities causes the Racial Relations
Service to exemplify coordination in the housing field. Among the more signifi-
cant examples are the following :

1. The OA Racial Relations Service (@) meets regularly with the professional
racial-relations personnel from DSCUR, PHA, and FHA in joint discussion and
consideration of major problems, policies, procedures, and activities; (b) assists
DSCUR and the operating constituents in the recruitment and training of racial-
relations personnel, without regard to racial or religious identity, and shares
with them the extensive cumulated experience of the specialized OA staff in
the operation of the various HHFA programs in the different regions and
localities of the nation; (¢) -cooperates in coping with complicated problems
relating to racial aspects of the several Agency programs in specific localities,
such as Detroit, Chicago, and Richmond (California); (d) collaborates in co-
ordinated fleld visits and review of program operations and interrelationships
by racial relations personnel of DSCUR, PEA, and FHA in a number of com-
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Housing, including certain representative public-interest organizations, deeply
concerned with the problems in this.field. He has established a Public Interest
Advisory Committee which includes representatives of the major minority organi-
zatlons on its membership—and called his first meeting of this group on April 20.
This advisory group will meet several times each year. He has held frequent in-
dividual conferences with representatives of such organizations as the National
Assoclation for the Advancement of Colored People, the National Urban League,
and New York State Committee Against Diserimination in Housing, In addition,
he has invited other recognized leaders in this fleld to come to Washington for
consultation—one of whom is Dr. Davis McEntire, research staff director for the
study which resulted in the report of the Commission on Race and Housing. A
few days ago, he brought together several key Agency offlcials and staff to talk
with the deputy mayor of New York City and his assistant regarding a new pro-
gram being initiated to conserve and upgrade existing nelghborhoods—a program
of obvious significance to minorities living in the neighborhoods where the pro-
gram Is to be undertaken.

Similar conferences and consultations obviously extend to industry groups,
including mortgage finance, building, and realtor interests. They further extend
to local public offlicials involved in carrying out housing and urban renewal
programs in their localities.

Describe any statistical or other studies by HHFA and any of the constituents
on the minority housing market.

The HHFA. and its constituent agencies have long been extremely consclous
of the importance of ascertaining the housing needs of the varlous sectors of
the population in any given housing market. As far back as 1952 this Agency
undertook a comprehensive study of the problem which was published under
the title “Housing of the Nonwhite Population: 1940 to 1950.” Over the years
the Federal Housing Administration has kept the market situation in all of the
major housing market areas under continuing observation. From time to time
formal market-analysis studies are made in individual areas. Typically, careful
attention is directed to the specific needs of minority groups in areas where the
minority population constitutes a significant factor in the local market.

In the Urban Renewal Administration careful attention is directed to the
racial composition of proposed clearance areas. Special efforts are made to assure
the satisfactory rehousing of displaced nonwhite residents. In fact in allocating
quotas under section 221 of the National Housing Act, the Office of the Adminis-
trator takes special cognizance of the housing needs of minorities and establishes
special quotas for them. In some areas where antidisecrimination laws are in
foree, or where the locality specifically so requests, minorities quotas are either
not given or are not publicized.

In the case of the PHA, a bulletin setting forth the basis for achieving open
oceupancy in public housing was released in 1953. Periodic reports are issued
showing the trends toward open occupancy in low-rent-housing programs of the
Public Housing Administration.

Do you have any plans for continuing such studies and the pubdblishing of
reports which will show the quantity and quality of housing available to
nonwhites and whites?

The HHIF'A plans to continue to analyze and interpret whatever data are made
availablle on the quantity and quality of housing for whites and nonwhites. In
doing this the Agency is, of course, relying heavily upon the data-gathering
agencies of the Government, since its data-collection facilities are limited pri-
marily to status reports on its own programs. However, except in large cities
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and in the Southern States, data on whites and nonwhites have, except for the
decennial censuses, been rather meager in amount. In fact in this area operating
statisties on certain of the Agency programs are a major source of information.
As was indicated in the reply to question 6, PHA publishes reports showing the
number and percent of units that are occupied by Negroes, broken down by
region and State, and by extent of integration of project. URA likewise pub-
lishes reports on the racial characteristics of project areas and relocation of
families in project areas.

Do the housing agencies make use of the information collected by the Bureau
of the Census in its determination of future housing needs?
The housing agencies do make use of the information collected by the Bureau
of the Census in its determination of future housing needs. The Census is in
fact the principal source of information in this area.

How do you determine what America’s future housing needs will be? Do you
use statistics pertaining to income, urban needs, rurel needs, specific needs
or particular sections of the couniry, special needs of migratory nonwhite
groups, etcf

Hstimates of future housing needs have so far been made only for the country
as a whole, and not for any particular sections or particular groups. However,
the needs of nonwhites have been taken into consideration when estimating the
entire need.

The method of determining future housing needs is as follows :

(@) From (Census) projections of future population and households estimates
are prepared of the total number of housing units that will be needed at stated
points of time in the future.

(b) Estimates are then prepared on the losses to the housing supply through
(1) demolition, (2) disaster, (3) abandonment, (4) conversion to nondwelling
use, and (5) merger of units.

(c) Next, the number of units that will become dilapidated through age and
inadequate maintenance are estimated.

(@) Consideration is given to the percentage of vacancies that will be neces-
sary to allow for mobility, i.e.,, to permit movement of the population and to
afford some choice of the character and location of an abode. After the total
need has been determined the need for new construction may be obtained by
estimating the number of units that will result from converting nonresidential
to residential space and from dividing up dwelling units into smaller ones, and
the number of substandard units that will be rehabilitated and supplied with
necessary utilities. The total of units provided through these methods, sub-
tracted from the total requirements, gives an approximation of the number
of newly built units needed.

With income data, especially time series, it is possible to refine these-estimates
somewhat since the higher the projected income the faster the lowest quality
houses will tend to disappear from the market.

Up to now no separate estimates have been prepared for families in rural
and urban areas, although shifts to urban centers have been taken into
consideration.

Since the responsibility of the HHFA is limited by law to the nonfarm sector,
all estimates of housing needs are limited to nonfarm. This is of course com-
prised of two segments, the urban and the rural nonfarm.
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Part II. SUBMITTED BY THE PUBLIC HOUSING
ADMINISTRATION

Examir A

The Organization of a Local Housing Authority

The low-rent public housing program, originally authorized by the United
States Housing Act of 1937 (Public Law 412, 75th Cong.), provides financial as-
sistance to local housing authorities organized under State enabling legislation.
Federal aid to the authorities takes two forms: (1) Loans to help f)lan and
construet housing for families and elderly persons (65 years of age or over) in the
lowest income group who cannot afford to pay enough to cause private enter-
prise to build an adequate supply of decent, safe, and sanitary dwellings for their
use, and (2) annual contributions to permit operation at rents within the means
of the tenants.

The projects are initiated, planned, developed, owned, and operated by the
local housing authorities, with the support and approval of the local governing
bodies.

The State governments of 44 States have adopted the necessary enabling

_legislation permitting their communities to establish local housing authorities
with power to develop and operate low-rent public housing in accordance with
the requirements of the Federal law. The District of Columbia, Alaska, Hawaii,
Puerto Rico, and the Virgin Islands also have such enabling legislation. (The
four States that have not acted are Iowa, Utah, Wyoming, and Oklahoma.)

In establishing housing authorities, the State laws generally provide for adop-
tion of a resolution or ordinance by a city council, giving the mayor power to
set up the authority and appoint its commissioners. In the case of county hous:
ing authorities, the appointive powers are vested in the county legislative Body.

Local housing-authority commissioners, usually numbering five appointed
for staggered terms, are prominent civic leaders of the community. They serve
without compensation, acting as a board of directors, normally with a paid
staff performing administrative duties.

Civic associations, service clubs, minority groups, labor unions, church groups,
women’s groups, veterans’ organizations, business groups, and public officials,
concerned with eliminating slums and improving housing conditions in their
communities, often encourage the formation of local housing authorities.

After local housing authorities are organized, they can apply for Federal as-
sistance in developing and operating low-rent housing. Their applications must
be approved by their respective governing bodies.

Further information on the procedure and a model transeript for the organ-
ization of local housing authorities in the various States may be obtained from
the regional offices of the Public Housing Administration.

- Exammr B
Current Work of Public Housing Administration
FOREWORD

This booklet contains a brief description of the housing programs administered
by the Public Housing Administration. It does not attempt to answer every
question about them or give details of the enabling legislation.

Further information on any particular aspect of the programs may be ob-
tained from the Public Housing administration, Longfellow Building, Wash-
ington 25, D.C., or from the nearest regional office listed on the last page.

CaariEs E. SLUSSER,
Commissioner, Public Housing Administration.
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Current Work of the Public Housing Administration

In 1947 the Public Housing Administration was made a constituent agency of
the Housing and Home Finance Agency by the President’s Reorganization Plan
No. 3. It was the successor agency to the United States Housing Authority,
created by the Housing Act of 1937 (Public Law 412). The agency name was
changed to the Federal Public Housing Authority in 1942, and remained that
until 1947 when it became PHA.

PHA administers two major programs: Low-rent public housing, which is a
direct statutory responsibility of the Public Housing Commissioner, and liquidat-
ing emergency housing (including veterans’ temporary reuse and defense hous-
ing) which was delegated to the Commissioner by the Administrator, Housing
and Home Finance Agency. The last program will, except for the servicing of
the resulting finanecial portfolio, end June 30, 1958.

THE PURPOSE OF Low-RENT HoUSING

The U.S. Housing Aet was passed in 1937 to provide Federal aid to communi-
ties for “families * * * in the lowest income group * * * who cannot afford
to pay enough to cause private enterprise * * * to build an adequate supply
of decent, safe, and sanitary dwellings for their use.”

Low-RENT HoUSING—A LOCAL PROGRAM

Need for public housing is determined locally and must be justified by the local
housing authority. After the need has been demonstrated, the housing- author-
ity may apply to PHA for Federal assistance.

Official approval by the local governing body, city council, or similar agency
is a prerequisite for TFederal aid, and is required when the authority applies to
PHA for a preliminary planning loan and when it ratifies the cooperation agree-
ment with the housing authority. This agreement provides for tax exemption
for the projects, payment in lieu of taxes by the housing authority, and elimina-
tion of an equivalent number of substandard housing units in the locality. The
authority aets throughout as a nonprofit public agency. It owns and operates
the projects, sets rents, selects eligible families, and takes care of repairs.

Private enterprise also has a considerable part to play in low-rent public
housing. Land for projects is acquired by the housing authority from private
owners at fair market prices.

Private architects and engineers design, draw the plans, and write the spec-
ifications for the housing. All construction is by private contractors on the basis
of competitive bids, under the supervision of the housing authority. The project
is financed almost entirely by private borrowings from‘bankers and investors.

As of March 31, 1958, there were 431,000 family accommodations under manage-
ment in the low-rent program; 16,000 more under construction, and 94,000 in
various preconstruction stages.

LocAaL HOUSING AUTHORITIES

Local housing authorities are agencies created under State enabling legislation.
They are governed by commissioners (usually five) who are appointed by the
mayor or local governing body and serve without pay. Torty-four States have
laws permitting the development and operation of federally aided low-rent hous-
ing by local housing authorities. Only Iowa, Utah, Wyoming, and Oklahoma have
not yet enacted public housing laws.
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PHA is authorized by the Housing Act of 1956 to enier into new loan and an-
nual contributions contracts after July 31, 1956, for not more than 35,000 addi-
tional low-rent public housing units each year for the next 2 years. Bach
35,000-unit increment will be available for contracting for 2 years after it first
becomes operative.

Before a new contract for annual contributions for any low-rent public housing
units may be entered into, the locality must have approved by the Housing and
Home Finance Administrator a workable program for the prevention and elimina-
tion of slums. Provislons specifically authorize PHA to assist the construction
of new or remodeling of existing low-rent public housing in order to provide
accommodations suitable for elderly families.

How THE FEDERAL (GOVERNMENT HELPS

Federal financial aid to housing authorities takes two forms: (1) Loans to help
finance development and construction of public housing, and (2) annual contribu-
tions to permit operation at rents within the means of low-income familijes.

‘When a project is substantially completed, the local housing authority sells its
long-term bonds to private investors. The proceeds from the sale are then used
by the authority to repay any loans from the Federal Government, plus all
accrued interest. Money obtained in this way by the authority is protected by
PHA’s agreement to pay annual contributions.

The amount of the maximum annual contribution is limited to a percentage
of the project’s development cost. Local housing-authority bonds mature so that
the debt service (amortization plus interest) will be approximately the same
amount each year. The fixed contribution is further reduced each year by the
amount of funds which the authority has available from income after meeting
operating expenses, exclusive of debt service.

PHA furnishes technical advice to housing authorities and reviews local pro-
cedures for conformity with the law.

CoNDITIONS FOR OCOUPANCY IN Low-RENT HOUSING -

~

Low-rent housing is built and operated by local housing authorities only for
low-income families. These are defined by the Housing Act as families who are
in the lowest income group and who cannot pay enough to cause private enter-
prise in their locality or metropolitan area to build an adequate supply of decent,
safe, and sanitary housing for their use. The term “families” means families
consisting of two or more persons, a single person 65 years of age or over, or
the remaining mémber of a tenant family. The ferm “elderly families” means
families the head of which (or his spouse) is 65 years of age or over.

To assure occupancy of low-rent housing in acordance with these stipulations
the housing authority—

(1) Must demonstrate that a gap of at least 20 percent has been left between
the top rent for admission and the lowest rents at which private enterprise is
providing a substantial supply of standard housing, either new or old.

(2) Must set maximum income limits, both for admission and continued
occupancy. Maximum income limits for continued occupancy are generally set
about 25 percent above the admission limits to allow for an increase in family
income. Both limits are subject to PHA approval, and are determined after a
careful study of local needs.

(3) Must make a written report to PHA showing, among other things, that
incomes of families admitted and continuing in occupancy, less authorized ex-
emptions, are within the prescribed income limits. (The exemptions authorized
by Federal law to be made from net family indome in determining eligibility for
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admission are (1) $100 for each minor member of the family other than the
family head and spouse; (2) $100 for each adult dependent member of the family
having no income; (8) not to exceed $600 of the income of each member of the
family other than the prinecipal income recipient; and (4) amounts paid by the
U.S. Government for disability and death 0ccu"rring in connection with military
service. In determining eligibility for cont'_in*ued occupancy there may be ex-
empted, in addition to the admission exemptions, all or any part of the.income
of minors rather than the limited amounts authorized at admission. It must also
reexamine periodically the status of all tenant families to determine eligibility
for continued occupancy. Those whose incomes rise above the limit are required
to move. -

Eligibility for admission is further limited to families who are in sub-
standard housing, who are actually without housing, or about to be without
housing through no fault of their own, or who are to be displaced by one of a
variety of public actions, such as a low-rent-housing project, an urban renewal
project, enforcement of sanitary codes, etc. The Housing Act provides for
waiver of this requirement, however, for families of veterans and servicemen
and for elderly families. It algo provides for preferences in admission to these
and to displaced families.

There are other legislative and administrative provisions to insure that low-
rent public housing will serve only those low-income families who cannot find
decent private housing within their means.

INCOME AND RENT OF FAMILIES IN Low-RENT HousiNe

Families admitted in 1957 averaged a weekly income of almost $41.04. The
average income of all families in low-rent housing was $43.17 per week in 1957.

Rents are established by the housing authority at rates which are no higher
than low-income families can afford to pay, but sufficient to cover project oper-
ating expenses. The rent charged a given family, therefore, is based on income
and not on the size of the dwelling required. Each family must pay not less
than 20 percent of its net income, less authorized exemptions, for gross rent
(which includes the cost or value of utilities). The exemptions authorized by
Federal law to be made from net family income in establishing rent are: (1)
$100 for each minor member of the family other than the family head and
spouse; (2) $100 for each adult dependent member of the family having no
income; and (3) not to exceed $600 of the income of each member of the family
other than the prineipal income recipient. Few State laws, however, presently
permit exemptions' for rent of other than $100 for each minor member of the
family.

Gross rents for families admitted in the first 9 months of 1957, including
charges for heat, light, cooking fuel, and other utilities, averaged $36 monthly.

Low-RENT MANAGEMENT

Public housing is planned primarily for families with children. The average
number of rooms per unit in projects placed under construction by Decembgr 31,
1957, was 4.85 rooms. This compares with only 3.3 rooms per unit for all renter-
occupied units in nonfarm areas in the United States, according to the 1950
census.

Low-rent projects are operated by full- or part-time staffs employed by the
local housing authority. Every effort is made to manage projects economically.
Thgy are planned and equipment selected with this in mind. The cost of repairs,
maintenance, and replacement is.reduced by encouraging tenant cooperation in
caring for the grounds, interior painting, and making minor repairs.
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Low-RENT HousING PAYs LocaL TAxes

Although State housing laws exempt low-rent housing from local taxes,
housing authorities make payments in lieu of taxes up to 10 percent of shelter
rents. These payments are made so that low-rent housing will bear a share of
the cost of usual municipal services.

PuBLic WarR HousING

Public war housing is often confused with low-rent public housing. There are
basic differences. Major ones are listed below:

Low-rent housing is built by housing authorities for low-income families who
cannot afford to pay for decent private housing. Public war housing was built
at Federal expense and managed as part of the World War II production effort
for immigrant civilian war workers and military personnel without regard to
income. Rents in war housing are comparable to those charged for similar
private housing, whereas in low-rent housing they are based on a percentage (20
percent) of family income. Low-rent housing is built for long-term use. Most
war housing is of temporary construection.

THE LIQUIDATING EMERGENCY HOUSING PROGRAM

The liquidating emergency housing program consists principal{y of permanent
and témporary accommodations provided under the Lanham Act, and other
statutes, for war workers and military personnel during World War II, and
housing developed under the Defense Housing and Community Facilities Services
Act of 1951. This latter act permitted the Federal Government to build iem-
porary-or mobile housing for immigrant defense workers and military personnel
required in connection with national defense activities in critical defense areas.
* PHA is responsible for the management of emergency housing either by direct
operation or through local agencies, and for its orderly disposition.

PHA makes annual payments in lieu of taxes on emergency housing. These
payments approximate full real-property taxes that would be paid if the property
were not tax exempt. If the projects do not get the same public services fur-
nished other property owners, PHA makes appropriate deductions from its tax
payments.

PHA intended to dispose of its World War II housing as soon as possible after
the war ended. It became necessary, however, in the intervening years to use
much of it to meet emergency needs of veterans and servicemen following de-
mobilization at the end of the war, and the later mobilization for defense at the
outbreak of Korean hositilities in mid-1950.

PHA'’s original inventory of emergency housing totaled more than 987,000 units,
but as of May 1, 1958, there remained for disposition approximately 3,500 units.
As previously stated, except for the mortgage portfolio acquired in disposing of
it, the emergency housing and PHA’s obligations with it, will pass out of existence
as of June 30, 1959.
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Exumrr C
Excerpt from Low-Rent (Section 102.1) Housing Manual

Raorarn PorLicy

The following general statement of racial policy shall be applicable to all
low-rent-housing projects developed and operated under the United States Hous-
ing Act of 1937, as amended :

1. Programs for the development of low-rent housing, in order to be eligible
for PHA assistance, must reflect equitable provision for eligible families of all
races determined on the approximate volume and urgency of their respective
needs for such housing.

2. While the selection of tenants and the assigning of dwelling units are
primarily matters for local determination, urgency of need and the preferences
prescribed in the Housing Act of 1949 are the basic statutory standards for the
selection of tenants.

Exammr D
Excerpt from Low-Rent (Section 102.2) Housing Manual
RACIAL EQUITY IN COMMUNITIES WITH SMALL MINORITY POPULATION

In urban communities of small minority-group population, where there are
inflexible patterns of racial occupancy, there is the possibility that, because of
the size of the group, it may be inadvertently overlooked in planning development
programs for low-rent housing. Special measures are prescribed below to assure

Tcompliance with PHA policy requiring equitable provision of low-rent public
housing for eligible families of all races, determined by the urgency of their
respective needs for such housing.

1. No development program shall be approved unless the local authority agrees
that, whenever an analysis of survey data reveals existence of an eligible market
among families in the minority group in the locality, dwelling units will be
constructed for such minority-group families at the same market ratio which
is being used for the majority-group families in the locality, if the application
of such ratio will produce a market among families of the minority group of two
or more units.

2. In every case where survey findings fail to show a sufficient effective
market among families of minority groups, the field-office racial-relations officer,
in order to protect the local authority and the PHA from possible later charges
of discrimination, shall make a field investigation. He shall certify to (e) the
lack of an eligible minority-group market; or () the existente of an eligible
minority-group market and the estimated number of eligible applicants.

His findings shall be made available to the local authority and to the PHA,
and shall become a part of the Official development-program file.

3. If no eligible market of minority families is found at the time of the racial
relations officer’s investigation, but one subsequently develops, the PHA. and the
local authority must, (@) if the program is at a stage where this is practical,
revise the development program to provide housing for eligible minority fam-
ilies; or (b) if the development program has progressed beyond the stage where
revision is practical, include in any subsequent program for this locality equita-
ble provisions for eligible racial-minority families.
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TaslE 2—U.8. Housing Act program: Dwelling units occupied by Negroes, as

of Mar. 31, 1959*

Units occupled by

Negroes 2
Reglonal offlce Total units
occupled

Number Percent

of total
All regional offices 3___ 411, 268 187,055 45.5
99, 722 32,318 32.4
60, 184 32,018 53.3
99, 482 50,974 5.2
64,123 34,855 54.4
Fort Worth e . 54, 579 25,428 46.6
Ban FranciSe0 o oo oceeecocmccaamcmanonone 33,174 11,374 34.3

Note.~The following footnotes apply to this table and table 3.

t Excludes Alaska and Hawall, as well as Puerto Rico. Also excludes aecupied units in projects in initial

operating period.
2 Excludes units occupied by Negrgﬁ]u-oject employees.
3 Includes 2 occupled rural units,

ese units are not included in regional-office breakdown.




TasLe 3.—U.S. Housing Act program: Distribulion of projects and distribulion of unils occupied by Negroes, by racial occupancy pattern
in projects and by regional office, as of March 31, 1959

Regional office
All regional
offices

Racial-occupancy pattern New York ‘Washington Atlanta Chicago Fort Worth San Franeisco

Number | Per- | Num- | Per- | Num-| Per- | Num- | Per- | Num-| Per- | Num- | Per- | Num- | Per-

cont ber cont ber cont ber cent ber cent ber cont ber cent,

Managoment profccts
All projects 12,245 | 100.0 260 | 100.0 229 | 100.0 952 | 100.0 236 { 100.0 349 | 100.0 218 100.0
Complotcly integrated 428 19.1 175 67.3 67 20.3 2 0.2 57 24.2 25 7.2 102 46.8
Integrated, white and other nonwhite...._ .. ..._ 37 1.6 2 . 3 13 3 .3 6 2.5 4 L1 19 8.7
Segregatod’ by building or project 8ite .-ccoooamaooo 133 5.9 6. 2.3 20 8.7 41 4.3 17 7.2 46 13.2 3 L4
No pattern 2. 39 1.7 15 5.8 5 2.2 1 .1 10 4.2 1 .3 7 3.2
All nonwhite 679 30.2 16 6.2 77 33.6 426 4.7 48 20.3 106 30.4 6 2.8
All white (other than Latin Americon) .. .. ooeeeac 898 40.0 46 17.6 85 24.0 479 50. 4 85 36.1 152 43.5 79 36.2
Exclusively Latin American 15 .7 15 [ 9 2N PR PN
Combined projects (1 integrated and 1 unintegmted
project) 17 .8 2 .9 13 5.6 12 .9
Dwelling units occupled by Negroes
All projects. 187,055 | 100.0 | 32,318 | 100.0 | 32,108 | 100.0 | 50,974 | 100.0 | 34,855 | 100.0 | 25,426 | 100.0 | 11,374 100.0
Completely integrated - 63, 717 34.1 | 26,353 81.5 | 9,630 30.0 448 0.9 | 12,188 35.0 | 4,468 17.6 | 10,630 93.5
Segregated by building or project site.._......-.__. o 7,872 4.2 0987 3.1| 2,558 8.0 897 1.8 1,358 3.9 2,022 8.0 50 .4
No pattern.___ 4, 036 2.6 016 2.8 1,417 4.1 1 ) 2,535 7.3 22 .1 45 .4
All nonwhite 102, 256 54.7 | 4,062 12.6 | 18,055 56.2 | 49,628 97.3 | 10,991 31.5 | 18,914 74.3 606 53
Combined projects (1 integrated and 1 unintegrated

project): -— 8,274 4.4 448 1.4 7,783 22,3 343 .4

! Includes 1 rural project, not shown by regien; excludes 1 rural project with no occu-

pancy.
2 Includes 21 projects with 1 Negro family in otherwise white occupancy and 18
projcets withr 1 white family in othorwise Negro occupancy.

3 Includes 1 combined report for. 2 projeets, 1 of which is wholly occupied by Chiness

amllies.
4 Less than 0.05 percent.
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Exumrr F
Open Occupancy in Public Housing
(A PHA Publication)

(A bulletin based upon local experience in the administration of federally aided
low-rent public housing projects occupied by more than one racial group, de-
veloped by racial-relations personnel in the field and central offices of the
Public Housing Adiministration in association with the Racial Relations
Service on the staff of the Administrator of the Housing and Home Finance
Agency)

FOREWORD

This bulletin is offered primarily in response to requests of mumerous local
housing .authorities that have elected to open their low-rent public housing
project to occupancy by eligible low-income families without regard to race,
creed, color, or national origin. These local public agencies are in localities
in which the citizenry have elected to follow such policy or in which State
and local statute require it.

Harly in the public housing program, initiated under the U.S. Housing Act of
1937, local authorities in cities like New York, Pittsburgh, Chicago, Seattle,
Los Angeles, and others decided to assign eligible applicant families to public
housing units without regard to race. Subsequently, additional local authorities
either adopted this approach in their original programs or changed from racially
restrictive occupancy patterns to a policy of open occupancy. Regardless of
the pattern adopted, the Federal requirement of equitable participation in the
benefits of the programs was generally adhered to in all localities.

State and local statutes requiring that occupancy of local public housing
projects be open on the same basis to all racial groups now govern the operations
of local housing authorities in some 150 localities. Management experience,
urgency of need, statutory tenant-selection priorities, population shifts, economy
of operations, and other considerations have induced additional local authorities
to adopt a similar occupancy policy under the Housing Act of 1949, In the origi-
nations of these programs or in shifting from controlled to open occupancy, au-
thorities have often requested and utilized the assistance of racial-relations
personnel in the field and Washington offices of the governmental housing
agencies.

This bulletin constitutes a distillation of some 15 years of experience of local
housing authorities in the administration of public housing projects housing
more than one racial group. It essays to present the considerations involved
and the prinéiples of procedure derived from a summation of this wide experience.
It is primarily the result of the work of local housing officials and racial-relations
personnel in the field and Washifgton offices of the Public Housing Administra-
tion and the Office of the Administrator who have been associated with these
developments for many years. It is designed to share with local housing
agencies the known experience in this field as an aid in their own considerations
and determinations. Its purpose is not to say “this is what you should do” and
“this is the way you should do it”; it rather is to say “this is what others have
done; and this is the way they have done it.” We share this body of information
with public agencies and consumer groups in the same manner and to the same
end that we share other types of technical information and experience in the
field of housing. We believe also that the considerations involved may have'
implications for the planning, development, and management of various types
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of federally aided housing developed under the various programs administered
by constituent administrations of the Housing and Home Finance Agency.
Raymonp M. FoOLEY,
Administrator, Housing and Home Finance Agency.
JoEN TAYLOR EGAN,
Commissioner, Public Housing Administration.
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INTRODUCTION

The planning committee for this bulletin was comprised of four racial-relations
officers from among the northern and western Public Housing Administration
field offices, the Director of the PHA Racial Relations Branch, and an adviser
from the staff of the Racial Relations Service in the Office of the Administrator.

Following the working plans outlined by the committee at a meeting in Wash-
inton, all documentation of experience available from local housing authorities
was reviewed and analyzed. For this purpose, reports and memoranda from
field racial-relations advisers were used, in addition to published or unpublished
materials from various other sources.

This analysis included projects initiated under the Housing Division of the
Public Works Administration as early as 1934 as well as those developed under



72

the U.S. Housing Act of 1937, the defense and war hoiusing programs of World
War I, and veterans’ housing.

The first draft of the guide was reviewed by all of the field racial-relations
advisers in the areas where projects housing families of different races are
located. This step was followed by supplementary observation and interviews
in the field primarily with management and development staffs, several executive
directors of local housing authorities, their management personnel and project
managers. Actual visits to 12 cities yielded current information covering over
20 localities. Through the facilities of the field offices in Seattle, Los Angeles,
San Francisco, and Chicago, conferences were arranged to provide consultation
with management directors, project planners, and other key field staff officials,
and with several general managers and _technicians from directly operated
Federal war housing developments. Meetings were held with local authority
executive directors and their staffs in all of the cities visited.

In addition, the records of a conference of one of the State housing programs,
called to discuss the techniques of racially integrated housing administration,
were reviewed. '

.In order to secure comprehensive information revealing any difficulties as
well as successes experienced, especially during the trial and error stages of
racially integrated operations, assurance was given to all officials interviewed
that specific identification of projects or localities would not be published. This
approach facilitated access to confidential documents as well as to frank dis-
‘cussion of controversial aspects or questions about which ‘there were differences
of opinion among various consuitees.

The entire study generally covered relevant experience in California, Illinois;-
New Jersey, New York, Ohio, Pennsylvania, Washington, Wisconsin, and the
New HEngland States. Field trips were made especially for this study to Seattle,
Spokane, and Tacoma, Wash. ; Berkeley, Los Angeles, Marin City, Oakland, San
Bernardino, and San Francisco, Calif.; Chicago, Ill.; Newark, N.J.,, and New
York, N.Y.

Mrs. Corienne R. Morrow, the adviser assigned to the compilation of this
bulletin, was formerly on the staff of the PHA Racial Relations Branch and its
predecessor administration under the.United States Housing Authority and the
Federal Public Housing Authority, and has, over a period of years, studied and
analyzed relevant operations in other locations including some of those revisited
for the immediate purposes of the current review.

Among other materials.analyzed were published and unpublished manuscripts
provided principally by the Research Center for Human Relations of New York
University, whose distinguished research in this field has been extensively uti-
lized in preparing this compilation.

It should be made clear that this document is not a case study as such, although
illustrative experiences are frequently cited in it. Essentially, it presents a dis-
tillation of the principles based upon study and analyses.of operating experience.
It essays appraisal of various approaches and techniques as well as evaluation
of differences of opinion among the experienced operators in this field. Con-
sideration has been given to the differences of locality, sponsorship of projects,
size and characteristics of projects and programs, the stage at which racial
occupancy patterns were affected, the conditions and requirements governing
tenant selection, relevant State and local legislation, and other similar factors.

Those who might seek to supplement any specific experience described in this
compilation may receive guidance to the most helpful resources through con-
sultation with PHA Field Office Racial Relations Officers.
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1. PoLicy—THE KEYSTONE
A. FORMULATING POLICY

The one consideration upon which there appears to be practically universal
agreement among those who operate successfully public housing projects which
are open to occupancy by more than one racial group is the necessity for the
adoption and promulgation of firm policy in this regard by the local authority.
The earlier that such policy is adopted and clearly affirmed to and by all con-
cerned the larger appears the possibility of its affecting all phases of local pro-
gram administration—the planning, site selection, development, and manage-
ment of projeets and. associated services and facilities. When a shifting is made
from a policy of enforced segregation fo one of open occupancy, clear-cut policy
implemented all dowri the line is found to be miandatory.

In those localities where racial restrictions are prohibited by State legislation
or municipal ordinance, the laws themselves establish the foundation for local
housing authority policy.

The following are examples of such legislative provisions:

From a State law

“For all purposes of this chapter, no person shall, because of race, color, creed.
or religion, be subjected to any diserimination or segregation.”

From a city ordinance

_ “* * * there ghall be no discrimination or segregation in the selection of ten-

ants, the fixing of rentals, conditions of occupancy, or in the construction, main-
tenance, and operation of any housing project because of race, color, creed,
religion, or national origin.”

From a city resolution

“* * * in the administration of each project the housing authority * * * shall
avoid or refrain from any policy or f)ractice which results, direetly or indirectly,
in discrimination or any form of segregation by reason of race, color, religion,
national origin, or ancestry: Provided, That nothing herein would require the
authority to relocate any tenant presently occupying a dwelling unit.”

There are still differing opinions concerning-the most effective action of local
housing authorities with respect to policy in compliance with these provisions.

Some hold the view that the housing authority’s policy is automatically estab-
lished by the legislative action. In many instances, representation of policy by
the executive director is interpreted as local authority policy. Others maintain
that an official resolution by the local housing authority positively affirming
compliance with the legislative requirements is a valuable asset in initiating the
program of racial integration.

This latter view was demonstirated by the local authority of the largest
municipality in a Staté which recently enacted this type of legislation. In this
case, it was the opinion of the local authority members that their own official
resolution would provide a sound point of departure both for project administra-
tion and public relations in changing from a segregated to an integrated program.
Their resolution dispelled uncertainty with the following statement:

“l. Dwelling accommodations shall be allocated on basis of need without
regard to race, religious principles, color, national origin, or ancestry of applicant.

“2. This resolution shall take effect immediately.”

It ig evident that, where the practice of enforced segregation is already estab-
lished in an existing program, official affirmation of a change is of particular
importance.

513401 0—59——8
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The formal policy resolution does not appear to be as crucial for those local
housing authorities which begin racial integration with their first projects and
maintain this pattern throughout the program.

The simple statement, “There shall be no discrimination because of race, creed,
or color,” repr/esents the policy of a local authority that has established and main-
tained open occupancy from the inception of its program. In this case, the force
of the policy has been manifest in administration of the program.

Generally, the experience has shown that either the local housing authority or
the executive director has formulated a basic policy position as a prerequisite to
effective action in establishing racially integrated projects.

Firm policy is unquestionably the keystone of successfully integrated housing
programs.

B, ANNOUNCING POLICY

A distinguished housing official aptly asserts that there are three publics gabout
which the administrators of a local public housing program must be concerned—
the community at large, the tenants, and the staff.

The handling of policy in relationship to all three of these publics is primarily
the responsibility of the executive director, whose attitude and administrative
skill may well be the crucial determinants of successful operations. It is almost
impossible to overemphasize the importance of the executive director’s role in all
of the policy making and execution processes. As soon as the policy position is
established, the executive director is confronted with many decisions, all of
which, in the broadest sense, affect public relations. B

Since the role of the staff in relationship to policy and its execution involves
basic administrative consideration, this subject will be discussed in chapter II on
“Staff—The Operators.” It is sufficient to state here that the entire local au-
thority staff and key personnel must be thoroughly informed about the policy and
its implications in relationship to every individual employee’s job. Obviously, the
attitude and performance of staff constitute the frontline of good public relations.

The policy and the community

Today in practically every locality where the. policy of racially integrated
projects is under consideration, there is a body of community organizations and
leadership of high prestige in the vanguard of the movement.

Their activity accounts, in large measure, for the enactment of the State and
lIocal laws to prevent racial restrictions in publicly aided housing and urban
redevelopment projects, as well as for the initiation of open-occupancy projects
by local housing authorities.

Often, local authorities undertaking the program of racial integration already
have established relations with these public-interest groups, which include
church, labor, and civic leadership, for usually they are the same groups that
give strongest support to public housing programs.” Authorities in this favorable
situation have a headstart on their public relations programs, for, generally,
these groups are an ‘invaluable asset in initiating open-occupancy programs.

The method of making the racial integration policy known to the community
varies according to different situations. Frequently, local programs which start
with racial integration do not make special announcements conecerning it.
Rather, they assume the acceptability of integration and let the policy speak
for itself. All phases of the operations are generally planned in these programs
to reflect the policy. L

Some of the methods used are:

Interracial staffing of tenant-selection offices.
N
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Placing publicity, announcing the opening of projects, in publications
read primarily by nationality or racial minority groups, as well as in the
general daily press.

Delegating representatives of the authority to speak before groups repre-
senting various sectors of the community as part of public relations pro-
grams incident to tenant selection.

Photographs of the staff, tenant activities, families moving into the project, ete.,
should reflect the racial occupancy and personnel policy of the project.

The emphasis in this approach is placed upon taking acceptance of the policy
for granted. This is, of course, necessarily complemented by preparation to meet
whatever questions may arise about the policy itself.

It appears that decision concerning the most effective method of policy an-
nouncement depends upon various local considerations, including the size of the
program, the location of projects, and how and by whom they are occupied at the
time of policy initiation.

The experience of one of the first programs to change from segregated to open
occupancy under the impetus of State legislation is suggestive of the manner in
which such decisons are reached.

This was an extensive program, comprising eight projects, in a large city. After
enactment of the State law, the entire community stirred with expectancy. The
public-interest organizations which had supported the leg:islation immediately
began to raise questions with the authority. Tenants living in the projects
wondered—*“What now ?”

The authority, therefore, decided to remove all questions of doubt or uncer-
tainty by passing and releasing a resolution calling for immediate integration.

This authority’s quarterly bulletin reports that the announcement of this
policy of complete integration met with a very favorable reception from the local
press, religious, civie, labor, and veterans groups. Letters of commendation
flowed into the authority headquarters as the public relations scene was set for
the integration program.

One of the underlying points in this authority’s approach was its immediate
move to follow the policy announcement with action, on the premise that a lag
between word and deed is subject to misinterpretation as weakness or indecision,
which encourages opposition.

For another authority which has successfully initiated racial integration in
a previously restricted program, a public announcement was issued by the mayor
in the form of a statement to the press. This was followed with immediate
issuance of instructions by the housing authority to the tenant-selection de-
partment and the managers of individual projects thatf eligible applicants
were to be accepted anywhere without regard to color or religion.

Ofttimes, the language of the policy, as well as that of the State laws, city
ordinances, or local authority resolutions, whenever these are involved, is a
valuable asset to policy announcement. These documents sometimes eXpress
the basis of policy decision in highly foreceful and convincing terms. An example
is found in the following municipal resolution:

“Resolved, That whereas it is a fundamental principle of our democracy that
all men are created equal ; and |

‘Whereas discrimination against any person because of his race, national origin,
politicgl or religious opinions or afiiliations is a negation of this principle * * *

* % * * * * *

“Therefore, be it

Resolved, That no applicant for quarters in any such housing development,
constructed with the aid of city funds, whether through tax waiver or abatement,



76

land grant or land ‘development, or through any other assist_ance from the
city * * * shall be subject to discrimination or segregation because of his race,
national origin, political or religious opinions or affiliations * * *”

The policy and the tenants

Tenants and prospective tenants, while a part of the general community, must
be considered also from.the viewpoint of their direct relationship to project
administration. They are, of course, subject to the same influences that affect
the community at large. Where legislation has evoked the policy change, the
project tenants are regarded as part of the body politic which has brought this
legislation into being. They are similarly a part of the community forces which
have operated directly or indirectly to influence the policy decision—the
churches, the unions, the veterans’ organizations, and others. They, too, are
parties to the growing sentiment of the times with respect to civil rights and
equal treatment of all races.

From the viewpoint of project administration, there is a marked distinction
between prospective tenants and those living in the project at the time the policy
is changed. Those already in the project have come into it, if it is racially
segregated, with this pattern taken for granted, and their experience of living
in a racially homogeneous community has generally engendered or reinforced
the conviction that this is as it should be. To many of these tenants, the change
of policy necessitates readjustment of attitudes which the segregated pattern
helped to crystallize. In this situation, management has the task of presenting
policy to occupants, many of whom may feel they have the right to the racially
exclusive environment into which they originally moved.

It follows that the local authority initiating open occupancy in previously
segregated projects must give thoughtful consideration to the methods used to
acquaint the tenants with this action.

Presumably, these tenants will have access to whatever announcements may
have been made to the general publie. It is essential, therefore, that whenever
public policy announcements are made, this information be simultaneously
conveyed directly to the project tenants.

The. move, however, is occasionally made under circumstances where no
publicity has preceded the action.

For example, in one of the earlier experiences with changing patterns, the
project originally assigned six Negro .families to one building. There was no
public-policy commitment made either for segregation or nonsegregation in this
particular program. Ultimately, the size and composition of some of the Negro
families changed so that they no longer conformed with the project’s occupancy
standards. Management was confronted with a dilemma : These families either
bad to be evicted from the project or moved into vacancies of proper size in
other buildings. Deciding on the latter course, management called a special
meeting of the officers of the project tenants’ association, informed them of the
plans, and enlisted their cooperation.

This method of informing the tenants has been used in other instances. It
is regarded as important, however, that when the cooperation of tenant leader-
ship is enlisted in this way, management should make it clear at the outset that
the decision to make the occupancy change is irrevocable.

The approach which seems to become increasingly typical, as local housing
authorities change racial occupancy patterns upon the basis of fundamental
policy, is exemplified by the authority whose experience under State legislation
has been previously cited. ’

In this situation, the tenants naturally expected something to happen, but
they did mot know when or how or where. Managers reported the spread of
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gossip and rumors, and in one project- some evidence of organized resistance
appeared. After the authority policy was publicly announced, a bulletin was
posted in the management office of each project. This bulletin cited the State
law and the housing authority resolution. Later, however, this was considered
inadequate since only a few tenants visited the office at any given time. So a
letter was addressed directly to each family. To it was attached a copy of the
law, the authority resolution, and a'i-eprlnt of a highly favorable editorial from
an influential daily newspaper, praising the authority for a forward, progressive
action,

Consultation with representatives of tenants’ associations in this same case
was held after the executive director learned about a provocative meeting and
a threat from one project of a tenants’ protest march on ecity hell. This oppor-
tunity for tenants to “blow off steam” and the umvacillating purpose of the
director precluded further protest.

“This forthright method of informing the tenants and discussing the policy
with their leadership is belleved by this authority to have contributed sub-
stantially to the outstanding success of the integration program.

The policy and applicants

Generally, it is to be assumed that prospective tenants and applicants for
project occupancy will be informed about the racial policy of the program to
the same extent as the general public. Where the program has a long-established
practice of racial integration, this is usually known throughout the community.
When the racial occupancy pattern is undergoing change, however, the policy
may not be known to a significant number of the prospective tenants or applicants.

Considerable emphasis is placed .in -many programs upon deliberate use of
techniques to reveal the racial composition of the project occupancy at all contact
points with prospective tenants.

An interracial staff in the application office, especially for reception and inter-
viewing, obviously suggests the open-occupancy policy.

The impression created by the interracial staff is often enhanced by mounted
photographs portraying interracial scenes taken from the projects. Some offices
also display documents such as nondiscrimination State laws, municipal ordi-
nances, local authority resolutions, or excerpts f_;om other appropriate documents
which encourage sound intergroup relations.

Several other methods are used in direct contacts with prospective tenants.

In guiding applicant families through the project, they may be shown areas
where families of different races are living as neighbors. Introduction to neigh-
bors of different races is sometimes combined with this approach. In some situ-
ations, the project manager conducts this purposeful project tour to be certain
that the impression .of acceptance of the policy and genuine friendliness to the
tenants is conveyed. This is especially valuable for the initial move-in stage of
projects undergoing policy changes.

Formal statements of the open-occupancy policy to incoming tenants appear
to have been initially adopted by some authorities during the defense- and war-
housing era. It is assumed that this step was taken because the defense and
warworkers to be eligible for tenancy were inmigrants and would not neces-
sarily be familiar with the cultural patterns of the community or the projects.

Subsequently, some authorities have adopted this practice for all of its proj-
ects. One statement, in the form of a letter expressing welcome to the family
and wishing them “pleasant residence,” reads in part:

“Both managemeit and residents are working together to keep this develop-
ment the kind of place in which you will enjoy living. Our success depends upon
your cooperation. You can do your part by taking care of your premises as
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though they were your own and by being a good sport about little annoyances.
Living in a large housing community may be a new experience to you and your
family, so it may take a little while to adjust yourselves to it.

“You will find among your neighbors Americans of various races and creeds.
Our facilities are open to all persons without discrimination. The policy of the
authority is to permit no intolerance of any kind and it will terminate the lease
of any persons who disturb the peace with intolerant activity.”

The stationery used by the terant-selection staff for correspondence with pro-
spective tenants, in another case, carried a statement of the open policy con-
spicuously printed in a “box” at the bottom of the page. In addition, the state-
ment was printed on preliminary applications immediately above the space
provided for the applicant’s signature.

The report of the Deutsch-Collins survey of housing officials’ opinions concern-
ing this subject summarizes the findings as follows:

“Once a pers\on has been declared eligible for an apartment in a housing project,
he is given the opportunity to agree to certain conditions, to sign a lease and to
move into & ‘new home. At this point, an opportunity arises to restate the au-
thority’s interracial policy. Opinion differed as to whether the opportunity
should be used. Some informants felt that by the time tenants reached the inter-
viewing stage, they knew about the policy and that to bring it up only provoked
unnecessary discussion. Others held that interracial tenancy is a matter which
is of concern to a prospective tenant and it is ‘fair’ to give him an opportunity to
discuss it. It is a matter he himself may hesitate to bring up. The time of
leasing, when & tenant is accepting other conditions, making other agreements,
and asking other questions, is the ideal time to make quite certain that he under-
stands and accepts the fact that his next-door neighbor may differ from him in the
matter of racial background. * * * All of the informants who favored making
an announcement felt that it should be done in a personal, friendly way. They
r\ecommended statements which clearly implied that objections or opposition
would result in no change of policy, yet at the same time assumed that tenants
could consider living in an interracial project desirable.”

C. INTERPRETING POLICY

There is practically unanimous agreement among all experienced housing of-
ficials in this field that the decisiveness of policy is more important than the
method of announcement in gaining its acceptance by the general community and
by the tenants themselves.

The following is a typical expression of opinion on this subject:

“* * * when you start making exceptions, you're sunk. All complaints and op-
position to your policy should be listened to, your door should always be open—
but your willingness to listen should serve no other purpose than to try to ‘talk
out’ a complaint based on prejudice or misinformation. Never get ‘talked out’ of
your policy.”

This leads to an important question in the minds of most housing officials
undertaking a program of open occupancy. What should be said about the
policy? Is it sufficient merely to say, “This is it”?

Most experienced officials agree that this is not enough. The establishment
of laws of policy has usually followed the conviction on the part of responsible
legislators or officials that racial discrimination or enforced segregation should
not exist in federally aided public housing projects. The bas|es of this convic-
tion are generally considered to constitute public policy about which the entire
community has every right to be informed.
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Unless the executive responsible for administering the policy knows these
reasons and how to interpret them, there arises too often the danger that inept
apology will be substituted for forthright explanation.

Persuasive spokesmen for the policy understand the prevalent fears and
fallacies which are typically expressed by opponents of open-occupancy housing
and should be able to refute them.

It is, however, repeatedly advised that policy discussions be engaged in only
by individuals whose attitudes and training properly prepare them for this
responsibility. Other personnel should be specifically instructed to refer in-
quiries to authorized spokesmen.

The executive of a long-established and highly successful open-occupancy
program asserts:

“We make our nondiscrimination policy plain to every applicant. Buf it
is not our job to change-applicants’ personal opinions. Our only concern is that
their opinions do not interfere with the efficient operations of our projects.”

Generally the main issues at the tenant-relations level are directly concerned
with specific management rules or regulations governing use of facilities or
services or the location of units in relationship to tenants of other raecial groups.
In the vast majority of cases, such rules and regulations can be discussed upon
their merits with deemphasis of any racial aspect injected by the tenant.

Indeed, in the vast majority of instances where management personnel is
called upon to resolve a “raclal problem” among the projeet occupants, it has
been discovered that the problem in most instances can be translated into
objective management and basic human relations terms.

Certainly, there appears to be no set formula for the discussion of various
questions likely to be raised with spokesmen for the authority’s policy. It
has been suggested that authorities inifiating integration programs should,
wherever possible, seek to borrow, at least for trairning purposes, personnel
from other authorities which have had experience in such programs and
background for handling them.

Very helpful to such personnel have been the repeated surveys of experience
in employment, military service, housing, and other fields which indicate that
people rarely act out the prejudices which they verbally express.

Understanding the true nature of neighborly relations, and thoughtful selec-
tion of language to describe them, are proven assets to spokesmen for the
authority’s policy.

Ordinary neighborliness—in a private residential block or in a public housing
project—Iis a relatively impersonal process.

As revealed by a survey published in the December 5, 1947 issue of The
Washington Post, many people in Washington, D.C., do not even know who their
next-door neighbors are and most neighborly relations are limited to the bor-
rowing or lending of replaceable staples. Indeed, the survey further revealed
that “many people don’t want to know their neighbors,” while almost half of
the families interviewed said their idea of “a good neighbor is one who minds
his own business.”

It is apparent, however, that some of the language used in describing the
living situation in a housing project suggests the intimacy of one big family. It
has, therefore, been found advisable for authority spokesmen to emphasize
“living as neighbors” rather than such terms as “living with” or “living
together.”

This approach has disposed of many of the gquestions which may be raised
about “living with” families of other races.

Direct questions as to whether or not a family will be placed in a unit next
to families of other races, or whether members of other races are likely to move
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next to them, can be answered only in terms of the authority’s rules concern-
ing such placements. Generally, the authority holds the most tenable position
when it can be said that the racial identity of neighbors can be guaranteed
to no tenant.

Knowledge of the typical expérience of families living as neighbors in public
housing projects has proved of value to spokesmen discussing implications of
the open-occupancy policy with the public as well as with tenants. Thomas T.
Farrell, chairman of the New York City Housing Authority, stated in the New
York Times Magazine on February 12, 1950:

“All white families in public housing have not immediately become friends
of the Negro race, nor is the reverse true. Conditions vary between projects;
in general, the older the projects and the longer families live together the better
friends and neighbors they become. * * * Human nature has not changed and
some strife between persons of the same race or of different races will continue
as before. Within the projects, the results have been solid and enduring. In
the business of raising families, of children playing together, of lending a hand
in emergencies, of living side by side in peace, much has been done. In caring
for each other’s children, helping inh sickness, working together in tenants’
organizations and social and athletic events; in practicing tolerance in the
best sense of the word, the tenants have raised a little the Iron Curtain between
races.”

11. STAFF—THE OPERATORS

The importance of executive staff attitude and performance as a vital factor in
the success of racial integration is consistently emphasized in every relevant field.

A typieal example is quoted below from Questions and Answers About Em-
ployment on Merit (an American Friends Service Committee publication) :

Top management of the business in which integration is being attémpted must
be convinced themselves of the desirability and necessity of the step. When
and if problems arise during the programs, top management must be prepared
to take a firm stand.

* * - * * - *

“HEmployers have also found it important in sharing policy down the line to
remember that the frontline supervisors and foremen or office managers play a
upique part in the active interpretation of any company policy. It is vital that
this group understand, accept, and be willing to apply a policy of fair
employment.”

The “attitude of command” is reported by a Presidential committee to be a
“gsubstantial factor in the success of the racial policies of the Air Force and the
Navy.” The Gillem Board admonished:

“Courageous leadership in implementing the program is imperative. All
ranks must be imbued with the necessity for a straightforward, unequivocating
attitude toward the maintenance and preservation of a forward-thinking policy.
Vacillation or weak implementation of a strong policy will adversely affect the
Army. The policy which is advocated is consistent with the democratic ideals
upon which the Nation and its representative Army are based.”

The Deutsch-Collins survey provides a typical opinion from housing experience:

“If an authority has committed itself to an interracial housing program and
appoints an executive director who disagrees with this part of the policy or who
even thinks it might be a mistake, the chances for the program being a success are
pretty slim. Sure, top management must be qualified in many other ways, but
attitude toward this aspect of the program is baslc. Bspecially at the beginning,
there are countless decisions which the director and his managers have to make

-
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and questions to be answered which have important consequences in terms of the
success of an interracial program. Unfortunately, once a project has been opened
up to all persons who are eligible it isn’t enough just to hope that everything is
going to take care of itself.”

It is evident that favorable attitudes toward the integration policy on the part
of all staff members—from the executive director down-—are highly desirable
and that positive behavior is essential.

Obviously, it is relatively easy to secure a staff qualified from this viewpoint
for a new program or for a program after the integration policy has beeh put into
operation. Achieving the desired attitudes and performance with a staff already
established in a segregated program undergoing change to open occupancy usually
requires definite measures.

STAFF INTEGRATION

One of the key recommended steps in this direction is to effect racial integra-
tion in the staff itself. “Never, never try to operate an interracial project with
a segregated staff,” is the admonition of one spokesman for management policy
quoted in the Deutsch-Collins study, which reports the following consensus:

“Negro and white interviewers, receptionists, and other office personnel demon-
strate clearly that the project is being run by both groups and for both groups,
management is acting-in the manner that tenants are being asked to act, and
that the status of all groups in the project is equal. An integrated pattern in the
project offices carries the prestige and sanction which will help to make this the
socially accepted pattern in the housing community.”

Incident to the employment of interracial staffs, it has bgen found necessary to
emphasize the fact that all personnel, regardless of racial identity, are to-be
thoroughly trained in the policy and procedure to be followed in administering the
open-occupancy program. The fallacious assumption that racial minority per-
sonnel is especlally endowed with inherent skills in racial relations can be as
damaging as giving reins to prejudiced staff members.

Special importance is attached to the induction of minority group personnel
into both the central office and the project staff as a technique of changing from
segregated to unrestricted patterns in established programs. ‘This is regarded as
a useful prellminary move for several reasons. It helps to convince the tenants
that management really believes in the policy. Tt glves staff the invaluable ex-
perience of an equal status contact with the minority group. It tends to restrain
staff members from expressing negative viewpoints among themselves as well as
in discussions with tenants or applicants.

STAFF PREPARATION

‘While it is true that most difficulties involving different racial groups in a
project should be handled primarily as human relatlons or manggement problems,
it is nonetheless advised that distortions and misinterpretations of these problems
in terms of race be recognized by the management staff. To the degree that race
affects the thinking and actions of tenants, it becomes a reality in project manage-
ment. The need for preparing staff to deal with these difficulties is emphasized-in
the Deutsch-Collins study as follows:

“If the solution of these problems is left to voluntary and untutored good will,
unsatisfactory relations usually appear. Each employee must, therefore, know
what the * * * policy is and he must have it interpreted for him in terms of his
own job.”

The major targets of staff preparation are to (1) convince staff that the inte-
gration policy is sound and irrevocable, (2) win genuine cooperation in carrying
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out the policy; (3) screen and, if necessary, shift staff so as to assure proper
funetioning in the integration processes; and (4) provide guidance to the skills
involved in the open-occupancy transitions.

The importance of thorough preparation for the staff of a project in which
occupancy pattern changes are to be made is strongly emphasized by the ex-
perienced operators. An advance plan, which is recommended for this purpose,
serves several useful functions. It offers an excellent point of departure for
initial discussion of the integration program with responsible managers and
supervisory staff and affords them an opportunity of contributing to the formula-
tion of the plan. At the same time, the reaction of these key staff members
during this planning stage reveals individual competence to execute the job to
be done. It helps to assure gearing of preparation to the particular conditions
which exist in the subject project or program. It establishes the administrative
channels through which the preparatory process is to reach every employee.

The executive director usually proceeds by bringing together the supervisory
staff, central office, and project management, either collectively or in funectional
groups. It is sometimes deemed advisable for the executive director to determine
in advance of a group meeting the attitude of key staff members, some of whom
might be talked with individually.

In some cases, selected key staff members have been sent to visit an authority
with an established open-occupancy program. This has been regarded as espe-
cially useful for tenant selection or occupancy supervisors, who have an extremely
important responsibility in the integration process. A similar method is the
borrowing of experienced personnel from an integrated program.

It is advisable to have readily available materials and resources to enlighten
staff members about racial relations in general. Various approaches taken to
‘this have ranged from special in-service training courses to the periodic use of
consultants specialized in racial and humnan relations. In any event, it is con-
sidered essential that there be resources within the staff structure to meet the
questions which arise in day-to-day operations and emerge from the felt needs
of personnel. A highly favored method of providing for continuous resources is
to encourage key personnel to take suitable courses in racial or human relations
from educationalfinstitutions wherever feasible.

During the period of planning and initiating change in racial occupancy, the
services of a consultant specialized in the techniques of controlling intergroup
relations have not only contributed to staff training, but have also avoided re-
course to the'uncertainties of trial-and-error methods. An alternative, of course,
is to have a responsible staff member become well grounded in this field.

Most experienced authorities advocate the tie-in of training for racial integra-
tion with regular operations and in-service training programs. This approach
appears to be favored as soon as possible after an integration program is under
way.

STAFF MEETINGS

‘While the experienced operators emphasize the importance of clear-cut regula-
tions to assure proper execution of the policy, they also underline the value of
well-planned and frequent meetings with key personnel to assure the full use
of their technical management skills and professional know-how in preparing
these regulations.

As in any other phase of management, discussion stimulates the exchange of
ideas and techniques. Staff members who have an opportunity to contribute
to the planning and development of skills for achieving the racially integrated
program hold a professional stake in its success.
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\Repeat sessions to pool experience, report progress, and discuss problems are
usually held throughout the initial stages of policy inductions. It is primarily
at these sessions that the felt needs for guidance come to the foreground. If
they are conducted in the relaxed atmosphere of “bull” sessions, the most frank
and helpful discussions are likely to occur.

As in all other phases of project administration, final decisions concerning all
necessary regulations and ground rules are ultimately made by the authority
or the executive director. That these be clear cut’and firm is repeatedly empha-
sized by those having experience in administering racially integrated programs.

The outlines of the briefing processes which seem to emerge from summation
of experience are: > .

FROM DIRECTOR TO STAFF

1. Delineating the policy and final decision concerning related regulations
and procedures.

2. Defining clear-cut lines of responsibility.

3. Indicating resources for any assistance needed.

4, Challenging professional skills.

FROM THE STAFF

1. Recommendations concerning regulations and procedure to carry out the
policy.

2. Analysis of situation based upon intimate knowledge of project community.

3. Exchange of experience and skills, with emphasis upon what to say and
how to act in specific situations.

4. Erilergence of ideas based upon professional know-how.

Project managers and supervisory staff then proceed to adapt the firstline
briefing techniques to their own staffs.

In addition, these responsible operators usually follow up closely, observing
all operations with care to be certain that each employee clearly understands
and smoothly carries out the job.

In this process, it is considered advisable to accord very careful attention
to maintenance staffs whose frequent contacts with tenants often have direct
effect upon racial tensions.

It is the customary practice to have all questions, which cannot be objectively
answered by citing an established regulation, referred immediately to a respon-
_sible supervisory staff member. This is regarded as especially important during
the initial transitional stage. The complementary precaution, however, is that
the supervisory staff themselves be thoroughly briefed on the poliecy and the
ground- rules. This is regarded as essential to avoiding a cycle of buckpassing
upstairs, which is considered by experienced officials to be very harmful.

In some situations, it has been found necessary to stipulate and enforce
certain taboos by precise indication of things which must not be said or done
by project employees. These usually cover remarks which would convey disap-
proval of the policy, discourteous or derogatory comments, or failure to accord
uniform services to all dwellings or occupants. These situations are most likely
to occur on projects undergoing change in racial occupancy. Appropriate pre-
cautions have been most effectively handled by management or supervisory staif
members who aré personally acquainted with the viewpoints and behavior of
individual employees.

‘While certain points of emphasis are suggested, the essential principle involved
here is that sound personnel practices are usually underlined in administering
open-occupancy housing projects. Note, for example, the following excerpts
from Public Housing Administration bulletins:
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“Need for training of occupancy personnel.—In many instances the personnel
in the occupancy office constitutes the only point of contact between the general
public and the local authority. Therefore, the importance to the local authority
of having its occupancy personnel well versed in the national and local aspects of
the public housing program, as well as trained to carry out specific functions,
cannot be overemphasized. Every day, occupancy personnel will be called upon
to interpret the policies governing admission to and continued occupancy of low-
rent projects administered by the local authority. However, before policies can
be interpreted, they must be understood. This involves not only an understanding
of the language of the policy, but also a comprehensive knowledge of the reasons
and necessity for such policy as well as the interrelationship of the various
governing policies and their significance in.achieving the ultimate objectives of
the public low-rent housing program. BExperience has shown & comprehensive
orientation and training program to be the most effective device for a local au-
thority to use in supplying its personnel with the background and skill needed to
understand, interpret, and apply its policies” (Bulletin No. LR-30).

“Orientation and training of occupancy personnel~—In receiving and proces-
sing applications and in selecting tenants from among eligible applicants, the
occupancy personnel will constantly be called upon to interpret the policies
governing such matters. To make an adequate interpretation of a policy
necessitates not only familiarity with the particular policy concerened, but
also an understanding of the reasons for such policy having been established.
In other words, the occupancy personnel will need to know not only what in-
formation is required and how to obtain it, but also why such information is
required. Therefore, it is suggested that the local authority devise an orienta-
tion and training program which will equip its occupancy personnel with the
necessary background for interpreting governing policies and train them in the
specific functions which they are expected to perform. * * * A training pro-
gram similar in scope to the one suggested should be followed not only in pre-
paring for initial occupancy but whenever a new person is employed.
Whenever possible a new employee should be given at least a week’s training
before he starts carrying out his assigned functions. In no instance should
training be confined to just those phases of occupancy work for which the
employee has been hired”— (Bulletin No. LR-29).

The résumé of personnel qualifications or attributes, suggested procedures
for referral of controversial questions, designation of supervisory personnel
for conducting interviews with applicants presenting special problems, and
suggested training techniques are among the other points presented in these
hulletins which also have been especially helpful in selecting and orienting
staff for integrated project administration.

This is perhaps just another way of saying that sound housing administration
and management have proven to be essential to good racial relations in housing
projects.

III. INTEGRATION—THE JOB

“Tt isn’t enough just to hope that everything is going to take care of itself,
once a project has been opened up to all persons who are eligible,” accord-
ing to the Deutsch-Collins survey of housing officials’ opihions. ‘There are
countless decisions which have to be made and questions which have to be an-
swered in day-to-day operations.”

One authority says: “We lose all thoughts of race when filling a vacancy; we
think only of first come, first served. The result being that one building may
house & Negro, white, and Mexican family. * * *»
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Another: “Some who preach nondiscrimination urge us to check on a person’s
race before assignment to a particular project in a particular section of the
city, so that a proper distribution can be made. To these critics our director
of management answers: ‘There is only one way to carry out 4 policy of non-
discrimination, and that is not to diseriminate. It's as simple as that.’”

But Is IT “As SIMPLE As THAT"?

Closer study of the record for the local housing authorities whose expericnce
is reflected in the preceding quotations—and of other similar operations—throws
revealing light upon this subject and leads to the exploration of a number of
‘techniques applied under various circumstances to assure nonsegregation and non-
discrimination in public housing programs.

In the particular situation cited, it may have been as simple as that. The
programs of these.authorities had started out with policies and practices based
upon the principles of open occupancy. Most of their projects were located on
sites well suited to attracting tenants of all the racial sectors in the public hous-
Ing market, or management had acted consistently to effect a representative
racial balance throughout all projects. From the beginning of initial occupancy
of most of their projects, the families of different racial groups had been estab-
lished as residents. There were, in fact, some exceptions, but the preponderant
experience was highly favorable to the integration procedures.

Generally, these authorities had no major problems of. readjustment to over-
come. But it is also a fact that in many instances definite measures were taken
to assure satisfactory results.

It is almost axiomatic that complete objective tenant selection and placement
practices operate most effectively after racially integrated occupancy patterns
have been established throughout the program. It is equally true that definife
procedures to achieve this highly desirable situation, and often to maintain it,
are essential to the operation-of racially integrated projects. In the words of an
official for one of the outstanding authorities having a racially integrated pro-
gram, “It's very important to be honest, but equally as important to appear
honest.”

Others describe the “accidents” that happen when racial integration is left to
chance. The misunderstanding of a manager*resulted in “segregation by
porches” in one locality, while racial concentrations that have had to be dispersed
have occurred several times in various racially integrated projects. The pre-
ponderance of evidence points to the fact that the objective of no diserimination
is generally reached through deliberate planning and action to that end.

PROJECT LOCATION

Site selection offers an ideal opportunity to provide the kind of situation which
will require a minimum of “special attention” to achieve racial integration.
Opinions of housing officials summarized in the Deutsch-Collins survey on this
subject indicated.that “the best site choice is either an interracial neighborhood
or a ‘white’ neighborhood near an interracial or Negro neighborhood.” Among
the reasons given to support this opinion are:

1. In order to comply with legislation which provides that public housing be
equally available to all racial groups, it is esentially “dishonest” to situate a new
project where one or 'the other group will have either physical or psychological ~
difficulties to overcome in order to move into a new neighborhood.

2. The difficulty of recruiting and retaining the white group when it feels itself
to be in the minority must be realistically appraised. It was observed that a
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neighborhod typically tends to become more Negro rather than more white. As
a consequence, it is difficult to maintain a constant ratio of one group to the other
after the Negro population has become the majority in any given area.

3. The effects of project location in an interracial neighborhood on intergroup
relations is to provide an easy adjustment for project residents from both ethnic
groups. In an interracial neighborhood neither group feels isolated at the outset,
and certain neighborhood facilities which are usually not available immediately to
the Negro or to the white group in a new neighborhood are not lacking; i.e.,
barbers, hairdressers, public accommodations such as bowling alleys, movie the-
aters, banks, and restaurants and churches. It also was pointed out that the
schools in an interracial neighborhood are usually interracial; this lessens the
burden for either Negro or white children in adjusting to a new-environment.

Opinions expressed on the subject also supported the long-established view-
point that “vacant sites” located equidistant from or in reasonable proximity to
established concentrations of both racial groups are highly desirable for inte-
grated developments. When occupied sites are to be used, it is apparent that
racial integration in the completed projects would be hampered to the degree
that site occupants represent only one racial group. Indeed, the greatest diffi-
culties are to be anticipated-—especially in face of the avute housing shortage—
when only slum sites are chosen for project development or when those occupied .
predominantly by racial minorities are the only occupied sites selected.

These difficulties far transcend the question of achieving racially integrated
projects, which cannot be entirely dissociated from the complex of the need
~ for living space and the limited supply of housing in the racially restricted
market recognized as an essential part of the problem public housing seeks to
alleviate.

Site selection, however, often confronts local housing authorities with their
most perplexing problems in ferms of sound housing and relocation as well as
in terms of various aspects of racial relations. As authorities come to grips
with the problems—most of which are not concerned with racial considerations—
of securing suitable sites and of gaining support for their selections, it is becom-
ing increasingly important that they be equipped to exert a positive influence in
the interest of unrestricted public housing.

An important part of this equipment is a thorough knowledge of the basis
on which various kinds of sites are opposed, and of successful experience in
meeting the opposition. It is significant, in this connection, that the com-
munity resources most helpful in overcoming site-selection problems are usually
the same which strongly support open-occupancy policies. Often this stage
affords an ideal opportunity for establishing the public-relations foundation
for a racially integrated program.

,ALL PROJECTS REGARDLESS OF LOCATION

In many instances, both new and existing projects are located on siies that
do not naturally lend themselves fo racial integration. Nevertheless, the in-
tegrity and acceptability of a nonsegregation policy may well depend upon the
resourcefulness of the local housing authority in effecting racial integration,
at least to some degree, in every project under its program in spite of location.

This challenging problem has been met forthrightly by several local authorities.
One authority, credited with a “model” operation for States where nonsegregation
laws have recently been enacted, expresses conviction that objectivity and de-
cisiveness can be achieved only by uniform application of an open-occupancy
policy throughout the entire program. According to this authority, the questions
they debated concerning the selection of projects for initiating the nonsegrega-
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tion policy were essentially related to project location. Discussion brought out
the fact that some of the existing all-white project§, two in particular, were
located in neighborhoods which had resented and resisted the building of public
housing projects in their respective areas. HEvidences of organized resistance
among the tenants of one of these projects had been revealed.

At the staff consultations, however, the managers advocated introducing racial
integration into all of the projects under the program at approximately the same
time. Positively, this was to establish the unqualified assumption of responsibil-
ity for complying with a2 law which granted no exceptions. Practically, it also
eliminated any dangers of implicit favoritism in applying the policy. Tenants,
in no one project could claim that their project was being singled out while others
retained racial homogeneity. Project managers also would not feel that some
of them were expected to comply with the law while others were to be immune.

The decision to apply the policy throughout the program is largely credited for
the intensive earnestness of all the project managers, none of whom chose to be a
failure in a management operation in which others were successful.

Certainly, it is hardly to be expected that the degree of integration to be
achieved, in the projects most remotely located from the preponderant residency
of the racial group being inducted thereto, would reach an ideally balanced pro-
portion for some time to come. But breaking the rigidity of the established
pattern is in itself a process which renders the project susceptible at least to the
trend of dispersal which, under prevailing conditions, is spreading under standard
conditions throughout the total housing supply of many localities. Progress re-
ports of the authority which made this decision show a steadily increasing shift
in the racial composition of all of their projects.

REMOVE BARRIERS

Certain physical conditions appear to have required particular attention, es-
pecially where a project' has been bisected racially. This may have to do with
the existence of some artificial barrier, like a street cutting Dbétween the sections
assigned to the two races, or with the location of community facilities playgrounds,
ete. '

In one case, where a one-way street served as a barrier, the authority, with the
cooperation of the interracial citizens’ organizations, planned to convert the street
to a play area.

In this same situation, the one playground which served the whole project was
on the Negro side and had been practically used exclusively by the Negro chil-
dren. The plans for changing this situation, in addition to the effect of shifting
the residential pattern, was tied in with a program, to be sponsored by the co-
operating organizations, for providing trained supervisors of the project play
areas. The necessity of long-term community planning to overcome this handi-
cap is, of course, apparent.

'THE OLEAN SLATE

‘When racial integration begins with the inception of a locality’s public housing
program, the most ideal situation for effecting open occupancy exists. There are
fewer problems to be encountered in establishing racial integration in newly
opened projects. Among the obvious advantages are those concerned with project
personnel and tenant placement. It is easier, for example, to—

1. Select personnel which generally reflects the racial composition of the
project tenants.

2. Assure recruitment of staff members qualified or adaptable to work in
an inferracial situation.
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3. HEstablis! relatively balanced racial distributions in all projeets.

4. Induct families representing the various racial groups at approximately
the same tir e to avoid creation of vested interests based upon race, or the
concentratic : of any given racial group in a section of the project.

NO RACIAL ISLANDS

The expericnced authorities usually emphasize the importance of precautions
fo avoid inadvertent concentrations of racial groups in certain areas. It is far
easier to avert than to disperse racial islands.

One outstanding authority makes a qualitative as well as quantitative evalu-
ation of its achievement in integration by charting the number of builidngs and
entrances used by families of different racial groups.

From another exemplary operation comes the following admonition :

“May we advise from our experience that, if your housing authority adopts a
no-segregation policy, it should use extreme care to see that no imaginary lines
are drawn in any respect; in other words, separate buildings should not be set
aside for a particular race, even though there are only two families in the build-
ing. No one multiple-family building should be completely occupied by one race.
Once this happens imaginary lines will be established in the minds of other ten-
ants, and it will not be long until even the project staff will be referring to it as
the Negro or Mexican building or district.”

One useful devlce for safeguarding against racial concentrations has been to
chart the racial occupancy of units on site plan diagrams currently maintained
in project and central adminstrative offices.

FEDERALLY OWNED PROJECTS

In several instances, during World War II, inadvertent racial concentrations
set off a series of problems in federally owned projects operating under a re-
gional nondiserimination policy. The situation was created when racial bloes of
tenants were referred by the industrial plants or military installations served by
the project. Under these circumstances, there was no latitude for selection of
tenants from among different racial groups at any given time and the urgency
of demand precluded reservation of vacanciles. Bulldings had to be tenanted as
soon as they were completed. Differences in location, facilities, or services were
easily attributed to racial discrimination. Staff and tenants became confused by
the apparent conflict between policy and practice. In short, to use the language
of managers describing these problems—they caused interminable management
headaches.

Federal management directors with experience in handling these situations
emphasized the importance of asserting the basic policy at the outset and of act-
ing as quickly as possible to disperse initial concentrations. They also advise
that, whenever possible, arrangements should be made with the referral agencies
to preclude racial bloc referrals. During World War II it was effective in sev-
eral instances to discuss these referrals with the officials of industrial and mili-
tary installations served by the projects. In some cases it was necessary to
establish the administrative prerogatives of the housing agency with respect to
the determination, of racial occupancy patterns,

The most satisfactory experience occurred where cooperation of the referral
agencies was obtained. Conversely, the most persistent problems were created
when management concurred with referral agencies in procedures contributing
to racial restrictions. \
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THE TRANSITION STAGE

Most of the problems requiring special attention and presenting the most per-
plexing questions occur in the programs where the most favorable situations
do not exist. Fortunately, however, several local housing authorities have dem-
onstrated, with impressive success, that such problems are far from .insurmount-
able. “Will and Skill” have combined as a winning team in practically every
attempt to change from segregated to open occupancy in existing projects.

One of the important considerations brought to light by study of these experi-
ences is the fact that a series of special techniques and principles are usually
applied during the transitional period. This period is roughly defined as the
time beginning with the introduction of the integration process, and extending
through to the stage at which the objective application of administrative policies
and procedures without regard to racial considerations would serve adequately
to maintain the character of the project.

This definition is, of course, not absolute. Nor does it mean that all condi-
tions suitable for such objectivity would necessarily occur at the same time. But
it does serve to indicate that definite and decideéd measures are to be taken to
break patterns of separation before “first come, first served” is adopted as a
means of achieving the objective of nondiscrimination.

SELECTING ‘‘FIRST” FAMILIES

In the initial part of the transitional stage, special care is advised in selecting
tenants, from among eligible applicants or occupants, to break an existing pattern.

It is to be clearly understood that this specialized kind of selection does not
refer to tenant selection in general which is, of course, based upon the established
principles of need, statutory preferences, and eligibility. It does not establish
a priority or preference for admission to units in the program, but simply selects
from among those to be admitted the families most adaptable for initial induction
into the projects occupied predominantly by a given racial group.

This selective process appraises the attitude of the families, their adaptability
to the situation, and their understanding of the problems. For example, the first
families for a moving-in to a preject located in an unfriendly neighborhood which,
like the project itself, was occupied primarily by families of the same religious
persuasion, were chosen from among GI students who attended a college admin-
istered by the religious denomination preponderant in the community. Several
of the inductees’ collefgues were already living in the project.

In other cases, trade-union affiliation, occupational or other affinity has been
used as a temporary selection criterion. It is also considered advisable, where-
ever otherwise feasible, to select first families from among project residents who
are being moved to comply with occupancy standards or who are, on any other
objective basis, eligible from one project or building to another.

A large measure of the success in the transitional program of one authority
is attributed to the skillful screening of first families by the supervisor of tenancy
and occupancy—always a key official in the entire integration process.

The following excerpts from the criteria developed for this screening may be
suggestive but are not proposed as a substitute for the invaluable experience of
actually consulting with personnel having engaged in this kind of operation :

Emotional stability and psychological maturity

“Families with sufficlent cultural and/or academic background, as well as emo-
tional maturity to enable them to cope with unusual situatiohs that may de-
velop. This does not mean that cultural or intellectual superiority to the general
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level of existing tenancy should be sought ; on the contrary, care must be taken to
avoid choosing on such high levels as to create hostility because of noticeable
differentials in unskilled or academic standing. Look for calmness, assurance,
quiet strength, which are the earmarks of persons who have met life and have
not been frightened or defeated by it.”

Veterans' status

“Families headed by persons with veterans’ status bring {0 the project, first,
the recognition that the status demands—one ‘who has sacrificed for the common
good and therefore is entitled to respect; and, secondly, the kind of morale and
self-confidence which has come to him througHh his experience.”

Previous record of integration in indusiry.and/or neighborhood

“Families in which the wage earners have spent considerable time working
sucecessfully in racially integrated situations.”
t

Typical family composition . . .

“Avoid the selection of families of which young unattached women are the
heads * * * Such families quickly become the focus of attention and gossip, and
any visiting male introduces an irritant through gossip that should be avoided.”

Families with preadolescent children

“Initial families should be those with very young children, rather than those
with adolescent children. Older children are much more likely to become
involved in conflict situations, which in turn involve the elders. The very young
children, who must be attended while at play provide natural opportunity and
invitation to develop acquaintanceships and friendships on the part of both
children andparents.”

PLACEMENT

During the transition, as well as in later stages, skillful assignment of tenants
to dwelling units may serve to disperse existing concentrations of racial groups
and to prevent concentrations in new placements. Illustrative of the deliberate
measures taken at this stage is the following description :

“The leasing department is proceeding on a course of planned and systematic
integration of the project residential pattern. White applicants are moved into
vacancies occurring in these areas that have been predominantly Negro. Negro
applicants are housed in predominantly white areas. The end result will be
that the entire project will become integrated to the point where it will be
unnecessary cousciously to place applicants according to race. This manage-
ment problem is disappearing.”

It has been observed, however, that the practice of filling all vacancies with
families from one racial group is not considered advisable.

Placements to effect intraproject transfers of families requiring different-sized
units, to accommodate changes in family composition, and to fill vacancies avail-
able through turnover offer natural opportunities for dispersal.

Acceptance of units as assigned is greatly enhanced when the nonsegregation
policy is uniformly applied throughout the program. In this situation no family
can be given a guarantee about the race, religion, or creed of its neighbors.

A relevant observation in the Deutsch-Collins findings is :

“When one makes a concession or indulges in any favoritism, one’s reputation
for fairness, an essential ingredient of an administrator’s reputation, is lost.
And, in this connection, it is observed that the gossip level in projects. is extra-
ordinarily high and that very little management activity passes unnoticed.”
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INDUCTION TUNITS

For the very “first” family move-ins, it is considered advisable also to screen
the units to be selected for the induction.

‘While units immediately adjacent to overtly hostile neighbors would generally
be avoided, it would be equally as important to use units—concurrently with
other move-Ins—in a building from which apparently organized protests had
emanated, to avert the impression that the protest technique is effective. In the
latter case, protective precautions should be carefully planned. There is no
substitute for on-the-spot judgment in these situations.

The physical location of units selected for initial inductions is also consid-
ered important. Inside-court units are believed to be more suitable than those
facing streets—especially streets on the boundaries of the project. It is sig-
nificant that individuals outside of the project community or neighborhood—
sometimes professional troublemakers—have been identified as ringleaders in
atfempts of hostility directed against racial minorities’ induction into private
neighborhoods as well as public housing.

Other instances indicating the vulnerability of buildings near site boundaries
seem significant. For example, throughout the history of one public housing
project there had been repeated incidents of stone-throwing by- boys from an
adjacent neighborhood: This had occurred infermittently long before racial
minority families were inducted. Soon after a Negro family was located in
one of the buildings facing the boundary line streef, the project manager re-
ported to central office that this family’s apartment had been stoned. The
rumor, of course, had spread rapidly throughout the project.

Investigation disclosed, however, that several apartments on this boundary
had—as before—been targets of the vandals’ missiles. So far as could be de-
termined, the race of occupants in the buildings was neither known to the assail-
ants nor was it a factor. Naturally, the incident at the initial induction stage
disturbed the morale of the Negro family and the tenants who heard the rumor
of racial violence. In later stages, after establishment of integration, the
incident would not have been as susceptible to misinterpretation.

Location near well-lighted areas on the site and near the administration
buildings has also been favored for the first-family move-ins.

CENTRALIZED TENAKT SELECTION

‘Where there are two or more projects under the local authority’s program,
certain procedures incident to tenant selection and placement appear automati-
cally to affect the racial composition of the project tenants. These seem to be
of particular importance during the period of transition.

Centralized tenant selection from a citywide pool of applications is credited
with contributing to objective application of the racial integration policy
throughout a program. It generally assures selections based solely upon legal
priorities and relative need, referrals to projects-on objective bases, and, where
necessary, standardized screening of induction families.

Bspecially during the fransitional period, it is recommended that the cen-
tralized selection and assignment procedures be closely tied in with project
management personnel so that the latter, in every case, might have personal
contact with prospective tenants referred from the central office.

The centralized procedure also provides an opportunity for the authority’s
tenant-selection supervisor to win the cooperation and understanding of the
project managers. Experience has demonstrated that a skillful professional
in this supervisory capacity is a key person in the integration process at the




92

operating level. From the vantage point of this position, the reluctances,
apprehensions, or occasional ineptitudes of project managers may be readily
discerned. Often, incipient problems have been met effectively and simply
through the consultation brought about by the supervisor’s referral of families
to the project manager.

Among the referral skills which have been guided by the tenancy supervisor
is that of alternating the move-in timing of families from among different racial
groups. In this connection it has been observed that the filling of every va-
cancy with families from the racial group being inducted into the project is
not always advisable. An unbroken succession of move-ins of any single
raclal group may arouse fears of complete inundation and obviously does not
convey the impression of nondiscrimination.

The tenant-selection supervisor can also steer management away from a
mechanical process of filling vacancies with families racially identical with
the previous occupants. The manifestation of this tendency is usually revealed
when the manager asks for referral of racial prototypes of families being re-
placed. Many helpful techniques have been worked out by the central office
tenancy supervisors and the project managers. Moreover, their working rela-
tionships often facilitate correction of undesirable approaches without recourse
to superior authorities.

OHOICE OF UNITS

The effect of permitting tenants to apply for a unit in a specified project or
of accepting applications on project sites is frequently questioned. Many man-
agers state that indication of choice is not in itself objectionable, provided the
applicants understand that factors other than their personal preferences may
determine the location of the units to be offered. Such factors include avail-
ability and size of units, location of a project in relationship to places of em-
ployment, turnover rate, relative position on list of other applicants expressing
preference, etc. In many cases, applicants are advised that choice of units or
projects is administratively infeasible.

Acceptance of applications on the site of projects does not appear to be in
conflict with centralized processing if preliminary interviewers are trained to
explain the authority’s policy with respect to selection and placement of tenants.

REFUSAL OF UNITS

The problem of tenants’ refusing units assigned to them for reasons based
upon race occur—as would be expected—most frequently in the transitional
stage of changeover.

Reports from projects in which the open-occupancy pattern is firmly estab-
lished indicate that these refusals tend to diminish. One advises:

“Only once since we opened * * * have we been asked, ‘Do Negroes live here?
We explained American war workers occupy these homes regardless of race,
color, or creed. We have heard no more from this family, but they are still
with us.

“It has been true of this project, as it is of any American community, that
some of the white people have brought their prejudices with them. However,
out of all of the approved applications for residency in this project, only one
white family has refused to take an apartment next to a Negro family.”

Another reports that the “office receives occasional anonymous complaints,
and it is believed that a few families have moved out because of mixed
pecupancy. * * *»
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In the same city from which the latter report was made, experience in a
project for which changeover was effected, after several years of occupancy
by one racial group, reflects the transitional situation: “* * * the manager
asserted about 150 of the 3,000 applicants had raised the question. It was his
impression that these applicants had never lived in a mixed neighborhood.
After the policy * * * had been explained to them, some of these families
moved in.”

In one case where white applicants refused apartments in an area adjacent
to a factory, and also predominantly occupied by the Negro tenants—a pattern
of concentration management was seeking to.change—comparatively few re-
fusals were patently based upon race. Those who stated that they “did not
mind,” if only the area itself were more attractive and convenient to shopping
and transportation facilities, were not dropped from the list of applicants.
In such cases their applications were refiled for consideration after other appli-
cants had been processed.

Most local authorities already have well-defined procedures for handling re-
quests for transfer from one unit to another or fror\n project to project. The
general practice is to limit such transfers to cases involving changes in family
composition or serious health hazards. Usually the conditions under which
changes are either required or permitted are standardized by the project ad-
ministration. It is, of course, not advised that deviations from these standards
be granted on racial grounds.

PREPARATION FOE MOVE-INB

A variety of experience is available from local housing authorities with respect
to preparation for the initial integration. This variety reflects the differences
in local situations and attitudes as well as the differences in community resources
available.

The experiences range from the inconspicuous alertness of managment and
staff in a relatively small community to an extensive program of coordination
with the official family as well as with the key leadership of a large metropolis.

In the latter case, plans were thoroughly discussed with representatives of
the board of education, the public libraries, the human relations commission,
and the fire and police departments. The key community leaders consulted
represented not only the churches, parents and teachers, civic organizations,
and other prestige groups, but also the neighborhood business concerns and
better known personalities. At the neighborhood level, the project staff affords
the obvious resource for judgment as well as contact.

An important phase of preparation is, of course, the cooperation worked
out with police officials. This cooperation is advised as a measure of precaution
although disorderly incidents have but rarely occurred in actual practice.

The following are among the precautionary steps usually considered important
by experienced officials:

1. Prompt action to prevent the gathering near the project of obviously hostile
crowds.

2. Immediate dispersal of such crowds as soon as their disruptive intent is
evident.

3. Keeping uniformed police out of sight—but having posted scout cars readily
available.

4. Increasing patrols and scout tours of adjacent neighborheods but not to a
degree that would attract undue attention.

5. Posting project personnel at strategic points to spot and promptly report
undue activity.
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6. Avoiding initial move-ins, where feasible, during summer (school vacation)
months.

Other appropriate measures have been effectively worked out and geared to
the local situation. In most cases thoughtful precautions are regarded as a
routine aspect of advance planning. A

BE WARY OF RUMORS

Precautions concerning the danger of rumors are often expressed by tenant-
relations consultants.

An illustrative story is that related by a fenant-selection supervisor to
whom a manager—with grave forebodings—reported that the clothesline of a
newly inducted Negro family had been cut by hostile neighbors. The facts
were quite to the contrary, for the family, which did not own a clothesline, had
been graclously invited to use the yard tree of a white neighbor. Here their
clothes were found to be hanging while a broken—not cut-—clothesline dangled
from the pole in another yard.

FACING RBREAT. PROBLEMS

The complement of this admonishment, however, is the sound principle of
facing unpleasant realities and learning to deal with them.

“There is as much danger in the attitude of ‘seeing no evil and hearing no
evil’ as there is in unfounded fears of disaster,” cautions an executive director
who has experienced both smooth and difficult racial transitions. “Everybody
doesn’t love everybody, and you can’t go on the basis that there are never
tensions, hates, or feeling between people of diffierent races even though you
must learn to deal with them as though they didn’t exist.”

The vast majority of tension situations which occur among project tenants rep
resent problems of human relations rather than of racial relations. Moreover,
skillful management can readily reinterpret the “racial” incident in nonracial
terms.

It has been found particularly essential that management personnel engaged
in tenant relations be acquainted with the behavior patterns typical of children
at various ages, their play habits and relationships. ‘Thus they will be equipped
in large measure to guard against many “problem” situations and to interpret
such situations should they occur.

Children’s fisticuffs occasionally lead to racial trouble between adult families.
(Usually to the utter bewilderment of the kids who are swapping marbles the

next day.)
“When Johnny White and Jimmy Brown—both 6 years old—tee off on one

another, it isn’t a racial confiict but strietly a man-to-man battle,” is the way
one management expert describes it. .

Another consultant in a more serious, vein advises the proper supervision of
play activities among boys and girls regardiess of age or racial identity. And—
as for adults—management is still seeking the perfeet laundry schedule that will
eliminate forever that eternal source of controversy between weary housewives.

Identifying the real basis of a problem is considered the key to management
skill in handling these incidents.

There,was the case of objection to Negroes living in a war housing dormitory.
The manager found out that objectors had been disturbed by a lively bunch of
young men who sang and tapdanced at all hours. But he also found out that
these young fellows were not all Negroes. 'So, he moved the funmakers, with-
out regard to color, to a building where they no longer disturb the more conserva-
tive element—which was, of course, not comprised of any one racial group.




95

Then there was the case of the two housewives who could not get along.
Here the project was predominantly occupied by Negroes. Frequent complaints
from both tenants were finally investigated by the manager. She—for the man-
ager was a woman—discovered that the Negro tenant, who based her grievance
upon racial grounds, had a long history of conflict with her neighbors, irrespec-
tive of race. She just happened to be a querulous person. There are likely to
be a few such people of any race in every project.

MAINTAINING RACIAL BALANCE

The most serious problem with respect to maintaining reasonably balanced
racial distributions in projects occurs when the pressure of need for low-rent
bousing among qualified applicants.is numerically greater for Negro families
than for others. The proportions that appear most conducive to maintaining
balance are in the ranges of 40 to 60 percent. The experience indicates, how-
ever, that an overall pattern of racial integration is achievable even when an
ideal balance cannot be maintained on every project in the program.

The question of so-called racial quotas is frequently debated. Racial minor-
ities, long accustomed to the use of quotas to limit their opportunities, are
naturally suspicious of racial designations or other indications of controls based
upon race. This has posed a serious problem for those concerned with designa-
tions and proportionate allocations used to prevent racial diserimination or to
admit a sufficient number of minority-group families to compensate for their
previous exclusion from a given program.

There are increasing indications that this'issue has in many instances tended
to obscure other important considerations. It has been raised, for example,
with respect to programs in which there was apparently no effortsto disperse
racial minorities throughout all projects in the program. Thus the pressure of
minority-group housing need had its major impact upon only some of the projects.
The corrective approach is obvious.

A more serious issue in the opinions of many observers is that of creating an
excessive demand—and preferential eligibility—among tacial minorities for
public housing by the excessive clearance of minority-group-occupied sites.

It is also believed that many local housing authorities are in an ideal position
to influence the construction of private enterprise housing open tg minority-group
families, since the extreme limitation of such facilities is an important factor
affecting the pressure of minority-group demand for public housing. This is
especially relevant in those localities where graduation from public housing to
private housing could be stimulated by the availability of suitable dwellings.

In any event, only under extremely rare circumstances do racial minorities
in northern and western communities constitute the larger proportion of fam-
ilies in the public housing market of any locality. On a national basis, they
comprise slightly over one-third of the occupants of low-rent public housing
projects.

Another important technique of racial integration, sometimes confused with
the quota concept, is the timing of admissions. In initial occupancy, it is advised
that families of all racial groups to be accommodated in the project, in the
approximate proportion of their ultimate occupancy ratios, be admitted to the
first buildings opened.

‘When applications for a low-rent housing project do not generally reflect
relatively proportionate representation of the racial sectors in the total market,
there is apparent need for reexamination of the techniques used by the local
authority to inform the entire comunity as to the availability of its facilities.
This often calls for appraisal of the entire publicrelations program, including
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the selection of media to reach eligible families, and the evaluation of the tenant-
selection procedures, performance of personnel, and the location of tenant-
gelection offices.

Another timing consideration occurs when occupied sites are used. This is
especially true if the sites are located in areas characterized by racial concen-
trations. In this situation, it appears to be especially important that (1) proj-
ects located on different sites be opened for occupancy at approximately the
same time, and (2) the resources of existing projects as well as those newly
developed be used as fully as possible to facilitate the dispersal of racial
concentrations.

‘Where planning for racial integration is well worked out, it is unlikely that
any conflict between the preference requirements governing tenant selection,
and timing of admissions to assure balanced racial distribution among the
projects in the locality’s program, would occur. Rather, it is usually apparent
that compliance with these requirements contributes to achieving racial integra-
tion throughout a low-rent housing program.

RATIOS RELATED TO TOTAL OR TO NEIGHBORHOOD POPULATION

Bfforts to relate the racial proportions of project occupancy either to the
population as a whole or to an immediate neighborhood of the project are
generally unrealistic.

In practically all localities the proportion of racial minorities in the housing
market to be met by the low-rent housing program is greater than their ratio
to the total population. Any effort, therefore, to use the overall population
ratios would come into conflict with the requirements to accommodate the race
equitably on the basis of need as well as the other preferences.

It is axiomatic that the projects in the public housing program should be
planned and administered to accommodate the racial proportions of the low-rent
housing market.

Conformance with neighborhood ratios also has several questionable features.
It reverses the sound planning process of selecting the site to accommodate the
market and substitutes therefor a principle of letting the site determine what
the market will be.

This approach also has the same deficiency as that noted in connection with
the overall population ratio. It does not conform with the racial ratios in the
low-rent public housing market.

Finally, and most importantly, it fails to recognize the basic need, which
exists in most cities, for additional land area to which racial minorities may
have access for residential purposes.

Generally, racially integrated public housing programs, as indicated in the
examples shown above, have at least modified existing neighborhood patterns
even where they have not located all of their projects in areas most conducive
to establishing racially balanced occupancy.

IV. GIvE TEE PEOPLE A CHANCE

The soundness of policy, the influence of management, the skill and techniques
in operations—all of these factors have been emphasized in various reports as
essential to the success of racially integrated public housing programs.

But it is equally emphasized that the reason why these will bring about sue-
cessful results is that the people—the citizens of the larger community of which
the project is a part, and the project residents themselves—will make it work.



https://Rat}J.er

97

COMMTUNITY ORGANIZATIONS

Especially during recent years, there have been extensive resources available
from among the many community organizations which strongly advocate the
removal of racial barriers. Frequently organized into civic unity councils or
similar consolidated bodies, these groups willingly cooperate with local housing
authorities in effecting racially integrated programs. Such groups represent
much of the highest prestige leadership in the community, which in itself con-
tributes t6 gaining acceptance of the open-occupancy program.

In addition to the moral leadership and influence of such organizations, they
often assist in many practical operations, especially those which involve com-
munity agencies and even the local governmental resources.

Such an organization in a recently changed program spearheaded, in effect,
all community relations activities outside of the project. It encouraged the local
authority to comply with the newly enacted State law without delay, assisted in
gaining the support of the local press, and provided the positive approval of
the citizenry.

In one of the racially bisected projects in this locality, a boundary of the
school district coincided with the street which served to demark the physical
separation of the buildings occupied respectively by the two racial groups.
Although the schools of this city were interracial, the school distriet line re-
sulted in placing all of the Negro children in one jurisidiction and all of the
white children in another. The intergroup organization, in this situation,
assisted the local authority in enlisting the action of the school board to resolve
this problem.

The influence of church, labor, and other civic groups has generally contributed
to community activities related to the integrated project and has also directly
affected the attitudes of the project residents.

THE TENANTS THEMSELVES

Six informants interviewed for the Deutsch-Collins study stated explicitly
that a high level of good intergroup relations could not be achieved without
tenant leadership.

‘When the tenants know the rules of the game, they not only tend to accept
them but often contribute positively to carrying them out.

Insofar as attitudes are concerned, studies in the field show that the experience
of living in open-occupancy projects in itself contributes toward modification of
overt prejudices. Even those who express objections to racial and religious
minorities often do not reflect these feelings in their actions.

The experience in open-occupancy public housing projects repeatedly dem-
onstrates that positive actions generally emerge out of interracial contacts
within the project community. This is frequently illustrated in the various
tenant activities typical of most public housing projects. A few examples are
gleaned from the records.

One account states that ‘“living as neighbors may perhaps be a condition
caused by circumstances, but playing together is entirely voluntary and is
purely personal desire.” The report then describes the activity of its “afternoon
social club organized ‘primarily’ to bring about a community relationship in
which race is entirely forgotten. * * *’ The club’s officers represented dif-
ferent races and nationalities.

Following a change in racial occupancy pattern of a project, the management
reported that the Negro families and their children “take an active part in our
recreational programs, meetings of tenants association.” The report observes
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that management is “fully convinced that they have been accepted as neighbors
in a most friendly spirit.”

Another authority expresses the belief that the existence and activity of an
interracial resident’s council “not only has contributed materially to the suec-
cessful operation of the project, but represents a real step toward interracial
and internationdl cooperation.” This council includes adult representatives
from the 22 buildings in the project, plus delegates from six young people’s
groups, and it is the sponsoring agent for most of the recreational and educa-
tional activities at the development. It also sponsors meetings for each building
in the homes of various residents in order to discuss matters affecting the
building alone, “such as cleanliness of incinerators, sandboxes, stairways, and
walks; the conduct of children, enlisting the support of all families to assure
the proper care of lawns and shrubbery, and neighbor relations.”

One chairman arranged a class in Spanish “to make it easier for persons who
did not speak the language to understand their neighbors better and to create
interracial good will.”

And from another locality “officers of the various community groups have
followed the general pattern of tenancy; that is, completely mixed. Inter-
estingly, we frequently find that a sort of racial rotation of officers has been
developed, apparently without plan, by the various tenant groups. * * * This
general pattern applies to all other community activities.”

From the most recent esperience in changing occupancy patterns comes the
report of tenant relations in the project from which resistance to Negro families
had been demonstrated.

The day before the first Negro GI family moved in, 2 window was broken in the
apartment. But shortly after the family moved in, the president of the tenant
association made a welcoming visit. A few weeks later, on Halloween, the new-
comers served the candies and nuts the juvenile hobgoblins are wont to seek on
this occasion. Ten of these little visitors gathered in the apartment and lingered
to play with the child of their host and hostess.

The next-day, a neighbor came by to invite the newcomer’s child to play with
her children. Other gracious and friendly gestures soon followed. One neighbor
told the newcomer, when they were both hanging up laundry, that she was happy
to have her as a neighbor.

The next Negro family to move in was welcomed by her immediate neighbor,
who offered the use of her telephgne “if the baby got sick.”

By Christmas, three Negro families had moved into different parts of the
project, and were at the tenants’ party.

And this was the project from which the tenants were supposed to *“march on
city hall” in protest.

Hxperience has repeatedly demonstrated that, in the vast majority of cases,
sound planning and administration have precluded the outbreak of violence of
any kind. In but few instances has there been a threat of violence. This is
actually the least difficult of the problems involved in the process of achieving
racial integration, primarily because it is most unlikely to occur in the face of
firm policy and indications of intelligent and decisive action. Moreover, if this
problem does occur, it can be most decisively handled because it is illegal and
subject to conirol by the forces of law and order. -~

The first experience with a change of pattern—in which the restriction of Negro
tenants to one building was modified in response fo increased demand—occurred
several years ago. In this case, there were actually a demonstration and out-
bursts of vandalism. But it was effectively controlled by the policy and man-
agement. This project has since had a long history of successful operations.
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In several instances threats of demonstrations have been made, but these, too,
have been dissipated by decisive action.

A regionwide report on this subject states: “There have been, as you know,
instances in which resistance has been offered by one group of tenants to the
introduction of tenants of another race into a project. There have been no
serious conflicts and initial resistance has quickly subsided.” Referring to re-
sistance in a project, the report continues, “As far as we have been able to learn,
none of the threatened violence has materialized since admission of these
families.”

This regional report also described a case in which “resentment had been\
expressed by Negroes against white occupancy”-in a hitherto all-Negro: project.
“On investigation * * * it was revealed that the hostility had originated not
with Negro tenants but with other Negroes who desired to get into this project of
predominate Negro occupancy and felt that they should have the dwellings
occupied by the few white families living in the project. There has been no
evidence of racial i1l feeling among the families living in the project.”

The only case in which a substantial number of white families are reported to
have refused to move into the predominantly Negro-occupied area of a project
in transition places emphasis upon the fact that the area in question was regarded
as physically undesirable by both racial groups. The problem was reported to
have declined after the physical deficiencies—upon basis of which racial dis-
crimination had been charged—were corrected.

The record simply does not support the fear that violence or incidents are
significant deterrents. Rather, the preponderance of evidence demonstrates that
problems based merely upon race are the exception in integrated projects. As
several studies in the field have pointed out, the vast majority of people are
relatively indifferent to race, while some at either end of the “bell-shaped curve”
are enthusiastically pro or con.

Over and over again, management officials report favorable experiences. Wit-
ness:

“We have found that we have been able to operate housing projects with mixed
occupancy without difficulty or untoward incidents.

“The success of this program can be more readily ascertained when it is pointed
out that the population of the housing project ¢omprises persons from all but
one of the 48 States. In additiog, there is a sp;inkling of persons from Mexico,
European nations, China, Canada, and even Burma.

“Predominating States, outside of California, are Texas, New Mexico, Arizona,
Louisiana, Oklahoma, New York, Kansas, Arkansas, Illinois, and Missouri. * * *

“White and Negro families are living in homes next to each other. * * * No
word of dissatisfaction which had its origin in this racial juxtaposition has yet
been heard.

“The fact that the housing authority has been able to function harmoniously
and that life in the projects where there are mixed races is without friction
speaks for itself.

“I had heard a great deal about the Negro problem in housing projects. It
looked to me as if a bogeyman was set up first and then the pattern of race
relations was built around this figure. We made up our minds not to put up
any hurdles in anticipation of the problem. We proceeded naturally renting
houses to one and all under the same conditions and the result has been no
race problem.

“* * ¥ doubts are usually the product of fear of community reaction rather
than any deep-seated conviction. At the time our authority started its program,
the segregated ghetto pattern was practiced in each 6f the six communities in
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which the authority operated. * * * We have found from experience that the
best way to lead the community away from bad practices is to do it by example
and precept.”

The typical experience is symbolized in the story of the “welcoming tea
parties.” In a project where the Negro families had not been moved into the
first building tenanted, some of the first residents founded a “tradition” of
serving tea as a means of welcoming the new families of each successive building
or group of buildings opened for occupancy. This practice continued until the
first Negro families moved in and then, for a while, nobody seemed to care for tea.

Several days had passed when a group of women said to the housing manager:
“We don’t feel quite right about not welcoming the new Negro families. We
think they ought to be made welcome as we did the others.”

Shortly thereafter the welcoming tea parties were resumed.

The records are replete with stories like these. They are repeated with frank
pride by the authors of the experience refiected in this guide. Their meaning
is crystallized by the executive director who declared:

“Give people a chance. They'll get along.”
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VI. APPENDIX

A, FEDERAL LEGISLATION

Every contract made pursuant to this Act for annual contributions for any low-
rent housing project initiated after March 1, 1949, shall provide that—

(e) in the selection of tenants (i) the public housing agency shall not
diseriminate against families, otherwise eligible for admission to such hous-
ing, because their incomes are derived in whole or in part from public
assistance and (ii) in initially selecting families for admission to dwellings
of given sizes and at specified rents the public housing agency shall (subject
to the preferences prescribed in subsection 10(g) of this Act) give preference
to families having the most urgent housing needs and- thereafter, in select-
ing families for admission to such dwellings, shall give due consideration
to the urgency of the families’ housing needs * * * (Section 15(8) (c)
United States Housing Act of 1937 As Amended.)

Every contract made pursuant to this Act for annual contributions for any
low-rent housing project shall require that the public housing agency, as among
low-income families which are eligible applicants for occupancy in dwellings
of given sizes and at specified rents, shall extend the following preferences in the
selection of tenants :

First, to families which are to be displaced by any low-rent housing project
or by any pliﬁlic slum-clearance or development project initiated after
January 1, 1947, or which were so displaced within three years prior to making
application to such public housing agency for admission to any low-rent housing ;
and as among such families first preference shall be given to families of disabled
veterans whose disability has been determined by the Veterans’ Administration
to be service connected, and second preference shall be given to families of de-
ceased veterans and servicemen whose death has been determined by the Vet-
erans’ Administration to be service connected, and third preference shall be
given to families of other veterans and servicemen;

Second, to families of other veterans and servicemen and as among such
families first preference shall be given to families of disabled veterans whose
disability has been determined by the Veterans’ Administration to be service
connected, and second preference shall be given to families of deceased veterans
and servicemen whose death has been determined by the Veterans’ Administra-
tion to be service connected. (Section 10(g), United States Housing Act of
1937 As Amended.)

B. FEDERAL AGENCY REGULATIONS

The following general statement of racial policy shall be applicable to
all low-rent housing projects developed and operated under the United States
Housing Act of 1937, as amended :

“1. Programs for the development of low-rent housing, in order to be eligible
for PHA assistance, must reflect equitable provision for eligible families
of all races determined on the approximate volume and urgency of their
respective needs for such housing.

“2, While the selection of tenants and the assigning of dwelling units are
primarily matters for local determination, urgeney of need and the preferences
prescribed in the Housing Act of 1949 are the basic statutory standards for the
selection of tenants. (L.ow-Rent Housing Manual, 102.1, Racial Policy, HAFA~
PHA, Feb. 21,1951.) ~

“The housing provided for all races shall be of substantially the same quality,
services, facilities, and conveniences with respect to all standards and criteria

-
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for planning and designing contained in this manual” (Low-Rent Housing
Manual, 207.1, Minimum Physical Standards, HHFA-PHA, Dec. 13, 1949).

Defense housing provided directly by the Housing and Home Finance Admin-
istrator pursuant to title III of the Defénsq Housing and Community Facilities
and Services Act shall be developed so that it can be readily made available for
occupancy by any eligible defense worker. Occupancy of any such defense hous-
ing shall not be denied to any eligible defense worker on the basis of race, color,
creed, or national origin (“Statement of Policy With Respect to Defense Housing
and Community Facilities Assisted or Provided by the Housing and Home Finance
Agency Under the Defense Housing and Community Facilities and Services
Aect of 1951,” Nov. 15, 1951). *

Personnel policy of the Public Housing Administration

Nondiscrimination.—Personnel actions within the PHA shall be taken without
regard to race, color, religion, or national origin, in accordance with Hxecutive
Order 9980 and regulations implementing the Order (PHA Manual of Policy
and Procedure, 3110: 1, Nov. 2, 1951).

Fair employment practices

Purpose—On July 26, 1948, the President issued Executive Order 9980 on
“Fair Employment Practices,” which states that “the principles on which our
Government is based require a policy of fair employment throughout the Federal
Establishment, without discrimination because of race, color, religion, or national
origin,” and that “it is desirable and in the public interest that all steps be taken
necessary to insure that this long-established policy shall be more effectively
carried out.”

In accordance with the provisions of the Executive order, and in keeping with
previously issued PHA regulations, all personnel actions taken within the PHA
(including appointments, transfers, and promotions) shall be taken solely on
the basis of merit and fitness without regard to race, color, religion, or national
origin (from PHA Manual of Policy and Procedure, 3112: 14, Dec. 6, 1951).
Section- 30,—Nondiscrimination in employment

(a) Each contract (other than contracts or purchase orders for the furnish-
ing of standard commercial articles or raw materials) entered into by the local
authority in connection with the development or oper:lition of any project shall
require that the contractor and his subcontractors willinot discriminate, and the
local authority in connection with the development or operation of any project
shall not itself discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment
because of race, creed, color, or national origin (from form No. 2172, revised
September 1, 1951, “Terms and Conditions,” constituting part 2 of an annual con-
tributions contract between local authority and Public Housing Administration).

C. EXAMPLES OF STATE LAWS AND CITY ORDINANCES

“For all purposes of this chapter, no person shall, because of race, color,
creed, or religion, be subjected to any discrimination or segregation” (Public
Housing; from Sec. 26FF of ch. 121 of the General Laws of Massachusetts).

“The practice of discrimination because of race, color, religion, national origin,
or ancestry in any publicly assisted housing accommodations is hereby declared
to be against public policy. .

* ) * * * * * *

“The term ‘discriminate’ includes to segregate or separate (Public Housing;
from ch. 287, Laws 1950, New York).

518401 0—59——8
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“Persons otherwise entitled to any right, bgneﬁt, facility, or privilege under
this section shall mot, with reference thereto, be denied them in any manner
for any purpose nor be discriminated against because of race, color, creed, or
national origin” (Public Housing and Urban Redevelopment; from ch. 592,
Laws of 1949, Wisconsin). ~

“All persons within the jurisdiction of this State shall be entitled to full and
equal accommodations in every place of public accommodation, resort or amuse-
ment, subject only to the conditions and limitations established by law and
applicable alike to all persons; and any denial of such accommodation by reason
of race, creed or color of the applicant therefor shall be a violation of the
provisions of this Section. A place of public accommodation, resort or amuse-
ment within the meaning of this Section shall include all public housing ‘proj-
ects. * * *” (Public Housing; from sec. 1, Public Aet No. 291, Acts of 1949,
Connecticut).

“Within any project undertaken under this agreement, or any amendment,
modification, or extension of this agreement, or any new agreement for a like
purpose, there shall be no discrimination or segregation in the selection_ of
tenants, the fixing of rentals, or in the construction, maintenance and operation
of any such project, because of race, color, creed, religion or national origin”
(from Ordinance No. 2139-49, Cleveland, Ohio).

“10. That there shall be no discrimination or segregation in the selection of
tenants, the fixing of rentals, conditions of occupancy, or in the construction,
maintenance and operation of any housing project because of race, color, creed,
religion or national origin” (from May 1950 Ordinance, Philadelphia, Pa., City
Council).

Bzample of city resolutions

“Resgolved, That whereas it is a fundamental principle of our democracy that
all men are created equal ; and

“Whereas discrimination against any person because of his race, national
origin, political or religious opinions or affiliations is a negation of this principle;
and

“Whereas the city of Hartford, in the case of any public or private housing
development within our city, in which it has financial interest, as described
below, has likewise a moral obligation to prevent such discrimination or
segregation: Therefore, be it

Resolved, That no ‘applicant for quarters in any such housing development,
constructed with the aid of city funds, whether throiigh tax waiver or abate
ment, land grant or land development, or through any other assistance from the
city of Hartford, shall be subject to diserimination or segregation because of
his race, national origin, political or religious opinions or affiliations * * *”
(resolutions passed by the court of common council, January 24, 1949, Hartford,
Conn.).

-~ D. EXAMPLE OF LOCAL HOUSING AUTHORITY POLICY

Housing Authority of the Oity of Los Angeles—Statement of policy regarding
the ethnic composition of families to be given placement in the public housing
program in Los Angeles
The following statement of policy is incorporated in the development program

submitted to the Public Housing Admiristration, section 102, for the 10,000 unit

_ low-rent public housing program planned for construction in the\ city of Los
\Angeles:

“It is not possible at this time to estimate accurately the racial composition

of the families to be given priority placement because of statutory preferences
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to be followed in the selection of tenants, Initial occuipancy p}acements will be
based upon the following mandatory and/or policy preferences:

“1. Eligible families residing on the various housing project sites at the time
of acquisition, as required by section 10(g) of the United States Housing Act
of 1937, as amended ;

“2. Hligible families residing on, or displaced within 3 years of application from,
the sites of public slum clearance or community redevelopment projects approved
by the Community Redevelopment Agency of the City of Los Angeles, as required
by the provisions of the United States Housing Act of 1937, as amended; and

“3. Hligible families residing in all temporary housing projects under the man-
agement of this authority and which are concurrently scheduled for final
disposition.”

In the placement of families according to the priorities listed, and on such
additional and/or subsequent placements as shall be made, a policy of nondis-
crimination shall be followed ; families will be placed according to their need for
shelter; and there shall be no segregation.

Ezcerpts from the occupancy agreement of the housing authority of the city of
Los Angeles

“It iIs expressly agreed that this lease shall be subject to immediate termina-
tion for any disturbance caused, aided, or abetted by occupant, including dis-
turbances based on interracial intolerance.”
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Part ITII. SUBMITTED BY THE FEDERAL HOUSING
ADMINISTRATION

Prospective demand for privately built new housing for nonwhite families in
the Los Angeles metropolitan area during the year ending July 1955 is estimated
to total 1,200 sales and 300 rental units, according to a housing market report
made public today by Mr. Norman M. Lyon, director of FHA’s Los Angeles in-
suring office. The report indicates that perhaps three to four times as many
units will be added to the nonwhite housing supply by transfer from white
occupancy.

In Washington, FHA Commissioner Norman P. Mason stated that this initial
release of a housing market report, heretofore reserved for administrative use,
is designed to test tlie value of such reports to the building industry and to es-
tablish the degree of interest which builders, lenders, or others may have in
these reports which are prepared by FHA bousing market analysts. It repre-
sents another step, Mr. Mason said, in making the FHA a more valuable partner
of real estate and lending institutions as well as of the home buyer.

Coples of the Los Angeles housing market report, prepared by Mr. Belden Mor-
gan, housing market analyst, are available upon request to the FHA office at Rives
Strong Building, 112 West Ninth Street in Los Angeles.

The Nonwhite Housing Market
(By Margaret Kane, editor, Insured Mortgage Porifolio)

Reports of the 1950 census permit some measurement of the current housing
demand of the nonwhite population and indicate how the extent and nature of
the demand have been affected by striking changes that have taken place since
1940 in the living conditions of that group.

The housing market that exists among Negro families in the United States
has been in recent years the subject of'increasing interest on the part of build-
ers and mortgage lenders. There is growing recognition of the fact that private
enterprise has done relatively little to make new housing available to these
families, and that many of them are forced to live in homes far inferior to the
homes occupied by white families of comparable economic status. Moreover.
the greater opportunities that are opening for Negroes in various lines of en-
deavor, the breaking down of restrictions imposed by custom and prejudice on
their choice of neighborhoods in which to live, and the favorable experience of
many builders and lenders who have been active in the housing market to be
found among Negroes have contributed to a realization on the part of the build-
ing industry that this market is too important to be overlooked.

As interest has developed, the need for accurate data on the extent and
characteristics of the housing demands of Negroes has become more apparent,
particularly with respect to areas and specific localities in which Negroes form
a substantial proportion of the population.

A considerable amount of basic information on nonwhite population, employ-
ment, income, and housing is now becoming available in publications of the
census of 1950.

Although most of the material is presented for the Nation as a whole, much
of it is also given by regions, States, and major metropolitan areas. In some
of the tabulations, comparisons are made with 1940 figures.
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POPULATION

The census shows that in April 1950 there were 15,482,000 nonwhite persons
in the United States. Of these, 14,894,000 or 96.2 percent (9.9 percent of the
entire population) were Negroes. (The remaining 3.8 percent of all nonwhites
were mostly American Indians, Japanese, Chinese, and Filipinos. Persons of
Mexican or Puerto Rican birth or ancestry, who were not of Indian, Negro, or
other nonwhite race, were enumerated as white.) Between 1940 and 1950 the
nonwhite population increased 15.1 percent, while the entire population increased
14.5 percent.

In that decade, however, a remarkable change took place in the relative
proportions of the Negro population in various sections of the country. Negroes
in large numbers migrated from the South to States in which war industries
provided greater job opportunities, so that, while the white population increased
17 percent in the 16 States and the District of Columbia in the southern region,
the nonwhite population increased only 3 percent, and in 8 of these States—
Alabama, Arkansas, Georgia, Kentucky, Mississippi, Oklahoma, Texas, and
West Virginia—the nonwhite population declined during the 1940's. On the
other hand, the nonwhite population of eight major industrial States—Cali-
fornia, Illinois, Michigan, Missourl, New Jersey, New York, Ohio, and Penn-
sylvania—increased by over a million and a half, or 55 percent, bringing their
nonwhite population from 4.8 percent of their total population in 1940 to 6.4
percent in 1950.

In California and Michigan, the proportion of nonwhites more than doubled
during the 1940's. California gained 106 percent, compared with a gain of 51
percent in the white population ; in Michigan the nonwhite population increased
109 percent, while the white population increased 18 percent.

Major occupation groups of employed nonwhite persons, by seo, for the United
States, 1950 and 1940

Mezale Female
Occupation groups
1950 1840 Percent 1950 1940 Percent
change change
Total 3,488,000 ( 3,083,899 [  12.9 | 1,867,000 | 1,574,595 18.6
Professional, technical, and kindred:
workers. 77,000 57,154 34.7 115, 000 67,415 70.6
Farmers and farm managers..-._....... 470, 000 652,623 | —28.0 37, 000 47,979 —22.9
Managers, officials, and proprietors, ex-
cept farm 70,000 50, 837 37.3 10, 000 12,243 —18.3
Clerical and kindred workers.__________ 119, 000 37 731 215. 4 74, 000 15,053 3916
Sales workers 54, 000 29 621 82.3 24, 000 9, 519 152.1
Craftsmen, foremmen, and kindred
WOrKers . aicooemeooo 264, 000 135,213 95.2 19, 000 2, 596 * 6319
Operatives and kindred workers 1. 721,000 383, 009 89.8 273, 000 104,134 162. 2
Private household workers_.__..__ - 27,000 69,852 | —61.3 785, 000 923, 357 —15.0
Service workers, except private house
hold 436, 000 378, 069 15.0 332, 000 163, 599 102.9
Farm laborers, except unpaid, and fore-
men ... 271,000 443,037 | —38.8 75, 000 71, 565 4.8
Farm laborers, unpaid family workers.. 121, 000 175,854 | —3L.2 90, 000 132, 868 -32.3
Laborers, cxcept farm and mine___._____ 806, 000 657,878 22.5 21, 000 13,222 58.8
Occupatlon not reported_ . ______._____ 47, 000 17,021 176.1 13, 000 11,045 17.7

1 The occupation group designated by the census as “operatlves and kindred workers” includes taxicab,
trucll() nmfi l:gs drivers, deliverymen, welders, sailors, switchmen, weavers, milliners, dressmakers, and a
number of others.

Source: Bureau of the Census, 1950 Census of Populatlon, Preliminary Reports, “Employment and In-
come in the United States, by Regions: 1950,” series PC-7, N
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7
EMPLOYMENT AND INCOME

Important changes also occurred in the employment of nonwhite workers in
the 1940’s. The most notable change was the decline in the proportion of these
workers in agricultural occupations, from about 33 percent in 1940 to 20 per-
cent in 1950 for the United States, and from 40 to 29 percent for the South.
In the same period, the proportion of nonwhite persons employed in manufac-
turing rose from about 11 to 18 percent for the country as a whole and from 11
to 14 percent for the South. The relative number employed in construction and
trade also increased substantially.

The percentage of all nonwhite workers who were employed in private house-
holds fell from 21 percent in 1940 to 15 percent in 1950. Proportionately more
nonwhite workers were in professional, technical, clerical, and sales work in
1950 than in 1940. The number of nonwhite clerical workers tripled between
1940 and 1950, and the number of nonwhite sales workers, craftsmen, and
operatives doubled. In fact, by 1950, “operatives and kindred workers” had
become the most important occupational group for nonwhite workers, with 1
million persons included.

A relatively large number of nonwhite women—about 37 percent of the total
number 14 years and -over—forme_d part of the civillan labor force in 1950.
This was about the same proportion as in 1940. The proportion of all women,
both white and nonwhite, who were in the labor force in 1950 was about 29
percent. Although private household workers still made up the largest cate-
gory of nonwhite women workers—42 percent—this was substantially less than
the 1940 figure of about 59 percent.

Wage and salary workers accounted for nearly 83 percent of all employed
nonwhite workers in 1950, while self-employed workers represented about 13
percent—a decline from 21 percent in 1940, refiecting both the decline in agri-
cultural employment and the greater opportunities now open to Negroes as
wage and salary workers.

The proportion of nonwhite persons 14 years of age and older in the labor
force has been decreasing since 1920, partly as a result of an increase in school
attendance. From 1940 to 1950, for example, school enrollment among non-
whites aged 14 to 24 increased about 18 percent, a rate much greater than the
2 percent increase for both whites and nonwhites. In fact, the percentage of
nonwhite persons 5 to 24 years old enrolled in school is now almost equal to
the percentage of all persons in those ages enrolled—59 percent compared with
61.

The geographical shift of the nonwhite population and the substantial
changes in the occupational distribution of nonwhite workers have been accom-
panied by a relatively large increase in the money income of this group. The
median wage or salary income of nonwhite families and individuals increased
from $489 in 1939 to $1,533 in 1949, an increase of 214 percent. (These data
are from the Census release entitled “Current Population Reports, Consumer
Income, Income of Families and Persons in the United States: 1949, series
P-60, No. 2, Which is based on a sample survey conducted by the Bureau of the
Census in March 1950 and which was not a part of the Decennial Census of 1950.)
The corresponding increase for white families and individuals was only 137
percent. However, in spite of the relatively great increase in income, the level
of the money income of nonwhite families of two or more persons is still low
as compared with that of all families. In 1949, for the country as a whole, the
median income of nonwhite families living in nonfarm areas was $1,658, as
co‘mpared with $3,245 for all nonfarm families. About 81 percent of these non-
white families had incomes under $3,000, as compared with 44 percent for
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white and nonwhite families taken together. About 4 percent of nonwhite
families and 22 percent of all families in nonfarm areas had incomes over $5,000
in 1949.

HOUSING

Between 1940 and 1950 the number of nonwhite households in the Nation
increased by 144 percent. In the latter year 86 percent of all nonwhite
married couples had their own households (a decrease from the 89 percent
shown by the 1940 census), compared with 94 percent of all married couples,
both white and nonwhite, The relative scarcity of housing for nonwhite fami-
lies was probably influential in maintaining the nonwhite population per house-
hold (3.94 persons in 1950 and 4.02 persons. in 1940) well above the comparable
figures for the white population (3.37 persons in 1950 and 3.64 persons in 1940).

Although nonwhites made up over 10 percent of qur population at the time
of the 1950 Census, they occupied a somewhat smaller proportion—8.6 percent—
of all occupied dwelling anits. Of all nonwhite-occupied units, 34 percent were
owner-occupied, compared with 23 percent in 1940. Owner-occupancy among
Negroes increased during the decade at a higher rate than for whites—66 per-
cent against 54 percent.

The median number of persons in nonwhite-occupied dwellings in 1950 was
3.3, slightly more than the median of 3.1 for all occupied units. The median
rumber of white occupants per dwelling unit declined 0.2 persons from 1940,
while the median for nonwhite-occupied units remained the same as in 1940.
The number of white-occupied dwellings increased 23 percent in the ‘decade,
but the nonwhite-occupied dwellings increased only 10 percent.

Over a fifth of all nonwhite-occupied dwelling units were reported as erowded
—that is, having more than 1.5 persons per room. This is a decrease from 1940,
when 23.4 percent of nonwhite-occupied dwellings were crowded. Fewer dwell-
ings occupied by nonwhite owners were crowded in 1950 than in 1940—10.7
percent as against 18 percent—but the proportion of erowded nonwhite renter-
occupied units remained unchanged—25 percent.

The condition of nonfarm dwelling units in 1950 is indicated in the following
table:

All Nonwhite

occupled  occupied
dwelling  dwelling

units units

Not dilapidated: (percent)  (percent)

With private toilet and bath.and hot running water._.__. 71.7 33.2

With private toilet and bath and only cold water......... 3.3 4.7

With running water, lacking private toilet or bath.______ 11. 4 18.1

No running water- - _ L _____ 6.5 17.3
Dilapidated:

With private toilet and bath, and hot running water_..__ 1.6 3.9

Lacking hot water, private toilet, or private bath..__.___. 5.4 22.7

Source: Bureau of the Census, ““1950 Census of Housing, Preliminery Reports, Housing Characteristics
of the United States: Apr. 1, 1850”, serles HC-5, No.

The median contract rent paid by nonwhite occupants of nonfarm units in
1950 was $25: 214 times the 1940 median of $10, but considerably less than the
median of $35 for all renter-occupied nonfarm units. Less than 11 percent of all
nonwhite renters paid $50 or more in 1950.

The average value of nonwhite-owner-occupied nonfarm dwellings in 1950
was $5,500, having risen from $2,600 in 1940. The average value of all owner-
occupied nonfarm dwellings rose from $7,200 in 1940 to $10,800 in 1950. While
the overall rate of increase was not as great as for nonwhité-owned units, the
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average value remained much larger. Only a little more than 7 percent of the
honwhite owners reported values of $10,000 or more, compared with 31 percent
of white and nonwhite owners combined, and over a third of all nonwhite-owned
homes were valued at less than $2,000.

Altogether, 38 percent of the nonfarm dwellings occupied by nonwhite owners
were mortgaged, compared with 44 percent of all owner-occupied dwellings.
For nonwhite owners, this ratio of mortgaged units increased by 8 percentage
points between 1940 and 1950, while the proportion of all owner-occupied
dwellings with mortgages decreased 1.7 percentage points in the same period.

SUMMARY

In summary, a number of facts are apparent from the preliminary census data
on nonwhite population and housing.

1. For the country as a whole, there has been a substantial increase of home
ownership among nonwhite families since 1940.

2. A larger proportion of mortgaged homes occupied by nonwhite owners in-
dicates a somewhat greater availability of mortgage credit for nonwhite
purchasers.

3. There has been a notable migration of nonwhites. from farms to cities, and
from predominantly rural sections of the country to urban distriets.

4. The educational level of the nonwhite population is rising, and members of
this group are steadily advancing to more responsible and better paid occupations
and to greater security in their jobs. These conditions result in more pressing
demands for better housing.

5. The provision of housing available to nonwhite families has not kept pace
with the growth of the nonwhite population. Overerowding and dilapidation
still characterize a disproportionate share of nonwhite-occupied homes.

6. At the present time the housing demand of the nonwhite population is still
for the most part a demand for low-cost and low-rent homes. Changing soci-
ological characteristics of the group, however—among others, higher education,
better employment opportunities, urbanization—affect the extent and nature of
their housing demand.

This article will be followed by others dealing in more detail with specifle
aspects of the nonwhite housing market, as material becomes available in census
reports.

Nonwhite Population Changes
(By Paul F. Coe, Housing Economist, FHA Division of Research and Statistics)

(Between 1940 and 1950, changes occurred in the nonwhite population pattern
that have an important bearing on housing requirements. Census data indicate,
among other things, a movement of nonwhite population to cities, and con-
centration of nonwhite in the central cities of metropolitan areas.)

According to preliminary counts® of the Bureau of the Census, the 1u0,697%,0600
total population of the United States in April 1950 included 15,482,000 nonwhite
persons. Of the nonwhite total, 14,894,000, or 96.2 percent, were Negroes. The
greater number of the remaining 588,000 nonwhites® were American Indians,
with Japanese and Chinese next most prevalent.

1 Most of the nonwhite data currently avallable from the 1950 Census of Population
:mdl lHousﬂng are based on preliminary samples and therefore may be subject to slight
revision,

2 Persons of Mexican or Puerto Rican birth or ancestry who were not Indian, Negro, or
other nonwhite race were enumerated as white.
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The nonwhite population increased at a faster rate from 1940 to 1950 in the
Nation than did the white—15.1 percent compared with 14.4 percent—as a con-
sequence of both a relatively higher nonwhite birth rate and a nonwhite death
rate that declined faster than did the white. Over 2 million nonwhite persons
were added to the population from 1940 to 1950, as against 17 million white
persons.

About 9,389,000 of the nonwhite population in 1950 resided in urban places,
2,756,000 in rural nonfarm areas, and 3,336,000 on rural farms. Although those
numbers indicate a percentage distribution rather $imilar to that of the white
population, a relatively greater number of nonwpites than whites were still
living on farms in 1950—22 percent against 15 percent. Although comparable
1940 figures by color are not available, the very substantial movement of non-
whites out of rural areas and out of the South during the decade is reflected in the
fact that the number of farms operated by nonwhites decreased 107,000, or 16
percent, from 1945 to 1950, while those operated by whites declined only 7 per-
cent. Related to the decline in number of farm operators, of course, was an
occupational shift. This was discussed briefly in an earlier article®

REGIONAL DISTRIBUTION

About 10,300,000, or two-thirds of all nonwhites in 1950 lived in the South.
Although percentagewise this indicates a decline from the more than 74 percent
living in the South in 1940, the actual number of nonwhite persons in the South
inereased by 309,000, or 3 percent, over the decade. White persons in the South,
however, increased by 17 percent. In fact, the South is the only region in which
the rate of increase for the nonwhite population was lower than that for the
white.

TABLE 1.—Regional distribution of the nonwhile population of the United
States, 1950

Nonwhites 1950 Increase 1940-50
Region
Number Percent Number Percent
U.8. total 15, 482, 000 100.0 2, 038, 000 15.1
Northeast 2, 022, 000 13.1 612, 000 43.4
North Central- 2, 213, 000 14.3 711, 000 47.3
South - 10, 317, 000 66. 6 309, 000 3.1
West.. 930, 000 6.0 396, 000 74.3

1 Source: Bureau of the Census, 1850 Census of Population, Preliminary Reports, Serles PC-7, No. 3, Table

The relative decennial increase in the nonwhite population was greatest in the
‘West—T74 percent, compared with 40 percent for the white. There were, however,
substantial relative nonwhite increases in the North Central and Northeast
States—47 and 43 percent, respectively, compared with only 9 and 8 percent white
increases. Numerically, the nonwhite increase in those two regions exceeded
the nonwhite increase in the West. War and postwar migration, together with
natural increase, added nonwhite population in such numbers as to pose housing
problems of real magnitude in many individual localities.

3 The Nonwhite Housing Market, vol. 16, No. 2, 4th quarter 1951, p. 23.
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STATE DISTRIBUTION

The redistribution of the nonwhite population becomes more apparent from
an examination of the figures for the 10 largest States. In Michigan and Cali-
fornia, for example, the nonwhite population more than doubled during the last
decade, whereas the white population increased by 17 and 51 percent, respectively.
The nonwhite population in Illinois and New York increased by over 50 percent,
coinpared with 8 percent for the white. In Texas, according to preliminary
figures, the nonwhite population actually declined in number by 4 percent over
the decade. In the following Southern States, not among the largest 10, non-
whites also decreased in number from 1940 to 1950: in Oklahoma by 14 percent,
in Arkansas by 11 percent, in Mississippi by 8 percent, in Kentucky by 5 percent,
in West Virginia and Georgia by 2 percent, and in Alabama by 0.2 percent.

The largest increases in number of nonwhites over the decade in the 10 largest
States were noted in New York and California——328,000 each. Michigan and
Illinois followed, with approximately 235,000 each.

METROPOLITAN AREA GROWTH

Nonwhite persons have been gravitating rapidly to the large centers of popu-
lation, and more especially to the central cities of those areas. Thus, from 1940
to 1950 the nonwhite population living inside standard metropolitan areas*
increased to 8,251,000, or by 44 percent, while the nonwhite population outside
those areas actually declined by half a million, or 7 percent. The comparable
increase in the metropolitan white population was only 20 percent. Inside the
central cities of the SMA’s resided 6,411,000 nonwhite persons—an increase of 48
percent from 1940 compared with 10 percent for whites. This tendency further
concentrated the nonwhites in the more congested areas of the cities.

‘Within the suburban periphery of the SMA’s, the nonwhite increase was 32
percent, a smaller rate than the 36 percent for the white.

As a result of this redistribution, over half of the nonwhite population (53
percent) resided in standard metropolitan areas in 1950, compared with 42
percent in 1940. Over the same period, the proportion of total white population
living in standard metropolitan areas grew to 56 percent in 1950 from 54 per-
cent in 1940.

TABLE 2.—Nonwhite and white population in the 10 largest States, 1950

1950 population Percent change Absolute change,
1840-50 1940-50
State rank
Nonwhite ‘White Nonwhite ‘White Nonwhite ‘White
UsS.toteloeaae 15,482,000 {135, 215,000 15.1 14.4 | 2,027,600 | 17,000,100
New York. . o__ococaoamao 928,000 | 13,902,000 54.8 7.9 328,400 1,022, 500
California 639,000 | 9,947,000 105.7 50.8 328,400 3,350, 200
Pennsylvania. . _.____.______ 654,000 | 9,844,000 38.2 4.4 180, 800 417,000
Tlinois. 628,000 | 8,085,000 59.8 7.7 235, 000 580, 800
Ohio 470,000 | 7,476.000 37.8 13.9 128,900 909, 500
Texas 886,000 | 6, 825,000 —4.5 24.4 —41,300 1,337, 500
Michigan 452,000 | 5,920,000 108.8 17.5 235, 500 830,400
New Jersey . cocococacmommaae 278,000 | 4,557,000 21.4 15.9 48,090 625, 800
Massachusetts_ ... 64,000 | 4,626,000 8.2 8.7 4, 900 368, 400
Missourl 315,000 | 3,640,000 28.3 2.8 68, 500 100, 800

l?oume: Bureau of the Census, 1?50 Census of Population, Preliminary Reports, series PC-6, Nos. 1-10,
table 1.

¢ A standard metropolitan area (herenfter referred to as an SMA), Is a county or a group
of contiguous, soclally and economically Integrated countles, which contains at least one
city of 50,000 or more Inhabitants, except in New England ‘where SMA’s have been
delineated on a town basis.



115

TABLE 3.—Standard metropolitan area distribution of the nonwhite population,
1950 and 1940

Inside 168 standard metropolitan
aress
Year and subject U.B. total [ Outside
SMA's
Total Central Outside
SMA's cities central
oities
1950.. 15,482,000 { 7,231,000 | 8,251,000 | 6,411,000 1, 840, 000
1940._ 13,454,405y 7,737,868 | 5,716,537 | 4,323,644 | 1,392,803
Increase 1940-50: ] .
Number. 2,027, 585 —506,868 | 2,534, 4 2,087, 356 447,107
Percent. 15.1 —6.8 44,3 48.3 32.1
Percent distribution:
1950. . 100.0 46,7 53.3 414 11.9
1940.-. 100.0 57.5 42.5 32.1 10.4

Source: Bureau of the Census, 1950 Census of Population, Preliminary Reports, series PC-7, No. 1, and
Advance Reports, series PC-14, No. 1.

The nonwhite population more than doubled in 30 of the SMA’s outside the
South, over the decade. Even though this high rate of nonwhite increase in-
volved only small numbers in most of these areas, some were of such size as
to bring the total for the 30 to 628,000, or over one-fourth of the 2 million total
nonwhite decennial increase in all SMA’s outside the South.

In the central cities of 4 of the 10 largest SMA’s, the white population actually
declined from 1940 to 1950, at the same time that the nonwhite increased. In
Chicago city, for example, the nonwhite population increased by 227,000 while
the white population actually decreased by 3,000. In St. Louis city the non-
white increase was 45,000, the white decrease 4,000. In Cleveland city there
was a nonwhite increase of 65,000 compared with a white decrease of 28,000;
and in Pittsburgh city the nonwhite increase was 21,000 as against a white
decrease of 15,000. Yet in the suburbs surrounding each of those four cities
the white population increase exceeded the nonwhite at least eightfold.

The concentration of nonwhite population in SMA’s is emphasized by the
fact that 1 out of every 15 nonwhite persons, or 1,046,000, lives in the New
York SMA. The 10 largest SMA’s account for 3,548,000 of the 15,482,000 total
nonwhite population. -

Perhaps more striking is a comparison of the rate of increase in nonwhite
and in white population in those 10 largest SMA’s. In every one, the nonwhite
rate far exceeded the white. In the New York SMA the nonwhite increase
was 56 percent, the white 8 percent. In Chicago the percent increases ran 31
and 9, respectively. In fast-growing Los Angeles the increases were 116 per-
cent and 47 percent. In Pittsburgh, the slowest growing of the 10 most popu-
lous SMA’s, nonwhites increased by 22 percent, whites by 5 percent. This
same tendency from 1940 to 1950 for the nonwhite population to increase at a
rate faster than the rate of white increase was true in nearly every SMA out-
side the South, whereas whites increased faster than nonwhites in virtually
every southern SMA. There is no reason to expect that trend to reverse in
the visible future.

HOUSEHOLD CHANGES

In 1950 there were 3,738,000 nonwhite households® in the United States, an
increase of 14.4 percent since 1940. That is a much slower rate of increase

5 A household includes all the persons who ocecupy a dwelling unit, such as 2 house or
an apartment.
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than the 22.4 percent increase in the number of white households. Yet, at the
same time, the nonwhite population increased at a greater rate than did the
white, 15.1 compared with 14.4 percent.

TABLE 4.—Household, doudble-up couples, and persons per household, nonwhite
compared with white, 1950 and 1940

U.8. total
Urban, Rural Rural
Race and sub,ect 1850 nonfarm, farm,
1850 1840 Percent 1850 1850
change
NONYHITE
Households. . ___occeeee 3,738,000 | 3,268,900 14.4 | 2,443,000 656, 000 639, 000
Doubled-up couples:
Number..._ ... 408, 000 300, 00! 39,000 64,000
As percent of households. 10.8 12.3 5.9 10.0
Persons per household.____... 41 3.8 4.3 5.2
WHITE
Households _avveecmomcaccaaa. 38,782,000 | 31,679,766 22.4 | 25,065,000 | 7,847,000 5,270,000
Doubled-up couples:
NUmDer oo meccaacacan 1,862,000 | 1,672,837 11.3 | 1,297,000 343,000 222,000
As percent of households. 4.8 53 5.1 3.6 5.4
Persons per household......... 3.5 R f PO, 3.4 3.6 3.3

¢ g?mce: Bureau of the Census, 1950 Census of Population, Prellminary Reports, series PC-7, No. 1,
able 2.

As a consequence of these diverse trends, the average number of nonwhite
persons per household in the entire Nation remained 4.1 in 1940 and 1950,
whereas for the white households the average decreased from 3.7 to 3.5. In
1950, nonwhite and white households in urban places averaged 3.8 and 3.4 per-
sons, respectively, as compared with 5.2 for nonwhite and 3.8 for white in
rural farm areas. There are, moreover, relatively many more small and large
households among nonwhites, whereas white households tend {o be of medium
size.

DOUBLING UP

Nonwhite married couples who were living doubled up, without separate
households of their own, numbered 403,000 in 1950. That number represented
10.8 percent of all nonwhite households, an increase from 8.4 percent in 1940.
At the same time, doubling up among white couples declined from 5.3 to 4.8
percent. For the Nation as a whole, therefore, the relative doubling situation
for nonwhitfe couples has become worse in the last decade. It would be useful to
know how much doubling among both nonwhites and whites is voluntary and
how much is involuntary—that is to say, how many couples double up by choice
or for convenience, and how many double up because they are unable to
locate adequate living quarters that they can afford. There would probably be
sharp differences here also between nonwhites and whites.

For nonwhites in 1950, doubling was most severe in urban places—12.3
percent—reflecting their heavy migration to urban places. In those same places,
doubling of white couples was relatively less than half as frequent—35.1 percent.
In rural farm areas, doubling of nonwhite couples was also substantial, 10 per-
cent compared with 5.4 percent for white couples.

The number of nonwhite doubled-up couples as a percent of total nonwhite
households also runs much higher than for the white in those eight southern
SMA’s for which 1950 data are now available. In the Washington, D.C., SMA,
for example, 19 percent of all nonwhite couples, compared with 7 percent of all
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white couples, were doubled in 1950. In the Atlanta'SMA the percentages were
15 and 5; and in New Orleans, where the percentages were closest, they were
9 for nonwhite and 7 for white. It is expected that when the figures become
.avallable for all cities in the United ‘States they will generally reveal a sub-
stantial relative excess of nonwhite over white doubling.

OVERCROWDING

An average of more than 1.5 persons to each room is often considered an effec-
tive statistical measurement of overcrowding in dwellings. By that criferion,
1 nonwhite household out of every 5 (20.2 percent) in the United States was
overcrowded, whereas only 1 out of every 20 (4.7 percent) white households
was overcrowded.

TaBLE 5.—Overcrowding in nonwhite and white dwelling units, 1950 and 1940

1.51 or more persons per room

Year and subject - Nonwhite ‘White
Number |. Percent Number Percent
U.8. total:
1950 718, 000 20.2 | 1,837,000 4.7
1940 759, 306 23.4 | 2,326,616 7.4
Decrease, 1940-50:
Number. ~43,308 |--coeommeeee —489,616 |-cocoooae
Percent. Lt A [, =210 Joceee o
Urban__ 389, 000 16,7 | 919,000 3.6
Rural nonfarm R 144, 000 23.8 543, 000 6.9
Raural farm { 183, 000 30,1 375, 000 7.1

Source: Bureau of the Census, 1950 Census of Housing, Preliminary Reports, Series HC-5, No. 1, Table 6.

From 1940 to 1950 there was an improvement in the intensity of room use
in the occupied dwellings 'of the United States. The percentage of overcrowded
rooms in nonwhite households declined from 23.4 to 20.2, and for white house-
holds it declined from 7.4 to 4.7.

For the Nation as a hole, overcrowding in 1950 among both nonwhite and
white households in urban areas—17 and 4 percent, respectively—was relatively
less than in rural areas, despite the acute overcrowding in many city slums.

In the rural nonfarm areas, 24 percent of nonwhite and 7 percent of white
households were overcrowded. It was in the rural farm areas that overcrowd-
ing was most severe, fully 30 percent for nonwhite households and over 7 percent
for white.

The degree of overcrowding in 1950 varied markedly by color for those eight
southern SMA’s covered by the preliminary data now available. The lowest
rates among the eight were found in the Norfolk-Portsmouth SMA, where 13
percent of the nonwhite households were overcrowded, as against 2 percent for
the white. For the Atlanta SMA, with the highest nonwhite ratio among the
eight, 25 percent of the nonwhite and 5 percent of the white households were
overcrowded. Birmingham, Memphis, and New Orleans also had nonwhite
overcrowding in excess of 20 percent each, while white overcrowding amounted
to 4, 8, and 5 percent, respectively.
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AGE DISTRIBUTION

Tomorrow’s demand for housing springs from today’s children. TUnder the
stimulus of war and postwar prosperity, birth rates have risen sharply and
continue high now. Moreover, infant mortality has declined since 1940. There-
fore, the number of children under 10 years of age increased greatly over the
decade. Nonwhites under 5 years of age increased by 49 percent as against 56
percent for whites.

For ages 5 through 9, the number of nonwhites increased 15 percent, com-
pared with 25 percent for whites. For ages 15 through 24, the number of non-
whites declined by 1 percent, compared with a sharper decline of 9 percent for
the whites. Inasmuch as these are the ages that will be forming families during
the coming 5 to 10 years, it appears that nonwhite demand for housing from
this source may moderate somewhat in that period, but relatively less than the
white demand.

For ages 40 through 75, the nonwhite population inereased relatively faster
over the deeade than did the white. This trend may be explained largely in
terms of a nonwhite death rate that declined faster than did the white in those
ages but still runs materially above that for the white.

SOHO00L ENROLLMENT

From 1940 to 1950 there was an increase of 17 percent in school enrollment
of nonwhites 5 to 24 years old, compared with only 5 percent for white children.
This nonwhite gain far exceeds the 6 percent increase in the total number of
nonwhite children 5 to 24 years old. There was a slight decline in the count
of all whites in that age bracket enrolled in school.

Of the children 5 to 13 years old, those ages during which school attendance
is most ecommon, enrollment of nonwhites increased 17 percent, and of whites 7
petcent.

College enrollment of nonwhites (assumed to be those 18 to 24 years of age)
increased most strikingly during the decade, partly as a consequence of the at-
tendance of veterans under the GI bill. Although the total number of non-
whites of that age interval declined slightly, the number enrolled in school
increased by 59 percent. College-age enrollment of whites increased by 30
percent.

Despite the substantial relative gains from 1940 to 1950 in nonwhite school
enrollment, there were Trelatively fewer nonwhite than white students enrolled
at the various age levels in 1950. For ages 14 to 17, for example, 76 percent
of the nonwhites were enrolled, compared with 86 percent of the whites. For
18 to 24 years, 15 percent of the nonwhites and 19 percent of the whites were
enrolled in school. Nonwhite enrollment in 1950 was relatively less than white
in urban places as well as in rural nonfarm and rural farm areas. As was
pointed out in the preceding paragraphs, however, the nonwhites have made
remarkable strides during the past decade in narrowing the educational gap
between themselves and the white population.

Nonwhite Population Changes in Metropolifan Areas
(By Paul F. Coe, housing economist, FHA Division of Research and Statistics)

(A previous-article by the same author discussed changes in nonwhite popula-
tion and households in the United States between 1940 and 1950. Th‘e present




T 119

discussion is limited to changes that took place in that period in the nonwhite
population of the 168 standard metropolitan areas.)

The rapid increase in the nonwhite population in standard metropolitan areas
(SMA’s) during the 1940’s is one of the most significant facts revealed by the
1950 Census of Population.

In order to highlight this trend, the FHA has prepared a table showing per-
tinent statistics of nonwhite ‘population changes in each SMA. The summary
data that the table presents for the United .States. as well as the SMA. data for
the Washington, D.C., area, are reproduced below in table 1 of this article. The
‘Washington, D.C., data serve to illustrate the type of statistics that the more
detailed table contains for each of the 168 SMA’s included in the continental
United States in 1950. Because of space limitations, it is not feasible to publish
here the statistics for each -of the SMA’s. Moreover, while the detailed table
mentioned above includes data for 1930, this article confines itself to a discussion
of changes from 1940 to 1950.

TABLE 1.—Nonwhite* population trends in the United States and in each of 168
standard metropolitan areas,® in central cities, and oulside central cities,
1930-50

U.8. summary data ‘Washington, D.C., SMA
(similar data avsilable
for each of the 168
Con- Total 168 SMA'’s BMA’s)
Color and year tinental Total
U.8, outside .
total In Outside | BMA’s In |Outside
popula- Total central | central Total |central | central
tion, cities cities cities | cities
All races, 1950 cceeuae_o 150, 067, 361|84, 500, 680(49, 412, 792|35, 087, 888|66, 196, 6811, 464, 089] 802, 178( 661, 011
Population: ;
Nonwhite:
Apr. 1, 1950 15,755, 333| 8, 250, 210| 6, 411, 158| 1,839,052 7, 505,123| 342.159] 284, 313] 57,848
Apr. 1, 1940 13,454,405 5, 716, 537| 4, 323, 644| 1, 392,893 7, 737,868| 230,827 188,765 42, 062
Apr. 1, 1930 12, 488,306| 4, 913, 703| 3, 624, 504| 1.289, 199 7, 574, 603| 168, 204| 132,888; 35,408
Population iner:
ghimﬂ 111:940_50 ......... 16, 727, 158|12, 680, 526 3, 833. 560/ 8, 756, 966| 4, 036, 632| 384, 772| 43,539} 341, 233
onwhite: i -
1940-50. oo cecemaee 2,300, 928] 2, 533,673} 2,087, 514] 446,159) —232,745) 111,332) 95, 548) 15,784
193040 - coomene 966,000 802,834] 699,140 103,604 163,265 62, 533 55,877 6,650
Percent increase: N
Total 1940-50_ . cconueee 14.5 22.0 13. 9| 35, 6] 6.1 51.3) 21,0 117.1
White: 1040-50......- 14.1 20.0 10.1 35. 8] 7.4 52.2 9.2 129.8
Nonwhite: N
1040-50. oo cmecmocnan 17.1 4.3 48,3 32.0 —3.0 48,2 50. 6 37.5
1930-40. oo oecaa 7.7 16.3 19,3 8.0 2.2 37.2 42.0 18.8
Nonwhite population as
a percentage of total
population:
1950 o mcamieaeae 10, 5| 9.8 13 0 5.2 11.3 23.4 35. 4 8.7
1940 ool 10. 2| 8.3 10 0 5.4 12.4 23.8 28. 5 13.8
Rank In 1950 popula-
tion:
Nonwhite. oo feccaamcocnfecmammmcnc]cccmccacan] o m et - 5
NI o: 11 SN . [ - 11 -

1The term “nonwhite” consists of Negroes, Indians, Japanegse, Chinese, Filipinos, Koreans, Asiatic
Indians, Polynesians, and other Asiatics. Persons of Mexican birth or ancestry who are not deflnitely
Indian or of other nonwhite race were classified as white. N

% A standard metropolitan area is'a county or & group of contiguous, socially and economically integrated
counties, which contains at least one city of 50,000 or more inhabitants, except in New England where
SMA’s have been delineated on a town basis. For the precise delineation of each SMA, see the 1950 Popu-
lation Census Report P-Al, U.8, Summary, Tables 26 and 27,

Source: Bureau of the Census, 1950 Census of Population. Reports P-A, P-B, and Series P-C14; 1940
Census of Population, Characteristics of the Population, Vol, II.

1The complete table containing data for each of the 168 standard metropolitan areas
may be obtalned without charge, by writing to the Division of Research and Statistics,
- Federal Housing Administration, Washington 25, D.C.
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Of the 15,755,000 nonwhite * persons living in the continental United States
in 1950, over 8,250,000 lived in standard metropolitan areas—an increase of
2,534,000 from 1940. Nonwhites in SMA’s increased over twice as fast relatively
as did the white population, 44 percent compared with 20 percent. As a result of
these changes, approximately 1 of every 10 persons living in SMA’s’in 1950 was
nonwhite.

INCREASES INSIDE CENTRAL CITIES

Nonwhite persons have been gravitating rapidly to the large centers of popula-
tion, and more particularly to the central pities of those areas. Thus, the non-
whites inside thé central cities of the 168 SMA’s increased by 2,088,000, compared
with 446,000 in the SMA suburbs. The movement further concentrated the non-
whites in the congested areas of the cities, so that in 1950 there were 6,411,000
nonwkites insidé central cities and only 1,839,000 in the suburbs. While non-
whites inside central cities increased by 48 percent, the white population in-
creased by only 10 percent. In the suburbs, the nonwhites increased by 31 percent
and the whites by 36 percent, as shown in table 1.

As a result of these changes, over half of the nonwhite population in the United
States (52 percent) resided in SMA’s in 1950, compared with 42 percent in 1940.
Over the 10-year period, the proportion of the total white population living in.
SMA’s grew to 57 percent in 1950 from 54 percent in 1940.

The further concentration of nonwhites in central cities is not unlike the trend
of earlier large-scale migrations, especially of immigrants during the second half
of the 19th century. Much of the housing occupied by inmigrant nonwhites was
formerly occupied by the white population. living in neighborhoods adjacent to
established nonwhite neighborhoods. Typically, these white households relocate
in the outskirts of the city proper or.in the suburbs.

This pattern is demonstrated especially by the figures for 22 specific central
cities where the white population actually declined from 1940 to 1950, while
the nonwhite increased. The city of Chicago, for example, lost 3,000 white per-
sons but gained 227,000 nonwhite. Comparable figures for St. Louis are 4,000
white lost, compared with 45,000 nonwhite gained; Cleveland, 28,000 white lost,
65,000 nonwhite gained ; and Pittsburgh, 15,000 white lost, 21,000 nonwhite gained.

In the suburbs surrounding each of these four cities the white population nu-
merical increase was at least nine times as great as the nonwhite increase.

Migration accounts for the major part of the nonwhite population increase in
SMA'’s and inside central cities, and for almost half of the nonwhite increase
in the suburbs of the SMA’s. This is evident from the fact that the nonwhite
population increase in the U.S. total from 1940 to 1950 amounted to 17.1 percent,
whereas the increase was 44.3 percent in SMA'’s, 48.3 percent inside central cities,
and 32 percent outside central cities. It is obvious that the source of the migra-
tion was the nonwhite population living outside SMA’s, for that segment of the
nonwhite population of the United States actually declined by 233,000, or 3 per-
cent, in contrast to the 17.1 percent increase noted for the total nonwhite popula-
tion, That segment remains an important potential source of nonwhite migra-
tion, for 7,505,000 nonwhites (48 percent of the U.S. total) still lived outside
SMA’s in 1250.

2 Of the nonwhite total, 15,042,286, or 95.5 percent, were Negroes. The greater number
of the remaining 713,047 nonwhites were American Indians, with Japanese and Chinese
next most numerous.
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TaABLE 2—Regional trends in nonwhite population in SMA’s, 1940-50

Population in SMA’s of each region
Totel, 168
Year and color SMA’s
.Northeast North South West
Central .
All races, 1950 84, 500, 680 | 30,801,820 | 24,401,036 | 17,200,809 | 11,917,015
Nonwhite, 1950 8, 250, 210 1,953,309 | 2,021,601 | 3,577,208 12
Population increase, 1940-50:
Whit, 12, 690, 526 2,210,306 | 2,902,505 | 3,892,188 3, 685, 527
Nonwhite- 2,533,673 646, 208 809, 836 686, 315 301,224
Percent increase, 1940-50:
Total 22,0 0.2 17.9 36.3 52.0
White 20.0 8.3 14.8 40.0 48.9
Nonwhite. 4.3 49.4 66.8 2.7 127.6
Nonwhite as percent of total:
1950 9.8 6.3 8.3 20.8 5.9
1940.. 8.3 4.7 5.8 2.9 3.9

Source: See table 1.
REGIONAL SHIFTS

Although, as table 2 shows, marked shifts in the nonwhite population occurred
among the four regions of the United States during the decade, the South still
had, in 1950, by far the largest number of nonwhites living in SMA’s, 3,577,000.
Moreover, nonwhite were over twice as numerous proportionately in southern
SMA'’s as in the other regions.

The North-Central SMA’s experienced the greatest absolute increase in non-
white population, 810,000 since 1940. That increase brought the nonwhites to
2,022,000 in 1950, or over 8 percent of all SMA population in that region. It
is important to note, however, that war and postwar employment opportunities
resulted in very substantial increases in the number of nonwhites living in the
SMA's of each region.

The average rate of increase of nonwhites in SMA’s was greatest in the West,
128 percent. There were, however, substantial relative nonwhite SMA increases
in the North-Central region, 67 percent, and the Northeast, 49 percent. The
white population in the SMA’s of each of these three regions, in contrast, in-
creased at a much lower rate than did the nonwhite. Yet in the SMA’s of the
South the white population increased almost twice as fast relatively as did the
nonwhite, 40 percent compared with 24 percent.

The observed tendency of the nonwhite population to increase relatively faster
than the white was quite general among the SMA’s in each region outside the
South. It occurred in 34 of the 39 SMA’s in the Hast, in 14 of the 18 SMA’s of the
West, and in 46 of the 53 SMA’s of the North. In 51 of the 58 SMA’s in the
South, the nonwhite population increased at a slower rate than did the white.

LARGEST SMA’S

, The heavy concentration of nonwhites in a few SMA’s is shown by the f;act that
the 10 SMA’s containing the largest number of nonwhites accounted for about
half (49 percent) of the nonwhites living in all 168 SMA’s and for over one-fourth
of all nonwhites in the Nation in 1950. More nonwhites lived in the New York
SMA alone than in any of 46 States—1 out of every 15 nonwhites in the United
States.

The relative increase in nonwhites far exceeded that of whites in these 10
SMA’s, 63 compared with 17 percent, as shown in table 3, and also exceeded the
nonwhite increase of 44 percent in all 168 SMA’s. Because of this large increase,
the nonwhites as a percent of total population in these 10 SMA’s in 1950 exceeded
the proportion in all SMA’s and in the T.S, total, 10.9, 9.8, and 10.5 percent, re-

513401 0—59——9




TaABLE 3.—Population in the 10 SMA’s with largest number of nonwhites, by 1950 rank

Population increase

Percent Increase

Nonwhite as a Rank, 1950
All races, | Nonwhite percent of total
SMA's 1950 popllx‘l)%gon, White Nonwhite Total White Nonwhite
» 1940-50 1040-50 193040 | 1940-50 | 1940-50 | 1040-50 | 1030-40 1950 1940 |Nonwhite| Total

Neow York..... 12,911,904 | 1,046,045 873,064 377,101 | 166,221 10.7 8.0 56.4 33.1 8.1 sh7 1 1
Chicago... 5,405, 304 605, 238 309, 464 210,373 60,478 13.9 8.9 80.7 17.7 11.0 6.9 2 2
Philadelphia 3,071,048 483, 927 324,327 147, 084 34,037 14.7 11,3 43.7 11.8 13.2 10.5 3 4
Détroit, 3,016, 107 301, 927 440,719 189, 140 32,858 26.9 20.4 109. 5 23.5 12.0 7.3 4 5
Washington, D.C 1,464, 080 342, 150 384, 772 111, 332 62, 333 51.3 62.2 48.2 37.2 23.4 23.8 5 11
Los Angoles.. 4,307,011 276,330 | 1,303,217 148, 201 34,115 40.8 40.7 115.8 30.3 6.3 4.4 6 3
Baltimore. . - 1,337,373 ] 182,178 71, 805 25, 166 23.5 20.5 36.9 14.8 19.9 48.0 7 12
8t. Louls. 1,681, 281 216, 454 184,187 65, 000 24,004 17.4 14.4 42.9 18.9 12.9 10.6 8 9
8an Trancisco 2, 240, 767 210, 547 633, 147 145, 818 2,039 53.3 46.3 225.3 3.3 9.4 4.4 9 7
Birmingham. 58, 208, 616 69, 550 9, 442 11,183 21.5 24.8 16.4 6.7 37.3 39.0 10 27

Total.qeeruennenn 30,744,062 | 4,017,014 | 4,804,531 | 1,555,670 | 443,584 26.9 17.2 63.2 22.0 10.9 8.1
Tota] inside contral cities. 22,236,804 | 3,207,990 784,048 | 1,207,620 | 382,103 10.2 4.3 85.3 24.5 14.4 0.0 {eucmanncn|ananaaannn
Total outside central cities 14, 508, 058 809, 018 | 4,010, 583 287, 053 61, 481 42.2 41.6 55.2 13.4 5.6 5.1

Source; Seo Table 1,

44!
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spectively. In 1940 the proportion of nonwhites to whites had been smaller in
the ranking 10 SMA’s than in all SMA’s or in the United States as a whole.

The 1,556,000 increase in the number of nonwhites living in the 10 largest
SMA'’s represented 61 percent of the 2,634,000 nonwhite increase in all SMA's,
The nonwhite segment of each of these 10 SMA’s in 1950 was in fact itself the
equivalent of a large city. In the New York SMA, for example, there were
1,046,000 nonwhites in 1950. Only 14 SMA’s had a greater total population than
that in 1950. Over 605,000 nonwhites lived in the Chicago SMA in 1950. Hven
the Birmingham SMA, which ranked 10th in number of nonwhites, had 209,000,
a larger number than the total population in any of 81 SMA’s. Of the 10 SMA’s
with the largest number of nonwhites, only Washington, Baltimore, and Bir-
mingham are located in the South.

LARGEST RELATIVE INCREASES

‘Whereas there was only one SMA (Albuquerque) in which the white population
doubled from 1940 to 1950, there were 31 SMA’s in which the nonwhite popula-
tion more than doubled. The nonwhite increase ih these 31 SMA’s aggregated
over 630,000 or one-fourth of the 2,534,000 nonwhite increase in all SMA’s during
the decade.

Among these 31 SMA’s where the nonwhite population more than doubled were
10 with over 10,000 nonwhites in 1950, as shown in table 4. In the San Francisco-
Oakland SMA, the nonwhites more than trebled. For these 10 SMA’s the non-
white population increase averaged 129 percent, compared with 34 percent for
the white. Although in most of these SMA’s the rate of increase for both the
nonwhite and the white population was larger than the average rate for all
SMA'’s in Milwaukee, Flint, and Buffalo the white increase was less than average,
while the nonwhites more than doubled. On the average, nonwhite population
comprised only 7.3 percent of the total population of these 10 SMA’s. All 10 are
located outside the South. Of the 31 SMA’s in which the number of nonwhites
doubled from 1940 to 1950, only Lubbock, Tex., is in the South.

TABLE 4.—SMA’s with 10,000 or more nonwhites in 1950 where nonwhites dou-
bled, ranked by highest percent of increase, 1940-50

Percent Increase
. Al races, Nonwhite,
Standard metropolitan areas 1950 1950 Nonwhite
White,
1940-50
1940-50 1930-40
San Francisco. 2, 240, 767 210, 547 45.3 225.3 3.3
San Diego 556, 808 23,831 90.6 145.3 30.4
Milwaukee 871,047 23, 241 12,0 141.6 16.3
Los Angeles... 4,367,911 276, 330 46.7 115.8 36.3
Portland, Oreg- - ceeeo oo 704, 829 15,949 39.5 113.7 2.1
Denver. 563, 832 , 36.5 112.3 6.4
Detroit. 3,016,197 361, 927 20. 4 109.5 23.5
Flint. , 9 , 277 16.1 108.2 . 14.6
Fresno. 276, 515 19, 165 52.1 103.6 7.9
Buffalo 1, 086, 230 47,786 11.4 100.1 20.2
Total 13, 958, 099 1,013, 253 34.2 1290.3 2.2

Source: See table 1.
DISTRIBUTION OF NONWHITES

On the average, almost 10 percent of all persons in the 168 SMA’s in 1950
were nonwhite. However, a frequency distribution shows that in approxi-
mately half of the SMA’s nonwhites amounted to less than 5 percent of the
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)
total population. Offsetting these low percentages, in 21 SMA’s at least 1 out
of every 4 persons was nonwhite. In only 63 of the centiral cities did nonwhites
constitute less than 5 percent of the total population, and in 30 central cities
nonwhites amounted to at least 1 in 4 persons.

HIGHEST PEROENTAGE NONWHITE

Bach of the 10 SMA’s with 50,000 or more nonwhites in 1950 and with non-
whites comprising at least one-third of the total population was located in the
South, as shown in table 5. The percentage of nonwhite to total population,
however, declined over the decade in each of these 10 SMA's. 'The relative
increase in number of white persons was much greater than that of nonwhites
in these SMA's. Nevertheless, it is important to observe that, despite the more
rapid relative nonwhite SMA gains in other parts of the country, there was
an increase of over 10 percent in 8 of these 10 southern SMA’s. In the Baton
Rouge and Mobile SMA’s, nonwhites increased by over 50 percent during the
decade.

TABLE 5.—SMA’s with 50,000 or more nonwhites where nonwhites comprised 33
percent or more of total population, ranked by percent nonwhite, 1950

Percent increase, 1940~-50 | Nonwhite population
Nonwhite 8s a percent of total
Standard metropolitan area pop}]&sagion
* White | Nonwhite 1950 1940

Jackson, Miss. . 63,917 51.0 15.3 45.0 517
Montgomery, Ala 60, 616 37.3 5.7 43.8 50.1
Charleston, 8.C 68, 354 56.9 14.7 4L 5 49.2
Savannah, Ga. 58, 547 42.9 10.8 38.6 4.9
Memphis, Tenn 180, 185 48.9 16.0 37.4 43.3
Birmingham, Als. 208, 616 24.8 16.4 37.3 39.0
Columbis, S.C. A 47.4 19.2 35.4 40.4
Augusta, Gsa. 56,113 36.7 3.4 3.8 41.2
Mobile, Ala. 77,998 69.6 50.9 33.8 36.4
Baton Rouge, La. - 52,341 93.3 55.6 33.1 38.0

Source: See tz;ble 1.

Observations on the Minority-Group Market

(By Stanley W. Kadow, Chief, Market Analysis Section, FHA Division of
Research and Statistics)

‘With the growing importance of the housing market to be found among mi-
nority groups has come recognition of the need for more information about
the extent and characteristics of this market. FHA studies of local housing
markets have made possible some observations that are set forth in the follow-
ing article.

The Federal Housing Administration analyzes local housing markets in con-
junction with the operation of its various mortgage insurance programs. The
studies, made by trained analysts, are undertaken upon request from within
the agency, and are usually occasioned by a specific market problem or by a
need for information on market conditions and demand prospects in a partic-
ular area. Reports embodying the results of the studies are prepared for the
guidance of operating and administrative officers of the FHA. Since they are

1 See “Housing Market Analysis in the FHA,” Insured Mortgage Portfolio, vol. 13, No.
1 (third quarter, 1948), p. 9.
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in the nature of confidential internal working documents, they are not available
for release outside the agency.

SCOPE OF ACTIVITY

In keeping with the emphasis by the FHA on opportunities for construction
and home finanecing in the fleld of minority-group housing, market studies in
an increasing number have been devoted in whole or in part to the market for
housing available to minority groups. Before January 1952, market studies
concerned primarily or solely with minority-group housing were made in 11
areas, most of which were metropolitan areas of moderate or large size. Since
January 1952, market studies occasioned by specific minority-group housing
problems or dealing primarily with the minority-group housing market have
been made in 27 areas. Moreover, substantial portions of market studies made
in 11 additional areas have been devoted to the minority market incidental to
the principal problems that occasioned the studies.

As part of the overall FHA program for developing pertinent information about
the market among raecial minorities for privately financed housing, varying
amounts of information on this market have been assembled in conjunction with
an increasing number of market studies other than those mentioned in the pre-
ceding paragraph. Since January 1952, reports of such studies in 36 areas have
included speciﬂc information on the minority-group market.

It is apparent from the above résumé that significant progress has been made
through the FHA market analysis program in providing information and guidance
helpful in resolving minority-group housing problems. Insofar as available fa-
cilities and manpower permit, FHA locality studies will devote increasing at-
tention to the minority-group segment of the'market.

‘Within the limits of administrative policy governing the release of market re-
ports, some observations ecan appropriately be recorded concerning significant
highlights of the minority-group market revealed by FHA. locality studies. Wide
gaps currently exist in the data essential to thorough analysis, but certainly, as
more market studies are made and as more related research is undertaken by
private groups as well as by Government agencies, the fund of knowledge con-
cerning this market will be greatly increased and will make possible a more
definitive delineation of its characteristics and basic demand-supply forces.

TYPIOAL OBSERVATIONS

Studies of the market for housing among minority groups have yielded facts
and analytical findings that provide considerable enlightenment. A review of
the studies for several northern industrial localities reveals a pattern of con-
sistency in basic demand-supply forces and in various aspects of the market
that refiect potential and effective demand. The following are some of the more
significant observations concerning the minority-group market in the areas
studied.

Employment and income

1. High-level employment during and after the war has created employment
opportunities for nonwhites in types of work not previously open to them; as a
result, a significant shift to higher-paying occupations has occurred. Moreover,
increases in wage rates have been greatest in those occupations in which non-
whites are concentrated. These changes have resulted in a relatively greater
increase in earnings and income for nonwhites than for whites, and their relative
economic status has thus been markedly improved. As a consequence, the de-
mand for housing among the minority group has been considerably broadened
in terms of qualitative considerations.
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2. Family incomes of nonwhites reflect a high frequency of secondary wage
earners. The importance of working wives as permanent contributors to the
family income is indicated by census data which show that married nonwhite
females appear in the labor force more often, relatively, than do white females
and that they seek work on an increasing scale up to age 45. This characteristic
is in contrast to the pattern among white females, who tend to leave the labor
force in the early years of marriage or before, and it is a factor that strengthens
the capacity of nonwhite purchasers to pay the monthly cost of housing.

3. The relative economic progress of nonwhites should continue to improve
because, as a general rule, they have demonstrated the capacity to do jobs to
which they have been upgraded. Moreover, to the extent that there is still
underutilization of skills and abilities of nonwhites, further economic gains can
be anticipated.

Population and household growth

4. The rate of population growth from 1940 to 1950 in northern industrial
areas was considerably greater for nonwhites than for whites. In this type of
metropolitan area, the tendency has been for nonwhites to increase within the
central city and for whites to move to the outlying areas. These trends have
continued since 1950 and are still in progress.

5. The fact that the increase in nonwhite-occupied dwellings between 1940 and
1950 did not keep pace with the increase in population resulted in more persons
per dwelling unit in 1950 than 10 years earlier. Thus, the pressure on housing
has been increased among the minority group, creating a. greater potential market
for private housing in view of the economic improvement of this group.

Housing supply and characteristics

6. Between 1940 and 1950, owner occupancy among nonwhites increased
proportionately more than among whites. The available data indicate a con-
tinuing tendency toward homeownership among the minority group.

7. In the purchase of housing there are frequently serious obstacles for non-
white families to overcome, such as a scarcity of available loan money, high
interest costs, unusually large commissions, and a restricted supply of housing
available for purchase. In these circumstances the past increase in homeowner-
ship is very impressive, whether it is the result of desire to own or sheer pressure
to obtain housing.

8. The housing inventory occupied by nonwhites is characterized by low rents
and low values. The proportion of “substandard” housing is relatively greater
among nonwhites than among whites.

Jlarket experience

9. The supply of housing available to nonwhites is augmented chiefly by
transfers of existing housing from white to nonwhite occupancy. Aside from
the fact that only a limited volume of new housing is available to nonwhites, this
situation is believed to reflect a perference among a considerable number of non-
whites for existing housing because of location, comparative price, and certain
physical features. As a general rule, transfers of existing housing tend to
improve the quality of the nonwhite housing inventory; a fairly good proportion
of the units taken over by nonwhites is of good standard quality, and nonwhite
buyers who acquire housing of ood quality for their own occupancy usually
maintain it well.

10. New rental housing has been provided for this segment of the market in
only limited quantity since 1940. In general, occupancy experience has shown
a very low tenant turnover—lower than the average for white-occupied projects.
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11. A very limited amount of new sales housing has been made available to
nonwhites, usually in relatively small developments and in scattered individual
house Construction. Unavailability of sites in suitable locations is among the
more important factors limiting the production of new housing for nonwhite
occupancy.

12. As compared with existing housing available through transfer from white
to nonwhite occupancy, new housing suitably priced and well located would fre-
quently have greater market appeal to nonwhite families. To the extent that
such housing is provided, the pressure of total demand will be eased and the
orderly operation of this entire market, in existing properties as well as new, will
be facilitated. -

13. F'HA experience with nonwhite buyers in the areas studied has shown abil-
ity and willingness on the part of the minority groups to increase materially
their expenditures for better housing.

14. Available data on market experience indicate that savings relative fo in-
come¢ among nonwhite families are probably as high as among white families.
Capacity exists, therefore, to meet reasonable requirements for downpayments on
purchases of homes; and the increasing trend of homeownership reflects willing-
ness of nonwhites to use that capacity in the acquisition of homes and the im-
provement of their housing conditions.

15. Insofar as location of housing for nonwhites is concerned, accessibility to
places of employment for both primary and secondary workers is essential. Con-
siderable doubt has been expressed in some areas that nonwhite families can be
attracted to suburban locations, particularly families with sufficient income to
rent or buy new private housing. This point is vital in marketing because of the
high proportion of nonwhite families who live in central cities. Existing pat-
terns, however, do not necessarily establish a reliable guide to a future course of
action; much pioneering and testing remains to be done in the minority-group
segment of the market to place it in proper focus. Analysis of experience tends
to show that new housing on carefully selected sites outside the central city would
be marketable. Available information indicates that most unfavorable experi-
ence has resulted from unsatisfactory location with respect to sources of em-
ployment, or some other major deficiency.

16. For home-mortgagé financing, the difficulties involved (e.g., scarcity of loan
money, relatively high interest rates, ete.) stem more from lack of experience on
the part of lenders than from unfavorable experience. Lenders in various cities
queried on this point are geperally agreed that defaults and foreclosures are un-
common and that the ggneral experience with such loans has been good.

DEMAND FOR NEW HOUSING IN SELECTED AREAS

Specific conclusions of market studies as to effective demand for new sales and
rental housing by minority groups in a number of selected cities are presented
below. These estimates all relate to 1953, and most of them are for northern
industrial cities.

City A.—Estimated effective demand for about 300 new sales units, mainly
at prices from $8,000 to $12,000, -and for 1,000 new rental units, mainly at rents
under $90 a month including heat and utilities. In this locality there has been
relatively little experience in marketing new sales housing to'the minority group.

City B.—About 200 to 250 new sales units, mainly in price classes under $12,000,
and 400 to 450 new rental units in rental classes under $90 a month. This is a
fairly firm estimate because there has been considerable favorable experience
with new minority-group housing in this locality.
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City C.—From 1,800 to 2,000 new sales units falling mainly in the price brackets
from $10,000 to $14,000, and 6,500 to 7,000 new rental units, largely in rental
groups from $70 to $30 a month.

‘City D.—About 80 to 100 new sales units concentrated in price classes under
$12,000, and 170 to 200 new rental units falling largely into rental groups under
$85 a month. Because of lack of market experience with new minority-group
housing in this city, this estimate is probably quite conservative.

City BE—About 1,100 sales units, largely at prices from $8,000 to $11,000, and
1,000 rental units, mainly at rents under $90 a month. Although this study did
not apportion the total demand between new and existing housing, it implied that
a substantial quantity of new housing could be marketed.

City F.—About 850 new sales units at prices from $8,000 to $10,000, and 400 new
rental units, mainly at monthly rents under $60. This is a locality in which
building costs are relatively low.

The estimated demand for new construction varies among these cities because
of differences among the local minority groups with respect to size and rate of
growth, present housing conditions, income distributiocn, and,.to some extent, the
amount of good-quality existing housing available for purchase or rental. On the
whole, the foregoing estimates of demand are believed to be conservative, mainly
because of lack of experience in most of the cities in the marketing of new con-
struction for the minority group. Builders’ future experience in actual produe-
tion of new housing for the nonwhite market in these areas may well reveal de-
mand of even- greater scope than these conservative estimates indicate.

(Publication of the FHA Insured Mortgage Portfolio was abandoned after
1954.)

Part IV. SUBMITTED BY URBAN RENEWAL
ADMINISTRATION

Urban Renewal Administration

ReLOCATION OF NONWHITE FAMILIES FROM URBAN RENEWAL PROJECT AREAS,
THROUGH DECEMBER 1957

This statement summarizes selected information about the relocation of non-
white families from local slum clearance and urban renewal projects undertaken
under title I of the Housing Act of 1949, as amended. In addition, it summarizes
certain aspects of the distribution of nonwhite families in project areas.

The figures on rehousing results are based upon the two most recent Urban
Renewal Administration publications covering this subject, “Relocation of
Families, through September 1955,” and “Relocation fromr Urban Renewal Project
Areas, through December 1957.” Subsequent references to the years 1955 and
1957 indicate the dates more fully indicated in these titles. Each report provides
cumulative information, collected from the beginning of the program through the
reporting date.

REHOUSING RESULTS

Through December 1957, at least 67 percent of the relocated nonwhite families
had been relioused in locally certified standard housing, both private and publie,
as compared to 64.4 percent through September 1955. The cumulative percentage
of nonwhite families rehoused in standard private housing rose from 31.5 to 39.2
percent between 1955 and 1957. Of the nonwhite families rehoused in private
rental units as of December 1957, more than twice as many, or 42 percent, as
compared to 18 percent 2 years earlier, had been referred to ‘such units by local
public agencies.
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Because the 1957 figures on nonwhite families rehoused in locally -certified
standard housing are cumulative, they do not completely reveal the improvement
that had taken place in the last 27 months through December 1957. In this period,
71.1 percent of the displaced nonwhite families were rehoused in standard hous-
ing, against 64.4 percent through September 1955. Of these, roughly 7 families
entered private housing of every 10 families rehoused in standard housing in
the period between September 1955 and December 1957. In contrast, fewer than 5
of every 10 families rehoused in standard housing through September 1955
entered private housing.

DISTRIBUTION OF NONWHITE FAMILIES IN PROJECT AREAS

Many of the first title I projects were located in the older and central sections
of our bigger cities and in.areas of congested and constricted nonwhite residence.
As of September 1955, each of 31 of 166 projects approved for final planning or
execution in continental United States contained more than 500 nonwhite
families. More than 2 years later, as of December 1957, there were only 2 more
of such projects, or 33 of the 231 project total.

One more set of figures on impact of renewal projects on nonwhite families
can be noted. The proportion of nonwhite families in project areas has steadily
declined, dropping from 64.6 percent as of March 1953, to 61.5 percent in Septem-
ber 1955, to 56.5 percent at the close of 1957, and to 55.5 percent at yearend 1958.

Nonwhite Occupancy in Housing Newly Constructed in Title I
Project Areas

This statement provides project-by-project summaries on this subject and
covers all projects in continental United States in which nonwhite occupancy
was known to exist or is expected in housing the construction of which was
underway, as of March .31, 1959. (Information as to nonwhite occupancy known
to exist or expected in housing the construction of which is underway has been
collected from various sources. Information as to the status of housing con-
struction is mainly derived from Physical Progress Quarterly Reports submitted
to the Urban Renewal Administration by local public agencies on projects in
the execution stage.) -

NEW HAVEN, CONN.

At Oak Street, construction started in November 1958 on 765 private rental,
elevator apartments, for open occupancy, in accordance with local policy.

NEW YORK CITY

Construction of housing is complete or underway in 11 project areas. All of
the dwellings are elevator apartments and all of the housing is subjeect to pro-
visions against diserimination in State laws and local ordinances.

At Columbus Circle, construction of 608 private rental apartments had been
completed by January 1958. No color-occupancy information.

In the Corlears Hook project area, construction of 1,668 cooperative apart-
ments had  been completed by September 1957. As of December 31, 1957, 45
apartments were known to be occupied by nonwhites.

In the Fort Greene project area, in Brooklyn, construction of 290 cooperative
apartments was complete by January 1957 and that of 552 private rental apart-
ments by September 1958. No color-occupancy information.

At Lenox Terrace, in the Harlem project area, 856 of 1,716 private rental
apartments were scheduled for occupancy in the late spring of 1958. (From
promotional literature.) "'Near total nonwhite occupancy considered likely.



https://March.31

130

All of 972 cooperative apartments at “Morningside Gardens,” in the Morning-
side-Manhattanville project area, were completed by December 1957. Roughly
25 percent of the occupancy is nonwhite—20-percent Negro, 4 percent driental,
and 1 percent Puerto Rican. (According to the New York State Commission
Against Discrimination).

In the New York University-Bellevue project area, construction started in Jan-
uary 1958 on 1,120 private rental apartments. No color-occupancy information.

In the North Harlem project area, construction started on 1,785 private rental
apartments in February 1956 and had been completed on at least 765 of them.
No color-occupancy information.

At the Pratt Institute project area, in Brooklyn, construction started on 2,013
private rental apartments in May 1957. No color-occupancy information.

Construction started on 1,704 cooperative apartments to be built in the Seward
Park project area in September 1958. No color-occupancy information.

In July 1957, construction started on 2,004 private rental apartments sched-
uled in the Washington Square-Southeast project area. No color-occupancy
information.

In the West Park-Manhattantown project area, construction commenced in
July 1957 on 2,461 private rental apartments. No color-occupancy information.

WASHINGTON, D.C.

In the Southwest area B project area, construction started on 402 private
rental apartments April 24, 1958, and has been completed. Redevelopment plan
calls for open occupancy but no color-occupancy information has been released.

JERSEY CITY, N.J.

Construction started on the first of 1,200 private rental apartments in the
St. John’s area project in July 1957. The housing appears subject to State
legislative prohibition against disecrimination.

NEWARK, N.J.

Construction started in February 1959 on 560 private rental apartments in the
Branch Brook Park area which appear subject to~State legislative prohibition
against discrimination.

In November 1958, construction alsc started on 640 private rental apartments
in the Broad Street area, which apartments appear subject to the same law.

PERTH AMBOY, N.J.

In the Forbesdale area, construction started in February 1956 on 195 single-
family, detached structures, to be sold.

In the Willocks area the construction start was in April 1958 on 275 private
rental apartments.

Housing in both projects appears subject to State law against diserimination.
No color-occupancy information.

PHILADELPHIYA, PA.

In Pennsylvania there is a provision against racial discrimination “in the use,
sale, .or lease” of housing developed under redevelopment enabling legislation.
In Philadelphia, the public housing authority by its Resolution No. 3630 provides
similar policy for public low-rent dwellings.
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In the Bast Poplar project A, units 1, 4, 5, and 6 area, 88 apartments (non-
elevator) had been completed by December 1957. Fifty-two of the apartments
were occupied by white and 36 by nonwhite families in January 1958.

At BEast Poplar No. 2, 174 private rental dwellings were completed in June
1954. In January 1958, 153 of the dwellings were occupied by nonwhitg and 6
by white families.

In the East Poplar No. 3 area, 203 public low-rent dwellings, known as Spring
Garden Apartments, had been completed by January 1958 and were occupied by
30 white and 173 nonwhite families in March 1959 (occupancy figures from PHA).

In the West Poplar area, 372 public low-rent dwellings, called Cambridge
Plaza, were completed in March 1958. Nonwhites occupied 366 of the dwellings
in March 1959 (figures from PHA).

In the Northwest Temple area, construction started in December 1958 on the
Norris Apartments No. 2 public low-rent housing project, to include 101 dwellings.

At Southwest Temple project A, construction had started on 219 one- or two-
family structures for private rental by October 1957 and had been completed on
300 public low-rent dwellings. Nonwhite families occupied 296 of the 300 public
low-rent dwellings and white families 4. (Public housing figures from PHA.)
No color-occupancy information on the private rental housing.

YORK, PA.

In the Wellington area, construction started on 72 public low-rent dwellings
in February 1959. The housing is to be for open occupancy in accordance with
local policy.

NORFOLK, VA.

In redevelopment project No. 1, by January of 1948, construction had been
completed on 752 public low-rent housing dwellings, all occupied by nonwhite
families.

ROANOKE, VA.

Construction started in August 1956 in the Commonwealth area on 250 private
rental and 275 dwellings for sale, all to be available to nonwhite families. No
occupancy information.

FLORENCE, ALA.

In the Handy Heights project area, construction was completed on 78 single-
family dwellings, all for nonwhite occupancy, by December 1958.

JOHNSON CITY, TENN.

In the Fall Street area, construction started on 30 public low-rent dwellings for
nonwhite occupancy in January 1959. Single-family sales housing, part of which
will be available to nonwhite and part to white familes, is also projected.

CHICAGO, ILL.

In September 1958, construction started on 23 row and semidetached structures
for sale, on an open basis, in the Hyde Park B area. No color-occupancy
informmation.

At Lake Meadows, more than half of 2,030 dwellings, all but 40 of which are to
be private rental apartments in high-rise structures, had been completed and
occupied by September of 1958. The redevelopment plan provides for open
occupancy. Occupancy is predominantly nounwhite but, as occupancy took place
in each of the eight structures now-completed, the percentage of white occupancy
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increased. Building No. 8, the last building reportedly in complete occupancy,
is said to be 30 percent white occupied. Overall white occupancy is over 20
percent.

At Prairie Shores in the Michael Reese project area, construetion was started
in April 1957 on the first of 5 high-rise structures to contain 1,780 private rental
apartments. In September 1958, an initial 342 apartments were completed and
being occupied. The redevelopment plan had provided for open occupancy.
Occupancy was announced by management on May 5, 1959, as 25 percent Negro
and 75 percent white.

ROBBINS, ILL.

In the redevelopment area B project area, construction had been completed on
130 single family row-type structures, for sale, by May 31, 1957. All of the
dwellings are occupied by nonwhite families. An additional 178 row-type struc-
tures and 168 single-family detached dwellings, all for sale, are projected.

DETROIT, MICH.

In the Gratiot project area, construction had started on 340 private rental
apartments in high-rise structures by October 1956 ; 94 one- or two-family rental
structures, by June 1958 ; and an additional 94 one- or two-family rental siruc-
tures by Septemiber 1958. The project redevelopment plan provided for open
occupancy. Additional housing of both types is to be constructed. Some apart-
ments are known to be occupied by nonwhite families.

MINNEAPOLIS, MINN.

In the Glenwood project area, construction started April 15, 1958, on 192
public low-rent dwellings, available to nonwhite families on an open-o¢ccupancy
basis, in accordance with local housing authority policy. Additional private
rental dwellings scheduled, also subject to open occupancy, by local public agency
resolution.

CLEVELAND, OHIO

In the Garden Valley project area, construction of 224 private rental (non-
elevator) apartments was complete as of October 31, 1957. Occupancy is open
but is believed to be almost completely nonwhite. An additional 236 such apart-
ments and 732 public low-rent dwellings also to be constructed in the area.

In the Longwood project area, construction_had started by October 22, 1957,
on 681 private rental apartments, nonelevator, and has been completed. Color-
broken occupancy figures are not available but considerable occupancy, heavily
nonwhite, has taken place. The occupancy pattern is open in accordance with
a city ordinance.

LITTLE BOCK, ARK.

In the Dunbar project area, construction had started on seven dwellings and
had been completed on five of them, all on parcels individuvally sold for con-
struction of one- and two-family structures. Additional housing is to be
built in the area. It is believed likely that all of the housing will be available
to nonwhite families.

In the Granite Mountain area, construection had started on 27 dwellings in
one- or two-family structures and had been completed on 18. These dwellings
are also on parcels individually sold for such construction. As of December
31, 1957, nine of the dwellings are known to have been occupied by nonwhites.
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RIOCHMOND, CALIF.

In the Richmond Plaza, a “nonassisted” title I project area, construction of
62 town-type row houses, 20 single-family detached dwellings, and 18 dwellings
in 9 duplex structures, all for sale, was completed in December of 1957. Be-
cause of the redeveloper’s policy of open occupancy, 45 of the units had been
sold to white, 11 to Negro, 2 to Japanese, 2 to Chinese, and 2 to Filipino families,
as of the construction completion date.

TECENICAL MEMORANDUM NO. 19
(UBBAN RENEWAL ADMINISTRATION)
Racial Minority Aspects of Urban Renewal, December 1958

INTRODUOTION

This is the first of a series of memorandums relating some of the more con-
structive approaches which communities have used in dealing with racial
minority aspects of urban renewal.

The case narratives presented here involve various phases of local renewal
activity, including citizen participation, both communitywide and at neighbor-
hood or project level; the residential reuse of cleared areas; planning and
organizing for voluntary rehabilitation; the promotion and development of
additional private housing resources; and, of course, relocation planning, and
execution.

But they reflect in common the kind of local achievement with racial consid-
erations in renewal activity which Administrator Albert M. Cole envisioned, in
observing that:

“Here, as in other facets of the housing problem, I_believe we should rely
heavily on local responsibility and local wisdom to work out solutions, with appro-
priate assistance, stimulation and leadership from the Federal Government.”

Publication of these selected locality experiences is one means of extending
that “assistance, stimulation and leadership” to other localities.

The significant aspect of each community’s achievements in meeting specific
problems is summarized as follows :

Title Aspects
Racial Minority Aspects of Citizen In this large city, increased opportu-
Participation in Renewal. nities for participation in wurban

renewal resulted in diminished oppo-
sition and sirong sectors of support
on the part of Negro citizens and
their leaders.
Racial Minority Aspects of Community In a small southern city its Negro com-
Preparation for Renewal. munity leaders readily embraced ur-
ban renewal when the opportunity
to participate was made available to
them from the very start of the local

program.
Relocating Nonwhite Families in Pri- A thousand displaced nonwhite families
vate and Public Housing. were rehoused expeditiously and in

what the Administrator called “an
efficient, humanitarian way.”
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Title Aspects
Relocating Nonwhite Families in Pri- Relocation resources for nonwhite fam-
vate Rental Accommodations. ilies were found in existing private
housing areas not previously avail-
able to them,
Reuse Housing Planned for Biracial Oc- In this southern city a residential slum
cupancy. area of biracial residence is to be

cleared and redeveloped with new
housing of the same racial pattern.

Reuse Housing for Open Occupancy. Housing in a smaller city’s pilot resi-
dential redevelopment project is oc-
cupied by white, Negro, Japanese,
Chinese, and Filipino families.

New Private Housing Open to Nonwhite The Cleveland Development Foundation

Families. displays the remarkable capacity in

the busiress and indusirial com-
munity for expediting renewal by
rapidly “sparking” the production of
rehousing resources open to non-
whites.

RAorAL MINORITY ASPECTS OF CITIZENS PARTICIPATION IN RENEWAL

Citizens understanding and support of urban renewal in St. Loouis, Mo., are the
outgrowth of the interest of all ¢itizens in the program at both communitywide
and neighborhood levels.

That this means citizens of racial minorities, as well as other citizens, is
strikingly illustrated in this large border city. Here the low ebb of support on
the part of a racial minority group—highly evident as urban renewal activity
commenced—is now a thing of the past and the local urban renewal program is
considerably strengthened as a result.

BENEWAL REFERENDUMS

Slum clearance and redevelopment planning was already underway in St. Louis
as Congress was considering the legislation which resulted in the Housing Act
of 1949, embodying the title I program. In November 1948, a referendum on a
proposed $16 million bond issue for slum clearance purposes appeared on the
ballot. Because Negro citizens felt they had no voice in preparing the proposed
redevelopmlent program and that relocation resources would be inadequate, a
“Negro Citizens’ Committee,” claiming the support of more than 100 organiza-
tions, worked for the defeat of the bond issue, and the proposal was narrowly
defeated. The next day the St. Louis Posi-Dispaich explained that “wards
predominantly occupied by Negroes returned a heavy majority against the bonds.”

In mid-1955, a second bond issue proposal was voted on and overwhelmingly
approved. - The Negro citizens had swung around to strong support of slum
clearance and urban renewal proposals. This followed the inclusion of Negro
leaders on groups such as the “Citizens Committee for Bond Issues,” and on June
3, a local Negro news weekly editorialized :

“There is another interesting facet to the success of the recent bond issue
election and that is the degree to which Negro citizens went all out for the
propositions. In every predominantly Negro ward opposition to the measure was
strikingly negligible. In some wards the vote was as much as 50-to-1 in favor.”

This change of attitude dated from the previous July, when a project citizens
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advisory committee, largely Negro in its makeup, was appointed by the mayor
to assist the local public agency with the Mill Creek Valley project.

ACTIVITIES OF THE CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

In September 1954, local public agency officials met with the citizens advisory
group. Shortly thereafter, the local public agency’s board chairman released a
statement, reported to have the “full support” of the mayor, defining the objec-
tives of the local public agency with'respect to racial minority interests in em-
ployment of construction labor, rentals, and sales prices for the proposed reuse
housing in the second project; and occupancy policy. A local Negro newspaper
called this “one of the most forthright statements to come out of city hall since
the giant urban redevelopment program began here. * * *”

The citizens advisory committee is helping the local public agency to carry
forward its second urban renewal project—a large one that presents the usual
problems of great concern to project residents. Twenty of the committee’s 28
members are project residents, both tenants and property owners, and among
them are business and professional men, aldermen, and representatives of the
local units of the National Association for the Advancement of-Colored People
and the Urban League. The minutes of their meetings show these citizen par-
ticipants busily concerned with such matters as relocation planning, sales prices
and rentals for the proposed reuse housing, property acquisition procedure, out-
look for church and other institutional expansion, planning for new schools in
thearea, and the like.

COMMUNITYWIDE PARTICIPATION

Other important aspects of Negro citizen participation in this loc¢al urban
renewal program show that it goes on at both the communitywide and project
levels:

Negroes are members of the local public agency’s overall commissions on
Finance and Site Selection.

Negro representatives serve on the city’s policymaking bodies for city planning,
public housing, and urban renewal.

The combined staifs of the local public agency and the local public low-rent
housing agency includes a very substantial number of Negroes. In this group are
an attorney, the chief of relocation, the chief engineer, building service foremen,
management personnel, and an accountant. These workers are stationed in the
central offices and within the projects of the two programs.

PROGRAM ACCEPTANCE

A final significant characteristic of local public agency relations with the Negro
community is evident in such activities as the following:

In January 1956, the local public agency Director and six members of his prin-
cipal staff presented the project renewal plan, nearing its completion, to more
than 1,000 residents of the project area who were assembled in the auditorium
of a church located in the heart of the huge afea;

Meanwhile, throughout the planning period, consultation between representa-
tive Negro leaders and local public agency officials had been continuous, and
two local Negro weeklies had given the project proposals sympathetic reporting.
This minority press support had been supplemented by a steady flow of short
articles published by a Negro supporter of urban renewal in the Real Hstate
Bulletin, which is circulated to Negro leaders. These articles have treated
such topies as “Neighborhood Decline,” “The Voluntary Home Mortgage Credit
Program,” “Financing Your Home,” and “Relocation Problems.”
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In September 1957, the St. Louis branch of the National Association for the
Advancement of Colored People made public its endorsement of the city’s project
through a news story in its own newspaper and its radio program. Members
of the local public agency staff participated in panel discussion on the radio
program.

Rao1AT, MINORITY ASPECTS OF COMMUNITY PREPARATION FOR RENEWAT

Dyersburg, Tenn., has carried out a demonstration program under section 314
of the Housing Act of 1954, designed to develop methods of enlisting full citizen
support and participation in aiding the community in launching an urban
renewal program.

The community’s officials staged their demonstration program well in advance
of submission of either a workable program or a survey and planning applica-
tion to the Housing and Home Finance Agency. In carrying out the program,
Dyersburg has shown its capacity to achieve racial minority group participation
in preparing for civic improvement.

The city has prepared a detailed report of its activity, entitled “Citizen Par-
ticipation in Urban Renewal—a Report of the Dyersburg, Tenn., Demonstration
Project.” An examination of the report is the basis for what follows here.

Dyersburg is a community of 12,500 population located in western Tennessee.
It is the trading center and county seat for a rural hinterland producing cot-
ton, soybeans, and cattle. Nearly one-fourth of the city’s population is nonwhite.

WORBKING WITH EXISTING ORGANIZATIONS

The demonstration project staff carried out its assignment through “trial
and error” by working extensively from the very outset with existing civie
and other groups, both Negro and white. As a result, they met with consider-
able success in creating and stimulating activity on the part of improvement
assaciations in the two neighborhoods occupied by Negroes, just as in other
neighborhoods.

THE NEGRO SEGMENT OF DYERSBURG

The Negro citizens of Dyersburg lived principally in two low-lying sections
of the city, which were subject to periodic flooding. In 1950, of their 936 dwell-
ings, 769 lacked inside toilets and 480 were dilapidated. These were among the
first areas of the city being considered for renewal activity. While there were
a handful of professionals among the 2,845 nonwhite people in 1950, the median
schooling was barely more than 5 years. Well over half of the male nonwhites
were employed as laborers, service workers, and farmhands. The majority of
the employed women were private household and other service workers.

Ordinarily, it could be expected that disinterest, if not actual opposition, to the
jdea of urban renewal, and the accompanying displacement of families, would be
encountered in the more deteriorated areas, where this action would most likely
first occur. Moreover, the prevailing educational level and occupational distribu-
tion would seem to have promised little in the way of responsive leadership from
within the- nonwhite group. Neither of these was the case, however. When
they first approached the Negro-occupied sections, the project staff found that
there were 3 mens’ clubs, 2 lodge auxiliaries for women, 5 women’s clubs, 2
PTA’s, 10 churches, and a ministerial association. Utilizing these organizations
to the fullest, the staff presented the urban renewal problems to them, explain-
ing all its facets and implications. Their report states: “In Dyersburg, talks
were presented before almost every organization, both white and Negro.” As a
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result of taking advantage of the existing organizations and the leadership pres-
ent in these groups, the active participation of the Negroes was assured.

ATTITUDES TOWARD RENEWAL

‘While introducing the idea of urban renewal as a long-range public improve-
ment program to groups in the entire community, the project staff became
familiar, of course, with various kinds of reactions. Much of this initial response
in the community as a whole was negative. Many white citizens felt that
“nothing would be accomplished” because “the city administration in the past
had promoted very little in the way of civic progress.” Most blamed landlords
for deterioration of rental properties and felt that the landlords would not make
improvements voluntarily. Few realized the need for housing and building codes.
Others opposed the public low-rent housing, proposed for relocation purposes and
contended, in effect, that “slum” people make slum conditions.

In general, the attitude of Negro leaders was one of willingness to cooperate
with the program. Negro homeowners were willing to comply with proposed
housing standards. They inquired respecting financing such improvements. The
report states:

“More often, though, Negro homeowners had been carrying out a program of
home improvement over the past few years and were anxious to continue up-
grading their property.”

In addition, there-were inquiries about new church and lodge construction as
part of the prospective renewal. Several of the Negro property owners offered
to donate small parcels of property for recreation and other civic puposes.

On the other hand, in summarizing initial reaction as “one of waiting to see
what the city government actually would do,” the report sought carefully to in-
terpret a certain degree of reservation which the staff sensed among Negroes. It
observed :

“The Negro community was cooperative but remained skeptical as to whether
it would be able to participate in the program. The skepticism was due to the
fact that in the past the Negro community had not had a hand in the development
of civie policies.”

The report had also noted that Negro leaders “repeatedly raised the point of
employment opportunities being a necessary prerequisite to Negro participation
in any program of self-improvement.”

Nevertheless, the project staff experienced again and again a healthy response
to its leadership with the Negro citizens, according to the report.

NEGRO PARTIOIPATION

A housing survey covering all of Dyersburg was conducted as a prelude to the
effort to organize neighborhood associations. The fieldwork was done mainly
by local students home from college for the summer. Four of the fourteen inter-
viewers were Negroes. The report noted that “The self-survey approach and
achievement of benefits therefrom were extended into the Negro segment of the
community, as well. By using Negro interviewers, interest was stimulated and
enthusiasm generated, aiding in subsequent -establishment of successful neigh-
borhood improvement associations in those sections of town.”

As a matter of fact, only 5 months after the start of the promotional activity,
the first neighborhood improvement association in Dyersburg was formed in the
Bruce neighborhood, one of the two Negro-occupied sections of the community.

Moreover, the report reveals, it was the Bruce neighborhood group which
undertook a study of proposed housing codes for Dyersburg.

513401 0—59——10
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“A study committee was set up and worked on this problem for about 2 months,
after which it presented its detailed recommendations to the entire association.
After lengthy discussion and debates, the association arrived at a proposed hous:
ing code and presented this proposal to the Citizens Advisory Housing Code
Committee as the recommendations of the Bruce Neighborhood Tmprovement
Association.” !

The Bruce Association undertook the study because its area was certain to be
one of the three most vitally affected by a housing code in Dyersburg. The as-
sociation’s study committee was headed by a physician and worked in close
contact with the Citizen’s Advisory Housing Code Committee, a group of citizens
chosen from the community at large as representatives of selected interest groups
or because of their professional knowledge. The latter category included a
lawyer, a realtor, a builder, a plumbing and heating contractor; a water and light
department superintendent, and a planning commissioner.

The project staff reported that “The last neighborhood organized was a Negro
one, known as West Dyersburg, in which there was a strong leadership, and the
people were in the habit of organizing themselves. This neighborhood virtually
organized itself.}’

The Bruce Association and the West Dyersburg Association, representing the
two areas of Negro predominance, each conducted neighboerhood Christmas light-
ing contests. This was reported as having “served to stimulate pride in the
individual homes and in the neighborhood.” Both organizations have also set up
community recreation programs and are working toward establishment of com-
munity centers.

At the request of the Dyersburg Planning Commission, the Bruce Association
self-surveyed its neighborhood and reported on conditions it saw which were
desirable as well as those which it felt required correction.

The committee coﬂducting the analysis for the Bruce Association was
headed by a physician. Its report listed numerous detailed physical and social
ills in addition to the basic flooding problem. The report pointed to the narrow
streets, often without curbs and gutters; many unpaved walkways; “ill-kept, ill-
equipped, and ill-supervised parlks and playgrounds;” lack -of adequate local
ordinances and the resultant “large tracts of rundown dilapidated rental
houses;” “too many unkept yards * * * vacant lots and weed fields;” “poor,
unstandardized garbage collection containers * * * scattered rubbish * * *;”
“the city dump with its unpleasant odors just one short block away from Bruce
High School;” uncovered and abandoned privies; an open ditch with malodorous
drainage; the junk pile; and “loud, dingy-taverns.”

Besides this. pictorial delineation of slums and blight, the report pointed up
several basic conditions which the residents feel are, at least partly, responsible
for the manner in which the’ people lived. Some of these were “low wages,
limited irregular-and seasonal employment of our people, and the related gross
migration of our young, energetic, trained, educated citizens to other areas afford-
ing them better opportunities which leaves behind many unskilled with low
educational attainments.”

‘NEIGHBOREOOD IMPROVEMENT ASSOCIATIONS

Six of the town’s eight residential neighborhoods successfully developed neigh-
borhood improvement associations. The project staff brought together the presi-
dents of these associations to form a community council. The presidents of both
associations in the Negro-occupied sections of Dyersburg became members. The
council is expected to serve as a means of arousing “communitywide conscious-
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ness” of renewal problems and communication between city officials and mneigh-
borhood leaders. Thus, 8 months after start of the demonstration project, the
two Negro leaders of the Bruce and West Dyersburg neighborhoods, as members
of the community council, joined with the presidents of three other neighborhood
associations in the first top-level meeting with the mayor, chairman of the city
planning commission, and chairman of the Dyersburg Housing Authority’s board
of commissioners for a discussion of urban renewal prospects and problems.

It is clearly evident that such activities as those mentioned, carried out in
response to the opportunity to participate in civic affairs, have left the Negro
element of the Dyersburg community with a strong commitment to the urban
renewal idea and a readiness to join the attack upoh poor housing conditions.

After 4 months of discussions, newspaper and radio publicity, the housing
survey, and other community organization activity, the project staif conducted an
opinion survey. They found that only 24 percent of the Negro citizens knew
nothing about urban renewal prospects in Dyersburg. The report notes that:

“Qf the total Negro citizens sampled, 97 percent thought they (the living condi-
tions) needed to bé improved and 96 percent of those gave concrete suggestions,
On the other hand, 77 percent of the white sample thought that living condi-
tions should be improved, but 18 percent of thg.t number had no opinion as to
how they should be improved.”

RELOCATING NONWHITE FAMILIES IN PRIVATE AND PUBLIC HoOUSING

In most larger metropolitan centers, renewal projects involving clearance and
redevelopment have usually been undertaken initially in areas of heavy nonwhite
concentration, while the city as a whole experienced a disproportionate and often
accelerating nonwhite population growth. This, of course, creates an especially
dificult relocation problem to be faced in most such renewal projects.

Southwest area B, Washington, D.C.’s first clearance and redevelopment
project, clearly falls into this category. A total of 1,065 families were living in
project properties acquired in area B. Of these, 1,041 were nonwhite.

From 1940 to 1950 the nonwhite population in the District of Columbia
increased nearly 43 percent; the white population rose 12 percent. This growing
nonwhite population was reported housed in dwellings, 28 percent of which were
substandard, as compared with a 6-percent figure for white-occupied dwellings.
Nevertheless, the nonwhite families displaced fromr area B were relocated
expeditiously, smoothly, and effectively.

NEWSPAPER COMMENT

The Washington Post and Times Herald for September 29, 1955, carried this
story:

“Housing Administrator Albert M. Cole yesterday hailed the nearly completed
relocation of 1,100 families from Washington’s pilot redevelopment project as the
‘best organized, most successful undertaking of its kind yet carried out by any
American city.’ Cole said the District Redevelopment Land Agency and the
National Capital Housing Authority, which cooperated in finding new homes for
the families displaced by the city’s first major slum clearance venture, ‘deserve
the highest praise for the efficient, humanitarian way in which they have met the
human problems in this important renewal project.’

“Added to this, relocation for area B was being finished ahead of schedule.”
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RESULTS OF RELOCATION

An examination of data on rehousing results collected from local public
agencies and compiled by the Urban Renewal Administration also indicates that
area B relocation was a relatively effective operation. The table below was
constructed fromr such data on the rehousing of nonwhite families in projects
which had commenced relocation as of December 31, 1857 :

Conditions of relousing accommodations of relocated nonwhite families: South-
west area B project, Washington, D.C., compared 1with projects in continental
United States as of Dec. 31,1957

Continental United Southwest Area B
States
Item

Number | Percent Number Percent
Families relocated 30,372, 100. 0 1,041 100.0
Condition reported 22,438 73.9 997 95.7
Standard housing. - 20,372 67.1 948 91.0
Public. 8,457 27.9 448 43.0
Private. 11,915 39.2 500 48.0
Substandard housing. 2,066 6.8 49 4.7
Not yet inspected 1741 2.4 8 .8
Condition not reported.__. 2,143 7.1 0 .0
‘Data not available 5,050 16.6 36 3.5
Evicted 536 1.8 0 .0
Relocated out of city. 645 2.1 } 35 a5

‘Whereabouts unknown.. N 3,809 12.5 g
Others 60 .2 0 .0

These figures clearly reflect the successful rehousing of nonwhite families
in “standard housing” of both private and public low-rental character. The
smaller percentages of the area B families reported in “substandard housing”
and “housing not yet inspected” are similarly indicative. That no area B
families were reported “evicted” also suggests an efficient operation.

Cumulative relocation figures (not presented in the above table) also show that
the problem of actually rehousing eligible families in federally- aided public low-
rent housing, a difficulty of nationwide prevalence and concern, was well handled
in the area B relocation operation. Throughout the country, as of December 31,
1957, 43 percent of the nonwhite families regarded, on the basis of incomes, as
apparently eligible for such housing aectually moved into it. However, 82
percent of more than 500 area B nonwhite families apparently eligible for
federally-aided low-rent housing were successfully placed in such standard
accommodations.

Other significant indications of the quality of area B relocation are evident
in the geographic distribution of the private rehousing accommodations.
About 35 percent of thege families were rehoused in the Southwest, or the same
quadrant of the city, and the remainder resettled as follows: Northwest, 18
percent ; Northeast, 20.5 percent; Southeast, 26.5 percent.

REHOUSING PATTERN

The spread of the resettlement provided the displaced families with some
choice in terms of location, type of house, price, and similar electives; hence,
more satisfactory resettlement from their viewpoint. The dispersed rehousing
also indicates removal of population pressure from the immediate environs of
the project. Thus, the usual fear of intensified overcrowding at the periphery
of the project area has liftle or no justification here. A broadened nonwhite
access to better housing in more sections of the city seems evident—a factor
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WHERE AREA B FAMILIES MOVED

NORTHWEST NORTHEAST
Public Housing 26 Public Housing 123
Private Housing 91 ’ Private Housing 99

CAPITOL

SOUTHWEST
Public Housing 38
Private Housing 181

'

SOUTHEAST
Public Housing 218
Private Housing 129

Washington Post and Times Herald Chart

striking at overcrowding of structures and neighborhood congestion as basic con-
tributors to slums and blight.

AVAILABILITY OF REHOUSING ACCOMMODATIONS

EBven before the reloc¢ation program, nonwhites were, in fact, moving into many
District neighborhoods where little or no such occupancy had previously taken
place. This transition helped provide for them an abundance of standard re-
housing accommodations. An analysis of the 1950 census data discloses that
nonwhites had found residence in Washington in 459 blocks more than they
occupied in 1940. An evident factor in this expansion of living area for non-
whites was the significant movement of the white consumer from the existing
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supply of housing in Washington into the expanding suburbs, opening up a
larger variety of housing vacancies and locations for the nonwhite market.

Nevertheless, racial transition in the existing private housing supply does not
not completely explain—the sufficiency of private resources. New housing, both
sales and rental was provided during the period for nonwhites. For example,
I'HA insured mortgages on 22 new rental projects with 4,550 units of housing,
available to Negroes.

RELOCATION SERVICES

In addition, the Redevelopment Land Agency’s Relocation Division displayed
considerable skill in “capturing” the available private accommodations and
actually getting the families into them. It maintained listings of numerous
vacancies ; kept in close touch with real estate agencies; advised families on local
mortgage-financing resources and practices ; and made prompt referrals.

The Division’s knowledge of the housing supply and market also enabled it to
counsel with families as to fair prices. In fact, its relatlons with real estate
firms proved effective in helping family heads to get a return of deposit in cases
where they had, of their own accord, placed “earnest money” on dwellings or had
contracted to purchase subject to terms later considered undesirable.

Several broader approaches employed by the Relocation Division in working
with families both eligible and ineligible for low-rent public housing proved
significant. As the Land Agency’s Executive Director summed up its relocation
“philosophy” :

“We believe that displaced families should be absorbed in the general housing
supply of the community and in homes suited to their needs and desires and not
to be relocated in a particular institutionalized project for displacees.”

COMMUNITY RELATIONS

Moreover, the Land Agency stressed the practice of providing a full flow of
information to project-area residents, and opportunity for them to freely voice
their views, fears, and apprehensions. In May 1951, it published the pamphlet,
“Questions and Answers about Redevelopment in Southwest Washington,” one
of the first publications of its kind, which was widely distributed in the area.
The last two points made in the concise and simply worded pamphlet were:

“Individually and through community organizations you can offer advice and
suggestions at any stage of the Agency’s operations.

“The Agency’s offices are at * * *. Some member of the staff will be available
at any time to discuss special problems with you.”

During the planning and execution of relocation, the Redevelopment Land
Agency’s staff met repeatedly with project residents and community leaders. An
advisory committee on social problems, composed of representatives of many of
the city’s social and health agencies, also was used. .,

Aware of its responsibility in meeting the “human problems” of relocatees “in
a humanitarian way,” the relocation staff noted : -

“We were continually aware of the need to help families develop self-esteem if
we were to achieve complete relocation success. All Agency personnel were
admonished to address each resident as Mr. or Mrs., to listen attentively and
sympathetically to residents’ gripes and complaints and to be constantly on the
lookout for methods of helping to prove to families that the Agency was genu-
inely interested in each resident and family.

“Employees were asked to maintain the Agency’s rules and regulations in as
unobtrusive a manner as possible. More often than not such guides were men-


https://Answe.rs

143

tioned as little as possible in conversation with residents so as to emphasize
the informal and humanistic approach to the problem by the Agency.”

Such an approach produced not only a favorable setting for conducting reloca-
tion operations but, together with the supply of available resources, undoubtedly
enhanced. resident confidence in the intent and capacity of the Relocation Division
staff to help them. As a result, there was less “fleeing” the project area than
might otherwise have been the case; the families relied upon the Division for
guidance and assistance; and the staff had ample opportunity to apply their
skills. This was equally evident in rehousing eligible families in publiec low-rent
dwellings.

RELOUATION IN PUBLIO HOUSING

The successful rehousing of more than 80 percent of the eligible nonwhite
families—a notable achievement when compared with that typical throughout
the country—was made possible by three major steps.

First, in June 1953, prior to the start of area B relocation, the National Capi-
tal Housing Authority had opened its entire supply of more than 5,000 units to
eligible families, without regard to race. This, plus the addition of nearly 900
new units in 3 separate projects, provided not only a sufficiency of low-rent units
during area B relocation operations, but the projects, located in several sections
of the city, afforded the displaced families some choice of location. The fact
that two of the new projects contained four- and five-bedroom wunits was a wel-
come invitation to the larger families to be relocated.

Secondly, a written working agreement between the National Capital Housing
Authority and the Redevelopment Land Agency set up the procedures for re-
housing eligible families from the project area. This approach, uncommon in
the early history of Title I relocation, provided the framework for effective co-
operation between the two agencies, which the. Administrator of the Housing
and Home Finance Agency recognized in his statement. The two organizations
were said to have “worked almost as one agency with the Area B displacees.”

Third, the advisory committee on relocation focused its efforts on the so-called
problem families, particularly those eligible for public housing.

Tenant-selection policies and practices of the NCHA were also a key factor.
For example, when a family appeared hesitant at accepting public housing ac-
commodations or had misconceptions about local management practices, NCHA’s
tenant-selection staff oriented its work with the family accordingly. Having
long adhered to the concept of responsibility for accepting all “legally” eligible
families, the NCHA never resoried to the criteria of “social desirability” of
displacees. Nor were area B families “lumped” into projects. Instead, to the
extent possible, they were disiributed in and among various projects. After
the families were relocated, the NCHA helped them to gain acceptance among
their new neighbors.

The Relocation Division of the Redevelopment Land Agency used
several effective techniques to facilitate placement of eligible project families
in public housing. RLA received more than 200 truckloads of donated furniture
for free distribution to needy project families. This gave the families a feeling
that they could “measure up” to the new standard and eased acceptancé of better
housing.

Local public housing policles and standards were carefully explained and
interpreted; misunderstandings about “project regulations” were corrected;
and families were taken to public housing projects to “see for themselves” what
to expect, and to talk to housing managers. Former Area B residents who had
successfully relocated in public housing returned to the site to tell the remaining
families what living in the projects was really like. Even elderly owner-



144

families—one of which had lived 53 years in a house without electricity, gas,
or inside plumbing—were assisted in moving to public housing.

CONCLUSION

The relocation experience in area B demonstrates the expeditious and effective
rehousing of nonwhite families which can be achieved by the increased avail-
ability of housing, both private and public, to nonwhite families. The evidenz
sufficiency of available rehousing accommodations gave the project families
confidence in the intent and capacity of the relocation service and encouraged
them to make full use of its aids. At the same time, the relocation service, with
the cooperation of local housing and welfare agencies, could center its energies
upon tho essential task of making the most of available resources and matching
these to family needs and desires in an “eflicient, humanitarian way.”

RELOOATING NONWHITE FAMILIES IN PRIVATE RENTAL ACCOMMODATIONS

Providence, R.I1., presents an outstanding example of what a community en-
gaged in an urban renewal program can do to provide decent housing available to
racial minority groups. Faced with the task of rehousing Negro families dis-
placed from the Willard Center and West River urban renewal project areas, the
city authorities and civic organizations aroused public interest in the problem
with such success that additional areas accessible to racial minorities have re-
sulted throughout the city.

Displaced Negro families have been rehoused mainly in rental apartments in
the existing housing supply. As a Providence newspaper expressed it during
relocation of families from the Willard Center project area, nonwhite families
are “being accepted as tenants in neighborhoods where previously only whites
havelived.”

POPULATION CHANGE

A contributing factor, which probably facilitated the process in Providence, is
the fact that the overall population of Providence declined by 2 percent from 1940
to 1950. During the period that the total population was declining, the nonwhite
segment increased 32 percent, mainly due to inmigration. In 1950, the rapidly
growing Negro population of the city represented 8.5 percent of the total and was
housed in 3.1 percent of the city’s occupied dwellings, concentrated in the older
sections of the city.

The exodus of the white residents to the suburbs, with no appreciable new in-
migration of whites, very likely provided the more favorable climate which made
possible the success achieved through the efforts of the local newspapers and
community groups.

POPULATION DISPERSION

Maps displayed at the office of the local public agency’s family-relecation sery-
ice show that perhaps two-thirds of the approximately 150 nonwhite families
involved, like most of the white families, went into public low-rent housing and
private housing roughly within a six-block radius of each of the clearance areas.
But the remaining 50 nonwhite families were rehoused well beyond these points
in various directions as a result of the public notice and appeals in behalf of
housing for displaced minority families. They went into the upper South Provi-
dence, the Washington Park and 'the Elmwood residential sections, the latter
surrounding Roger Williams Park. Somé of the families took up residence on
the lower East Side near Brown University, and a few others went beyond the
city limits to the communities of Borrivial, Cumberland, and East Providence.
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Only in a few instances were more than one of the 50 nonwhite families
rehoused in the same block. Significantly, too, these families rented apartments
in the three- and four-family “deckers” typical of the community, and frequently
occupied by the white owner.

NEWSPAPER SUPPORT

Most often, the displaced families were referred to vacancies located and
listed by the local public agency’s relocation service. The service’s capacity to
secure and “capture” the vacancies appears to be due, chiefly, to excellent appeals
to public spirit on the part of both local newspapers, the Providence Journal and
the Providence Bulletin, and to the consistent cooperation of local minority
interests and other civic and welfare groups.

The special problem with nonwhite families was sharply defined by the relo-
cation service and that definition stressed with the public by the press. ‘“There
are plenty of listings made available to the service now. Trouble is that many
landlords are uhwilling to accept nonwhite families * * *” ran one story. The
article went on to caution that “unless ‘decent, safe, and sanitary’ homes can
be found for them * * * projects will be delayed for unforeseen periods until
the new homes are found * * *”

The appeals were given editorial support which challenged the capacity of the
community to make the redevelopment program succeed. One editorial read :

“It should be a matter of deepest concern to every resident of Rhode Island
that the relocation service of the Providence Redevelopment Agency is having
trouble finding new homes for Negro families. * * * Negro families may be
driven by bitter circumstance to crowd into areas where Negro neighborhoods
now exist * * * to produce new slums in the name of slum clearance. The
same enlightened forces which fought for redevelopment ought now to get out
and fight to make relocation work.”

The newspaper stories repeatedly and appropriately reported both progress
and bogdown. The latter stories were also specific and pointed in their appeal
for listings. “Negroes Find Home-Hunt Easier Than Expected” and “Rentals
Flow In For Families Being Displaced” appear among the captions. But more
often the articles bore such headings as these: “Negro Families’ Home Sought;”
“Homes For Nonwhites Pose Willard Job Problem ;”-“34 Negro Families in Need
q’f Homes;” “20 Nonwhite Families Need New Quarters;” “5 Negro Families
Must Have Homes ;” “Homes For Nonwhites Are Difficult To Find;” and “Only
3 Respond To Home Plea.” The stories would sum up the rehousing accomplished
and specify the number of vacancies needed; the necessity for their inspection
and their standard condition ; and often indicate in addition the maximum rents
which the families remaining on site could afford :

“Joyce [the Director, David Joyce] said the service has five listings for Negro
families, but all are $40 a month or more, which these families cannot afford.
He would like to hear from landlords who will rent to Negroes at less than $40
a month. The number is Gaspee 1-0811.” =

Indeed, on some occasions the newspaper writers did not rest on “the facts
speak for themselves,” but added sharp prods. One story, for example, recounted
in some detail the frustrating experiences of three families in search of homes
‘“on their own” and wound up:

“There are exactly 21 other Negro families facing the same plights as these
three in the area * * *

“He [Joyce]l and the people [the three families] said such agencies as the
Urban League of Rhode Island have been as helpful as possible.

“But the Urban League and the others do not have houses for rent.
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“Nor does Mr. Joyce.

“Do you?

“If so you can reach him at 148 Randall Street telephone Gaspee 1-8166.” Vi

The hundreds of inches of timely and pointed newspaper publicity which so
effectively supported the rehousing of the nonwhite families was, of course, not
the only distinctive factor characterizing relocation in Providence. Additional
approaches of importance employed the local public agency and its relocation
service include :

(@) Though there was no formally established citizens advisory body on re-
location, civie groups such as the chamber of commerce, the local real estate
board, the Kiwanis Club and the local ministerial association were consulted and
kept closely informed.

(b) The local Urban League and local public and private welfare agency staffs
reviewd relocation policies and procedures before their adoption and worked
closely with the relocation service throughout rehousing operations. Urban
League staff, in particular, visited nonwhite families before displacement, coun-
seling them against fleeing the areas and “back-stopping” the LPA’s service.

(c) All vacancies referred to families were preinspected.

(d) Al cooperating landlords were sent “thank you” letters for their listings.
The foregoing brief account provides some indication of the character of a
relocation operation and the community response to it which, together, enabled
a local public agency official to say: “We know from personal tours of the areas
where these families have moved that most have been able to move into better
housing in better neighborhoods.”

REUSE HoUSING PLANNED FOR BIRACIAL OCCUPANCY

The Fall Street urban renewal project in Johnson City, Tenn., reflects
planning aimed at thorough physical renewal of a residential slum area in a
small community, while retaining its biracial character.

Located only-a half-mile west of the central business district and surrounded
by standard residential properties, the Fall Street project area was badly in
need of redevelopment. The street pattern and lot layouts were unrelated to the
uneven topography. Most of the streets were unpaved and in poor condition
and only a small portion of the area had sewers. There were no storm sewers
and the water mains were inadequate. More than three-fourths of the small
frame dwellings in the area were dilapidated.

However, the houses were loosely distributed throughout the area, leaving
vacant almost 36 of its total 117 acres and affording an opportunity for net gain
in new reuse housing, without sacrifice of density or other planning standards.

REDEVELOPMENT PLAN

Low-density, single-family and medium-density, multifamily housing is in-
tended to replace the dilapidated shelters. Environmental improvements will
include asphalt—paved streets with curbs and gutters throughout the area. Side-
walks, a2 new water main, an extended sewer system, storm sewers, and new
gas, power, and telephone lines are also planned.

Because vacant land fit for residential use in Johnson City was nearly ex-
hausted, the local public agency decided upon “moderately priced housing open
to Negro and white families in the project area” by reusing, the land for new
houses to rehouse the same families. The site residents included 119 white and
71 Negro families, 21 of the latter being owners and renters ineligible for public
low-rent housing. The local renewal agency contemplated a total of 282 new
dwellings in the area, 84 of which would be for occupancy by Negro families.
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REUBE HOUSING

The equitable character of allocating 84 of the proposed new dwellings for
Negro use is apparent. Nonwhites occupied less than 600 dwellings in Johnson
City in 1950 and that total population has not grown since then. In 1952, 72
public low-rent dwellings had been developed and opened for nonwhite oc-
cupancy. This additional housing, coupled with the lack of nonwhite population
increase, was estimated to have produced a 10 percent vacancy rate in housing
open to nonwhite families.

It is significant, too, that planning for the Fall Street project includes sup-
porting features aimed at actual achievement of the 84 dwellings. The original
plan had called for private housing, exclusively. But the redevelopment plan
was subsequently amended to include 30 public low-rent apartments.

Analysis of resident Negro families by size, income, and potential capacity
to rent and purchase dwellings had also been completed. This was to help
provide interested contractors with market data. Contacts with the Federal
Housing Administration had been made and local builders had assured the local
public agency that dwellings could be privately built to market at the rentals
and prices called for by the analysis. Target dates for completion of the housing
construction had been set.

RELOCATION ASPECTS

‘While some temporary relocation of families would be necessary, the planning
also sought utilization of the new housing for permanent relocation purposes.
Priority of opportunity to displaced families in the private, as well as the public
housing, was assumed. Vacating units for demolition in the project was to
coincide with availability of new dwellings in the area to the extent possible.
The local public agency also intends to make every effort to place displaced
families in the new housing.

Totally, the Fall Street urban renewal project planning proposes to provide
new housing that:

(@) Isaccessible to the displaced racial minority group.

(b) Is in volume greater than that occupied by racial minority families and
to be demolished.

(¢) Will market at different price and rental levels.

(@) Will permit resumption of homeownership in the project area.

(e) Will give priority of opportunity to displaced families.

() Will accomplish a gain in the living space-accessible to racial minority
families in the total community.

RevusE HousinG FOR OPEN OCCUPANCY

Richmond, California, a community in need of extensive remewal, has suc-
cessfully demonstrated the potentiality in therenewal process for broadening
nonwhite access to private housing, beginning with reuse housing in its pilot
residential redevelopment project, Richmond Plaza.

POPULATION TREND

Richmond grew phenomenally during World War II when it served as a
“dormitory” for inmigrant war workers in the San Francisco Bay industrial
area. Almost 10,000 units of Lanham Act temporary war housing were built in
the community and were located on more than 3,000 parcels of land, many of
which were 25-by-100 foot lots.
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Along with other inmigrant workers, hundreds of Negro families went into
this stopgap housing. While Richmond’s total population rose from 20,000 in
1930 to a little over 100,000 in 1948—roughly a 400 percent increase—its nonwhite
segment rose in the same period from 224, or about 1 percent, to an estimated
16,000, or almost 16 percent of the total.

By 1950, white families were deserting the wornout war housing. While
builders were continually adding to the approximately 10,000 privately financed
dwellings built in the community since 1940, only a negligible amount of the ex-
panded housing had been accessible to nonwhites. Tand and financing restric-
tions remained prevalent. Nonwhites were not in any of the permanent housing
in the city, as far as was known. Moreover, they had begun to spurn North
Richmond, and adjoining community in which the housing was mainly a collec-
tion of hastily built shanties, boxlike hovels, and dilapidated trailers. Conse-
quently, they were “backing up” in the temporaries.

BEDEVELOPMENT PLANNING

The first reuse housing provided in the city’s pilot redevelopment project was
row housing for families of moderate income and—unlike prevalent community
practice with other new, private housing—was immediately open to all fam-
ilies, without racial restrictions. When construction of Richmond Plaza was
completed in December 1957, 62 of the 100 dwellings had been sold: 45 to white,
11 to Negro, 2 to Japanese, 2 to Chinese, and 2 to Filipino families.

FINANCING PLAN

Richmond Plaza was 2 “nonassisted” project under section 220 of the National
Housing Act, which was located orn an 1l-acre axes, previously occupied by 26
wornout temporaries and a few blighted private dwellings. It was cleared and
prepared for redevelopment without the usual Federal financial assistance. At
the same time, a redevelopment plan for the area—principally a new street
pattern, provision for the new dwellings, plus some supporting commercial
facilities—was submitted to and approved by the Housing and Home Finance
Agency. The project was thus qualified for FHA section 220 loans.

The availability of section 220 loans, in turn, assured liberal financing terms
and eased access to mortgage funds, since Federal National Mortgage Asso-
ciation can purchase or make advance commitments to purchase mortgages on
section 220 housing.

In addition, loans guaranteed by the Veterans Administration were also
available. The terms which each type of financing provided can best be illus-
trated with a specific example, i.e., the four-bedroom, two-story town houses were
selling in January 1958, for $15,050. With Federal Housing Administration
financing, the minimum downpayment was $1,100 and the interest rate on
the loan was 5% percent. Monthly payments for principal, interest, fire insur-
ance, and taxes amount to roughly $99. Under Veterans Administration finane-
ing, only $300 downpayment was required and the interest rate was 414 percent,
with monthly payments of about $91. In each case payments are based on a
30-year amortization period.

Public assembly and disposition of the land assured its sale to the redeveloper
at a fair market price. Because it was a nonassisted renewal project, section
220 loans were available. Together these features surmounted two of the most
difficult problems confronting the development of sales housing to market for
open occupancy ; fair-priced land and readily accessible mortgages with reason-
able terms.
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PROJECT PLANNING

Another factor facilifating open occupancy housing development was the
advantageous location of Richmond Plaza. Local public officials placed the
project prominently on a major thoroughfare, close to downtown Richmond and
near superhighways, making Berkeley, Oakland, and San Francisco quickiy
within reach.

Still another element in the success of Richmond Plaza as an open occupancy
development is the superior livability afforded the consumer for his housing
dollar. This competitive advantage assures appeal to all racial segments of the
market seeking housing at Richmond Plaza price levels. The local public agency
and the local plan commission laid the basis for this achievement by avoiding
extravagant outlay for land and making the housing predominantly for middle-
income owner occupancy.

Of the 100 homes in the Plaza, 62 are town-type row houses; these, plus 20
single-family detached homes, are sales dwellings; all 82 of these dwellings are
within a $13,500 to $15,6850 price range. The remaining 18 units are in 9 duplex
structures, each containing 1 rental and 1 owner-occupant unit, selling for $22,300.
In addition to this choice, the town houses were offered in four different models
and the single-family detached homes in three.

In an article entitled “Richmond Experiment: Row Housing For Sale,” the
Journal of Housing noted :

“From the variety of building types and models on down the line to what might
be called bric-a-brac, the architects seemed to have had an antimonotony plan-
ning philosophy in the works: (1) The various building types are intermingled
throughout the project area, so that a townhouse, for example, might be next
door to a detached unit. (2) Setbacks are staggered to provide more privacy
in the backyard and, at the same time, & more interesting overall effect. (3) The
houses are painted in a variety of colors—mostly pastels. (4) Window shapes
and sizes and the use of exterior finishes are varied from house to house.”

Other features contributing to the competitive appeal of the Richmond Plaza
housing are secluded patios, 6-foot redwood fencing for backyards; fully land-
scaped front lawns with trees and shrubbery; all-electric, color-styled kitchen
equipment, featuring wall ovens, counter-top cooking facilities, and garbage
disposal units; large wardrobe closets; shower stalls; and inlaid linoleum in
bathrooms and kitchens.

The locational and livability features, combined with liberal financing terms,
resulted in a very active market for the houses.

INCOME FACTORS

The Journal of Housing also noted that “As for hitting the target on the market
reached, the record stacked up this way: Six of the purchasing families had
incomes under $5,000; seven had incomes above $10,000; the rest were scattered
in between—giving a median income of $6,300.”

The majority of the 17 nonwhite families, like the remaining 45 purchasers,
are in each case families of veterans, using Veterans’ Administration financing.
The median income of the nonwhite families was $7,020 per year as compared
to the $6,300 median for the total group. Government employees, laboratory
scientists, professionals, and businessmen comprised about a third of the white
purchasers and half of the nonwhite group. The remainder in both groups fell
into a variety of occupational groupings. Eight of the eleven family heads with
wives regularly employed, however, were nonwhite, a factor which likely ac-
counted for the excess of nonwhite median income over that for.all purchasers.
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The Richmond Plaza, of course, represents only a modest quantity of new
housing. Its larger significance may well be in its characteristics as a success-
ful pilot venture in redevolpment for moderate-cost housing open to all families—
without regard to race.

New PrivaTE HoUSING OPEN TO NONWHITE FAMILIES

Larger scale development of new private housing to provide rehousing re-
sources for nonwhite families often becomes a crucial urban renewal need in our
bigger cities. This is especially the case where heavy proportions of nonwhite
families are ineligible for public low-rent housing and must be rehoused- in
private accommodations.

Locating willing and able sponsors—the first difficulty—is followed, of course,
by additional obstacles, including the raising of equity capital, the location of
sites, mortgage financing, zoning adjustments, and neighborhood opposition prob-
lems, all of which become more complicated with housing open to nonwhites.
Recent experience, however, demonstrates the facility with which the specially
created corporation, supported by local commercial and industrial leaders, can
overcome such obstacles.

The Cleveland Development Foundation well illustrates this experience. A
nonprofit organization, it was established in Cleveland, Ohio, in 1954 to advise
the city on all matters relating to urban renewal and redevelopment activities.
Its sponsors represent a ‘‘cross section of the Cleveland business community
having a real stake in Cleveland’s success and able to provide substantial
assistance.”

Officers of the foundation include the president of the chamber of commerce,
the chairman of the board of the Federal Reserve Bank of Cleveland, the director
of the city department of urban renewal and housing (representing the mayor),
and top level executive officers of the May Co., Harris-Seybold Co., Forest City
Publishing Co., Ohio Bell Telephone Co., Nlckel Plate Railroad, Cleveland
Blectric INluminating Co., General Electric Co., American Steel & Wire of United
States Steel Corp., Higbee Co., Republic Steel Corp., Picklands Mather & Co,
Standard Oil of Ohio, Sherwin-Williams Co., Union Bank of Commerce, Ernst &
Trnst, and Thompson Products, Inc.

The foundation initially and quickly solicited subscriptions amounting to $2
million to advance urban redevelopment in Cleveland. It announced that its
“operating philosophy” would be “to act as a catalyst-and to do all in its power to
get the job done by supplying active support, leadership, and counsel” in solving
what it specified as the problems of “slum rebuilding” and “relocation housing.”
If necessary, however, it would go as far as “actual participation in the project
to whatever degree might be necessary—financing, building and even owning
and managing.”

Regarding relocation housing, the Cleveland business group emphasized that
“this development must precede the main program.” Relocation housing open
to nonwhite families was their primary concern because Cleveland’s first
federally aided renewal projects, then in planning, involved the clearance of
nearly 1,300 dwellings, all but slightly over 30 of which were occupied by
nonwhites.

Already, in at least three major instances, the Cleveland Development Founda-
tion has demonstrated its capacity as catalyst, promoter, expediter, and investor,
with relocation housing, open to nonwhite families, and built on vacant land.
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COMMUNITY APARTMENTS

This development consists of 148 two- and three-bedroom row houses, rented
and sold, with priority of opportunity to displaced families.

The foundation has representatives among the trustees managing community
apartments. Ninteen member institutions of the Cuyahoga County Savings
& Loan League together financed the development, but the foundation pledged
$184,000 to raise the additional mortgage money needed.

GARDEN VALLEY HOMES N

Here 222 garden-type, two- and three-bedroom units have been completed and
rented, also with priority of opportunity to displaced families.

The foundation “sparked” this undertaking, the first group of nearly 1,300
private apartments at moderate rentals and public low-rent dwellings to be
built in a 266-acre urban renewal area, 100 acres of which were vacant. As
the Architectural Forum article reported, the foundation “got the five largest
Cleveland banks on record as willing to form a $200 million mortgage pool to
pick up the mortgages on Garden Valley's private housing, and to underwrite
the entire central residential area rebuilding if need be. It promised that if no
private builder puts in a bid for the Garden Valley land, the foundation will put
up the land itself. It saved months by going ahead with site assembly and
advancing engineering fees while the city was awaiting Federal funds.”

MILES HEIGHTS ‘“RANCHETTES”

The foundation has also directly aided financing for the first of about 500 three-
bedroom “ranchettes” for racially open occupancy located in the extreme south-
east corner of Cleveland. These homes began selling at $14,500 and, with
FHA financing, some were purchased with down payments as low as $950.

OTHER FOUNDATION ACTIVITIES

The April 5, 1958, issue of Business Week relates other aspects of the founda-
tion’s renewal activities:

“In its nearly 4 years of existence the foundation has done many things to
stir up Federal and local action, but its biggest contribution has been the judi-
cious use of its money. * * * So far, the foundation has played a very large part
in getting Cleveland 1,202 title I apartments [apartments in the title I project
area] renting from $17.50 to $21.50 per room. * * * The' foundatién does more
than dish out loans itself. It has done a yeoman service in getting banks to
provide temporary financing for builders, and in coaxing savings and loan com-
panies to take up conventional mortgages.”

Naturally the local public agency and the foundation enjoy a close and effective
relationship, as the membership of the director of the city’s urban renewal and
housing department on the foundation’s board of trustees suggests.

The chairman of the city planning commission explained this phase of the
foundation’s work as an “effective lubricant” for remewal in Cleveland, and
stated :

“The city was struggling with a redevelopment program * * * but before we
could build, we had to tear down the disgraceful hovels that cluttered the land-
scape. But this we could not do until we had housing into which they could go.
Relocation housing then is what was needed if the bogged-down redevelopment
program was to go forward. This had to be built on vacant land without the
displacement of more families. And therein lies the real problem. Most of our
slums in Cleveland and in most industrial communities are occupied by Negroes.”
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Hovusme AND HoME FINANCE AGENCY,
OFFICE OF THE ADMINISTRATOR,
DivisioN oF SLUM CLEARANCE AND URBAN REDEVELOPMENT,
Washington D.C., February 2, 1953.

LOCAL PUBLIOC AGENCY LETTER NO. 16

SUBJECT . LIVING SPACE AVAILABLE TO RACIAL-MINORITY FAMILIES.

Tx:ansmitted with this letter is a copy of the procedures which have been
developed in carrying out (1) the slum clearance and community development

program, and (2) the low-rent public housing program, to assure that such

programs will not result in decreasing the total living space available in any
community to Negro or other racial-minority families. These procedures are
being mailed by the Division in order to present them to the local public agencies
in a single document.

N. S. KemrH, Director.

Procedures Which Have Been Developed in Carrying Out (1) the Slum Clearance
and Commurity Redevelopment Program, and (2) the Low-Rent Public Hous-
ing Program, to Assure That Such Programs Will Not Result in Decreasing
the Total Living Space Available in Any Community to Negro or Other Racial-
Minority Families

Many of the slums and blighted residential areas which need to be cleared and
redeveloped are occupied by Negro or other racial-minority families. In many
communities, however, the living space available to such families is limited.
The large-scale clearance of such slums and blighted residential areas which is
made possible through two types of Federal financial assistance made available
to local communities by the Congress in the Housing Act of 1949 could result in
a worsening, instead of the desired improvement, of the housing conditions of
Negro and other racial-minority families if the administration of these programs
resulted in decreasing the living space presently ayvailable in any community to
such groups. \

Both the local community agencies and the Federal agency carrying out these
programs have given constant attention to this special problem with the result
that, in the course of operating experience, general procedures have developed
from the joint efforts of these agencies to assure that, in carrying out these pro-
grams, the total living space presently available in any community to Negro and
other racial-minority families is not reduced and, wherever possible, is increased.

SLUM CLEARANCE AND COMMUNITY REDEVELOPMENT

The slum clearance and community redevelopment title of the Housing Act
of 1949 authorizes the Housing and Home Finance Administrator to make loans
and grants to local communities to assist them in clearing their slums and blighted
areas and in providing maximum opportunity for the redevelopment of such
cleared areas by private\ enterprise. It is one of the most important of the
several methods of assistance which the Congress has made available fo carry
out the national housing policy which it established in the Housing Act of 1949—
“housing production and related community development sufficient to remedy
the serious housing shortage, the elimination of substandard and other inade-
quate housing through the clearance of slums and blighted areas, and the re-
alization as soon as feasible of the goal of a decent home and a suitable living
environment for every American-family.”
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The slum clearance and community redevelopment title of the Housing Act
of 1949 is directed not merely at the elimination and redevelopment of unsightly
slums and blighted areas—its primary and principal objective is the improve-
ment of the housing conditions of American families. It seeks the accomplish-
ment of that objective in two ways—the elimination of slums and other
inadequate housing, and an increase in the supply of good housing. To be
eligible for financial assistance, therefore, a project must result either in the
elimination of slunr housing or in the production of good housing in a well-
planned, residential neighborhood. Thus, under the provisions of the title,
financial assistance may be made available for clearing a slum area or a blighted
residential area, whether it is to be redeveloped for either residential use or
commercial or industrial use, or a combination of such uses. However, if the
area is not presently predominantly residential in character, financial assistance
may be made available only if the area is to be redeveloped for predominantly
residential uses.

Also, the title contains a specifle provision that all contracts for, financial aid
require that, for the families displaced from any area to be cleared and rede-
veloped, there are or are being provided (in the project area or in other areas in
the community not generally less desirable and at rents or prices within the
financial means of such displaced families) decent, safe, and sanitary dwellings
equal in number to the number of and available to such displaced families. This
requirement also serves to emphasize that the primary and principal objective
of the title is the improvement of the housing conditions of American families,
and, in general, is designed to afford assurance that the clearance and redevelop-
ment of any slum or blighted residential area will result in an improvement of
the housing conditions of the families displaced from the area.

The general procedures developed in the course of actual operating experience
from the joint efforts of the local and Federal agencies to assure that the living
space available in a community to Negro and other racial-minority families is not
decreased are based upon the following :

A slumr or blighted area presently occupied in whole or in part by a substantial
number of Negro or other racial minority families may be cleared and redeveloped
if—

(1) the area is to be redeveloped as a residential area and the housing is
to be available for occupancy by all racial groups (at rents or sales prices
within the financial capacity of a substantial number of Negro or other
racial minority families in the community) ; or

(2) the area is to be redeveloped as a residential area and a proportion of
the housing bearing reasonable relationship to the number of dwelling units
in the area which were occupied by Negro or other racial minority families
prior to its redevelopment is to be available for occupancy by Negro or other
racial minority families; or

(3) the area Is to be redeveloped as a residential area but the housing is
not to be available for occupancy by all racial groups or for occupancy by

N Negro or other racial-minority families; and—

(a) decent, safe, and sanitary housing available for occupancy by
Negro or by other minority-group families (in an amount substantially
equal to the number of dwelling units in such area which were occupied
by Negro or other racial-minority families prior to its redevelopment) is
made available (at rents or sales prices within the financial capacity of
a substantial number of Negro or other racial minority families in the
community) through new construction in areas elsewhere in the com-
munity or in adequate existing housing in areas elsewhere in the com-
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munity not theretofore available for occupancy by Negro or by other
racial-minority families, which areas are not generally less desirable
than the area to be redeveloped ; and
(b) representative local leadership among Negro or other racial-
minority groups in the community has indicated that there is no sub-
stantial objection thereto ; or
(4) the area is to be redeveloped for nonresidential use, or, because of
clearly demonstrable special or unusual requirements (i.e., the housing is
required to serve special personnel, such as the professional staff of a hospi-
tal or university, or there is a limited market among Negro or other racial-
minority families in the community at the rents or prices required for the
housing to be constructed), only a limited supply of the housing to be con-
structed in the redevelopment of the area could be available for occupancy
by Negro or by other racial minority families, and
(a) decent, safe, and sanitary housing available for occupancy by
Negro or other racial-minority families (in an amount Substantially
equal to the number of dwelling units in such area which were occupied
by Negro, or by other racial-minority families prior to its redevelop-
ment) is made available (at rents or sales prices within the financial
capacity of a substantial number of Negro or other racial-minority
families in the community) through new construction in areas else-
where in the community or in adequate existing housing in areas else-
where in the community not theretofore available for occupancy by
Negro or by other racial-minority families, which areas are not generally
less desirable than the area to be redeveloped, and
(b) representative local leadership among Negro or other racial-
minority groups in the community has been afforded adequate oppor-
tunity for consultation by the local public agency.

Low-ReEnNT PusLic HousiNeg

The United States Housing Act of 1937, as amended, and as perfected by title
III of the Housing Act of 1949, authorizes the Public Housing Administration
to make loans and annual contributions to local communities to assist them in
remedying unsafe and insanitary housing conditions and in providing decent,
safe, and sanitary dwellings for families of low income. Its primary and prin-
cipal objective is the Improvement of the housing conditions of American
families of low income. Many of the low-rent public housing projects assisted
under this act, however, are constructed on slum sites. In such cases (as In
the case of the large-scale clearance and redevelopment of slums and blighted
areas assisted under title I of the Housing Act of 1949) such clearance of slum
areas occupied by Negro or other racial-minority families could result in a
worsening, instead of the desired improvment, of the housing conditions of
such families, because of the limited living space generally available to such
families as well as their inability to pay the rents required for decent, safe,
and sanitary housing.

Accordingly, in the course of actual operating experience, general procedures
(similar to those growing out of the experience with large-scale slum clearance
and redevelopment projects assisted under title I of the Housing Act of 1949)
have developed from the joint efforts of the local and Federal agencies to assure
that, in the selection of sites for low-rent public housing projects assisted under
the United States Housing Act of 1937, as amended, the living space presently

W
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available to Negro and other racial-minority families is not reduced. These
general procedures are based upon the following:

A slum or blighted area presently occupied in whole or in part by a substantial
number of Negro or other racial-minority families may be cleared and redevel-
oped with low-rent public housing if—

(1) the low-rent public housing is to be available for occupancy by all
racial groups; or
(2) the low-rent public housing available for occupancy 'by Negro or other
raclal-minority families is to be constructed in the area in an amount sub-
stantially equal to the number of dwelling units in such area which were
occupied by Negro or other raclal-minority families prior to its redevelop-
ment ; or
(8) the low-rent public housing is not to be available for occupancy by
all racial groups or for occupancy by Negro or other racial-minority families;
and -
(a) low-rent public housing available for occupancy by Negro or other
racial-minority families (in an amount substantially equal to the num-
ber of dwelling units in such area which were occupied by Negro or other
racial-minority families prior to its redevelopment) is made available
through the cohstruction of low-rent housing in areas elsewhere in the
community, which areas are not generally less desirable than the area to
be redeveloped ; and
(b) representative local leadership among Negro or other racial-
minority groups in the community has indicated that there is no sub-
stantial objection thereto.

Part V. SUBMITTED BY THE EXECUTIVE SECRETARY
OF THE VOLUNTARY HOME MORTGAGE CREDIT PRO-
GRAM

Voluntary home mortgage credit program—applications processed and loans
placed for minorities January 1955-May 1959

Applica- | Percentage \ Aplpllm- Percentage
State Loans tions of appli- State Loans tions of a pli-
placed | processed | cations placed | processed tions
> placed - plneed
83 127 65 || New Mexico 13 22 59
New York... 141 224 63
64 74 86 || North Carol 364 593 61
61 70 87 North Dakota.
799 1,378 58 || Ohio.cucaae 1,003 2,005 50
50 167 30 Oklahoma 66 79 83
1 4 25 || Oregon_ . _-_.. 13 24 54
37 63 59 || Pennsylvania______ 134 220 61
439 497 88 || Rhode Island
220 353 62 || South Carolina__._. 45 97 46
/21 I, South Dakota_____[-..____ ) S R
249, 510 49 119 81
108 198 54 1,437 87
10 Joemeamoaaee [ 3 .
120 142 84
361 382 94 362 48
216 285 76 59 47
7 43
194 259 75 38 79
99 154 64 1 100
Michigan..ccaoo.__ 317 770 41
Minnesota 678 49
Mississippl_- ... 61 114 53
Missouri....._____ 76 227 33 ) S PR——
Montana. - Puerto Rico___.___ 691 1,681 41
1 5 20 || Virgin Island
31 44 70
New Hampsh Total _ooeeeo- 8,084 13,642 60
New Jerseyoacenua- 111 154 72
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Other Publications, Reports, and Documents Submitted by the Housing and
Home Finance Agency Not Reprinted Here

1. Report on the Housing Market, Baltimore, Md., Standard Metropolitan Area,
as of September 1, 1953, Ralph S. Weese, FHA.
2. Housing Market Report on the Minority Sector of the Los Angeles Standard
Metropolitan Area, July 1954, Belden Morgan, FHA.
3. Report on the Housing Market, New Orleans, La., Standard Metropolitan Area
Robert L. Martin, FHA.
4. Report on the Housing Market, Pittsburgh, Pa., Standard Metropolitan Area,
as of July 1, 1955, Frank A. Mucha, FHA.
5. Relocation from Urban Renewal Project Areas, through December 1957.
6. Estimated Housing Requirements and Resources for Displaced Families—
URA form.
. Urban Renewal Project Characteristics, December 31, 1958.
. Big City Renewal : Its Potential Towards a Free Housing Market—Statement
by URA Intergroup Relations Officer, April 23, 1959.

oo =

Part VI. REPLIES TO QUESTIONS ASKED SUBSEQUENT
TO THE HEARING

Answers to questions submitted by the Commission to Housing
and Home Finance Administrator Norman P. Mason subse-
quent to the Agency’s hearing on June 10

Question.:

It was reported recently that Mr. Moses in New York had made extensive
plans in connection with two housing projects in the Gramercy Park area
which would involve large Federal guarantees, if not funds. The announcement
of these plans was made to the public without previous advice fo your agency.
In view of your testimony relating to intergovernmental relationships, we
would be glad to have your comments on this particular incident, and any recom-
mendations you may wish to make in this regard.

Answer:

As a matter of usual practice, local public agencies and the Federal Agency
obviously find mutual advantage in consulting together before the local agency
announces proposed action which may depend upon the availability of Federal
financial assistance. It is, of course, desirable to do this because the Federal
Agency c¢annot be bound in any way by plans or proposals until there has
been opportunity to consider all pertinent facts. On the other hand, we have
no requirement that a local agency that wishes to announce plans or proposals
on its own responsibility, and with knowledge that the Federal Government is
not bound by them, cannot do so.

Federal urban renewal legislation provides for Federal financial assistance
to local public agencies in carrying out local urban renewal projects. Although
each project must meet certain Federal requirements, the City of New York, and
not the Federal Government, is responsible for the selection, planning, and exe-
cution of the projects of that locality.

Question:

Shortly before Mr. Albert Cole’s retirement as Administrator of HHFA, his
statements in California were widely quoted in the public press, to the effect
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that local policies and attitudes with respect to diserimination in housing were
not the concern of the Federal agencies in this field. Your testimony shows
a change in this attitude. It would be appreciated if you would comment
specifically on the Cole statement.

Answer:

Of course, I must first state that I was not present at this press conference
and, in fairness to Mr. Cole, let me say that he is actually the only person in
position to comment on what he said, the frame of reference in which he made
his remarks, and precisely what he was intending to state. It is a matter of
public record that he subsequently sought sincerely to clarify the intent of his
comments, stating that he had been widely misquoted and misinterpreted.

Let me also point out that any Housing Administrator, appointed by the
President, has responsibility to carry out housing programs within the context
of policies established by the President to govern his administration. The Presi-
dent has stated on several occasions the vital concern of this administration in
the civil rights field. In February of this year, in sending his civil rights mes-
sage to Congress, he again affirmed his position by stating: “Two principles
basic to our system of government are that the rule of law is supreme, and
that every individual regardless of his race, religion, or national origin is
entitled to the equal protection of the laws. We must continue to seek every
practicable means for reinforcing these principles and making them a reality
for all.”

Now in commenting on my own attitude, let me say that as Housing Adminis-
trator it is clearly my responsibility to help the President carry out his policies
by seeking “every practical means” for making the Federal housing programs
serve all our citizens. I have emphasized on several occasions that I expect to
approach this field with an attitude of affirmative leadership.

Let me cite one example of seeking a “practical means” toward this objective.
The current survey regarding FHA’s relocatior program known as section 221,
which I recently initiated, is more than a mere factfinding expedition. Its object
is to find the “practical means” for making the 221 program more effectively
serve displaced persons, a large proportion of whom are minorities. To find
“the practical means” for implementing housing programs involves continuous
study and analysis because such evaluation is an important and essential tool
forerunning any wise and durable action. We will, therefore, always be study-
ing—whether regarding Federal Agency cooperation with local and State Govern-
ments having antidiserimination laws, phases of urban renewal, or aspects of
other Agency programs—but our factfinding will be for the express purpose
of developing those “practical means” to accomplish our objective.

Question:

(@) Does the Administrator need additional authority to give effect to the
new policy?

(b) If so, please specify, (@) statutory, (b) executive order, giving any
language you would recommend.

Answer:

Having been in my present position for only a few months, I must say that
at this time I do not feel additional authority is a present need. I am sure
that my feeling is understandable because obviously I must have time to com-
plete my own studies of our varied programs and their application in this
complex field. I must first evaluate thoroughly whut potentialities now exist
and how they can be made more effective by sound implementation.
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Answers {o questions submitted by the Commission to the Federal
Housing Administration
Question 1:

In your 1957 annual report, you have several sections dealing with multi-
family housing projects that FHA has reacquired through default. 1t is our
understanding that FHA employs brokers and agents to handle the rentals of
such properties while FHA is in the process of selling them. Our question is
this: Do you have a nondiscriminatory policy with regard to the rental and
the sale of these particular properties? Is this policy set down in writing in
FHA regulations, so that all of your personnel are aware of it? Do you enter
into a written contract with the brokers or agents who manage these properties
for you? If so, is there a nondiscriminatory clause contained in this contract
placing the broker on written notice that FHA forbids racial diserimination?
If not, would not the required insertion of such a clause have the same value
as FHA’s required clause with respect to the recording of restrictive covenants?
How many units has FHA reacquired in the past 5 years, and how many has FHA
disposed of?

Q. Does FHA have a nondiscriminatory policy with regard to the rental or
sale of multifamily housing projects?

A. Yes. In selling FHA multifamily housing projects owned by the Com-
mission, the Agency generally sells by means of public advertising and
competitive bidding procedures. The advertising and bidding specifications
naturally have no conditions or qualification as to the race, color, or creed
of any prospective bidders and FHA is, of course, receptive to all bids made by
financially acceptable bidders without regard to matters such as race, color.
or creed. |

‘With respect to properties owned by FHA which are held for rental prior
to eventual sale to private owners, FHA would generally permit the occupancy
of the property to remain stable and in the condition that existed when the
property 'was acquired. However, most of our acquired properties which are
held for rent are operated and managed by brokers whose fee or commission in
the usual case depends, in a large measure, upon their ability to operate the
project with a high occupancy percentage. This provision which bases the
broker’s compensation upon the rental income of the property has a built-in
tendency to assure that brokers will use every reasonable method to see that
occupancy is maintained at the most productive income level. We have had
no complaints alleging that FHA brokers have discriminated in their selection
of tenants because of race, color or creed and it would appear, in the absence
of such complaints, that brokers are probably renting to any financially accept-
able tenants in order to preserve their personal motivation of high commissions
based on full project occupancy.

Q. Is this policy set down in writing in FHA regulations so that aill of your
personnel are aware of it?

A. The FHA policy as outlined in No. 1 has been approached largely in terms
of attitudes and handling of specific problems. FHA has felt that this has
been an effective‘'means for making personnel aware of it in their normal day-
to-day operation. Implementation of the policy in multifamily housing projects
is handled by the Washington Property Management Division of FHA.

Q. Does FHA enter into a written contract with brokers or agents who manage
multifamily housing projects for the Agency?

A. Yes. 4

Q. Is there a nondiscriminatory clause contained in the broker’s contract
placing the broker on written notice that FHA forbids racial discrimination?
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A, No.

Q. Would such a clause have the same value as FHA'’s required clause relating
to recordation of racial restrictive covenants in land titles? .

A. The precise value of the insertion of such a clause is somewhat difficult to
measure. At the present time, we are inclined to believe that our current ap-
proaches are more effective. .

Q. How many multifamily units has FHA acquired during the past 5 years and
how many have be,:en disposed of?

A. During the last 5 years (May 28, 1954 May 29, 1959), we have acquired
189 rental housing developments of 16,697 living units, and sold 178 developments
of 12,416 units. We acquired 16,178 home mortgage properties and sold 9,673
properties.

Question 2:

One witness in New York testified that in 25 years of FHA operations the
total dwelling units available to Negroes constructed with FHA assistance was
approximately 200,000. Another witness testified that less than 2 percent of the
total number of new homes insured by FHA since 1946 have been available fo
minorities. In the American Friends Service Committee memorandum on “Equal
Opportunity in Housing” published in 1955 it is stated that—

“Of 2,761,172 units which received FHA insurance during the years 1935-50
an estimated 50,000 units were for Negro occupancy. This amounts to 2 percent
of the FHA total. Moreover, half of the 50,000 is accounted for by 25,000 units
with racially designated priorities during World War II under the defense hous-
ing program. * * * Thus, during 1935-50, while the FHA insured 30 percent of
all new construection, the nonwhite 10 percent received only 1 percent of the
benefits of normal FHA operations. The South has a greater than propor-
tionate share of this small amount of housing. All of the southern units were
in strictly segregated Negro projfects.”

Would you comment on the above statements? Would you give us any possible
statistics that would be the source for the above estimates? Would you supply
any available figures or estimates on the proportion of FHA-insured loans for
nonwhites, broken down for new housing, existing housing, and property im-
provement, over the whole period of FHA operations and for any other period
of time for which such estimates are available?

Answer:

‘We are unable to assist the Commission with any verification of the sources for
the various statistics cited in testimony from several witnesses and the American
Friends Service Committee.

As pointed out in our testimony, while sundry efforts have been made toward
gathering racial statistics, even within FHA, the results have always turned out
to be inaccurate.- There are several reasons to which this can be attributed.
First, our lenders in submitting applications to FHA do so without any race
designation. Second, FHA underwriting standards and -processing procedures
make no distinetion between projects or applications on the basis of race. Simi-
larly, the regular operating statistics which report applications received and
their disposition by rejection or commitment, final insurance, etc., are not so
broken down. For this reason, statistics as to the number of applications ulti-
mately approved are not available. Finally, the numerically inadequate clerical
staff in FHA insuring offices prevents any sustained project of accurate tabula-
tion by race during the course of FHA processing; i.e., application, commitment,
insurance endorsement, ete.
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Question 3:

In the statement you read for Mr. Zimmerman you say on page 6 that by 1957
there were 41 “open occupancy” projects with FHA-insured mortgages involving
$53 million, and that the number since then has steadily increased.

‘Would you tell us the number of such projects now undertaken or in the
planning stage with FHA assistance, and the number of dwelling units the
amount of mortgage insurance, and the location of each?

Answer: h

By 1957 there were 41 open-occupancy projects with FHA-insured mortgages
involving $53 million (list attached). The number since then has steadily in-
creased. The following are some interracial developments which were con-
structed or programed in 1957 and 1958:

Spring Hills Garden, Pittsburgh, Pa., a 209-unit rental project. Jefferson
Manor, Philadelphia, Pa., 229 apartments, rental. Pavillion Apartments is a
340-unit project in Detroit, Mich.

Southgate Manor in Columbus, Ohio, rental project of 286 units. South Field,
Columbus, Ohio, is a sales-type development. Prairie Shores No. 1 is a 341-
apartment building, Chicago, Ill. Prairie Shores No. 2, also 341 units, is under
construction.

Hyde Park Cooperative, Chicago, Ill.,, proposed 213 cooperative in preappli-
cation stage. University Gardens, Chicago, proposed 540-unit luxury apartment.
Elgin Heights, Elgin, IIl, a proposed 200-unit subdivision of single-family
homes now in land-planning stage.

‘The Plaza, Richmond, Calif., a single-family development, 91 units.

Question }: |

‘We should also like specific information on so-called “minority housing” de-
velopments, such as Pontchartrain Park Homes in New Orleans, including the
number of such developments, location, number of homes in each, the amounts
of FHA-insured mortgages involved, and when these projects were built.

Answer:

Statistical records of minority housing developments are not maintained.
However, we are listing, for your information, some of the better known projects
merely as examples of this stage of progress in providing decent new housing
available to minority families.

In Mobile, Ala., the Hillsdale Heights subdivision was started in 1958. This is
a potential 1,000-unit de\velopment which is to be completed within a year. Over
150 homes have been sold. Wedgewood, another large subdivision in Pensacola,
Fla., is being planned. This development is about 300 acres and has a capacity
for about 1,000 homes. Hightand Hills, a 550-acre subdivision in Dallas, Tex.,
is under development. More than 150 low-cost homes at $8,250 price level were
completed by the end of 1958.

At Suffolk, Va., a2 200-unit subdivision, Bast Suffolk Gardens, is under con-
struction. Price range, $10,000. Woodlane, in Atlanta, Ga., is a 70-unit sub-
division which is- in process of development. Price ranges from $16,000 to
$22,000.

Sunny Hill Homes subdivision in Milpitas, Calif,, is nearing completion. A
total of 420 homes a sales-type cooperative development under 213, sponsored
by Ford local of GAW-AFL—CIO.
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OrEN OccurAaNcY ProseEcTs PRoGRAMED WiTH FHA AsSISTANCE AND MORTGAGE

INSURANCE
Name and location Number | Amount of
of units mortgage
REGIONS I AND IT
Rhode Island Plaza, Washington, D.O 409 $3, 504,000
Holly House, Washington, D.O. 65 583, 800
Monteclair Court, Montclair, N.J. 60 346,500
Private Housing, Inc., Pittsburgh, Pa 78 762,000
Palmer Park, Camden, Del. .. 38 320,400
Larchwood Gardens, Philadelphis, Pa 180 1,088,000
Green Belt Knolls, Philadelphia, Pa z 18 380,000
Concord Park Homes, Inc., Trevose, Bucks Co., Pa. 140 1, 540,000
Flamingo Apartments, Philadelphia, Pa. 300 2, 533,800
8th & Brown Mutusl Housing Corp., Philadelphis, Pa, 100 840, 000
Merrick Park, Jamaica, Long Island, N.Y. 116 1,040, 300
Nicholas Gardens, Manhattan, N.Y. 36 316, 100
Parsons Gardens, Flushing, Long Island, N.Y. 203 1,602,000
Ronek Park, Amityville, N.Y 237 1,422,000
St. Albang Gardens, Jamaica, Long Island, N.Y. 80 586, 900
Convent Gardens, Manhattan, N.Y. 80 774,300
Dorie Miller, Corona, Long Island, N.Y. 300 2,700,000
Ivey Terrace, New York, N.Y__._. 98 604, 800
Manhattan Town, New York, N.Y__ 287 2,502,100
The Addesleigh, Jamalca, Long Island, N.Y. 141 1,037, 600
Delano Village, New York, N.Y. 762 6, 658, 600
REGION IV
Tilsen Homes, Minneapolis-St. Paul, Minn.__ - 63 604, 400
Midway Gardens, Chicago, TH___ 318 2,200, 800
‘Warren Co-op (213), Warren, Ohio. . 118 169,300
Fairview Subdivision, Madison, 'Wis. 72 408, 600
Belmont Project (ilitary), Lincoln, Nebr. . 83 685, 950
REGION VI
‘Willamette Heights Co-op, Portland, Oreg 16 124, 100
Lever Village, Stockton, Calif_ 100 750, 000
Glenclift, 8an Diego, Calif 316 2, 262, 600
Highland Park, S8an Diego, Calif. 86 493,300
Cadillac Arms, Las Vegas, Nev. 172 2,339, 200
Sunny Hills, Milpitas, Calif. 250 2, 500,000
Sun-River Homes, Inc., Bacramento, Calif 200 2,100, 000
‘Woodlawn Park Tract, Riverside, Calif_ 100 800, 000
Mel Decker, Phoenix, Ariz 128 203, 200
Montclair Apartments, Los Angeles, Oalif 40 248, 800
Bayside Knolls, Pittsburg, Calif. 80 614,000
8an Mateo, Calif. 28 150, 000
‘Wriley Gardens, Stockton, Calif. 18 1386, 800
Corona Acres and Corona Park, Stockton, Calif 203 1,268, 750
Edison Manor, Fresno, Oalif 450 3,375,000
-1 20 more in planning stage.

. NoTE.—The mortgage amount indicated in col. 3 Is, with several exceptions, identical with the FHA
commitment. Also, In several cases some of the sales housing has been marketed under VA guarantee.,

Park Terrace in Markham, Ill., provided 150 additional homes in price range
from $14,000 to $28,000. This is an established subdivision with a capacity of
1,200 houses. Pontchartrain Park in New Orleans has added more than 130 new
homes in the price range from $9,600 to $25,000. This subdivision consists of
190 acres. Bel-Aire in Markham, Ill., an established subdivision, has added
145 new homes at $15,000 to $16,000 price level.

Hollywood Heights, a subdivision in Shreveport, La., will provide houses in
$9,000 to $10,000 level ; 180 have been sold.

A considerable number of rental projects are being provided under section
220 urban renewal insurance. Jefferson Manor in Philadelphia, Pa. provides
229 units.

Three sections of Lennox Terrace in Harlem, New York City, are nearing com-
pletion. They provide a total of 855 units, when completed all 6 sections will
furnish 1,710 apartments. Priarie Shores in Chicago, Ill., a 19-story, 341-apart-
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ment building in the Michael Reese area has been completed. Delano Village
in New York City, will provide 1,275 apartments when completed ; 765 apartments
have been completed and occupied. Pratt Houses in Brooklyn, N.Y., under de-
velopment will supply 758 units. Pavillion Apartments in the Gratiot redevelop-
ment area, Detroit Mich. has 340 units. University Gardens, in Hyde Park
area in Chicago, T1l., consisting of 540 units under section 220 is in application
process.

Question 5:

On page 34 of the housing conference transeript, Dr. Snowden makes this
statement regarding FHA’s self-examination into their policies and operations:

“In this regard, and especially pertinent to the availability of housing and home
financing to members of minority groups, we spent considerable time and effort
during 1957-58 in examination of our program benefits along three important
lines:

“1. FHA’s appraising techniques as they relate to race.

“2. Downpayment requirements, aimed at effecting a larger volume of
participation of racial minorities with medium and lower than medium
incomes.

“3. Policies and procedures regarding secondary earnings in mortgage
credit examination.”

Then Dr. Snowden concludes that—

“The results of this administration’s efforts in all three of these areas repre-
sent a significant milestone in the march toward a fuller supply of decent hous-
ing available to minority groups.”

The Commission should like to have some specific and detailed information on
the results of this examination into these three areas. For example, we should
like to know what policy or operational changes or modifications have resulted
and how they have contributed toward opening up additional housing available
to minorities.

Answer: \

Part I.—The principal method used by FHA in eliminating race as a factor
in appraising has been internal educational conferences. Such conferences have
occurred all along the line beginning with Washington conferences of FHA
directors, special conferences of field underwriting supervisors, and frequent
orientation at local insuring office level involving staff and the intergroup rela-
tions specialists. Spot reactions which have been obtained from nonwhite users of
FHA programs attest favorably with respect to equal treatment in appraisals.

Part II.—The nonwhite home-buyers market has been within recent years
essentially in existing homes within the central city. Action by Congress cover-
ing FHA financing to 3 percent of the first $13,500 of loan to value has the
immediate effect of making available a large volume of housing under the FHA
liberal terms, This was housing on the market selling within or at the maximum
mortgage amount obtainable with FHA insurance.

Part III.—It is because the number of nonwhite females in the labor market
is proportionately much greater than white females, that a consideration of this
secondary income is important in the home-buying market. The FHA Com-
missioner’s interest and encouragement during the last 2 or 3 years has resulted
in most local insuring offices accepting all or part of the wifes’ income in the
mortgage credit analysis. A survey conducted by FHA central office several
months ago revealed that about 69 percent or two-thirds of those cases presented
with joint incomes were accepted. Thousands of nonwhite families whose in-
comes were formerly too low became eligible for minimum cost homes.
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Question 6:

‘What steps does FHA take or could they take against a lending institution
which avails itself of the FHA mortgage insurance program but diseriminates
against minority group applicants who apply for loans?

Answer:

FHA approves lending institutions to act as approved mortgagees under the
National Housing Act and has the power of withdrawing such an approval. If
the Commissioner for valid reasons determines that mortgagee approval should be
withdrawn, such action could be taken upon appropriate notice to the mortgagee.
It would seem doubtful that withdrawal of approval of a mortgagee because of
alleged disecrimination against minority group applicants for finaneing would
constitutee a valid ground for the withdrawal in the absence of a State or Federal
statute which made such discrimination a violation of law. Mortgagees generally
establish their own criteria for determining acceptability in approving applica-
tions for financing. These criteria are not controlled by the FHA and mortgagees
may have different factors leading up to their willingness to grant financing,
such as urban or nonurban, location of the dwelling, age of the structure, type of
construction, age, income level, sex, and occupation of the applicant. (Answer
supplied by office of the General Counsel.)

Question 72

The chairman of the Commission’s Georgia State Advisory Committee, who
is a builder as well as newspaper editor, is concerned about the effect of the
recent rise in the morigage discount rate on the construction of housing for
lower income Americans. He says that the rise from 215 to 4 percent, or
from $250 to $400 on a $10,000 mortgage, will seriously impede such construc-
tion in his area. Do you have any comment on this? What if anything could
FHA do to correct this situation? What further measures, if any, need to
be taken to promote more low-cost housing?

Answer:?

It is reasonable to expect that an increase in secondary market discounts
on FHA-insured mortgages will tend to reduce the volume of construction
and home selling utilizing FHA-insured mortgages.

Willingness of a builder to absorb the increase in discount ouf of profit,
the willingness and ability of the mortgagee to apply part of the mortgagor’s
initial service charge to the discount, or the builder’s ability to include the
discount expense in his sale price, either through increased price or savings
on costs, are three factors which might modify the effects of an increase in
discount rates on FHA new home construction volume.

Because of these qualifying infiuences, it is not possible to assert with as-
surance that production of low cost housing will necessarily decline because
of an increase in FHA mortgage discounts. The recent increases in new con-
struction applications to FHA in spite of reported increases in discounts
seems to belie the expected tendency toward fewer starts. There may, of
course, be other factors influencing these trends which are not yet evident. 'The
FHA Commissioner has statutory authority to increase interest rates to as
much as 6 percent from :the present regulatory ceiling of 5% percent. The
Commissioner also has authority to add service charge, if needed, to supple-
ment yield in smaller mortgages.

1 Answer supplied by Research and Statistlies Divisjon,
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In gddition to these powers of the FHA Commissioner, there is special
authority vested in FNMA to support the market for special types of mortgages,
upon instruction from the President. Prices paid by FNMA may range upward
to par.

Measures needed to promote more low cost housing can mostly be summarized
by the following: (1) Encourage builders to seek cost reduction economies; (2)
stimulate development of land suitable for low cost homes; (3) review of
building codes for suitability to low cost homes; (4) stimulating builder inter-
est in low cost home market; and (5) increasing the flow of private funds
to mortgage financing for low cost homes.

Question 8:

In 1952 FHA began to set annual goals for local insuring offices in order to
spur them to increase the supply of housing available to minority group
families. (Supra, p. 14). Would you specify the annual goals set for these
offices and the results attained, for each year since 19527 1Is this program
continuing?

Answer:

We are attaching a list of production goals for each FHA insuring office
as exhibit A. This project was abandoned shortly following its inception for
several reasons, but primarily the two reasons cited in our reply to question
Number 2.

Ezhibit “A”

MinoriTY Grour HousiNg GoaLrs, 1954

REGION I Louisville, Ky oo 150
Hartford, Conn 50 éacksonb, Mli\s{é """"""""" ;gg
Wilmington, Del . _____.___ 70 sree;s oroI,’ ‘R. """""""""
District of Columbig. ._..__——__ —900 an Juan, 100
Bangor, Maine Sloluml:)}a, '_s.c ““““““““““ 1. 400
Baltimore, Md 400 R_‘“;‘P 18, 3‘“‘ --------------- ’ 500
Boston, Mass_ . _______ 50 ichmond, Voo
Manchester, N.H. Charleston, W, Va________ - (6
Camden, N.J. 205
Newark, N.J 150 Total 4, 560
Albany, N.Y 100 REGION III
Buffalo, N.Y 300 .
New York District.———————_ 3, 500 gh‘?ag°’ ;('1' = 523
Philadelphia, Pa . ———_____ 1,000 pringfield,
. Indianapolis, Ind_____________ 832
Pittsburgh, Pa________________ 300 .
. Des Moines, Towa——————______ 50
Providence, R.I " h
. Detroit, Mich 500
Burlington, Vt___ . _____ 1, 000 N "
I o, NY 1. 000 Grand Rapids, Mich
amalca, ’ Minneapolis, Minn___________ 200
Omaha, Nebr 30
Total 8, 025 Fargo, N. Dak
REGION II Cincinpati, Ohio~———— 500
. Cleveland, Ohio. 400
Birmingham, Ala-——————————- 100 Columbus, Ohio———________ 100
Jacksonville,Fla______________ 385 Sioux Falls, 8. Dak
Miami, Fla 150  Milwaukee, WiS_ o _____—__ 12
Tampa, Fla 100

Atlanta, Ga 1,000 Total 3,179
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BEGION IV REGION V

Little Rock, Ark 200 Juneau, Alaska
Topeka, Kans_..___ 75 Phoenix, Ariz 300
New Orleans, La. - eeeee 750  Long Beach, Calif 580
Shreveport, La 400 Los Angeles, Ca]‘?‘f —————————— 380
Kansas City, MO e 60 Sacramentov C'ahf ———————————— 100
St. Louis, Mo, 150  San Diego, Calif 150
! San Francisco, Calif . _ 750
Albuquerque, N. Mex._. . __ 60 Denver, Colo 300

Oklahoma City, Okla______.___ 250 Honolulu, T.H
Tulsa, OKkla : k651 Boise, 1daho 10

Dallas, Tex. 350 Helena’ Mont
Fort Worth, Tex___—______ 250 Reno, Nev 260
Houston, Tex. 350 Portland, Oreg oo —— 40
Lubbock, Tex__ 50 Salt Lake City, Utah__________ 25
San Antonio, TeX comeeeeee e 150 Seattle, Wash_ .. 40
Spokane, Wash 20
Total —___38,170  Cheyenne, Wyo e .

Total 2, 955

Question 9:

In 1955 FHA reported to the HHFA Administrator that “The results of the
coordinated ‘team’ approach by FHA and the private homebuilding industry have
been outstanding,” and that “during the past 2 years a larger volume of new
housing, both sales and rental, was made available for occupancy by minority
groups than in any previous period” (supra p. 14). Would you explain the na-
ture of this “coordinated ‘team’ approach” and give us any available statistics
or estimates on the actual results on an annual basis?

Answer:

Basic in the FHA program is that it neither builds houses nor does it lend
money. If serves as a stimulant and an aid to the various elements in the pri-
vate homebuilding industry.

In order to strengthen our role in seeing that all elements in the population
have the opportunity to acquire decent and safe housing, the FHA in 1955 called
on the private homebuilding indusiry to take increased effort to achieve results.
(As an example, see attached “meassage from FHA Commissioner,” to all home-
builders exhibit B.)

To our knowledge, this represents the first coordinated “team’” action by the
principal parts of the homebuilding industry to supply housing for a growing,
but neglected, part of the homebuying market. Further evidence of this co-
ordinated action is exemplified in the attachments hereto marked C, D, E, F,
and G.

As explained in the course of our testimony on June 10, FHA has not main-
tained statistics regarding the volume of housing available to minority groups.
We do believe, however, that the observation regarding progress or lack of
progress, which are reported by occasional memoranda and conferences with
FHA’s 75 insuring offices and with homebuilders and lenders, is a reasonable
index for measurement in this specific area. Again, the exhibits in the attached
documents would seem to provide a large measure of verification to our statement
which you have quoted in question number 9.
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IisT oF ExHIBITS T0 QUESTION 9

Exhibit B—Message from FHA Commissioner to be read by insuring office
directors at NAHB local meetings relating to providing homes available to
minorities, July 16, 1954.

Hixhibit C-——NAHB correlator “Housing minority groups,” March 1954.

HExhibit D—A wider fleld for mortgage lending,” by Margaret Kane (4th
quarter, 1949 FHA insured mortgage portfolio). “Opportunities in a neglected
market,” by Margaret Kane (4th quarter, 1948 FHA insured mortgage portfolio).

Bxhibit E—Report on the housing market, Baltimore, Md., standard metro-
politan area as of September 1, 1953. Housing market report on the minority
sector of the Los Angeles standard metropolitan area, Calif., July 1954. Report
on the housing market, New Orleans, La., standard metropolitan area. Report
on the housing market, Pittsburgh, Pa., standard metropolitan area as of July 1,
1955, with particular reference to the minority market.

HExhibit F—Mortgage Bankers Association of America, committee on financing
minority housing report, October 1955.

BExhibit G—Prefabrication, “Builder opportunities in minority group housing.”

Answers to questions submitted by the Commission to the Public
Housing Administration

You say that the racial equify formula has no application in a city such as
Chicago where there is a policy of open-occupancy in public housing projects
(transeript p. 82).

Question 1:

Our examination of your regulationg fail to indicate that the equity formula
should apply only to localities requiring racial separation. Is this in faet your
poliey, is it set down in writing?

1
Answer:

PHA’s racial equity policy, applicable to all public low-rent housing projects
developed and operated under the United States Housing Act of 1937 as amended,
appears in the Low-Rent Public Housing Manual, section 102.1, under “Racial
policy.” Itreads as follows:

“Programs for the development of low-rent housing in order to be eligible
for PHA assistance must reflect equitable provisions for eligible families of all
races determined on the approximate volume and urgency of their respective
needs for such housing.

“While the selection of tenants and the assignment of dwelling units are pri-
marily matters for local determination, urgency of need and the preferences
preseribed in the Housing Act of 1949 are the basic statutory standards for the
selection of tenants.”

This racial equity policy of PHA, now in effect, had its origin with the Public
Works Administration housing program in 1934. It was designed solely to
require that each locality’s public housing program make available to nonwhites
an equitable share of the units and associated facilities in aceordance with the
proportionate volume and urgency of need as between nonwhites and whites
in the locality’s public low-rent housing market. I.ocal occupancy patterns,
selection of tenants and ass._ 'ment of dwelling units are matters which the
Jocality determines.
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Localities which adopt an open occupancy policy for their public housing
programs are excepted from the requirements of the PHA racial equity policy
in the absence of evidence that nonwhites are being denied access to an equitable
share of the locality’s low-rent public housing program.

Question 2:

Since the location of sites in predominantly Negro areas can lead to de facto
segregation in these projects and to what appears to be discrimination against
low-income white citizens, why should the formula for racial equity not be
applied to all projects whatever the local policies in effect?

Answer:

The equity policy does actually apply to all projects localities whenever and
wherever there is evidence that the eligible nonwhites are being denied access
to an equitable share of the program. It is not applied, however, to force non-
whites or any other group to take advantage of their opportunity to share
equifably in the program. It is quite true that the project site locations do
influence the decisions of potential applicants, both white and nonwhite, as to
whether or not they choose to live in a particular neighborhood or project located
in a given area and hence may result in de facto segregation despite an official
open-6ecupancy policy. A hopeful sign is that many local authorities are giving
increasing attention to site selection to help overcome some of these difficulties
affirmatively. Application of the equity policy can only help establish opportunity
for eligible whites and nonwhites to participate proportionately.

It must be pointed out, however, that the question of site selection involves far
more than the equity policy. It also involves sound planning for healthy urban
development and community growth. The PHA site selection policies and cri-
teria for the low-rent public housing program implicitly embrace the presumption
that the city as a whole is planning for its future development and that the low-
tent public housing is to be properly fitted into the total locality plan. For these
reasons the PHA site selection policies and criteria for-low-rent public housing
pertain mainly to suitability of the site in relation to surrounding neighborhoods
and the city plan, the physical characteristics of the site and the nature of orderly
and appropriate arrangement of the number and types of units to be placed
thereon, the economy of the construction and management cost possibilities, the
cost of the site itself and the required site improvements, etc., and also in the case
of slum sites, the feasibility of relocating the site occupants properly without
undue hardship. '

Under current policy, a locality could appropriately pursue these and similar
considerations as a part of the workable program submission envisaging not only
the public low-rent program but also urban renewal and other associated or
related programs.

~

Question 3:

s no consideration given by PHA. to the problem of whether the relative needs
of whites and nonwhites in communities with open-occupancy policies are being
fairly met? !

Answer: i

Consideration is given to the relative needs of whites and nonwhites in a com-
munity with open-occupanecy policy to the extent of making sure that opportunity
is open to each of these two groups to participate equitably. Again, it is em-
phasized that PHA’s equity policy does not attempt to force or compel any group
or any persons to exercise this opportunity.



168

Question }:

If such consideration is being given, are there other cities such as Chicago
where the proportional needs of one racial group are not being fairly met? Would
you list such cities and give your estimates of the proportional needs for public
housing of whites and nonwhites? We would be particularly interested in your
remarks of such proportional needs of whites and nonwhites in Chicago.

Answer:

* Virtually all local housing authorities are concerned about the trend which
appears to be resulting in an increasing concentration of nonwhites in public
low-rent housing. This growing trend is largely the result on the one hand of
traditional racial restrictions which obtain across many local communities and
affect the access of nonwhites to the total housing supply, and on the other hand
to the absence of such restrictions upon whites who generally have freer access
to the total housing supply. Thus eligible whites of low income are able to find
and elect other alternatives than public housing to serve their housing needs
while comparable nonwhites of low income cannot as easily find such alternatives.
In their search for good housing, they thus turn to public housing which is
within their income limits.

This situation prevails to greater or lesser extent in the local low-rent public
housing programs of practically all cities and towns with significant proportions
of nonwhite populations. To list such cities and present estimates of propor-
tionate needs as requested would require a listing and breakdown of practically
all or most of the localities with public housing programs.

A further significant factor, serving to accelerate this trend, is the urban
renewal program displacement of people which qualifies them for priority
in the occupancy of low-rent public housing. The typical local urban renewal
program displacement involves from one-half to two-thirds nonwhites, about
one-half of whom are eligible for public housing. Thus nonwhites comprise a
disproportionate percent of the eligible displacees with public housing priority
with fewer rehousing alternatives. At the same time, the much smaller propor-
tion of white displacees eligible for public housing and priority of oceupancy, do
find and tend to elect other rehousing alternatives than public housing in
meeting their rehousing needs. The net result is that eligible nonwhite dis-
placees tend to fill up public housing vacanies and mew units while eligible
white displacees do find and tend to take other rehousing alternatives and bypass
their public housing opportunities. The same type of displacement and con-
sequences result when concurrently' other types of Government action as the
Federal-aided highway program gain momentum and other public improvements
progress.

‘Amswer to the question submiffed by the Commission to the
Commission to the Urban Renewal Administration

Question:

We were under the impression that URA had only relocation officers, and that
when intergroup relations assistance was needed, URA called on either PHA or
FHA for such help. Would you please clarify this? Also, if this above im-
pression is true, could you inform us as to whether URA has given consideration
to the establishment of an Intergroup Relations Service similar to those presently
existing in PHA and FHA?
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Answer:

In recent years, the URA Assistant Commissioner for Operations has pro-
vided advice and assistance on intergroup relations considerations and minority
group participation in URA programs and projects. In performing this func-
tion, he has the valuable assistance of Mr. George B. Nesbitt, the intergroup
relations officer on his staff. In addition, it is correct that HHFA regional offices
(which are the principal points of contact between URA and local public agencies
and in which applications for urban renewal assistance are processed) have
relocation staffs. These relocation staffs review local submissions on relocation
and make recommendations as to their acceptability and feasibility, giving a great
deal of attention to minority aspects. Similarly, other technicians in the
regional offices review economic, legal, planning, and other phases of local sub-
missions, making findings and recommendations as to their adequacy. This
processing activity, of course, takes into account racial minority considerations
and URA requirements relating to equal treatment and opportunity. It has also
been true, as your question implies, that HHFA regional administrators have
been authorized to obtain consultation and assistance on racial minority matters
from intergroup relations specialists stationed in the field offices of the Public
Housing Administration and the Federal Housing Administration.

As to the future and our current considerations, intergroup relations staff
needs are under current assessment because urban renewal projects are moving
more and more into advanced planning and execution stages. Therefore, as the
Administrator develops his overall plans for strengthening the Intergroup Re-
lations Service throughout the Agency, careful consideration is being given to
staff needs In this important fleld in HHFA regional offices that embrace both
URA and CFA operations.

[

Answer to the question submitted by the Commission to the
Federal National Mortgage Association

Question: ' _

The chairman of the*Commission’s Georgia State Advisory Committee, who is
a builder as well as a newspaper editor, is concerned about the effect of the re-
cent rise in the mortgage discount rate oh the construction of new homes for
lower income families. He states that this rise of from 2% to 4 percent, or from
$250 to $400 on a $10,000 mortgage will seriously impede such construction in
his area. What is your comment on this? Is there anything that the Federal
National Mortgage Assoclation ecan do to correct this situation? What further
measures might be taken under your or other programs to promote more low-cost
housing?

Answer:

Your inquiry presumably relates only to those mortgages which have fixed
interest rates, such as FHA and VA mortgages, and on which prices are adjusted
in the market to permit yields comparable with those returned by similar types
of mortgages bearing interest rates which are acceptable to mortgage investors.
‘When financing is arranged at rates which are customary and effective in a com-
munity, home construction should not be adversely affected provided rates are
such that prospective buyers can qualify to purchase homes. Home construec-
tion can, however, be impeded if discounts charged in connection with fixed-
interest-rate mortgages in competition with effective economic rates increase
to a degree where it is no longer profitable for builders to continue producing
new housing. 4

513401 0—59——12 '
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Under its secondary market operations, FNMA purchases acceptable FHA and
VA mortgages of $15,000 or less from local lending institutions at prices which
are within the range of the market for the area and the types of mortgages
concerned. It also makes standby commitments to purchase mortgages covering
housing on which construction had not been started. FNMA'’s secondary market
purchase prices for these mortgages are required by law to bear a proper rela-
tionship to market prices and are determined impartially without any distinction
in respect to race, color, creed, or national origin. In view of the fact that
FNMA'’s financial assistance is made available on an equal basis to all without
limitations as to race, color, or national origin, whether in favor of minorities or
majorities, I do not believe that any additional or special FNMA program should
be necessary to promote more low-cost housing.

Answers to questions submitted by the Commission to the
Voluntary Home Mortgage Credit Program

Question 1:

Im your opinion why have there not been more minority applicants for VAMCP
loan placement?

Answer:

Although the demand for housing on the part of qualified minority group ap-
plicants has been successfully met by VHMCP, the total number of these applica-
tions is far smaller than had been originally anticipated. It is clear that there
is a broad gap between need and demand. A distinction must be made between
the need of minorities for more adequate housing, which is known to be great,
and the actual market demand for FHA-insured and VA-guaranteed mortgages
from those members of minority groups who are qualified in terms of income and
credit for FHA and VA financing. In addition,the traditional restrictions affect-
ing the access of minorities to the total housing supply and available building
sites, plus the fact that many real estate firms serving minorities use conventional
financing almost exclusively, serve to limit severely the possibilities for VHMCP
applications on the part of minorities.

Question 2: P

Are there any steps that could or should be taken to make the program better
known to minority groups?

Answer:

‘We are continuously taking steps to achieve this objective. As a result, the
volume of individual minority applications is increasing rapidly. During the
first 5 months of 1959, 81 percent of the total loans placed by VHMCP were for
members of minority groups. It is the VHMCP’s desire that the program be
utilized fo the maximum potential in facilitating the flow of private credit to
meet the home financing needs of minority groups in any area equally and fully
under the same terms and conditions afforded to others. Xvery effort is being
made by the VAMCP, the National Association of Real Estate Brokers, the FHA
Intergroup Relations Service, the national and local urban leagues, and others,
to inform those interested of the services of the VHMCP. At present, we are in
the process of asking each minority group member of the national and regional
committees to give us his evaluation of VHMCP assistance for minorities to date
and his views and suggestions for improving VHMCP’s operations in this field.
The views and suggestions from these minority group representatives, along with
suggestions from Intergroup Relations officers of the Housing and Home Finance

,
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Agency and others, will be used as a basis for formulating an increasingl;r- effec-
tive action program to get VHMCP’s message across to more minority group
families. In my opinion, as the VHEMCP and its success as a source of mortgage
funds for minority housing become still better known, minority families will be
turning to the program in increasing numbers for mortgage assistance.

Question 3: N
‘What is the size of the staff of VHMCP?
Ansgwer:

The following table shows the location of the five regional committee offices and
the staff of each:

Number

Region Location of per-

sonnel
I.. ‘Washington, D.C 2
. Atlanta, Ga. 4
I _ Chicago, TIl. 4
IV, : Dallas, Tex._ 2
V. San Francisco, Calif. 2
National Committee . ceeeon.. ‘Washington, D.C 5
19

Question 4:

Does VHMCP need a bigger budget to perform its function more efficiently
and to reach more people?
Answer:

It is anticipated that the VAMCP will have a substantial increase in work-
load during the fiscal year 1960. VHMCP’s budget for 1960 proposes both
increase in the staff and the number of regional committee offices in order to
make the program’s operating relationship with leaders increasingly more
efficient and productive and to provide better service to more people.

Sincerely yours,
JosEPE B. GEAVES,
Heecutive Secretary.

Part VII. ANSWERS TO QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY THE
COMMISSION TO THE DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDU-
CATION, AND WELFARE

OxN HousiNeG
Question 1:

Are there studies or statistics available which establish a correlation be-

tween substandard or segregated housing and the incidence of disease, juvenile

delinquency, crime, illegitimacy, rates of mortality?

Question 2:

Are data available to show the cost to the community, in terms of health and
citizenship, of substandard housing, with special reference to minority groups
frequently identified with such facilities?

Answer:

The incidence of disease—Although the incidence of many types of disease is
increased under circumstances of substandard housing, it is impossible to
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separate the relative importance of the poor housing from other factors such
as crowding, income level, sanitation, medical care, education, nutrition, para-
sitical (i.e., host) factors, and other environmental influences. The relation-
ship of these factors to housing applies irrespective of race.

Communicable diseases, such as the respiratory diseases, especially tubercu-
losis and pneumonia, and enteric diseases, such as dysentery, are increased in
low economic groups living in crowded conditions where sanitation is poor.

Mortality from disease.—Mortality from diseases is generally increased
in populations living under circumstances of low socioeconomic conditions
which would also provide an association with substandard housing.

The death rate among nonwhites in this country has consistently been
higher than among whites. The life expectancy of a white male at birth in 1956
was 67.3 years compared to 61.1 years for nonwhite males. That of white females
was 73.7 years compared with 65.9 for nonwhite females. The differential has
become definitely smaller especially since 1925. Thus the excess deaths per
1,000 persons, nonwhite over white was 10.2 in 1900, 8.6 in 1925, and 4.2 in 1949,

In the half century since 1900, the average duration of life has increased by
19.1 years for white males, 22.6 years for white females, 28.6 years for nonwhite
males, and 30.9 years for nonwhite females. The proportion reaching age 65 has
increased by 67 percent for white males, 83 percent for white females, 161 per-
cent for nonwhite males, and 167 percent for nonwhite females. The increase
in the average remaining lifetime becomes progressively less at older ages, but
the recent values even at relatively old ages are substantially higher than in the
earliest périod. It is a striking fact that the increase in longevity since the
beginning of the century has been appreciably greater for females than for males.

Major cardiovascular-renal diseases.—At every age below 75, the death
rates for the major cardiovascular-renal diseases were higher for nonwhites
than for whites, the difference being much greater among females than among
males. The difference in rates for males was greatest from ages 15 to 44, the
rates for nonwhites being from 2 to 2.5 times as great as those for whites,
with the difference gradually decreasing to 1.1 times as great at ages 70 to 74,
Among nonwhite females, excess mortality from the major cardiovascular-renal
diseases was much greater over a longer span. At ages‘10 to 14, the rate for
nonwhite females was 2.3 times ithat for whites, rising to be 5.7 times as great at
ages 35 to 39 and gradually declining to 2.1 and 1.5 times as great at ages
65 to 69 and 70 to 74 respectively.

Malignant neoplasms.—Since 1949, there has been only a slight increase in the
age-adjusted rate for the fotal population, the rate having increased 9.8 percent
‘for males and decreased 4.5 percent for females. Changes in the rates have
differed greatly for the two color groups. There has been an increase of 8.5
percent for white males, compared with an increase of 29.7 percent for nonwhite
males, and a decrease of 5.3 percent for white females, compared with an in-
crease of 4.8 percent for nonwhife females. The extent to which improved
diagnosis contributes o the recorded increase in the rate of malignancy in
nonwhites is not known; however, improved reporting undoubtedly is an im-
portant factor in this apparent increase.

Accidents.—Death rates for accidents were higher for males than for females
at every age below 80 and higher for nonwhites than for whites at every age
below 75 except for those aged 15 to 19 years.

Juvenile delinquency and crime.—It has been very well established by numerous
studies that certain areas, particularly in urban communities, characterized as-
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overcrowded, with dilapidated and substandard housing, produce a dispro-
portionately higher number of delinquents. These same areas show also a
disproportionately high degree of other health and social pathology such as
disease, crime, economic deprivation, infant mortality, illegitimacy, ete. Also,
many studies have shown that delinguents live under bad housing conditions
to a greater extent than nondelinquents.

‘Some of the outstanding studies or reports that support these findings are :

(¢) Shaw, C. R.; McKay, Henry D., and others, “Juvenile Delinquency and
Urban Areas,” University of Chicago Press. This study shows that delinquency
is highly correlated with changes in population, inadequate housing, poverty,
presence of Negroes and foreign-born, tuberculosis, mental disorders and adult
c¢riminality.

(b) National Commission on Law Observance and Enforcement, “Report on
the Causes of Crime,” volume 2, 1931, which states “Generally speaking, these
areas (areas of high rates of delinquency) were found to be characterized by
physical deterioration, decreasing population, high rates of dependence, high
percentage of foreign-born and Negro population and high rates of adult
offenders.” (P.108.)

(¢) Federal Emergency Administration of Public Works, Housing Division,
“The Relation Between Housing and Delinguency,” Washington, 1936. This is
an extensive study of the prolilem and numerous references and studies are cited
to show the relationship between poor housing and delinquency.

(@) Glueck, Sheldon and Eleanor, “Unra:veling Juvenile Delinquency,” The
Commonwealth Fund, New York, 1950, This study says “It is clear, therefore,
that as regards the physical condition of their houses, the delinquents are less
favorably circumstanced than the nondelinquents.” (P. 84.)

(¢) “Children and Youth at the Midcentury;” A chart book, U.S. Children’s
Bureau, 1950. One chart in this publication based on data from a study by the
Chicago Housing Authority shows that juvenile delinquency was 20 times more
abundant in 4 slum areas than in 4 good areas; tuberculosis, 12 times; infant
mortality, 214 times.

(f) “Juvenile delinquency,” Report of the Committee on the Judiciary, U.S.
Senate, Subcommittee on Juvenile Delinquency, Report No. 130, Washington,
1957. This report states: “Problems of delinquency, as observed by the Phila-
delphia Housing Authority, related clearly to extremely bad housing conditions,
especially overcrowding, lack of community facilities, leadership and budget,
to immigration and high mobility, along with segregation and social rejection,
as well as widespread tensions and economic strains of the problems of physical
and mental health in some families.” (P. 112.)

In examining these studies, one is made aware of the fact that poor housing
is only one of a number of factors associated with the high incidence of delin-
quency. This has led some authorities to make the point 'that, although high
delinquency rates and poor housing conditions may be highly correlated, this does
not prove‘causation. They may both be the outgrowth of some more funda-
mental underlying factor. This theory of underlying cause was probably best
shown in Bernard Lander’s book, “Towards An Understanding of Juvenile De-
linquency,” Columbia University Press, New York, 1954. Preliminary to his ul-
timate findings, he showed that there appears to be a direct relationship between
substandard housing and delinquency. However, when other factors are held
constant and their influences eliminated, then it is shown that there is no real
or substantive relationship between the physical aspects of housing and delin-
quency. (Pp.79-80.)

Some authorities caution about assuming that the improvement of housing
alone will decrease delinquency. For example, in “The Gang” -(by H. A.
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Bloch and A. Niederhoffer, Philosophical Library, New York, 1958) this state-
ment appears: “It was assumed by leveling the slums and erecting decent
housing and recreation facilities, the eradication of a large part of gang delin-
quency might be achieved. Unfortunately, this turned out’to be a fallacy. In
many low-cost housing projects which replaced slum areas, the delinquent
gangs have been spawned and proliferated where few existed before. Fort
Greene and the Red Hook projects in Brooklyn are two examples.” (P. 231.)

Testimony before the Senate Subcommiitee To Investigate Juvenile Delin-
quency indicated, too, that improved housing alone is not enough-to reduce
delinquency. These authorities suggest that the building of housing projects
must be concomitant with additional community planning and provision of
other services.

Most studies on substandard housing have been related to juvenile delinquency
rather than to adult crime. However, the point is often made that since most
adult criminals have begun their careers as juvenile delinquents, the relation-
ship of poor housing to juvenile delinquency would indirectly apply to adult
crime. In addition, it is pretty generally conceded that some criminal activities
such as prostitution, traffic in narcotics, etc, are abundant in areas of sub-
standard housing.

The question in the memo uses the phrase ‘“substandard or segregated hous-
ing.” It is true that economic hardships and deprivations of Negroes and
other minorities force them into the substandard areas. This type of economic
segregation -then might be considered as synonomous with substandard housing.
There are, however, many areas where social segregation exists, not necessarily
associated with substandard housing. ~

Not much study has been given to the relationship of segregation (except the
economics of it, as described above) and delinquency. However, much has
been written on the psychological effect of prejudice, diserimination, and segre-
gation on personality development. (See references cited in the opinion of the
‘us. Supreme Court on segregation, including “Personality in the Making,”
(Harper, 1951), the “Report of the 1950 White House Conference on Children and
Youth”. There is reason to believe that some of the effects on the personality
development resulting from segregation might evidence themselves in delinquent
behavior (rebelliousness, striking out against’society, ete.) *

Part VIII. TABLES OF SELECTED HOUSING AND HOUSE-
HOLD CHARACTERISTICS BY COLOR OF OCCUPANTS,
INSIDE STANDARD METROPOLITAN AREAS OF THE
UNITED STATES—DECEMBER 1956

The following tables were compiled from worksheet tabulations of the 1956
National Housing Inventory conducted by the Bureau of the Census in December
1956. These data are being processed for publication by the Bureau of the
Census although not necessarily in the form shown in tables 1, 2, and 3. Defi-
nitions of all the terms used in these tables are identical with and are in-
corporated in part 1, volume III, of the National Housing Inventory report
published by the Bureau of the Census. All the limitations inherent in a
sample survey and described in pages 9-11 of the above-mentioned report are
applicable to tables 1, 2, and 3. Because of rounding, detailed figures may not
add to totals. Since the estimates shown in tables 1, 2, and 3 are based on a
sample, table A, showing standard errors of percentages, was prepared in con-
nection with these tables by the Bureau of the Census.

1We defer to the Public Housing Administration, Housing and Home Finance Agency,
answers to other parts of this question relating primarily to housing.
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The standard error is primarily a measure of sampling variability. As
calculated for this report, the standard error partially incorporates the effect
of random errors of response, enumeration, and coverage, but does not take into
account the effect of any systematic biases due to these types of errors. The
chances are about 68 out of 100 that a percentage estimate from the sample
would differ from & complete census by less than the standard error. The
chances are about 95 out of 100 that the difference would be less than twice
the standard error and 99 out of 100 that it would be less than 234 times as
large.

The figures in tables A are approximations of the standard errors of per-
centages. In order to derive a simple table of standard errors which could
be prepared at moderate cost, 2 number of approximations were required. As
a result, table A is to be interpreted as providing an indication of the order of
magnitude of the standard errors of percentages rather than as the precise
error for any specific percentage.

TaBLe A.—Standard error of percentages of housing and household characteristics
of occupied dwelling units, by color of occupanits, inside standard metropolitan
areas of the United States: 1956

Base of percentage and color of occupants

Percentage Nonwhite Total or white

750,000 2,500,000 | 10,000,000 | 20,000,000

2 or 98, Lo 0.8 0.2 0.1
10 or 90. 2.2 L5 .5 .3
50 5.0 4.0 .8 .8

TABLE 1.—Number of dwelling units in structure, year buill, and condition and
plumbing facilities by tenure and color of occupants for occupied dwelling uniis
wnside standard metropolilan areas of the United Siates: 1956

Owner-occupied dwelllng units Renter-occupled dwelllng units
Subject
Total ‘White | Nonwhite Total ‘White | Nonwhite

All occupled dwelllng
s e 17,275,000 | 16, 338, 000 938,000 | 12,503,000 | 10,708, 000 1,705,000
Percent..oeemcmmccncean 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0

NUMBER OF DWELLING UNITS

IN STRUCTURE
1dwelling unib. oo oooooinoo. 86.9 87.3 79.4 24.1 24.2 23.1
2 dwelling units._...... 9.7 9.5 14.3 22.3 22.2 22.9
3 to 4 dwelling units_. ... 2.5 2.3 5.5 17.8 17.5 18.5
5 dwelling units or more...... .9 .0 .0 36.0 36.1 35.4
YEAR BUILT
April 1950 to 1956 .. ___.._____ 28.3 29. 4 9.7 11.3 1.7 8.5
1940 to March 1950 19.7 20.0 13.7 12,0 12.6 8.3
1930 to 1939. 9.1 9.2 8.1 7.6 8.2 3.9
1929 or earlie 42.3 40.9 66.9- 68.6 67.0 78.8
Not reported. - .8 .6 1.6 .5 .5 .5
CONDITION AND PLUMBING
PACILITIES

Not dilapidated 96.3 96.7 88.0 91.3 93.4 7.7
With all facllitles_ . ____.__ 91.1 92.1 73.8 79.1 82.9 55.3
Lacking facllities.. 5.2 4,7 14.1 12.2 10.5 22.4
Dilapidated..._...... 19 1.4 9.1 8.3 4.2 19.8
Not reported..coooo_ocoo____ 19 1.8 2.9 2.4 2.3 2.8

Source: Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, 1956 Natlonal Houslng Inventory.
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TaBLe 2.—Year moved into unit, income in 1956, value of property, and value-
income ratio by color of occupants, for owner-occupied nonfarm dwelling units
inside standard melropolitan areas of the United Staies: 1956

Subject

Taqtal

v

Owner-occupied nonfarm units in 1-unit strugtures 1..._.
Percent . :

YEAR MOVED INTO UNIT

1955 to 1056. ..
1950 to 1054. __

14,115,000
100.0

1945 to 1949__
1944 or earlier. .-
Not reported. ..

INCOME IN 1956 2

Less than $2,000
$2,000 to $3,999
$4,000 to £5,999

$6,000 to $7,999
$8,000 to $9,999
$10,000 or more,
Not reported

VALUE OF PROPERTY
Less than $4,000 N

$10,000 to $11,999.

$12,000 to $14,999.

$15,000 to $19,999.

$20,000 or more

Not reported

VALUE-INCOME RATIO
Less than 1.0

1.0tol4

L5 to 1.9,
2.0 to 2.9. -
3.0 or more

Not dvailable 2

i

PEHDWORO-WO

et et e et et
whekhPoen

BEBEwow
4 OB 00 &3 60

1 Restricted to 1-dwelling-unit structure without business and with only 1 dwelling unit in property.

2 Income of primary families and primary individusals

3 Ratio not computed when value or Income is not rer;orted, value Is lgss than $1,000 or $100,000 or more,

or income is less than $100 or $10,000 or more.

Source: Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, 1956 National Housing Inventory.
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TaBLE 3.—Year moved into unil, income in 1966, gross monthly rent, and gross rent
as percentage of income by color of occupants, for renter-occupied nonfarm dwelling
units inside standard meiropolitan areas of the Uniled States: 1956

B Subject ‘White | Nonwhite
Renter-occupled nonfarin undts_ _oo.eoooeeeoo_____ 10, 616, 000 1,686,000
Percent 100.0 100.0

YEAR MOVED INTO UNIT
1955 to 1956___ 42.2 43.0 37.3
1950 to 1954. . 3.4 30.8 35.0
1945 to 1949__ 8.6 8.3 10.9
1944 or earlier. - 4.5 4.7 12,8
Not reported 3.3 3.2 4.0
INCOME IN 1958 1
Less than $2,000. 15,5 13.8 26.0
$2,000 to $3,999 24.8 2.2 35.0
$4,000 to $5,999. 23.9 24.8 17.9
$6,000 to $7,999 1L5 12.7 4.3
$8,000 to $9,999. 4.1 4.5 1.8
$10,000 or more 3.7 4.2 0.7
Not reported 16.4 16.8 14.4
GROSS MONTHLY BENT
Less than $30. 3.8 10.2
$30 to $39.. 6.4 13.3
$40 to $49___ 1.1 15.8
$50 to $569. : 14.1 14.5
$60 to $79... 26.6 20.8
$80 to $99__ 15.2 8.8
$100 or more. - 11.3 5.7
No cash rent or not reported 11.4 10.9
GROSS BENT A8 PERCENTAGE OF INCOME

Less than 10 percent 4.6 3.7
10 to 14 percent.. 14.7 1L5
15 to 19 percent. ... 16.7 15.9
20 to 29 percent. 20.2 21.0
30 percent or more. 15.3 25.7
Not avallable 3, 2.5 22,

1 Income of primary familles and primary individuals.

2 Percentage not computed when rent or income is not reported, no cash rent is paid for unit, rent is $1,000

or more, income is less than $100 or $10,000 or more.

Source; Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, 1956 National Housing Inventory.
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Exuaisir G

THENDS TOWARD OFEN OCCUPANCY
In Tow .Rent Housing Programs of- the Public Housing Administration
\ ag of March 31, 1958
Based on latest information available to June 1, 1958

NOTES
N — .
This is the seventh directory of stateand local progréss toward open occupancy: ih lou-rent projects housing llegro tenants, The listing is alphabetical
by state, In the 1l states with laws governing nondiscrimination in pnblicly assisted housing, all localities in that state are reported regardless
of pattermn of occupancy in the projects or the cxistence of a local open occupancy commitment., Jhere a county housing authority has issued'an open
occupancy statemont, the policy is pregsumed to apply to all locallties wnder its jurlsdiction and datz for such localities are found under the
governing authority, The directory is confined to U, S, continental projects,

This 1s not a complete directory of occupancy by Negroes in the low-rent program of the Fublic Housing Administration, It is limited to states and
Jocalities with initlally or completely occupied low-rent projects and with either open occupancy laws, policles, or directives, one, or more integrated
projects, or both. The tables preceding the locality data summarize the trends toward open occupancy since 1952 and compare the coverage of this
document with tho total occupancy by Negroes in the low-rent propgram,

For management and reporting purposes, local housing authorities have the privilege of combining two or more projects into what is known as a Management
Combination. ‘hen this is done, the projects in the combination lose their individual identity and the combination is counted as one project, The PIA
Statisticg Branch counts by Management Conmbinations only. To conform, this Trends document must use the same counting method and the totdls on the
Swmary page are for management projects. Since Trends users, however, are understood to be more interested in individual development projects, on the
state pages only we have shown also the number of these. When Management Combinations appear in a statets records, the totals at the boginning of the
state pages are the management figures, Individual development project totals are shown in parentheses, thus: (D-26),

Caution is advised in internreting the data contained in this directory. It 1s not to be assumed that no Negro occupancy in a project listed herein
represents restriction by race. A number of factors may influence thls, among them lack of an eligible market among Negroes, or a dearth of applica~
tions for low-rent housing from Negroes in the area.

The following are abbroviations used to indicate actual pattems of occupancy (Colwm 6): >

CI =~ Completely. Integrateds White and more than one nonwhite famlly, including at lezast one Negro family, This should not be canfused with the
No Pattern definition below; which is concerned solely and specifically with one Negro family in an otherwise all-white project or vice versa,

NP = No Pattern: One Negro famlly in an otherwise all-white project, or ane white family in an ¢therwise all-Negry project, Cases of the latter
are footnoted as they occur, -

SWP - Segregated within project: A single development providing for more than one race, wlth some sdrt of segregation of the races such as separate
buildings on the same ,site, separate project sites, etc,

CS =~ A project occupied exclusively by Negroes, (
NO ~ No occupancy by Negroes, although occupancy may be by other nonwhites,

(over)
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MM - A special management combination code wnder which at least one development is integrated and at least ane development is lm:lnbégmbed. These

cases are footnoted.

MCS =« A special management combination code under which at least one dovelopment is all-white and one all-Negro. These cases are footnoted,

Other abbreviations used:

P ~ Development Program

DP9 ~ Development Program under the Housing Act of 1949

HA,IHA ~ Local Housing Authority

HA'L9 ~ Projects doveloped under the Housing Act of 1949

HA'50 -~ Yar projects converted to low-rent use under authority of the Housing Act of 1950

RiA ~ Low-rent projects built wnder the Public Worke Administration

RRO ~ Racial Relations Officer, FHA

USHA - Projects developed under the U, S, Housing Act of 1937

671 ~ Low-rent projects used to house defense and war workers (refer.to PL-671 amending the U, S. Housing Act)

Sources: GColums (1), (2), (3), (h) - Statistics Branch, PHA
Colum (5) - PHA and Racial Relaticns Office recorde
Column (6) - Information from the Regional Offices received to June 1, 1958

HHFA~PHA

Racial Relations

PIITS:SUITH:mps

August 1958 '
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Table 1

States with low~-rent
housing under management

Localities with open occu=

pancy policy or practice

Projects in localities
with open occupancy policy

With legisla=~

Projects completely

Year 1/ tion or with Percent of integrated
Total localities Number a%l localities Total
with integrated with low-rent N
umber Percent
policy or housing £ total
practice of tota
1952, ces000n0es 41 20 96 19,6 248 76 30.6
195340ss0csnces 42 23 158 25,2 360 142 39.4
19540000000 00as 42 25 213 26,0 477 199 41,7
1955¢sassnvssas 42 28 248 29.1 578 272 47.1
19560000 sas0ses 42 28 265 30.9 647 329 50.8
1957 400avscens 42 30 292 33.8 694 385 55.5
19584cevssnssns 42 30 310 35,3 716 385 53.8

1/ As of March 31, except 1952 for which data are as of September 30,

HHFA-PHA

Statistics Branch
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Table 2

AlL Projects with Negro occupancy
low-rent Total Completely integrated
Year 1/ projects -
in Percent of Eﬁi::n:izﬁ Percent of
occupancy Numbexr all Number N all
ts egro Occu~ projects
projec bancy
1
1952¢a0s0ssoscesssvaseasl 1,047 501 47.8 76 15.2 7.2
1953cscecccascsassonsans 1,292 667 51.6 142 21,3 11.0
19544 ca0seancsnssnsascns 1,546 863 55.8 199 23.1 12,9
19550a0ss0essscacencscne 1,884 1,049 55.7 272 25.9 14.4
1956.cescasncccsncacnsens 1,948 1,100 5645 329 29.9 16.9
1957 cesasannsnnseccscens 1,948 1,119 57.4 385 3444 19.8
1958 ¢esenancsecsscsancas 1,964 1,139 58,0 385 33.8 ‘ 19.6

1/ As of March 31, except 1952 for which data are as of September 30.
2/ 1Includes one 671 project still in war use with no Negro occupancy.,

HHFA-PHA
Statigtics Branch

181



1]

Table 3

N Dwelling units occupied by Negroes
b
lqu_::ngf In localities In completely
Year 1/ dwelling Total with open occupancy integrated
= units i policy or practice projects
occupied Percent of Percent of Percent of
217 Number 11 ied Number all Negro Number all Negro
all occuple occupancy occupancy
1952400seascansand 216,608 82,353 38,0 30,271 36.8 12,341 15.0
19530caccccreniesd 248,486 82,388 37.2 37,137 40.2 17,236 18,6
1954eiseencccscesd 306,722 115,764 37.7 46,548 40,2 23,250 20,1
19550 00u0s00s0saed 343,953 133,780 38.9 61,463 45.9 35,841 26.8
1956400cesssssssed 374,089 159, 269 42.6 81,334 51.1 48,956 30.7
195740s0ccecnsseed 389,628 170,458 43,7 93,281 5447 56,118 32,9
19584 00asessvenssd 401,776 179,350 44.6 102,360 | 571 63,151 35.2

(431

1/ As of March 31, except 1952 for which data are as of September 30.
2/ 1Includes 199 units in one PL-671 project still in war use, none of‘which are occupied by Negroes.

HHFA~PHA
Statistics Branch




Comparison of Trends Coverage with Total Program

As of March 31, 1958

Management Projects 1/ Units
States Localities Occupiled Patterns Occupied |Occupied by
Total
Total by occupied by Negroes in
Negroes CI NP Other P Negroes CI Projects
Total Program .
42 2/879 1,964 1,139 385 38 1,541 401,776 179,350 63,151
Irends Coverage
30 310 716 542 385 38 119 244,232 102,360 63,151

1/ Includes one 671 project still in war use with 199 units occupied, none of them by Negrc;es:
2/ Rural projects are not included in locality count but are included in project and unit count,

HHFA-PHA t
Statistics Branch

€81




‘TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY

In Housing Progrems of the Public Housing Administration

(Including ona 671 project still in var usec)

As of Maxch 31, 1958

Localities Hansgement Projects Unita
Occupied Pattarns Occupied
States State Law Yotal Hﬁ'h Total by N‘:;tn Total Occupied by Negroas
Policy Nogroea cI xe 1/ Other Occupancy | OSvPied [ o e Pf‘:jgcltl
Total 30 cescrsocse 1 310 256 716 542 385 38 119 175 244,232 102,360 63,151
Axizonseeces . — ] 7 15 9 4 1 4 6 1,853 439 67
California, - 66 2/58 114 78 67 4 7 36 21,541 9,458 8,662
Calorado. -na 2 2 12 12 12 - - .- 3,453 752 752
Comnecticut, X 13 1 28 28 26 - 4 -——- 8,889 3,729 2,441
Dalevateaess ne 1 1 3 4 4 “—- -— - 756 504 504
Dixtrict of Columbin. X 1 1 19 19 7 1 11 ue 5,267 4,618 1,143
inofs.. —— 10 6 35 29 16 4 9 6 18,431 14,139 5,886
—— 5 3 14 11 2 1 8 3 3,043 2,036 10
- 1 1 8 4 R on= 4 4 4,493 2,000 -—-
—o— 1 1 2 1 ] = - 1 5 14 14
—— 2 1 2 1 1 - - 1 227 2 2
- 1 1 17 14 6 - 8 3 8,484 5,595 1,908
b 3 2 20 48 32 26 5 1 16 16,808 1,861 1,458
X 14 9 26 17 7 1 9 9 9,657 4,831 2,196
b3 7 6 9 5 5 e - 4 2,089 ‘a6 216
- 2 2 10 8 6 - 2 2 7,105 4,608 3,497
——. 3 2 4 1 —— 1 new k] 181 i .
-—= 1 1 4 4 1 - 2 “m- 1,760 732 454
— 1 [} 1 1 1 - — e 99 75 75
. 3 3 4 1 e 1 s 3 625 1 .
b 4 5 3 82 65 46 4 15 17 22,366 7,804 5,535
. 2 2 2 2 2 . . s 141 25 25
X 1 16 65 58 52 4 2 7 46,795 17,667 17,192
- 10 6 k] 28 19 1 8 8 16,395 8,572 3,926
x 1 e 12 3 1 2 wem 9 849 3 EY
.——- » 4/33 92 77 49 4 24 15 27,371 10,662 5,185
X 4 4 14 1 9 2 oa 3 4,337 424 422
- 1 1 1 1 1 - - — a s 6
X 19 ns 28 14 13 1 - 14 6,475 886 885
X 4 4 8 4 3 1 - 4 2,347 664 663

}/ Iacludss 3 localitfes covered Ly policies of county suthorities.

Tha District of Columbia s

A=

Btattatice Branch

as a atata

1/ Includes 24 projects with oua Nogro family in otherwise White occupancy snd 14 projscts with pue vhite famfly in othexrwise Hegro occupancy.
2/ Includes 34 localities covered by policies of covaty authorities.
3/ 1Includes & localities covered by-policy of a county authordty.
4/ Includes 14 localities covered by policies of county suthoritiss.
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TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958
. . ' ARTZONA
(1) (2] (3) ) (5} (6)
\ Occ. Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Oceupancy (By mmber of occupied projects)
in localit by Negroes
Cit: Proj's Units [Progrem Proj's Units Racial O y Policy t CL NP Other RO
TOTALS 8 15 1853 2 9 539 T Statements 5 1 g 5 [
USHA 2 USHA 2 SWp 2 USHA
HA'YMO 2 9 2CS 4 thg
Flagstaff .... 1 k7 Huarhg 1 22 || "The Authority does not practice segregation 1 '49- Brannen Hms. - —— [
in any form..." « DP'49
Glendale «.sse 1 52 USHA Eres - "Housing needs...will be met...lrrespective e 1 'y e 1 USHA
1 70 HA'h9 1 1 || of race." - pptho
Maricopa
(Pinal Co.) 1 17 HEA'MG ||~== === || "The 1A has reaffirmed its pollcy of serving ———— - -— - 1ty
-all eligible groups on the basis of need.”
=~ RRO
Maricopa Co. 1 300 |[HA'49 1 30 || "The policy of the Authority is one of non- 149 - -— —u— [
diserimination." - DP'49 Coffelt-Lamoreaux
MeBa  cescenes 1 53 USHA 1 15 |{ "The program will be handled on the basis of m—————— === |1 SWP-USHA ——
1 50 [ mA*hg 1 15 Il no aiscrimination." - DP'49 1 swp- 'h9
Phoenix ...e.] 3 601 JfusHA 2 148 || "...the LEA shall, in the selection of ten- 1 USHA - luke Bma. === |1 ¢S-USHA 1 USEA
3 482 llmathg 1 19% | ants, abplish the policy of segregation... 2 ¢s- *h9 2 thg
applications for tenancy will be considered
- on the basis of need regardless of race..."
- IP ‘W9
stanfield «... 1 22 HA'WG || ~wm ——— "Will serve all eligible groups an the basis ) - e 1 thg
of need." =~ IP'49
TUCBON  seaens 1 159 USHA 1 b1 e aatatatatei o] 1 USHA- LaReforma - - -———

g8l




$
TRERDS TOWAFD OFEN OCCUPANCY

as of -
March 31, 1958
CALIFORNIA (contd) . .
(1) [€)) (3) &) (5) (D]
Occ. Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Ocenpancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By mmber of occupied projects)
in Jocalit |_by Negroes |
City Proj's Units JProgram|| Proj's Unitsi Racial Occupancy Policy Statement cI NP Qtherx o
TOTALS 66 ko 21,51 78 9hs8 Sh  Statements 67 _ (D-7h) h 6
(>-121) Hﬁﬁ\;‘ 2 Court Decisicns 53 O o (T (P
HA 19 b1 "9 205 7 'h9
HA 50 3 150 i MM 1l 150
Antioch (see
Contra Costa)
Arvin (aee
Kern Co.)
Bakersfield \
(see Kern Co,)
Barstow (see '
San Bernardino)
" Beaumont seesees 1 12 fHAYL9 -— =~~~ I"This Authority doos not practice segregaticn e tacsse ——— — 19
in any form." - DP'}9
Belvedere (see
Los Angeles Co,)
Benicia seceeses 1 75 (HA'LY 1 [ e ————— 1 49 - Capitol Hgts, o — -
Brawley seeecees 125 [lHAtL9 ‘3 25 |"This Authority does not practice segregation
in any form,"” -~ DP'L9 19 -
Palm-Eastern Ave. —— —— —
Brawley Area ... 1 225 |HA L9 1 21 e ———————————— 1149 —— —
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TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958
. . i CALYFORNTA {contd)
1) ) (3) ) (5} (2]
Occ. Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By mmber of occupied projects)
| _in Locality {__by Negroes ]
City Proj's Units JProgram| Proj's Units Racial Oc: cy Policy Statement CcIL Other KO
Brentwood (See
Contra Costa)
Broderick (see
Yolo Co.)
Calexico Area .. 1 25 fuAthg camm  wee  IMThe Authority does not practice segregation ———————— ——— — 1 49
in any form." - DP *h9
COres assesscsne 1 18 pHAth9 em wm- g, .efforts will be made,..to prevent... pre- —————— - ——— 1 th9
cluding the housing of minority groups.”
Chino {see San
Bernardine Co.)
Colton (see San
Bernardino Co.)
Contra Costa Cos [essseesaccsosecfossrcacfbocacceccasen W, , W8, .0.haVve met the needs of all groups to
the extent of our facilities...Negro occu-
pggcy varies from none on some projects to
S0feed™
(Antioch .eees™ 1 37 JusHA [N P, - — 1 USHA
(Brentwood «.s 1 Ll fusHA —— ————— — —— 1 USHA
(Martinez ..ss 1 52 juUsHA —— — ——— ——— — 1, USHA
(No. Richmand, 1 76 Y HALY 1 76 ————— e L CSmth9 | mmm
(Pittsburg ... 1 86 | USHA ——— - venin et e —— 1 USHA
(Pittsburg-Port 2 193 [ HALS 1 A 1 149 - E1 Pueblo ——— — 1 %9
Chicago

L8I1



TRENDS TOWARD OPER OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958
CALIFORNIA (contd) ~
(1) (3) [€D) (5} (e) )
Occ. Low-Rent Actual Pattern af Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupied projecta)
in Jocality by Negroes
City Proj’'s Units {Program |l Proj's Units} ~Racial Occupancy Policy Statement CI Qther | HO
Delano (see
Kern Co,) f N
El Centro seeses 1 50 [HA'L9 1 36 I"A policy of nondiserimiration will be. 1 ‘h9~Fairfield —— — ——
followed,” -~ DP 'h9
Esparto (see
Yolo Co.)
Bureka svesensse 1 100 [HAtLS 1 i e e e 119 — —
Firebaugh eveees | ~ 1 50 [HAWS 1 2 S — ‘| b9 Mendoza Terre | o= | o= | =
FOWIOT cesencese 1 20 Juang’ 1 6 S 1 149 Magill Terrace | ~ee — —
Fresno sessseses 3 215 (| USHA 2 61 f"Aasignment of units shall be...on the basis |2 ' L9-Sierra Terrace 1749 1 CS-USHA X USHA
7 600 [HAYLY- L 197 {of equity to all, and...insofar as possible..,| Yosemite Vill, 1 CcS-t49 | 2'h9
o applicants will be placed in project nearest }1 USHA -Sierra Flaza 1149-10
1 9 JHA'S == === [the residence they ocCuDY.ssjessand no \ 1150
segregation...will be practiced,”
- HA Res., 1952 .
Gonzales (see
Monterey Co,)
Guadalupe ssavee 1 16 [tHA'h9 ——— wew | "Families will be placed according to their e e — — L9
- needs and there shall be no gegregation,”
- DP 149
Holtville jesaee 1 29 [ HALS www === | "The Authority does not practice segregation ———— — — Ithe
in any form," « DP'L9
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TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958
. ) . ' ! ) CALTFORNIA (contd)
(1) (2) (3) ) %) (6)
Occ. Low~Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By mmber of occupied projects)
in Iocality by Negroes
City Proj's Units JProgram|] Proj's Units Racial Oc cy Policy Statement cI NE. Qther No_ .
Imperial sececsse 1 11 fHArko — ~=~ ["The Authority does not practice segregation R — — 1 W9
Hn any form," «~ DP'49
TNA10 sevecsocsee 1 20 [HA'LS 1 9 ["...policy of nondiscrimination will be 1 49 ~Indio Hsge — — —
followed," = DP 149
Kern County eevorsssensscefocessesfescoessssssea]'The policy..,i8...t0 house,,.familles as
vacancies oocur....We have always practiced
integration,” = Exec. Dir., 8/9/!
(Arvin yeeeenens 1 50 {HA'L9 1 3 1 49 -Monte Vista - —— ———
(Sakersfield .. ¢ 105 {UsHA 1 50 1 49 ~Oro Vista — 1 C5~USHA|1 USBA
(1 18l #HATHY 1 175 p
(Delano eeessees 1 62 fHA'LY 1 6 ctesettetattcsenitanstiarenarsnrssnstes 1 )9 -Valle Vista — —— —
(Shafter see.ees 1 3L IHA'LS - — shesseescnasrtessesnssaserseresnssanen s — — 1 9
Knights Lndg. ¢
(see Yolo Co.)
Idve 0ak secesase 1 30 JHA'H9 —— ~~« I"We have complete integration among all e —— —— X 49
races,,." -~ Exee, Dir.
Lomita (see Los
Angeles County)
Lo Angeles eees. 10 315k JUSHA 10 1996 J",..a policy of. nondiscrimination shall be 10 USHA - —— — ————
9 h227 FHA'L9 9 2972 ffollowed...and there shall be no segregatian.” Aliso Village
2 59l fHA'S0 2 2ho - DP 149 Avalon Gardens

Estrada Courts
Haclenda Village
Mead Homes

Pico Gardens
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TRERDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958
CALIFORNTA (contd) . .
1 -(2) (3) ) (5) (6)
Occ. Low-Rent Actual Pattexrn of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By mmber of occupied projects)
in Jocality by Negroes .
City Proj's Units JProgram|| Proj's Unitsf Racial Occupancy Policy Statement cI NP Qther NO
Los Angelos({contd) Pueblo del Rio

Ramona Gardens
Rancho San Pedro
Rose Hill Courta

8 9 - L thon
Aliso Extension
Estrada Ext,.
Imperial~Comptan
Tmperial Courta
Jordan Downs
Pacoima Site
Rancho San Pedro Exj
West LA Site

2 150 ~ Dana Strand

Normont Terr.

Los Angeles Co .. fevesscccssnsnaflosscssafococecnessea ["Tenants from all races will be admitted to
all the projects on the same basis," -HA
Res., 2/1h/52

(Belvadere sueue 1 ol RusHA 1 26 1 USHA - Maravilla —- —— _—
(Lomita eeuesens 1 301 JUSHA —— e —— — — 1 USHA
(Ko.Lang Beach.. 1 712 [USHA 1 20 esesesatesensessasasavacasansessecinos 1 USHA - Carmelitos —— — -—
Log Banos «eeesse 1 18 fHA'49 — === ["The LHA will follow a policy of housing,..on orens e croan ——— —— 1 'h9
the basis of urgency of need..." = DP fth9
Martinez (see N

Contra Costa)

# One white famdly in otherwise all-Negro occupancy,
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TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY

as of 58
MHaxch X
) . ) 3, 35 CALIFORNIA (contd)
) ) (3) ) (5) (6) .
. Occ. Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By mumber of occupied projects)
in locality by Negroes
City Proj's Units -JProgram|| Proj‘s Units|] Racial Occupancy Policy Statement L Cl FP Other NQ
Morced eceevseves 1 138 QHA'M 1 20 |"Dwelling units will be made avallable to the —————— — 1 SWP=149| wem
various racial and national groups accoxrding
to their respective needs," - Ltr., HA to PHA,
7/19/50
Modesto esssveee 1 150 gHA'LS 1 6 |"NG racial restrictions..." - DP 449 1 '49 - Westview —— —_— _—
HMonterey Co, seessessvcssssfecscasalssecsccansss. [TOUr applicants are taken in concurrent order
«es Wo have no racial problems,.." ~ Exec,
Div,, 7/5h
(Gm' assase 1 20 JHAtk9 ——— - eI ————. ——— —— 1 149
(Salinas seeeee 1 98 {HA'H9 1 8 sesestcessevssssssnnssssnsnssanassassaan |1 149 ~Laguna Haciendas | —== —— o
NeedleS eessenss 1 50 JHA'LY b4 2 |"This Authority does not practice segregation {1 149 - Needles Homes — —— —
in any form,® - DP 49
HoWman eessesece 1 15 §HA'L9 ——— ~== ["Location of project...does not preclude —— — — 19
housing of eligible minority groups,” - DPTL9
No. Long Beach
(see Los Ang,Co)
L 4
No, Richmond (see
Contra Costa)
Oakdal® seseceas 1 26 FHALY —— === |"Efforts will be made...to prevent the fact ——— — . 11,9
[Ehat project 1e in white neighborhood/ from
precluding the housing of eligible minority
groups," = DP 9

161
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© QAT (contd)
1 2)

City

TRENDS TOWARD OFEN OCCUPANCY

Oakland sescasaee

Omnard eceesssace

\
Paso Robles sseee

Patteraon sessesee
Pittsburg,
Pittsburg-Port

\ Chicago (geo
Contra Costa Co,)
Port Husnemo ...,

Redlands ‘(sce
San Bernardino)

Richmond seessses

Riverbank ..occess

as of
March 31, 1958
§ 3 5 (o)
Occ, Low-Rent ) i ) . Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By mmber ‘of occupled projects)
in locality | |__by Negroes |
Pro]'s Units §Progran | M@n_ﬂm_ii_cu&MPoncv Statement el 113 QOther. HO__
3 915 USHA 2 b9y 2 USHA = Peralta Villa | =~- —— 1 USHA
= Canphell Vige
1 260 | HAthS 1 61 L"I‘he stated policy of the HA is one of nen- |1 'h9 - Colonia Village | ——- — ——
Jsegregation." = RRO
1 L9 [ HA'SO 1 12 J'Policy...to lease in accordance with need 1 150 ~ Cak Park ——— — —
lwithout regard to race,” = DP 149 *
1 20 JBANY9 || ~ee  mme 0., .policy...to allocate DU'g...without regard —— — —— 1 9
Jto race,” - DP th9
1
1 30 | HAWS | <=~  =o- |"There shall be no segregatiom,” = DP 149 ———— — — 1 9
\
2 198 USHA 2 2], |"Applicants are housed...without distinction J2 USHA ~ Trianglse Ct,. — — —
1 299 | HAth9 1 57 fas to race,.," =~ HA Res. 9/4/52 Nystrom Vig.
L '149 - Easter Hi11
1 30 § HALY | -~~ === l"location of the project in a white neighborw ——— — 1 h9
hood will not pmcluds the housing of eligible
minority groups,®” - DP 149
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TRENDS TOWARD OPEN QCCUPANCY

as of 58
March bl
3 18 CALTFORNIA (contd)
[€Y) @) . (3) ®) (3) ©)
Occ. Low~Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupled projects)
in Yocality |_by Negross |
city Prol's_Units | Program | Proj's_ Units) Racia) Occupancy Policy Statement cI Xe Other | KO
Sacramento eeesse 1 310 USHA 1 32 ] "No person will be segregated or discriminated 1 USHA ~ New Helvetia —— s—are —
1 399 {HAW9 1 87 [ egainst solely because of his race or color |1 '49 ~ River Oaks
or oresd.s." ~ Court Stipulation, 3/28/52 -
Sacramento Co. .. 1 168 | UsHA 1 37 1 USHA ~ Dos Rioa
Salinas (see
Honterey Co)
San Barnardino
(see San
Bernardino Co,)
San Barnardino
COuntY ecescccscofosscccccacsssadosascosfoscccencccces nfull cooperation between races and creeds is
true to American tradition and the principles
of Democracy,? - IA Res., 1/2/52, adopted
P Fesidents! Handhook Regulation
1 60 m'b9 3 5900020000500 s0EN0DN0NRE0tEss0CRRsRRRRY 1 'h9"cAIF19.“7' —— m——— m——
1 L9 JHALY § =~ — e ——— — 1 %9
1 8 HAYLS 1 9 1, 149 ~ Colton Housing | ~—= — —
0 | USHA 1 l 1 USHA - Lugonia Homea | =--- — —
1 15 | mA'kg 1 5 1 149 = Redlands Homee
(San Bernardino, | (I~ 252 | UsHA 1 89 1 USHA - Waterman Gdns,| --- —— —
(1 297 HA9 1 159 1 149 - San Bernardino
San Francisoo.... 3 1733. iUSHA-lB 3 660 | Court ruled sgainat segregation 10/1/52, 2 USHA ~Potrero Terr. ~=~ |1 USHA-
2h92  [HA'L9- I 1446 | refusal by Supremo Court to review case on Sunny MM
M HA appeal, 5/25/5h USHA-MCM®-Holly Park-
n_ .same get of standards,,.without regard to Valencia Gn:
race or color..." - HA Res, 5/28/54 1 49 = Yerba Buena

# Integrated projects wnder a Management Combinatien in "Othex! colum,
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CALIFORNIA (contd)
'_Im(_)l

City

San Franclsco
(contd)

San Joaquin Co 4s.
(Stockton esevee
(Thernton seevee
(Tracy sessesees

San Pablo seseese

Shafter (sce Xern
Co.

Stockton (see San
Joaquin Co.)

Thornton (see San
Joaquin Co.)

TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY
a8 of
m3111958

Occ. Low-Rent
Public Housing
|_in Iocality |
| Proj's_Units |

2 611
1 ko
2 99
1 99

3

Progran

Occupancy

b

Proj's

%)

Ne, 8
Unitsy

(5)

Racial Occupancy Policy Statement

(5)

Actual Pattern of Occupancy
(By mmber of cccupied projects)

R

Qther

HA'L9
HA'LS
HA'LS
HA'LY

Tracy (see San
Joaquin Co,)

1
1

178

-
6

"A1l races are housed in all projects, An
integrated pattern is followed," - Exec. Dir.
8/31/5h

(T

Harbor Slope
Hunters FPoint
Hmters View
Potrero Annex

19-MCM¥. No Beach Pl

1h9 - Sierra Vista
Sierra-Vista~
Lever

th9 ~ Tracy Homen

149 = Vista delCamiro

1 'h9-
M

1 k9
1 9

# Tntegrated project undexr a Management Combination in "Other" colwms. The other project in the combinatlon is occupled exclusively by Chinese,
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TRENDS TOWARD OFER OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958
) . CALIFORNIA (contd)
) (2) 3) &) (5} ®)
Occ. Low~-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupled projects)
in locality by Negroes :
_City Proj‘s Units QProgram|| Proj's Units) Racial Occuge_il ncy Policy Statement cx NP _ Other NO
Turlock eececenss 1 30 HA'L9 ——— === | ..."would not preclude housing of eligible o e — ——— 1 th9
non-whites... = DP 'h9
Ventura eeesesses 1 100 | #Ath9 1 1l § "The racial groups to be served are white 1 149 - Westview ——— ——— -—
and colored," =~ DP 149
WasCo seevassnses 1 2L BATL9 1 2 B e 1 49 ~ Valley Homes — — _—
Winters (see -
Yolo Co.)
Woodland (see
Yolo Go.)
Yolo (see Yolo Co)j
Yolo County vedkievesssoscncssollosescssfocsescacenss | "This Authority does not practice
segregation.” - Exec. Dir., 8/6/5h4
(Broderick s.... 1 50 § HAWY 1 N eesnsas 1 49 - River Fork Hms| =-- -— -
(ESparto eeesees 1 1 HALS ——— —— assssecsassncsas mmemm——— m—— —— 1 ‘.1L9
(Knights Ldg. .. 1 8 BAYL9 ——— - sessesesacssonne - —— 19
Inters seecess 1 27 HAWY9 —— —_— sesecsesassecrsesesssccssasanendntas e — 19
1 59 f HAWY 1 2 T PRI T 1 th9 - Yolando Homes — —— —
(Y010 eessovene 1 9 § HAMGY wme —— cesssectetatttacentttantatassnntonte B et — ——- 1%
/
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TRERDS TOWARD OFER OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958 -~
COLORADO
(1) () (3) ) [€2) (6)
Occ. Lov-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By mmber of occupied projects)
in locality by Negroes
City Proj's Units {Program Pro,]'s Units} Racial Occupancy Policy Statement CI biid Otherx No
TOTALS 2 12 3453 2 752 2 Statements 12 (D-15) ——— [ [
USHA HA
(2-15) HAtho 3 1ho
DOnVeYeceeess 3 T65 [SHA-MC 3 162 | "There is no racial segregation in occupied 1 USHA - Las Casitas
8 2466  FHAV49~ 8 5651 proJects...no racial segregation in projects | 2 USHA-MC =~
w under program reservation." - DP 'h9 Lincoln Park
Lincoln Park
. Platte-Arapahoe
( Platte Valley
7 ‘49 « Columbine
Curtis Park
Kewton
South Lincoln
8tapleton
West Ridge
Westwood
1 '49-MC -
~ Sun Valley Homes
Sun Valley Annex
Puebloeseses 1 222 || HA'M9 1 25| "There will be no racisl segregation.” 1 '49 - Sangre de - - ——
- P 'h9 Criste
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TRENDS TOWARD OFEN OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958
i CONNECTICUT
) @) (3] %) (5] ’ (6)
J{0cc. Low~Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupied projects)
in localit; by Negroes
Gity Proj's Units |[Progrem || Proj's Unit: Racial Occupancy Policy Statement CI NP Other NO
TOTALS 13| =8 8889 4 28 3129 State Law 2h -—- .g_(_[: 24—
(D-29) USEA 11 Statements 9 USHA 3 SWP
? HA'hY 13 thy lcs
HA'SO . 1 WA
PWA 1 '50
"A1] persons within the jurisdiction of this state|
shall be entitled to full and equal eccommodations,
in every place of public accomodation....A place
of public eccommodation...shall include all public
housing projects." - Public Act #291, 7/13/49
Bridgeport ... 2 1595 || usEA 2 726 || "A1l racial groups will be served." - IP '49 2 ‘49 - Phineas Barnum == [ 2 SWP- ———
2 T8 | mA'Ng 2 ks9 Chas. Greene USHA
Bristol ......f| 1 200 || BA'50 1 5 1 t50 ~ Cambridge Park - - -
East Hartford 1 100 HA'49 1 Tl "The LHA will admit to occupancy all eligible 1 '49 - Hockanum Hms ——— - -
families regardless of race, color or creed."
- o '49
QOreenwich .... 1 210 BA'k9 1 15|l "Will adhere to state laws re diaerimlj;nation." 1 *h9 - Wilbur Peck -—— —— -
= IP k9
Hartford <.... b 1875 || vsHA-MC L3 850 || "No applicant...shall be subject to discrimina~ [|3 USHA - Charter Oak wow | 1 CS-USHA| ==
1 597 HA'h9 1 191 || tion or segregation because of his race, nat- Dutch Point -MC
ional origin,..." « Comm. Council Res. 1/49 Nelton Court
1 49 ~ Harriet B. Stowe ‘
Middletown ... 1 187 | usmA 1 38 1 USHA - Long River Vlg. - - o
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TRENDS TOWARD OYEN UCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958

CONNECTICUT (contd)
(1) (2) (3) (%) (5} (&)
Occ. Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy by (By number of occupied projects)
in Yocality Negroes
City Proj's Units || Program || Proj's Units|l- Racial Qccupancy Policy Statement CL NP Other NO
Rew Britain ... 1 336 USHA 1 L6 [ "...will serve all applicants on the basis of... 1l USEA - Mount Pleasant -— -—- -
1 160 HA'L9 1 20 |} need...and will not dincriminate against any on 1 '49 - Oval Grove
the basls of race or creed.” - DP ‘L9
New Haven ..... 3 1031 USHA 3 b43 || *.,.will not discriminate against any on the 3 USHA -Elm Haven — —- e
2 561 HA'AY 2 34k || vasis of race, color or creed." -~ DP '49 Farpum Courts
Quinnipiac Terr.
2 49 - Elm Haven Ext.
Rockview (B
©
Norwalk «.cee. 1 132 USHA 1 63| "...will not discriminate against any on the 1 *h9 - Roodner Court === | 1 sWP~ ——— oo
1 210 HA'LO 1 172 || basis of roce." - DP ‘h9 USHA
Norwich ...... 1 75 || mA'kg 1 1| "No aiserimination with respect to race." 1 'h9 - Oak Wood Knoll* -—- ——- ———
- DP 'h9
Stamford ..... 1 2L9 USHA 1 65 {1 ".,.will serve all applicants on basis of 1 USEA - Southfield —— —- ———
1 252 [ HA'W9 1 80 || urgency of need." - P 'h9 1 'h9 - Southfield
1 7 | PHA 1 18 1 PWA - Fairfield
\
Waterbury +... 1 255 HA'hL9 1 184 || ",..there will be no discrimination with res- 1 'h9 - Berkeley Bgts. ——— ——— o
pect to race...” - DP 'h9
Willimantic .. 1 99 HA'49 1 2| "...this office will make notation of applicant’s ||l '49 - Nathan Hale -—— — - !
race for reporting purposes only."
. - Ltr., Exec. Dir. to PHA, 1/9/52
|
|

#In addition to one Negro family, other racial minority families are in occupancy.




TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY
as of
March 31, 1958

DELAWARE
(1) (2) (3) ) (5) (6)
Occ. Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy {By mumber of occupied projects)
| _in Iocality | |_by Negroes |
City Proj's Units JProgram] Proj's Units) Racial Occupancy Policy Statement CL )4 Other O
TOTALS 1 L 756 2 b 508 1 Statement L —-— — —-——
USHA 2 USHA
. HA'L9 2 9
Wilmington eeee 2 378 USHA 2 255 | ",,.that dwelling accommodations should be 2 USHA - Eastlake
2 378 HAL9 2 249 | allocated on the basis of need.,.without Southbridge
regard to race,.." ~ HA Res,, 12/10/53 ]2 '49 - Eastlake Ext.
Southbridge Ext{
DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
TOTALS 1 19 5267 b 19 Lé1s 1 Statement 7 1 1 -—
USHA T UsmR 1 USHA |10 CsS
HA 'L 3 1)9 1 1CH
HA'SO 3 150
PWA
Washington .... 8 2762 USHA 8 2578 |"A1l permanent low-rent housing shall be 1 USHA - Fort Dupont 1 USHA# 1 USHA= ——
6 1608 HA'H49 7 1365 | available for occupancy by low-income USHA-MC - Wilsgns## MM
I 628 HA'50 h 406 } familles without regard to race, color, 3 49 - Cooper DNgs. S CS~USHA
1 269 PWA 1 269 | creed or national origin." Highland Add, 3 CS~149
- HA Res., 6/6/53 Stanton Dwga, 1 C8~-FWA
3 '50 - Knox Hill 1 CS=150
Highland Dwgs.

* One white family in an otherwise all-Negro project.,
## One integrated project under Management Combination in "Other" columm,

Stoddert Dwgs,

661
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TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY

. as of
March 31, 1958
ILLINOIS
) (2) (3) (D) (5) (6)
Occ. Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupied projects)
|_in Iocality by Negroes
City Proj's Units [Programjl Proj's Unitsl Racial QOccupancy Policy Statement CIL. Fp__ | _Other | KO _
TOTALS 10 | 35 18,431 29 1h,139 6 Statements: .16 k 9 6
! Ty ’ 3 UsHA TUSHA| To0F {7 USHA
HA'L9 11 thy 3 k9 |6 Cs L tho
PWA - 3 PHA,
AY
Chicago seees 7 5267 USHA [3 1868 k1, ,.in the selection and admission of familiesf 2 USHA ~Cabrini Homes |1 USHA¥ 3 CS-USHA|Ll USHA
12 8571 [ HA'LY 12 8082 § ...families shall not be segregated or Lawndale Gdna . }2 49 |3 CS=149
3 2367 PA 3 622 | otherwise discriminated against on grounds of 7 '49 - Abbott Homes
- race, color, or creed, national origin or Cabrini Ext,
ancestry." Ickes Homes
- HA Res., 1/11/50 le Claire Ext.
«eslt 1s the policy of this City that Lowden Homes
pub:?_i.c housing should be available,..vithout Olander Hames
rogard to race..." - City Council Res., L/7/5h4 Wells Ext,
3 PWA - Addams Homea
Lathrop Homes
Trumbull Park
Chicago Hgto. 2 52 HA'L9 2 L9) 1 t49 =~ Chicago Hgtse (1 'tho* — —
Gillaspie ... 1 20 HA'L9 - —-— "There will be no racial segregation or .o e e ——— —— 1 49
* discriminationsees” ~ DP9
Hillsboro eses] L L8 HA'L9 1 I §"There will be no racial segregation or
discrimination,” = DP'49 e e e o maem L SWP=IL9 | we=
Joldet sesnse 1 h6  fHATL9 1 38 1 9 ~ Joldet Housing | ==~ ——— ——

# One white family in otherwise all-Negro occupancy,

NOTE:
as applicable,
or religion,”

I1linois has no nondiscrimination law specifying housing; however, the Chicago Housing Authority interpreta Sec. 128k of the Illinois Criminal Code

This law states that no mnicipal corporation can deny the use of its facilities to any person or group "on account of race, color

002
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TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY
as of
Maxch 31, 1958

ILLINOIS (contd)
1) (2) @3) () (5) (6]
||0ce. Low=Rent Actual Pattern d Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupied projects
in Locality by Negroes
City Proj's Units || Program || Proj's Units Racial Occupancy Policy Stat t CI NP Other NO
Ny T
Lincoln e .o 1 87 HA'49 - ~we || "It 18 the intention of the LA to exercise no EETT TR - e 1 ‘49
discrdmination..." - DP'h9
Litchfield ... 1 63 || ma'lg 1 2 || "There will be no racial segregation or ELTTTEEE) wew |1 SWP~'49 —n
diserimination.” - DP'49
Peoria sevvees 2 1330 USHA"MC 1 184 1 'h9 ~ Taft Homes wen |1 SWP- 1 USHA-MC
2 513 || HA'M9 1 258 USHA | 1 *h9
Potersburg . . || 1 32 || BAMG || ~w=  wm- || "Project will serve both Negro and waite." o sian - - {1 hg
- DP'U9
Bummlt .eeens 1 35 HA'49 1 32 1 'k9 ~ Summnit Housing - - -

103




TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPARCY

as of
March 31, 1958
DIANA
(1) (2) (3) [&D) [€)) (@)
Occ. Lov-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By mmber of occupied projects)
in locality by Negroes
City Proj's Units §Progranm|] Proj's Units) Racial Occupancy Policy Statement £l ) Other ) (o I
TOTALS 5 s 3043 3 1 203% 2 Statements, 1 Court Decision 2 1 8
USHA T09 i8R 3 SWP S
HAMLS 1 USHA 5Cs L 149
PWA
Evansville ... 3 379 {HA'LS 3 11}y | Separation "solely because of race and.¢color |1 HA ®49 - Fulton wee |1 SHP=149
1 185 PiA 1 163 ]i5.+4+41n violation of rights secured,..by Square 1 CS=tL9
equal protection and due process clauses of L CS~FHA
the Constitution,.." - Orderé gtate Court
' 7/6/53 o
GaIYereresseeef 3 738 JusHa 2 308 1 USHA = Ivanhoe Gdns, | ~~- (L OS-USHA {1 USHA 3
2 k9t HA'LY 2 kot 2 CS1l9
Indianapolis,.. 1 748 PHA 1 7 ————— e e ao e 1 PHA - ——
Mncis sessacs 2 382 USHA 1 115 PProjects will,..be flexible as to racial e L E R mee 1 SWP= 1 USHA
1 79 JHA'LS 1 72 ] occupancy.” - DPth9 USHA
1 SWP=149
Tell City .... 1 35 JHATLS | ~-- =—- | "Any program developed...shall be and remain m—————————— | o L thy

open and unrestricted to any color or
nationality without discrimination,” - DP'L9




TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY

as of
March I
31,’ 958 KENTUCKY
[63) (2) (3) ) [€)) ()
Oce. Low-Rent i Actua) Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupled projects)
in Iocality by Negroes
City Proj's Units JPrograml] Proj's Units) Racial Occupancy Policy Statement (83 _Np 3 Other )} RO
TOTALS 1 8 k93 3 L 2000 1 Court Decision ~—— e L cs b
UsHA Z USHA
HA'M9 1 49
PWA 1l PWA
Louisville sesee L 2656 | USHA 2 1227 | Circuit Court of Appeals approved plan of —————— === |2 CS~USHA|2 USHA
2 1502 | HA'LS 1 649 | integration filed by Housing Authority, 1 CS=-th9 {1 49
2 335 | WA 1 12} | ordered steps for implementation and gave 1 C5-P4A {1 FWA

Authority one year to show effective action.
- May 2lj, 1957

€02




TRENDS TCWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958
LOUISIANA .
L) (2) (3) ) (5) (6]
Occ. Low=Rent . Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupied projects)
in locality by Negroes
City Proj's Units {iProgram || Proj's Units| Racial Occupancy Policy Stat t CI RP Qther RO
TOTALS 1 2 5 1 1 14 1 Statement 1 'k9 - . 1 ‘49
i HATT9
Rayne ..3...ee 2 T5 || HA'hG 1 14 || Integration conceived to overcome occupancy leg. (|1 '49 - Clark Village - - 1 '49
“"He have heard of very little commnity reaction
except statements that this seems to be good
‘business..." ~ Ltr., Exec. Dir., B8/24/s54
——
M/INE
TOTALS 2 2 227 2 1 2 1 Statement 3t — 1 'hg
HA'S0
Fort Fairfield 1 36 HA'h9 - m=e || "..%111 not discriminate against any on the ———— o — 1 thg
basis of race..." ~ DP '49
Portland «..s. 1 191 HA'50 1 2 1 '50 = Sagamore Village - Cres

$0¢2




’
TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY
as of
M rch 31, 1958

- MARYLAND
(1) (2] (3) (L)) (5] (6)
Occ. Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupied projects}
in Locality by Negroes
City Proj's Units {[Proyram || Proj’s Unitsg Racial QOccupancy Policy Statement CcI NP Other NO |
TOTALS 1 17 8484 1k 5595 1 Statement 6 == | 8 «CS 3
USHA 2 USHA & USHA 1 USHA
HA'h49 2 ‘49 2 W9 1 'hg
HA'50 2 150 2150
Baltimore.... 9 Lokl USHA 8 3248 [| "...a clear trend toward the abandonment of pol- |2 USHA~ latrobe Homes 4w’ 6 CS-USHA| 1 USHA
5 2453 HA'M9 4 1932 || icies sanctioning segregation...affects the Perkins Homes 205-h9 | L k9
3 987 HA'S50 2 415 || Authority's own policies. Accordingly, the 2 '49- lafayette Courts 1°'50

Authority ic proceeding to revise its admission
policies by eliminating the fector,of race in
the selaction of eligible tenants...”

- HA Res., 6/25/54

~

Flag House
2 'S0~ Fairfield Homes
Westport

602
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TRENDS TOWARD OFEN OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958
MASSACHUSETTS .
[€D) (2) (3) ) (5) (6)
Oce. Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupied projects)
in Locality by Negroes
City Proj's Units |[Program ji Proj's Units| Racial O y Policy Statement CL NP Other NO
TOTALS 22 48 16,808 4 32 1861 State Law 26 _5 1 16
USHR ! 20 Statements 6 USHA 27§ | 1swP 5 USHA
HA'L9 18 'hg 3 USHA] 9 'ho
HA'50 1 PHA 1'50
A 1 150 1 PWA
"For all purposes of this chapter, no person
shall, because of race, color, creed, or religion
be subjected to any discrimination or segrege-
tion."” - Chap. 121, Sec. 26ff, Gen. laws 5/23/50
[3V]
j o
BoBton ...e.e. [ Lo37 USHA 3 Lk )| "...the...Authority egrees that there shall be no [|1 USHA- Heath Street 1 SWP- 3 USHA (=]
T Los3 HA'h9 T 1075 j| discrimination because of race, color, creed, 7 '49- Bromley Park USHA 1 PHA
1 1002 PHA - === {{ religion or national origin in the selection of Columbia Point
1 865 || HAtsO 1 2 |{ tenents..." - City Council Res., 6/28/48 Franklin Hill
Mission Hill Ext.
South End
Hest Roxbury
Whittier Street
1 '50- 01d Colony
Brockton ..... 1 100 HAthO 1 8 || "...wlll not discriminate...on the bagis of race, ||1 'h9- Eillside Vig. ——— ——— -
color or creed.” - P 4o -
Cambridge .... 1 324 USHA 1 30 [§ "It 48 the policy...to practice no discrimination [[1 USHA~ Washington Elms - e -
2 275 HA'LO 2 47 || or segregation on the basis of race..." - DP '49 |[2 '49- Corcoran Park
1 294 PWA 1 8 Putnanm Gardens
1 PHA- New Towne Court
~
Chelsed «vseos 2 168 HA'hO - ~== || "Thexre will be no discrimination in tenant selec- “emme———————— - - 2 ‘49

tion with respect to race..." -~ DP 49




TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958

MASSACRUSETTS (contd)
3]

@ @) €); ™ )
Oce. Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupied projects)
{|_in Yocalit by Negroes
City Proj's Units ||Program || Proj's Units| Racial Occupancy Policy Statement CI NP Other NO
Fall River ..., 2 534 USHA 2 1% | BA "...will not discriminate...on the basis of 2 USHA ~ Harbor Terrace - -—— ———
1 300 | HA'M9 1 2 || race, color or creed." ~ DP 'h9 Sunset Hil1
1 '49 - Hillside Manor
Framinghem ....| 1 125 BA'W9 —— -~~~ [l "LA...will not discriminate against any on the EETEEEEEE ——— - 1 'k
besis of race..." ~ DP 'k9
Gloucester ... | 1 100 HA'49 —— == || "...HA will adhere to State law with respect ———————ama -— ——— 1 49
to racial discrimination...” ~ OP 'h9
Holyoke .......f 2 385 USHA 1 1 || "Distribution of units...will be based solely || =  se=cceam- 1 USHA _— 1 USHA )
on need without regard to race...” - DP 'h9 o
. ~J
Lawrence .....)f 1 289 {l USHA 1 2 || "Any nonwhite families applying...are considered [|1 USHA - Merrimack Cts. ——— — 1 ‘49
1 204 HA'49 -— =wve || on the same basis as white familiea." -DP '49
Lowell «veeeaesf| 1 529 USHA - m=- || "here will be no discrimination...with respect | =  ~=weecew- ——- —a— 1 USHA
1 153 HA'49 —— === 1l to race, color or creed.”" - DP 'hg 1 49
Lynn c.evenceed| 1 292 BA'M9 1 37 || TA "will admit to occupancy all eligible fam- 1 'k9 - Holyoke St. - ——— —
1lies regardless of race..." =« DP 'k9
Malden .ocussasf] 1 250 BA'h9 1 T 1 '49 - Malden Housing -— ——— —
Medford ..seoedfl 1 1kg HA'4G 1 1 || "There will be no discrimination by race or —— ——— 1 '49 _—— ———
color in selecting tenants." - TP 'h9
Few Bedford ...|| 2 395 USHA 2 129 || ™The LBA obsexves a policy of nondiscrimination." || 1 USHA- Bay Village 1 USHA —— -
2 Lol || BA'WY 2 57 - DP 'hg

2 '49 -~ Brickenwood
Westlawn
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TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY
as of
March 31, 1958

MASSACEUSETTS (contd)
2

(1) (3) ) (5) (6)
Occ. Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupied projects)
in Locality by Negroes
City Proj's Units || Program || Proj's Unita Racial Occupancy Policy Statement TI s Other W
Northampton .. 1 50 HA'K9 —— «e= || The LHA "...will not discriminate..." - DP 'h9 [ — —nw 1 'k9
Pittofield ... { 1 96 || HA'50 - = [R—— - - 1 '50
Quiney seeee. 1 179 || HA'h9 ——— ~w== | "No discrimination is made against nonwhite - - - 1 149
tenants." - DP 'h9
Revere ..seese 1 100 || RA'h9 P www || The LA "has established a policy of non~ anmnnannann - — 1y
) diserimination.” - DP 'k9
Somerville ... 1 209 HAthg 1 2 || "We propose to select tenants and assign 1 49 - Mystic Avenue - - -
apartments...without discrimination or
segregation.” -~ DP 'k9
Taunton ... . 1 137 || HA'M9 1 7] The HA "... will not discriminate on the 1 '49 - Fairfax Garden ~—— - ———
basis of race." ~ DP 'h9
WobuIm sevvess 1 100 HA'kLO 1 1 || "Eligible families regardless of rac@... [PTSvE—— 149 ——— e
will be admitted..." - P 'h9
Worcester .... 1 6oo || HA'k9 1 17 || "The selection of tenents 18 on the basis 1 '49 - Great Brook - - .

of need." - DP *h9

Valley

803



TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958
. . MICHIGAN
(1) (2) (3) (&) (5} (6)
Occ. Low~Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Eousing Occupancy (By number of occupied projects)
in locality by Negroes
City Proj's UnitL‘ Program [ Proj's Units| Racial Occupancy Policy Statement CL NP Othexr NO
TOTALS W | 26 9657 4 17 L83y State Law T 1 9 9
USHA 6 Statements, 3 Court Decisions T USHA T P¥A 2 SWp 1 USHA
HA'M9 3 thg Tcs 8 49
HA'50
PWA
"A1l persons...shall be entitled to full and equal
accoumodations, advantsges, facilities and privi~
leges of inns, hotels, government housing...sub-
Ject only to the conditions and limitations estab-
lished by law and applicable to all citizens...”
-#101, Sec. 28.343, Public Acts, 1952
Albion eeeeensdf| L 98 HA'49 1 by ——————— ~ee |1 SWP-'h9 ——
Alpena «...eeefl 2 T2 HA'L9 n— - . [P, . - 2 "9
Barage ..cve. - 1 9 HA'M9 ——— -~~~ I "There is no racial discrimination or segregation?] —  —mecee—- - — - 1 g
- DP" '49
Belding ceoses 1 20 HA'H9 — «w== || "Any program developed...shall be and remain open mmmm——— ——— - 1 'h9
.++to any color or nationality..." - IP ‘49 )
Benton Harbor 2 180 HA'L9 2 88 || u.s. District Court ruled plaintifis entitled to {jL '49 - East Washington e 11 CS-'h9
injunction restraining Housipg Authority from Apartments
" diserimination. - 12/21/56
Besoemer +.o.. 1 30 HA'hG — -— -- ————— ——— ——— 1 'hg
Bronson seeses 1 26 HA'49 ——— - . —————— . - |1 hg
A

602




TRENDS TOWARD OFEN QCCUPARCY

as of
March 31, 1958
MICHIGAN (contd) .
Q) () 3} (%) 5} (6)
Occ. Low-Rent Actual Pattern of
Public Housing Occupency (By mmber of occupied poaoct.)
in locality by Ne s
City Proj's Units || Program || Proj's Units Racia) Occupancy Policy Statement CI P Othexr O
Dotroit «e.eue 5 3325 USHA k 249 § U.8. District Court enjoined the Housing Comais- 13 USHA - Charles Terr. L BWA 11 USEA-CS| 1 USHA
2 3148 BA'L9 2 sion from maintaining racially segregated pro- Herman Gardens 1 CB-'49-
1 200 HA'50 1 200 Jects, concluding that "in public housing the Parkside AdA. MC
2 1436 PHA 2 T00 doctrine of 'separate but equal' has no place. 1 th9 - MC ~ Jeffries Hws. 1 C8-'50
Separate housing facilities are inherently (2 projects) 1 C3-FWA
unequal.” - vf22/5h
Heamtramck .....| L 263 USHA 1 78 County Circuit Court “permanently enjoined and 1 USHA ~ Hamtramck Howmes e —— -
restrained” the 1HA from making any distinction
on the basis of race or color. - 1/7/54 \
Pontiac «......|| 1 398 HA'h9 1 FR "All public housing pm.‘lectu. . .mut be oyen 1 49 - Lakeside Homes o -——— w—a
vithout disctinction as to cresd,
= Cilty Comm. Res., 12/115/53, Rea.n/l9/51
River Rouge ...[{ 2 99 HA'KG 1 k1 —————— a-e |1 03-t49 h thg
Seginaw ...eoedf| L 235 BA'k9 1 199 || LHA recognized the principles of democracy as & e e === |1 SWP-'49 ———
matter of policy and believed their application
"...with respect to public housing, should be
carried cut in en orderly and progresaive manner..
- HA Res., 2/16/56
South Lyon ....)| 1 19 HA'HO ——— ——— No Negroes in ares, but "will show no plx;e,‘jud.tee.' eeenn——— ——— —- 1 %9
- P 'hg
Ypsilanti .....| 9 HA'50 1 99 "The intent of the Commission is to provide... —————— -~ 1 C8-'50 -
housing to all racial groups according to their
need, without reference to any segregation pattern
or quota system." - Application for Reservation

012
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TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1558
MINNESOTA
1) (2) (3) (%) G) -, (2]
Occ. low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupemcy
Public Housing Occupancy \ (By number of occupied projects)
in Jocality by Negroes
City Proj's Units § Program || Proj’s Units| Racial Occupancy Policy Statement CcI NP Other KO
TOTALS 7 9 2089 2 5 216 State Law . - 4
HARY 6 Statements USR] T
PHA i 1 PWA
"There shall be no discrimination in the selection
of tenants because of race or religious, politicall
or other affilintions..." - Chap. 565, laws 1955
emending Minn. Statutes 1953, Sec. 462.481
- bf20/55
Chisholm ......f 1 38 || HA'MY - ——— [ —— ——— 1 49
Daluth .eeeeees 1 200 HA'M9 1 T |f The LHA "does not propose to discriminate..."” -IP ||1 'h9 - Harbor View -— ——— ——
Hibbing «v..eed] 1 9 HA'L9 e wew || ™,..there will be no racial segregation." - DP'h9 [—— —— . 1 g
Minneapolis ...f 1 84 HA'M9 1 10 || "Opposed as a matter of policy to progremming... {|1 '49 - Glen Dele — — ——
1 L6o || WA 1 162 || on a racial basis...all racial groups will be 1 PWA - Fleld Homes
served equally...without discrimination or segre-
gation." - DP ‘49
5t. Paul ......J| 2 840 { HA'M9 2 374} "...no segregation will be...permitted."-HA Res. (|2 'hk9 - McDonough Homes —-—- — ——
Roosevelt Homes
Virginia ......] 1 110 HA'L9 — == || "™Will, give due consideration...to...any eligible ———————— . -— 1 thg
nonwhites,.." - IP 'hg
Winona eesseses 1 158 HA'M9 —— == || "Families shall not be segregated or otherwise m———amese. - ——— 1 W9
discriminated against on grounds of race..."
- DP ‘W9

11S




TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY
- as of
March 31, 1958

MISSOURL . .
(1) (2) (3) D) (5) (6)
Occ. Low-Rent - Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By mmber of oeccupied projects)
in Locality by Negroes
City Proj's Units ||Program || Proj's Units Racial O y Policy Stat: CI .13 QOthexr 0
TOTALS 2 10 T105 2 8 4608 1 Statement, 1 Court Decisfon 6 e 2 2
USHA 1 GSHA 2 T
HAth9 5 4o
Kansas City .. 3 145 || HA'K9 1 459 || "A1) present programs on MO-2-%,6,7,8 and 9 will mmm————— w=e |1 C8-'49 |2 49
be open occupancy.” - Exec. Mr., h/11/57
St. Louis .... 2 1302 || USHA 2 698 || u.S.District Court permanently enjoined the LEA [|1 USHA ~ Pealody Terrace mew |1 CS-USBHA| wa=
5 4658 || HA*h9 5 3451 ]| from segregating on the basis of race or color. {|5 '49 = Cochren Gardens - '
~ 12/21/55 Darst Apts. [
LHA voted to abide by this ruling 1/h/56 Igoe Ayts. =
Pruitt Homes 4
Vaughn Apts.
MONTANA \
2 N
TOTALS 3 4 181 || USHEA 1 1 2 Statements 1'% - 20 'Eg
HA' b 1 USHA
AnBCOoNAR .« s e T T8 || USEA - e [t T 55 —— 1 USHEA
1 49 || HA*h9 1 1
Folrview o oo 1 1% HA'MO e === || "Bligible families will be housed...without reammmasnans ——- o~ 1 %9
regard to race..." - P 'h9
SLANCY sevonns i Lo HA'h9 - === || "Occupancy to be based on need only witheut ——————emomw" — - 1449

dincrimination as to race,..." « DP ‘W9
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TRENDS TOWARD OPER OCCUPANCY
4

as o
March 31, 1958
NEW JERSEY
) @) (3) (O (5) (o)
Occ, Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By mmber of occupied projects)
in localit: by Negroes
. city N Proy's Units RProgran]l Proj's Units} Racisl Octupancy Policy Statement c1 _Ip Other 1 _HO )
TOTALS k] 82 22,366 b 65 780k State Law we  (D53) | ) 15 17 (D19
(1) it 30 Statements, 1 Court Decision 7 USHE T USE(3 WP — |5 UsEA
HAL9 29 th9 2 09 {12 ¢s 10 '?9
HA'S0 1 150 1 150
WA 1 WA
"For all the purposes of the Act to which
this Act is a supplement, no person shall
because of race, religious principles, color,
national origin or ancestry be subject to any
discriminatien',
~ Senate Bills 178-185, 5/5/50
Asbury Park eeees 2 185 USHA 1 125 [ "Units will be allocated without regard to — === |1 CS5~USHA |1 USHA
1 123 f§HAYY 1 123 { race, creed, ﬁolor or naticnal origin.” 108-19
- DP 'h9
Atlantic City ... 1 333 USHA — =~- | "After completion of its present program ————— === 11 €5-149 |1 USHA
2 285 HA'L9 1 164 { reservation, will comply with State Law... 1 CS-FA |1 W9
1 279 WA 1 278 | and accommodations will be allotted ch.e.
need." = DP 'h9
Bayonne seesssses 1 L9 JHA'h9- 1 61 | "...will serve all racial groups without 1 45 -
M discrimination and without segregation.” Bergen Point Gdns,
= Dp 149 Centerville Gdns.
Lotourette
Pamrapo Gdna,
Beverly sescesees 1 71 USHA 1 27 , - o= 1] SWP- —
USHA

149




TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958
R NEW JERSEY (¢ antd)
(6] @) [€3) &) (5) (6)
Occ. Law-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By mmber of occupied projecta)
in Jocalit by Negroes
City Proj's Units QProgrem| Proj's Units} Racial Occupancy Policy Statement (354 NP QOther HO
Burlingten sesees | 1 90 ] usha 1 ko e — |15~ | e
- USHA
Camdon sessessees 2 584 | USHA 1 278 | "Will abide by a policy of nondiscrimination ——————— L '49 {1 CS-USHA |1 USHA
2 635 § HA'L9 2 268 | in the selection .of tenants.,” ~ DP th9 1 6S=th9 |1 RIA
1 200 | HA'50 1 200 1 CS=-150
1 51 | PWA e
Elisabeth eesenss 2 828 | USHA 2 156 ] Superior Court of N,J. ruled for plaintiff 2 USHA ~ Mravlag Manor | === o )
Negroes in case against discrimination and Pioneer Homes
segregation. =~ dJune 195k
Florence sesecases 1 L9 § HA'LS 1 33 { "The selection of tenants will be madGess 1 49 ~ Maplewood Hma, | == o——— —
without regard to race,.." =~ DP 149
Garfield ssssesee 2 148 § HA'LY 2 6 | "The new housing will be allotted without 2 49 - Garfield Ct, v ——- —
regard to race..," - DP th9 Marzitelld Ct.
Quttenborg ceesee 2 42 f HAG )| - === | "New housing will be allotted without regard - —— — 1 L9
to race.es” - DP M9
Hackensack eeeses b3 W | HA'LY 1 57 | "New housing will be allotted without regard § 1 '49 - Oratam Court — — —
to race,.." -~ DP 9
Harrison ....‘.... h 21 J USHA —— o B "Dgelling units will be allocated...without ————— o —— 1 USHA
1 5h | HA'L9 | w~~= === | Tegard for race..," =~ DP '49 1 'h9
4
Highlands seesees 1 30 § HA'L9 — === | "There will be no discrimination..."- DP 'L9 B ] — — 1 9

S1¢c



' TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY

NEW JERSEY (contd)
1

City

Hoboken ssssessas

Trvington aeessee

Jorgey City eseee

Lodl sesescrcsces

Long Branch «eess

Morristown seeses

as of
March 31, 1958
@ ) (e3) G) Q]
Occ, Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Pub)ic Housing Occupancy (By mumber of occupled projects)
in Ioeality | by Negroes |
Proj's Units {Program)l Proj‘'s Unitsh Racial Occupancy Policy Statement CcI i34 Other No
1 69 149~ 1 29 J'New housing will be allotted without regard J1 '49-Mc-Columbus Gdnge| === — ——
) to race..." =~ DP "9 Jackson Gdns,.
‘1 1 125 HALLS -— ~e= 1"Will abide by nan-segregation laws of the — w——— 1 19
State of New Jersey.," =~ DP '49 \
5 1593 USHA 5 985 I",..,will allocate dwelling units,..without S USHA- Holland Apts, — — -
3 1196 HATL9 3 200 [regard to race,.." - DP 149 Hudsan Gardens
Lafayette Gdns,
Marion Gardens
Hashington Apts.
3 9= Montgomery Gdns,
Moore Apts,.
B.T. Washington
1 100 [HAY L9 1 5 [™New hou.a:l.ng will be allotted without regard J1 '49 - DeVries Park — — —~——
to racesss" = DP 149
2 210 USHA 2 118 |four policy is one of nondiscrimination...We D ——— — SWP- 1 9
2 6 HA'L9 1 46 [have and will adhere to all Federal, State or USHA
local laws pertaining to the rightﬂ and CS-USHA
Eriv.L'l.sges of minority groups," - Exsc, Dir,, CS-th9
1 93 HAtLS 1 66 |"New housing will be allotted without regard |1 '49 - Pocahontas Lake| wew — —
to race,..” =~ DP ‘49
7
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TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPAKCY

as of
March 1
31, 1958 NEW JERSEY (contd)
(€3] @) 6] ()] (0] &)
Occ, Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupied projects)
in locality by Negroes
City Proj's Units §Programll Proj's Units] Racial Occupancy Policy Statement CT HP Qthex No__
Newark sececncsse 7 2698 USHA 7 1119 ¥Dwelling units will be allocated...without 7 USHA - Baxter Texrace | --- ——— —_—
L L357T | HAMLS L 1858 | regard to race, religious preference, color, Boyden Court
1 301 HA150 1 19 | national origin or ancestry...” - Crane Village
HA Res., 9/1l/50 Fuld Court
Hyatt Court
Pennington Ct,
Roosevelt Hms,
l 149 - Hayes Homes
Kretchmer Homes
Columbus Homes
vlalsh Homes
¥ 1 150 - Bradley Court
New Brunswick ss. 1 60 § USHA 1 59 The LHA "intends to,.s5elect tenants...with- |1 *49 - Schwartz Homes EI. USHA%| === — E
1 199 | HA'LS 1 29 } out regard to race or color,.." =~ DP th9 -3
\
North Bergen ... 1 172 USHA e e r————— — — 1 USHA
0range sessscess 1 277 fHA'L9- 1 178 ["Units will be allocated on a nondiscrimina- 9= - Hosai HomeshH w-e MOM- L9
w tory basis..." - DP 49
Passaio sseessee 1 500 fHA'L9- 1 239 J"New housing will be allotted without regard J1 'h9-MC -Spear Village| =--- —— ——
1) to race,.." =~ DP 'h9 Vreeland
Paterson seecees 1 300 | UsHA 1 L6 ] New housing will be allotted without regard [1 USHA - Riverside —— — ——
3 900 | HA'LY 3 28k ] to race..." -~ TDP L9 > 3 149 - Colonial Site
{ Alexander
Hamilton
lMcNulty Project

# One white family in otherwise all-Negro occupancy.

## Integrated project under Management Combination in "Other' column.




TRENDS TOWARD OPER OCCUPANCY

Fw JERSEY (c
El)

City

Porth Amboy eeses
Phillipsburg .eee

Plainfield seseee

Princeton seseens
RahWaY secsevarns

South AmbOY seese

Trenton cessssers

Union City seoes

# One white family in otherwlse all-Nepro occupancy,

ag of
Maxch 31, 2958
mtd)
i (3) ) (5} &)
Oce, Low-~Rent Actusl Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupled projects)
in locality | by Negroes -
Proj's Units [Program|| Proj's Uaits Racial Occupancy Policy Statement cl NP~ Otherx 114
1 256 USHA 1 Lo | "Housing will be allotted without regard to 1 USHA ~ Dunlap Homes — —— ——
1 250 J HAWS 1 61 | race...t* =~ DP L9 1 t49 ~ Dolaney Homea
1 150 [uAtk9 || ==w  ~== [ "New housing will be allotted without regard ————— — —— 1 L9
1 250 HA'50 ——— - to race..,” =~ DP th9 1 150
1 127 HAtLS 1 121 1 "9 - Plainfield Hsgs w-= ——— ad
1 ko [ HAthY 1 48 | "The Authority will conform to the applicable§ 1 'h9 - Hageman Homes —— ——— -
laws of the State...)! - DpP 149
1 76 HA'LS 1 16 | w911l allocate dwallings...without regard to |1 th9 -Olendinning Hma,| =-- —— .
race or color.," =~ DP th9
1 75 HALY | === === [ Sec, 102 and 202 of DP 'h9 contain nondiscrimj m————— - —— 1 1h9
ination statement in accordance with State
lovie
3 614 USHA 3 240 | "Units will be allocated in accordance with [L USHA - Donmelly Hms, | 1'L9# |2 CS-USHA
b 673 JHA'LY9- I 176 | laws of State of New Jersey', 2 149 - Kerney Hms.
M - DP 'h9, 1952 Page Hms.
1 th9-MC - Haverastick
Wilson
AN
1 355 fHAWL9~ [ === === | "lew housing w111 be allotted without regard ————— —— — 1 149-10
w to race., " DP th9
AY
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TREWDS TOWARD OFEN OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958
1
L X (6)) €) ) 6) ()
Oce. Low-Rent Actual Pattexn of Occupancy
! Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupied projects)
in Localit; by MNegroes
Clty Proj's Units |[Program|| Proj's Units Racial Occupancy Policy Statement CL NP Other NO
TOTALS a1l 65 46,795 4 58 17,667 State Lawv 52 (D-53) 4 2 7
(0-66) USHA 16 Statements 11 USHA 3769 | 265 | 2usmK
HA'kY 33 49 1 's50 4 19
HA'50 3 '50 1150
PHA 5 PrA
"For all purposes of this Chapter, no person
shall because of race,creed, color or national
origin, be subjected to any discrimination.”
- laws of N.Y. Chap. 808, 1939
"The practice of discrimination because of race,
«+s in any publicly assisted housing accommoda-
tions is hexeby declared to be ngainst public
policy.” The low continues, defining "“Discrimina-|
tion" to include segregation end separation, and
providing damnges for violstion. - Chap. 287,
Sec. 18.a.2, Laws of 1950
ALLADY aeenens 1 396 ||HA'h9- 1 2B [[The HA "agrees to allocate housing solely on the [{1 '49 -MC - Albany Hsg. — ——— .
11 basis of relative need without regard to mcel:.." Project (2 Projlk)
- P ‘49
Binghamton ... 1 149 |[fiAthy 1 13 ||"There is no discrimination..."” - DP '49 1 '49 - Carlisle Hill ——— - ———
Buffalc «.... L} 1899 |jusua ) 739 {|"It is the intent of the Authority to nllocate 2 USHA - Lakeview =~ | 2 CS-USHA —
3 701 |[HA'hY 3 97 {junits on the basis of need, without regard to Commodore Perrty
2 800 }fHA'50 2 52 [irace..." -~ DP 'hi9 3 '49 - Parrish Place
1 657 ||PWA 1 13 Perry Extension

Shafer Village
2 '50 - Langfield Homes

laSalle Courts
1 PHA - Kenfield

1144




TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958 (
NEW YORK (contd)
[€3) (2) (3] (&) (5) (6)
Occ. Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupied projects)
in Localit; | by Negroes
City Proj's Units || Program || Proj's Units Racial Occupancy Policy Statement CI NP Other NO
Elmira ..oc.ee 1 140 HA'S50 ——— - - —— - 150
Herkimer ..... 1 50 | HA'k9 - we= ||"...¥11]1 be guided by state laws and units will me——————— - - %9
allocated on basis of need without regard to
race..." - DP 'k9
Lackavanna ... 1 267| A 1 64 || "Insofar as races to be served...we shall abide 1 FWA ~ Baker Homes -— —— .
by the lows of the State..." - Application for \
, Tranofer, 1951
MASSena e.eese 1 190(| HA'50 L 1|{"wWi11l be governed by laws of the State...with me——————— 1 '50 - e
respect to raclal distribution." - Application
for Transfer
Mechanicsville 1 6ol mA'LY ——— ~ee 1 "Dyelling units will be allocmted without regard ————————— ——— ——— 1hg
to race or color, ..." - DP 'k9
New York City 8 10,713} USHA 8 4,654 || The 1aw declares the policy of the city to be 8 USHA ~ Clason Point ——— ——— -
21 24,087| HA'l9 21 10,375 || "to assure equal opportunity to all residents to East River
2 2,197]| FWA 2 1,059 (| 1ive in decent, sanitary and healthful living Kingsborough
quarters, regardless of race, color..."; provides Markham
fines and injunctive relief for discrimination Queensbridge
end segregation. - Amend.to Adm. Code, 3/14/51 Red Hook
South Jamaica
Vladeck
21 49 - Baruch
Breukelen
Brevoort
Bronxdale
Cooper Park
Edenwald
General Grant
Gravesend

Hommel

1G¢%



TRENDS TOWARD OFEN OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958
NEW YORK (contd) . .
(1) (2) (3) ) (5} (6)
Occ. Low-Rent Actunl Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupied projects)
in Localit; by Negroes
City Proj's Units |{Program || Proj's Units Racial O y Policy Statement CI NP Other No
New York City cesessres vees erencense tescsssssssessssresrtovresastaseeesrenee Highbridge en even creee
contd) Jefferson Park
Mariners Earbor
LaGuardia
Red Hook Ext.
Riie Homes
St. Nicholas
So. Jamaica Ext.
Throggs Neck
Triborough
Van Dyke
Heshington
2 PWA- Harlem River
¥Williamsburg {
\
Nicgara Falls 1 T22 HA'50 - 1 123 Y '50 = Griffon Manor / ——— —— ——
Platteburg ... 1 149 HA'L9 -— -— - —————————— ——— o 1 th9
Port Chester 1 120 HA'L9 1 29 |)"Will allocate dwelling units solely on the 1 '49 - Midland Court ——— -—— -
basis of relative needs...without regard to
race."” - P thg
Saratopd
Springs v e 1 h HA'k9 1 3 [{"Distribution'of dwelling unite...will be based 1 49 = Jefferson St. - - ——
solely upon need without regard to race..."
-~ DP ‘L9
i
Schenectady .. | 1 217 PWA 1 3 1 PWA = Schonowee Vill. - - ——
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TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY
as of
March 31, 1958

OHIO
) (2) (3) () [€)] (6)
Ocec. Low=Rent - Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupied projects)
in locality by Negroes
City Proj's Units }lProgrem |l Proj's Unitg Racial Occupancy Policy Statement Cl NP QOther NO
(D-11
TOTALS 10 36 16,395 y 28 8572 2 Court Orders 19  (p-20) 1 8 8
(p-ko) USEA 5 Statement 13 USHA 1 USHA 1 MCHM gUsm
BA'HO 3 'k 7 €8
HA'50 3 PWA
PHA
i
AXXon sesvesas 2 shihy  ||USHA 2 397 1 USBA - Edgewood Homes ==w | 1 C8~USHA LT
Barberton *.. 1 215 [{|USBA ——— - - me——————— —— - 1 USHA
Cincinnati ... 4 2736 [{usHA 2 1253 || "Projects have not been designated for occupancy [|1 USHA =~ Laurel Homes g - 1 MM - 2 USHA
b3 614 | HA'k9-MC| 1 60T ||by a single race. It is proposed that families 1 PWA =~ Laurel Homes 1h9
1 992 [1PHA 1 873 ||ve admitted on the basis of urgency of neﬁd." 149 = Millvale Southw* 1 C8 USHA
- DP 49
Cleveland ..... 5 3296 (lusHA 4 1833 ||"Within any project...there shall be no segrega- ||3 USEA - Carver 1 USHA , 1 CS-PWA | 1 USHA
1 Lok llnathg 1 91 [{tion or discrimination in the selection of tenantq Valleyview
3 1835 [ipwA 3 73k ...because of race, color, creed, ... Woodhill
- City Ord. f2139-49, 12/21/h9
1 '49 - Cedar Extension
2 PHA ~ Cedar Apts.
iakeview Terrace ‘

# Parberton is administered by the Akron Housing Authority A
#* Integrated project under Mansgement Combination in "Other" colum
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TREIDS 10:ARD OPEN OCCUPANCY

as of
il.reh 31, 1958
OHIO (contd)
(1) (2) (3) (%) (5] (o)
Occ. Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupicd projects)
in Locality by Negroes
City Proj‘s Units |IProgram | Proj’s Units) Racial O y_Policy Statement CI WP Qther —NO
Columbus .-eceee 1 1349 |lUSIA i 669 ||U.S.Dist. Court "iorever enjolned" HA from 3 USHA - Lincoln Park «=- | 1 CS-USHA e
"denying...the right to lease any unit...solely Riverside
because of the race and/or color..." - 11/4/55 Sullivent
Dayton «sec.... 1 1169 [|USHA 2 317 1 USHA - Summit Court == | 1 CS-USHA { 2 USHA
1 300 |{HA'S0 1 299 1 Cs-'50
Lorain ..eo.ee. 1 200 |tHA'LW9 1 52 [{"HA has adopted a policy of nonsegregation ond 1 '49 - Leavitt Homes ——— ——— ——
nondiscrimination.” -~ PP L9
Portswouth ... 2 375 [{USHA 1 103 1 USHA - Farley Square - - 1 USHA
T0ledO «oesesns k 1433 || USHA-PHA 3 734 {|" .. .that the...lousing Autliority adopt a policy 2 USHA - Dirminghem Terr. ~-= |2 CS-USHA- { 1 USHA
-MC of nonsegregation...in the operation and manajze- Ravine Park FHA-MC*
ment of all its low-rent housing projects...
pirector is lierehy ordered to assign and house
eligible families...without regard to race...”
- Wi Res. ,f1Jb1, 4/28/%3
"...that the Defendant, as soon as practicable
and within four months irom the date of this
entry, carry into cffect its Resolution FLfUL."
- U.S. Dist. Court, &/23/53 ,
\
Youngstown .... 1 609 | UsHA 1 391 || “The LA follows a policy of racial integration 1 USHA - West Lake —— - ———
1 304 ||HA'h9 1 219 ||and nonsepregation authorized by Resolution 1 '49 - Kimmel Brook

#This MC combination has four projects.

Ho. 199." - DP *h9
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TRENDS TOWARD OPER OCCUPAECY

as of
SYLVANIA 31, 1958
— (1) (2) (3) (D] (5) - 6)
Occ. Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupled projects)
in Jocality by Negroes
City Proj's Units {Program]] Pro]'s Units] Racial Occupancy Policy Statement cx Hp Othey RO
TOTALS 39 92 27,371 |__ L 77 10,662 21 Statements by L 2 15
USHA 10 USHA T USHEA | T2 swp USHA
HA'L9 32 19 2149 | 12¢5 |l 9
HA'50 5 150 1 150 5 150
PWA 2 PWA
Allegheny Co. eseesssssasssshrsscoscfeccscscnsnss JMesothe policy of...allocating dwelling units
in all projects shall be patterned, governed ’
and in compliance with Federal and State laws,
and that all dwelling units shall be allocated
eserezardleas of race, coloryees =
HA Res., 12/30/52
(Braddock seeses 2 282 [HAY,S 2 N - e 2 49 « Maple View - ——— -
Talbot Towers
(Clairton sessee 1 130 |HA'L9 1 Ul eceevessasnncacsasncsnasasssansesesnsone 1 49 - Clairton Aptse | === [L CS=150 | w=w
1 U8 [ HAT50 1 W7
(Duquesne ceeees 2 265 || USHA 1 82 ———————— ==~ flL CS=USHA | 1. USHA
(McKees Rocks .. L 283 {| UstA 1 2 2 49 - Hays Manor e 1 SWP-USHA
2 146 fHAILS 2 Uansa Village
(Rankin seeesees 1 182 § USHA 1 N 1 149 - Hawkins Vill, we= Il SWP = e
1 60 A HA'LS 1 2 USHA
Robinson Twp... 1 99 {HAt50 -—— - ———c—————— — ——— 1 150
Sharpsburg e.ee 1 63 JHAL9 1 1 149 = Sharps Terrace | wee | we= ——
So, Fayette ... 1 150 f HAtLS 1 1 '49 -~ Morgan Site | —— —
(StOWe seeecsasns 1 220 f HA'SO -— - m—m———re —— — 1 150
AllentoMn secsses 2 h22 || usHA 2 1 1 USHA ~ Hanover Acres |1 USHA| = —
AmbridEe ecessenee 1 72 § USHA ——— - 1 149 - Crestviow ——v — 1 USHA
1 100 JHAYLS 1

822




TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958
. PENNSYLVANIA (contd)
1) (2) (3) (&) [€)] (&)
Occ, low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By mumber of occupied projects)
in locality | |__by Negroes |
City Proj's Units BPropram|| Proj's Units| Racial Qc cy Policy Statement cl 1P Qther (0]
Bethlohom eaeeaas 1 201 USHA 1 9 | "Occupancy not limited,.s" ~ DP L9 1 USHA - Pembroke — [— —
1 Loo | HA'hS 1 31 1 149 - Marvine Vill,
2 L92 HA'50 2 33 2 150 -~ Parkridge
. South Terrace -
Braddock (see
Allegheny Co.)
Brownsville seee 1 100 i HA'KS 1 10 |"Qualified applicants will be accepted 1 L9 - South Hill ane —— ——
solely on the basis of need without regard to Terrace
race, creed, color or national origin,..."
- DP 'h9
Cannonsburg sees 1 131 HA'LO 1 3l |"Occupancy will be determined on the basis of —————— weem |1 SUP - —
need...regardless of race..." tho
Chester seesceee 3 967 USHA 3 509 |"...dwelling accomodations shall be allocated] 2 USHA - McCaffery Vill) —~- |1 CS=USHA] =~
1 339 [ HA'L9 1 387 Jon the basis of need,,.without regard to Penn Homes 1 Cs-19
race..." - HA Res., 12/13/55
Chester Twp (see !
Dela. Co.) !
Clairton (see
Allsgheny Co,)
Connellsville Twp., 1 150 USHA - —-= | "enants will be selected without regard to . mm———— - — 1 UsHA
Connellsvills .. 1 100 § HA'W9 1 19 frace..." =~ DP 'h9 1 '49 - North ianor - — —

Darby Twp. (see
Dela Co,)

622









PENHSYLVANIA (contd)
1 (2)

City

TRENDS TCWARD OPEN OCCUPAKCY
as of

Pittsburgh eeees

Pottstown sseeee
Pymatuning .....
Renkin (see
Allegheny Co.
Roading seescene

Redstone seessss
Ridley Twp.{(see
Dela. Co.)

Robinson (see
Alleghony Co.)

Scranton seseaes

5Sharon seesssess

Sharpsburg {see
Allegheny Co.)

colored and white..," = DP 'h9

March 31, 1958
(€) ) ) ()
Occ. Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By mmber of occupied projects)
in Yocality by Negroes
Proj's_Units JProgrem|| Proj's Units} Racial Occupancy Policy Statement CI ) Other ) i{1]
6 Lh323 USHA 6 2252 .J"ALY housing unit.:; owned or managed by the 1 USHA - Bedford Iwlgs ~— |5 SWP~ —
2 1488 HALS 2 767 HMA...shall be rented.,.without regard to 2 149 ~ Bedford Add. USHA
1 965 HA'SO 1 213 [race..." - HA Res., 1952 St. Clair Vig. 1 SWP-150
1 13 USHA 1 L6 1 USHA - Penn Village — —— —
1 100 HA'LS 1 17 1 49 ~ Penn Vig. Homes
k% 76 HA'L9 1 L [*Units will be asaigned,..wlthout regard to 1 49 - Fay Terrace — o ——
race,eee” - DP th9
1 388 USHA 1 6 J"ill house eligible families...without 1 'h9 = Oakbrook Homes === |1 SWP = —
1 523 HA'9 1 25 [regard to race..." - DP 49 USHA
1 100 HA'Y9 1 #Units will be assigned,..wlthout regard to e e e |1 SHP-149] ===
race,.s" =~ DP 149
2 189 | HA'LS — ~=w J"Apartments will be allocated according to ——————— — — h9
need,..without regard to race,.," = DP 49
1 100 § HA'h9 1 19 {"Racial groups to be served will include both ———— e} 1 SHP=t49] ——e

(4454
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TRENDS TOWARD OPER OCCUPANCY

Oe

Other 1 NO

as of 58
HKarch 31, 19
) ! PENNSYLVANTA (contd)
(1) (2) (3} ) () (6)
Oce,” Lov-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing ~ Occupancy (By mmber of occupied projects)
in Yoeald . by Negroes
City Proj's Units {Program])l Proj's Units] Racial Occupancy Policy Statement CIL NP
Sharpsville «.eee 2 60 JHAtL9 2 2 J"Iwelling units will be allocated in 1 th9 - Sharpsville ——- ———
accordance with non-discriminatory housing Gdna,
laws of Pennsylvania,” - DP 49
So. Fayette (see
Allegheny Co,)
Upland Boro (see
Dela, Co.)
Wayne (see Dela.
York seesssescces 2 23 jHA'L9 2 78 ['"Will allocate dwelling units...in compliance §2 'L9 - Codorus Homes ) L)

with the non-discrimination housing lawa of
Pernsylvania.,” =~ DP ‘49

I

Parkway Homes

€8S









TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY

as of
March 31, 1958
WTM -
1) (2) (3) (%) (5) (6]
Occ. low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupied projects)
in Locality by Hegroes
City Proj's Units || Progran| Proj's Units Racial Occupancy Policy Statement cI NP Other KO
TOTALS 19 | 28 6475 14 886 State Law 13 1 - 1%
USHA 13 Statements USHA 1 h9 2 USHA
HA'M9 2 g 12 'h9
HA'S0 5 50
IAmended various sections, Chap. 183, laws of
1949. B8ec. 2 recognizes the right to secure
Ipublicly assisted housing without discerimination
as a eivil right, and establishes methods of
dealing with complaints. ~ Signed, May 1957
Aberdecn ... 1 46 |imathg - wee |I"A11 racisl groups...will be considered without J— — - 1 thg
regard to race or color." - DP thg
Asotin ....... 1 10 aA'LY ——— --- |i"Eligible families will be housed on the basis of e m————— ——— - 1 tig
urgency of need without regard to race..."-DP '49
Auburn (see
King Co.)
Black Diamond
(see King Co)
Bremexton .... b3 370 |jusrA 1 "4 1 USHA - West Park ——— m—— i
Clarkston .... b o |[rats9 e == ["Eligible fomilies will be housed on the basis [ . ——— 1 'kg
of urgency of need without regard to race."
-~ DP 'h9
Evercett .ovves 1 241, USHA 1 15 1 USHA ~ Baker Heights LD e -
1 150 HA'LY 1 5 1 ‘49 - Grond View
Grand Coulee b 8 HA'h9 1 1 ——————— 1 49 —— f—
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TRENDS TOWARD OPEN OCCUPANCY
as of
March 31, 1958

WASHINGTN (contd)

@ @) €)) Q) ) (@)
Occ. Low-Rent Actual Pattern of Occupancy
Public Housing Occupancy (By number of occupied projJects)
in Yocallty by He 8
Civy Proj's Units ||Progrem| Proj's _Unitel Racial O Policy Statement CL KP Othex NO.
Hoquiam .eeses 1 L9 [fHA'S9 ——— === ||"A21 recial groups will be considered without mmnn——— —— ——— 1 'h9
regard to race..." - TP '49
KAlATA eeeeses 1 15 ||gAth9 ——— wen [|"El1gible families will be housed...without regard RO -, - - 1 g
to race..." - TP ‘49
Kelgo sesasees 1 50 ||BAth9 o we ||"A11 recinl groups will be considered without ————— - —— 1 %9
regard to race or color.” - IP 'h9
Kenmewvick «aee 1 122 ||HA'N9 ——— ——— amm————— —— . 1 'h9
»
King County «+dbecceacecasceccdbocccecadboncnnasceneeed "The Housing Authority will accept applications
and house epplicants without regard to race...”
- Application for Conveyence, 1951k
{(Auvburn ..... 2 100 |lHA'M9 - - esesearracenssrasasarsraersenatssenanees ———————— -—— —— 2 'ig
Black Diamond 1 50 USHA ——— ——— PRI annm—————— ———— [ 1 USHA
White Center 1 s92 || Bat50 1 1 1 '50 - White Center Bgts¥ --- — -
PABCO ceveases 1 107 ||EA'50 1 8||"ma /1117 follovw & uniform practice in assign- i1 '50 - WASH-21-1 . [— ———
ipg tenants to units as they are eligible for
vacancies without regerd to their race."
- HA Res., 5/25/51
Port Angeles 1 39 |(UseEA oo ww- ||"A1) racisl groups will be served " - DP 'h9 n————— ——— e - 1 USHA
2 HA'A9 —— - 1 ‘49
QUNCY coeevee 1 8 HA'h9 - wen || "Occupancy will be ‘based on need only without m————— ——— —— 1 *49

# QOther non-vhites also in occupancy.

dalserimination.” - DP 'h9
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